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Mr. Crcco. Congressman, I would like to add to that. T reiterate
your concern from my experience from in and around Pittsburgh and
throughout the State of Pennsylvania on title IT1.

I would like to hasten to add that I feel very optimistic about title I.
But I too had the idea that title IXI would provide consortiums and
educational research

Mr. Pucixsgr Isn’t one reason you have not had better luck with
title III that the committee which approved these projects placed a
greater emphasis on innovative demonstration projects rather than
hard-proven formulas of education that communities need.

I think this committee as far as this member of Congress is con-
cerned has to some degree distorted the intend of Congress. I don’t
recall in the debate on title ITI ever saying that we are going to give
top priority to innovative and demonstration projects. I recall that
we were going to set up the very things we are talking about. Inmy
congressional district being the outer city I have youngsters who
need compensatory education, remedial reading, remedial math, va-
rious other forms of assistance and they are not getting it simply
because the Office of Education has been diverting this money to so-
called demonstration projects instead of ongoing, proven projects that
we can establish in Chicago or Cincinnati or in any other city.

Mr. Cicco. As a result we have a number of fragmented programs
that are being eaten up as far as I am concerned to a great extent by
administration.

Mr. Pocrnskr. Thank you very much.

Mr. ErLENBORN. Let me say first to Dr. Swanson, I appreciated
your statement very much. I think it was very much to the point.
1t may have touched some sore spots with those who disagree with
your conclusion about categorical aid and general aid but I think the
essence of your testimony was attested to by the immediate and strong
response we got from the other side of the aisle here today but I did
appreciate your statement and many of your conclusions.

With that I will yield my time to the gentleman from Minnesota.

Mr. Quie. I have just one question that is bothering me. On page
4 of your statement you said:

There is a large trained, able, and willing body of educators which has not
been tapped. I am speaking of more than 177,000 private elementary and sec-
ondary school teachers who could be available at least on a part-time basis, and
in many cases on a full-time basis, to staff ESEA programs.

I would expect they are pretty busy now. How could they be avail-
any more than public school teachers are available ?

Monsignor Doworur. What I meant first of all, was to indicate
that there is a corps of teachers under private auspices who certainly
would not be available all the time and some who would not be avail-
able at all but there is that large corps of teachers and many of them
would be available and willing to do work on projects that would be
of service to the total educational community.

Mr. Crcco. I would like to add to that. In my experience with
the Office there was a (%eneral concept throughout the country among
many public school administrators that they could not use religious
teachers during off time, off time after school, summertime, Saturdays,
and what have you.
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This concept which in my mind at least is incorrect made in many
Instances a condition where a number of teachers were available and
happy to participate and were not approached on that basis.

Mr. Quir. These are lay teachers.

Mr. Crcco. Lay and religious, sisters and brothers.

Monsignor McMaxvts. This week there are a number of sixth-grade
pupils from both the public and parochial schools in Chicago at camp
on a program called outdoor education. Many of these youngsters
have never been outside the city before. The archdiocese of Chicago
through its various agencies is paying the private school teachers their
regular salary while they are engaging in the instructional program.

After the regular school hours they are put on temporary duty
along with the public school teachers to supervise these youngsters and
to take them on various excursions outside the camp and do the other
type of work that is necessary for a rounded out program of outdoor
education.

Without the assistance of our teachers, it would have been impos-
sible to carry out this program, and I would admit quite candidly
that given the weather in Chicago it was not particularly easy to
persuade teachers to go out to camp in this early spring or prespring
program.

This is another illustration of Monsignor Donohue’s good point
that the maturity that is developing in these relations, it is essential
that we inconvenience ourselves for programs that are in the interest
of the central city children.

Mr. Quie. Let me ask you another question which has to do with
the prohibition that we have in a number of the educational bills now
against the teaching of religion or the use of the building for religious
worship and so forth in an effort to prevent Federal funds from being
used in the teaching of religion. In the last year I wonder if we have
not left out another group, the ones who teach against religion. Do
vou think there is any necessity for prohibiting Federal funds for
that use?

T am more bothered with the teaching against religion than I am by
the fact that you would be teaching the religion as you see it differently
than we Lutherans see it.

Monsignor McMaxvus. I share your concern about the problem but
I would hate to see the establishment of a Federal Department of
Theology to determine whether religion was or was not being taught.

For a few things left locally this would probably be one of the
things you would have to risk on both sides.

Mr. Quie. We already have Federal legislation against religion.

I have a question on the alexia involved with children. I have a
close friend who does remedial reading with younger kids. T find
out something like 10 percent of the kids have alexia to the degree
that it hinders them from progressing sufficiently in school. This is
not counting the percentage that have it to the degree that they over-
come it by themselves.

This is a pretty large number of children who are having difficulty
in their education system and I don’t see it attacked very well in the
school systems right now.
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Mr. Geer. There are a number of school systems over the country
who are developing special classes which carry different types of
titles.

For example, in this area I think the classes for the perceptually
handicapped is one term that is used. Actually these children, many
of them, do have problems of learning at the early age and these prob-
lems become compounded.

There is a national association that has formed around this particu-
lar area, an association for children with learning disabilities. That is
a very rapidly growing group largely composed of parents and people
concerned with this.

The Office of Education has one staff member now who is primarily
concerned with alexia or other terms which may be used, learning dis-
abilities, perceptually impaired. For a long time we have known that
there were a number of children with brain injury to various degrees.

Sometimes this is manifested with muscular manifestations and
more often referred to as cerebral palsy. There is still another group
whose motor function is not visibly affected who are affected in vision,
speech, hearing, and various other ways and actually ideation of the
brain.

T think it is significant that we have programs starting in this field
and in some instances fairly well developed. The recent legislation—
the Elementary and Secondary Act Amendments of 1966—I am not
sure which side the Congressman was on, but the report stated children
with special learning problems were to be included in that. All I can
say at the moment is that we are making some headway in trying to
find out what this is all about and how far we can go with it.

It might be well to ask Dr. Willenberg to indicate what is being done
in California because here is one State which is making a fairly good
degree of progress.

Mr. Quir. I would like to hear from Dr. Willenberg, if T may.

Mr. WiLLexBerc. Mr. Chairman and members of the committee, the
California State Legislature in 1963 enacted legislation that estab-
lished a category of programs for so-called educationally handicapped
children consisting of those youngsters who have significant. emotional
problems in combination with neurological impairments and in con-
junction with retarded academic development.

Of course, included in this group would be these youngsters that
vou have referred to as children with alexia. Actually, alexia is a
medical term that attributes a learning disorder which is particularly
related to reading, to neurological involvement which may be a neuro-
logical insult or simply lack of neurological development.

Our concern in the development of the program for educationally
handicapped youngsters originated from the recognition of the fact
that it is too difficult to differentiate etiologically with the different
youngsters as to their causes of difficulties that it would be better
administratively to have some umbrella type of legislation in order
to allow them, after we bring in the youngsters, to have the special
needs to proceed with the organization of the instructional groups and
to accomplish by trial and error in some instances and by known evi-
dence in other instances as much as we possibly can with them aca-
demically as well as in the realm of emotional adjustment.
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There has been sufficient research done in recent years to indicate
that a multisensory approach to teaching these youngsters which was
espoused by a Swiss educator more than 130 years ago is about as
effective a method of teaching these children as one can employ
presently.

The sense-perception method of training these children: employing
the visual as well as the auditory systems of input.

Mr. Quie. Do you have a system of testing at the kindergarten level
to determine whether they are going to run into these difficulties or
do you wait until they have the learning difficulties before you start?

Mr. WiLensere. We have instruments that are sufficiently
reliable——

Mr. Quie. You have instruments, but what is the policy ?

Mr. WicLexsere. Tosystematically screen the youngsters?

Mr. Quie. Yes.

Mr. Wictexeere. There is no policy which systematically screens
these youngsters for such disorders.

Mr. Quie. Arethereany in New York, Dr. Swanson?

Mr. Swanson. Iknow of none.

Mr. Quie. Let’s take a look at the private schools. Father Mec-
Manus, do you know of any in Chicago?

Monsignor McMaxus. Certainly not in the private sector. I am
not fully acquainted with all of the provisions for exceptional chil-
dren, handicapped children throughout the suburban area.

Monsignor Do~xonuve. I was superintendent of schools in Balti-
more before I came to this job in Washington. We have had some
experimentation in just the program you are talking about, the
Swiss program.

A number of our nuns have been away at different schools where
this approach has been taught and they have been using it. We have
quite an extensive program in handling alexia and various malfunc-
tions of that type.

There are three or four other dioceses in the country that have been
dealing with these areas—Boston, Mass., I know, St. Louis, Mo. I
don’t know about our schools out on the west coast.

Mr. Quie. I understand Mr. Brademas has some questions and
wantsto leave.

Mr. BrapEmas. I have just a couple. I want to express my appre-
ciation to you, Monsignor Donohue, and all of your colleagues for
coming. If it is not inappropriate, Mr. Chairman, I think this is the
first time that representatives of the United States Catholic Confer-
ence have come before us on education, at least that I can recall since
the death of your predecessor, Monsignor Hochwalt.

Monsignor Doxouue. I appeared before this committee last year.
You were not here on that day but this is our second time.

Mr. Brapemas. I want to say another word about him because he
contributed significantly to the passage of this important legislation.

I have just one question on this matter of teachers.

Dol understang generally you are saying that you are faced in the
Roman Catholic parochial schools in the United States with a shortage
of teachers at the elementary and secondary level ¢

Monsignor Doxonte. I think this is a very factual statement.
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Mr. Brapemas. I am told by a constituent of mine at Notre Dame
that a study is coming out suggesting in effect that the Roman Catho-
lic Church leave the elementary school business.

Have you any comment to make on that ?

Monsignor Doxonue. Monsignor McManus is chomping at the bit
here to get a word in. I very much doubt that the immediate future
will see anything like this.

Monsignor McManus. Mr. Lee, to whom you referred, suggested
the elimination of the Catholic elementary schools. If I were to tell
Dr. James Redman the superintendent of the ‘Chicago public schools
tomorrow that we are going to drop only the first grade, he would have
to prepare immediately for 27,000 additional children presently
enrolled.

The point is that we are now not only under a religious compulsion
but a civic compulsion to keep these schools going.

Drastic measures would have to be taken by the civil arm if we were
to do what we were not even thinking of doing—swalking out on these
children.

Mr. Brabemas. Are you interested in teacher aids of the type we
heard about from our Bank Street witnesses today?

Monsignor McManus. Yes, sir, we are most interested. I might
cite an example. At Our Lady of Angels School where there had been
a fire a few years ago, we have 125 volunteers, full-time aids. At 3
o'clock this afternoon a teacher can write a recognition for the kind
of aids she needs—a stenographer, somebody to work with the group
in the library or what-have-you. The result is we are turning in
superior performance by the use of what is not too complimentally
called subprofessional help. I would say if the USEA laws or
regulations are amended so a substantial number of teacher aids could
be put into the central city schools this would free our dedicated pro-
fessional help to work entirely on the business of education, not to be
concerned with such sideline chores as taking the youngsters out to
the playground, to the lavatories and so on.

Mr. Brabpemas. Can you agree to my generalization at least from
watching the situation 1n my own district that the passage of ESEA
has significantly enhanced the degree of cooperation between local pub-
lic school authorities and local private school authorities?

Monsignor McMa~us. T would say it is the historic event of this
decade and T would say besides that categorical aid. although it may
have its difficulties, is the approach that was the result of efforts on the
part of men like Mr. Perkins and others to get a satisfactory solution.

Everybody adjusted as you know, and we have a working program.

Here I would like to echo Dr. Redman’s words that. it would be well
for the educational profession not to grumble too loudly about the
complications of categorical aid least the end result be no aid what-
soever. It is just a little too soon to condemn this program. Iet’s
see how it goes for a few more years and then we can all then have
another study of perhaps another general approach to education.

Mr. Brapemas. Mr. Pucinski comes from vour home area of Chicago
and he has become chairman of a very important subcommittee and T
think he will continue to give important leadership in the field of
cducation.
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Monsignor McMa~us. We are very proud to have him.

Mr. Carey. Monsignori and those who are not monsignori at the
table, are we going to have the benefit of your continuing testimony
after recess? It is going to be necessary for us to recess in about 1
minute and come back after quorum call or a vote, whatever it is.
You will be available?

Monsignor Doxonuvk. Certainly.

Mr. Carey. When we come, if it is in the province of your present
knowledge, would you be prepared to comment on the recent study
by the United States Chamber of Commerce on the matters of economic
opportunity and educational progress in the country that are con-
tained in the recommendations of a leading panel of educators and
others in the country, leadership of all kinds where it takes up the
questions of progress in education ?

Is that within your province and would you comment on this? Do
you know the report I am referring to!

Monsignor Doxorve. That is also the report where they are talking
about the wisdom of competition in education.

Mr. Carey. In the words of the report I think it calls for a heavy
dose of the good elixir of competition in order to free the forces of
adversity in education for the benefit of the children in the low-
income areas.

I would like to address some questions to you on that report when
we return. We will recess until about 3 :30.

(Whereupon, the subcommittee recessed to reconvene at 3:30 p.m.
the same day.)

AFTER RECESS

Mr. Scurrer. The meeting will come to order.

Congressman Meeds, do you have any further questions to ask the
panel ?

Mr. Meeps. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I am sorry, I was not
here to hear their testimony, nor have I had time to review the written
testimonyv. so I will just listen, if I may.

Mr. Scuever. Well, then, let me thank the panel for some of the
most. stimulating, thought-provoking testimony that T have heard
thronghout these hearings. You have given us a great deal of sober
analysis and insight, and T thank you very. very much, Dr. Niemever
and Mrs, Williams.

Mrs, Williams, we were all very impressed by your formal testimony
thiz morning. T wonder whether you would just chat with us in-
formally. and tell us something about your training. How did you
ot to be in APTE, how did you get motivated. what attracted you, how
did vou get into this school system, where did vou do your training,
what kind of opportunities were there for training, and how do you
happen to be at this point. where you have made such a contribution,
and vou have applied such insight and wisdom that you are testify-
ing here today, in effect. before 195 million American people?

Mre, WinLians. Well as a mother of five children, I was always ac-
tive in community work and interested in what my children were doing
and learning in school, so as a result of being active and being in-
terested. T was president of APIE for 2 years, which took me to kaard
of estimates meetings, and different things. T was on the executive
hoard at PS-177. when the school aid program came through, and
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Mr. Press wanted to know if I was interested. He said I would be
paid for the job that T had been doing all these years.

Mr. ScrEvER. That is the school aide program under title T of the
Elementary and Secondary Education Act?

Mrs. Wirrianms. That is right, yes. But it was with the stipulation
in my neighborhood that we could not work at the school that our
children attended, so I was sent to PS-1. While at PS-1, Dr. Kurz-
man realized that with my love of books and my love of children, that
I would be better off working as a library aide.

I was very fortunate to have Mrs. Chamberlain, who was attending
New York University at the time, for her library certificate, to train
me. Every time she went to class, I went to class, also. The only
thing, I didn’t attend the school.

So Ilearned all of the skills——

Mr. Scuruer. In other words, you didn’t go to NYU, but she
taught you?

Mrs. WinLiams. That is correct.

Mr. Scuevrr. And you got what we call on-the-job training, right
in the school in the library.

Mrs. Wrnriams. Yes, I did.

Mr. Scarurr. You learned by doing.

Mrs. Wiriams. T learned by doing, and I am really a top libra
aide in that field. T also became a storyteller, when it turned out that
was not only good with processing and doing the library work, but also
telling stories to the younger children.

And one job led to another. Then my duties were extended. Be-
cause of my dealing with children and gaining their confidence, they
allowed me to take over the assistant principal’s job of working in with
the prekindergarten, kindergarten, and first graders in the morning.

Mrs. ScuevEr. You worked with the kids?

Mrs. Wintrams. That is right. We have a special area in our
school where only these children go.

Mr. Scueuer. Now, you also chat with their mothers?

Mrs. WiLriams. Yes, I chat with their mothers; not only chat, I talk
to a lot of the mothers, because a lot of the mothers have a way of
clinging to their children. They have to let them learn to grow, to
be independent of them.

Mr. Scuever. What arve the kinds of things you talk to the mothers
about ?

Mrs. Wirtrams. Well, I talk to the mothers about giving the chil-
dren a sense of independence, sometimes over dressing them, sometimes
telling the children not to be afraid. T told them never to use this
word. They should instill in the children that “school is a home
away from home,” and this has really worked out. Most parents can
kiss their children goodby and leave them in the morning with no
difficulty.

Mr. Scaever. How many hours a day do you work ?

Mrs. Wirtiams. Four hours.

Mr. Scaeuver. I think the community has a real bargain in your
services because there is about another 16 hours a day or 1+ hours a
day that you are at home, and it seems to me, and you correct me if I
am wrong. that you are meeting the mothers in your community when
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you are shopping, when you are engaging in community activities,
and in yvour church activities, and you are, in effect, a 24-hour worker.

Mrs. Winniams. Yes.

Mr. ScuevEr. And an interpreter of the goals of the school system
to these mothers.

Mrs. Witiams. Oh, yes, it really is.

Mr. Scuever. T would not think that your work and your talking
stops after your 4-hour stint at school. Do you also talk to the mothers
in your neighborhood?

Mrs. Wirrianms. Yes, I do. As a matter of fact, the children have
asked me, “If you are going any place, let’s go out the back, because
you know too many people.” But thisisnice. Tmeeta lot of parents,
between them and the school. A lot of parents are afraid to go into the
school to talk to the teacher, to find out what problems there are with
the children, and some children do have problems, and a lot of children
have problems that come into school in the mornings. They can’t com-
municate with the teacher. I am the one they communicate with.

. Mdré Screver. And then you chat with their mothers in the neighbor-
ood?

Mrs. WiLLianms. With their mothers, yes, and also with the teachers.
This way we are working hand in hand together. T also take care of
lateness, which used to be a chronic condition in the school, and most
mornings, now, if I give out two late passes, it is a lot.

Mr. Scuever. How many kids?

Mrs. Winptams. Over 800.

Mr. Scaecer. Wow ! And before, you say lateness was a problem?

Mrs. WiLriams. Oh, there were mornings when you would have as
many as 25 to 42 children late.

(The following statement was submitted by Mrs. Williams )

1. I receive the Kindergarten, first and fifth graders in the morning and send
them up to their classrooms. This gives me the chance to meet and know their
parents. Also to allay whatever fears either may have. This used to be the
Assistant Principal’s job.

2 T also take care of lateness. In an enrollment of over 800 children, it is
very seldom now that I give out more than 5 late passes any morning. This
used to be a real problem; some mornings there would be as many as 46 late
passes issued. But being a community person I am able to talk to parents and
children. This enables me to correct the situation.

3. I am a library aide. My work there is a labor of love. I process and take
care of all books that come into the library. Last, but not least, I try to instill
into the children the joy of reading for pleasure. It isa wonderful feeling and
experience to see a child go from easy to non-fiction books and really enjoy it.

4. T was also trained under Title III to aid children with remedial reading
needs. It’s a wonderful joy to be able to help a child learn and understand one
of the greatest joys of life.

Mr. ScuEUER. Now, how do vou explain your success in improvin
the promptness with which the kids and their mothers came to schoo]%

Mrs. WirLiasms. There are some children, you know that it is their
fault. and yvou know whether to pat them on the head, or with some,
whether to pat them a little lower down. With some children, you
know it is their parents’ fault. It is not their fault,and I explained to
the parents, it isn’t fair to send a child to school late, because they have
missed 10 to 15 minutes of the school workday, and the teacher has not
got. the time to go back over the work they have missed, and in talking
to the parents, they themselves realize it for the first time.
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They do try to get the children out earlier, And with children who
I know it is because of stopping to call for another one, I tell them,
“It is your education, not Johnny's education, so you get here early,”
and, in turn, they will come to school earlier.

Mr. Scururr. That is very interesting.

Dr. Niemeyer, we have had the experience here of asking a number of
school principals and superintendents whether they have read the
three reports of the National Advisory Council on title I. Now, all of
these people have come to testify on title I, and I have vet to hear a
single one who has read these reports. It seems to me that maybe this
is a problem of the dissemination of information about the successes
as well as the failures under the title I program, and achieving a ripple
effect, a proliferating effect.

What are your thoughts on how we can avoid this gap in the trans-
lation that is supposed to take place between the good idea and its
application to the school district ?

Mr. NEMmeYEr. Well, you certainly put your finger on one of the
toughest problems that we face. I suppose in every one of the pro-
fessions, in fairness to the schoolmen who have not read those—I agree
with you, those are very wonderful, because they are written in such
nice, simple English, for one reason—reports of the committee that Dr.
Wilson heads. I know that for instance, somebody like Dr. Donovan,
the head of the schools in New York City, works, T would guess, prob-
ably a minimum of 18 hours a day, and just about 7 days a week, and
just about every day in the year, and his phone goes most of the night.

I have called him at 3 in the morning, over crises situations, and so
on, so that I think in fairness, we have to recognize that many of these
men and women in these positions lead almost unbelievably full lives,
in which they are just constantly warding off problems, and they
really don’t have too much chance to do studying, and to do much
reading.

Having said that, it would seem that then it would be the obligation
of a system, of all systems, to set up some kind of agency within the
agency to see that what is done experimentally in a school system and
other school systems gets fed in appropriate ways into the right people
in the school system. . .

T think beyond that, we have to recognize that the printed word is a
reasonably inefficient way of getting communication to anyone, and I
see this problem all over the United States. I don’t think there is
any—it 1s tied up with what I mentioned this morning, which is the
fact that the school establishment or bureaucracy in its various units
is not unlike other establishments, very, very difficult to change.

They are so busy going in a certain direction, and using techniques
and methods, it is not easy to change direction and use new methods.
And, therefore, the dissemination problem is, in part, I think in major
part, not just a question of a problem of people reading and just being
informed about, but it is the problem of how does a school system
effect change? ) o

Mr. Scueuer. May I ask you a question at this point?

Mr. NiemeYER. Yes. . ]

Mr. Scueuer. We heard this morning from Austin D. Swanson,
associate professor of education at the State University of Buffalo,




1232 ELEMEXNTARY AND SECONDARY EDUCATION AMENDMENTS

and he advocated a change from a categorical grant program
to a general support of State and local education agencies, and he made
this statement about the title I programs, that this change could be
made, and I quote: “By having the local education agency claim its
allocation from the State through a resolution of its board of trustees,
indicating among other things, that it would spend the allocation
according to the federally developed criteria.”

Now, do you think that a simple statement of intent of that kind,
without other Federal leadership and guidance, would be sufficient to
induce Q‘rhe kind of change we are discussing in the local education
agency !

Mr. Niemever. Well, I think it was perhaps implied in something
that I said this morning that I feel that it would be far from sufficient,
that I am sure that there are reasons to look at the various bits of leg-
islation, and the categories, and so on. I am not saying that what we
have now is perfect by any means, but I am a great believer in what
I called this morning competition.

For instance, I think one of the ways in which school systems will
be induced to change is by having competing systems.

I think that we need every kind of challenge thrown out to people in
my profession. I am sure, if I were a doctor, I would be saying the
same thing about the medical profession, but I do not think that this
can be left to the local groups, or to the State groups, or to the U.S.
Office of Education.

I don’t want it residing in any one unit of the Government. But also,
when the Congress of the United States decides, rightly or wrongly,
that there is a priority that has to be given, I think in limiting past
legislation, allocating appropriate money for this, they not only have
the right but have the obligation in some way to set up the guidelines,
with the thought that this priority in some way will be met.

Now, there is a tremendous difference between that and then telling
the local group how to go about it. I think you have to get team-
work. I was thinking when Mrs. Williams was answering your ques-
tion, here is a woman, if she wants to do it, who now clearly ought to
have some way to go up the ladder, the vocational ladder, and become
a professional librarian.

Now, you will run into roadblocks all along the line here, because
they will want here to take English composition I and II, or go to
Vassar, or whatever it happens to be. The point is that she isn’t
going to do that, but she has the potential for becoming a wonderful
librarian.

Now, where is the training? I think the only way that this can be
worked out is to get the library associations, get the library schools, get
the local school system and all of the forces that are involved, face
them with the problem, and see if they can’t work out ways.

We almost. always start off sayving we can’t, but then, if we really
want to, we go ahead and do it, so T just believe that there is no easy
way. You can't hand it over to one group or another.

I think only—I was very much in sympathy with what was said
earlier by the monsignor or another member of that group of wit-
nesses, in referring to the importance of team work for children at the
local level.
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Never mind all of these other factors. Let’s get something done for
the kids that need this help so desperately, and we need it that they
%e} this help, because we are in trouble if they are not getting this

elp.

Mr. Scuever. Congressman Carey.

Mr. Carey. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Doctor, you have been up in a ringside seat in New York City on
the happenings in that very important, very badly beset school system.
T can recall meetings with superintendent groups in that system where
it was made very clear that the entry of a teacher aid into the class-
room had to be on such a basis that the volunteer effort was em-
phasized, but under no conditions the replacement of the legally
qualified and professionally qualified instructional personnel could
be envisioned.

In other words, for want of a better term, I will say that is a gantlet
thrown down that the teacher aids will never get into the profession.
She had better confine herself to removing galoshes and changing
snowsuits, or handing out box lunches, or if she goes beyond that

rimeter, look out.

Now, how do you cure this?

Mr. NiemEYER. Well, earlier today I made mention that Dr.
Klopf, who was here earlier, headed this study which Bank Street
has been doing for the last couple of years for the OEO on the training
of aids as that training has been taking place experimentally around
the country.

T have been privileged to attend a number of the conferences to
which Dr. Klopf and his colleagues have invited, oh, superintendents,
all kinds of people from all over the country to discuss the problem.
There have always been at these conferences members of the UFT,
which is the bargaining agent for the teachers in New York City, and
the AFT and the NEA, and T have yet to hear any objections to teacher
aids from that source.

Now, I am sure that they would—and I would support them in
this—object, if we were saying that we thought that people even with
Mrs. Williams® skills and feelings for children and her obvious capac-
ity to relate to families and to communicate, if she now would dis-
plaﬁe a teacher who is teaching mathematics, or whatever it happens
to be.

She would not want this, T am sure, because in teaching, a good
teacher not only has love and these other skills, but has a craft, and
teaching is a craft, as well asa love. So I don’t see any conflict between
these two.

As Mrs. Williams also said this morning, no, no matter how good
a teacher is, and even if you cut the class to 20, instead of 30, the
teacher just does not have enough time to go around.

And the kinds of things that Mrs. Williams said that she did with
children, of reading to them. of what other ways do you help kids
when you are in the classroom ?

Mrs, Wintiays, Well, my——-

Mr. Carey. Let me throw this question, which is probably too
simplistic, what do you do when the class gets to like the teacher aid
Dbetter than it likes the teacher?
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Mr. Screuer. Which, judging from Mrs. Williams, is more than a
theoretical question.

Mrs. WiLLrams. In a classroom, that would have no way of happen-
ing, for the one reason, you look upon the teacher as the master teacher.
I am in the role of aid or assistant, and I would never try to overstep
my bounds as to being the master teacher.

I fulfill my role, but never to overstep the professional.

Mr. Carey. Are we prepared to see that day when the number of
teacher aids becomes such a matter of interest to the United Federa-
tion of Teachers that then they would be organized ¢

Mrs. WiLLiams. Well, they can be organized, but I don’t think the
day will come when they will overstep the professional. You see, the
professionals have the paper and the degree for that position, and we
don’t have it.

Mr. NreMEYER. But we can’t look into the future to that extent.

Mrs. Winpiams. Not that far.

Mr. Carey. Well, I am not going to continue with the line of ques-
tioning, but I think it is always important to have a premonition,
either good or bad, and I am not one of those who believes you should
ever encourage things to get off the ground unless they are going to
move constructively toward an objective that we can apprehend as
realistic for all the children, and this means that if teacher aides are
good in one classroom, for one group of children, they are good for all
the children of a large city school system.

Therefore, we have to look at this in a dimension of something which
is going to be a well-supported, comprehensive program of teacher
aides supply and training and provision for all the children.

Now 1f this is so, then we are talking about a second lead in the
teaching profession, subprofessional, it is true, but no more than an
internist subprofessional, the aid is subprofessional. Therefore, if we
embark upon this encouragement program and training program and
support program for this kind of thing, we ought to envision all the
possibilities and probabilities, and the clear probability to me is that
we are setting up a copilot in the classroom. And I would remind
the witnesses that copilots have stature of their own, and these persons
would have a stature of their own, and they are rightly entitled to it.

Now, double teaming in the classroom may be a good idea. Prob-
ably it is a good idea, especially now that one system I can think of,
by this morning’s reference in the prints, 76 teachers resigned. Hope-
fully, the aides would be around, to maintain some sort of order and
progression in that situation where the teacher is waiting to be re-
placed. These are, to me, deep and gripping questions, as to what will
tend to support this second line of care and education and instructional
service, and all comprehensive services for the children through the
teacher aid profession, if I may use that term; so, is Bank Street pre-
pared to carry this to that degree?

Are you prepared to go all the way with setting up programs for
teacher aides in every classroom, in all the schools that need it in the
city ?

Mr. NiemevER. Oh, I think the schools of New York City would
benefit from this enormously ; yes.

Mr. Carey. That isn’t the question. The question is, Are you pre-
pared to undertake it, or to have someone undertake it ?
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Mr. NieMEYER. Yes. We would certainly do everything we could
to help.

Mr.pCAREY. Is that board prepared to make a decision in this di-
rection? Is the board prepared to buy this program ¢

Mr. Niemever. Which board, the board of education ?

Mr. Carey. The board of education in New York City.

Mr. Niemever. 1 really don’t know. They have a rather extensive
aide program in New York City now which certainly has the board’s
approval, and I suppose active support. They are putting money
into it, and it is a rather well-thought-out program, and the problems
that you have raised, which while they are real possibilities. have really
not oceurred. You know, the aides supplanting the teacher just has
not happened, that’sall.

And in many of our schools, we are going to have to have a much
lower ratio of children to the adults, or we are not going to be able
to teach them, and we don’t have for the foreseeable future the trained
teachers to provide that type of ratio.

I think that’s one of our problems.

Mr. Mzeps. Will the gentleman yield ?

Mr. Cagrey. I willyield tomy colleague from Washington.

Mr. Meeps. Mr. Chairman, I have been looking just very briefly
at the book which has been given us, “Teachers Education in Social
Context,” by Klopf and Bowman, and I would ask unanimous con-
sent that the titles of chapter 1, which I think presents pretty well
the problem, and chapters 8 and 9 be inserted at this point in the
record immediately following the doctor’s testimony.

Mr. Scuever. Following Dr. Niemeyer’s testimony.

Without objection, it is so ruled.

Mr. Sterger. Would the gentleman yield?

Mr. Meeps. Yes. The gentleman from New York has the floor.

Mr. Carey. I will yield to my colleague.

Mr. Steicer. Would the gentleman yield ?

If it is acceptable, I would ask unanimous consent, if it has not
already been done, that this short report, “Auxiliary School Per-
sonnel : Their Roles, Training, and Institutionalization” be inserted
immediately following the insertions that the gentleman from Wash-
ington put in.

Mr. Scueuer. There being no objection, it is so ordered.

Mr. Carey. Well, reserving the right to object, what is the source
of this report?

Mr. Steicer. This is by the Bank Street College of Education,
on behalf of the Office of Economic Opportunity. It is a short take-
off from that which presents some of the concepts. Tt is also by Bow-
man and Klopf.

Mr. Carey. I withdraw the reservation.

I have no further questions, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Scuever. Mr. Steiger.

Mr. Steicer. Dr. Niemeyer, may I just say that I think vour
testimony and that of your colleagues, particularly your willingness
to bring Mrs. Williams down here with you, has been outstanding.
I am very much impressed by what you outlined for us. I really
have only just a couple of short questions.
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No. 1, do you or can you give us any indication as to whether
or not you think her profession would have been of assistance had
they been involved in the New York City situation that was in the
press this morning, where the teachers resigned because of physical
danger’?

Mr. NmEmevEr. Well, the problem that you refer to of the resigna-
tion of the teachers over the lack of discipline in a particular school
is really the outcome of a tremendously complex situation in the
school, and T think that I would just—I would be very naive if I
were to say that just the inclusion of teacher aides would make a
difference in such a situation.

I have not—this is a school that my colleagues have not been work-
ing in, so T have no firsthand account. T do know, however, that my
college is working in 25 elementary and junior high schools in Har-
lem, and they are representative of the most educationally deprived
schools in New York and Chicago, and all of the other big cities, and
we have no situation of this kind. We are more concerned about the
kind of protest which got crowded off the papers today, in which the
parents of 125 and 36, 36 being a new school that is going to be the pri-
mary branch of 125, which will be the upper school branch of the
hyphenated school, the parents picketed the school on Thursday and
Friday, and then withdrew and sent to temporary schools located in
churches around 1,200 of the 1,800 children on Monday, and I didn’t
have any report of what happened yesterday.

This is a protest over—and again it is an illustration of the compli-
cations which a big school system faces. The protest 1s here, protest
by parents, and I have met with them and at their invitation, and
talked with them a number of times, and I met with them at a meeting
with Dr. Donovan, who want simply to have a voice in interviewing
and making a recommendation about candidates who are the candi-
dates on the list for the job of principal.

They feel, these parents, that unless the principal feels that the par-
ents have some voice in the school, and unless they, the parents, have
had that voice, and thus have some confidence in the principal of the
school, that there can’t be a good school, and I think they are right.

Now, I don’t think that if you have that, it alone will give you a
good school, but I don’t see how you can have a really good school
when the parents and the administration of a school do not have
mutual respect.

And so I am as troubled about that as T am about resignations over
people being slugged. Now, T don’t like people being slugged ; don’t
misunderstand me.

Mr. StEIGER. You would contend, however, and perhaps Mrs. Wil-
liams might wish to comment, that the individual attention which a
paraprofessional can give in assisting the professional teacher can
o0 a long way toward removing or alleviating some of these problems.
Would you agree with that?

Mr. NtEMEYER. Well, T would say this, that the children in schools
of this kind need, as I will just repeat what I said to Congressman
Carey, they absolutely have to have more adults working with them
than 1 per 30.

Secondly. if this does not happen, they are not going to develop even
the basic <kills which must be developed in elementary school, and,
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thirdly, if the parents see that their children are not learning how to
read, just the simplest elementary things which must be learned in
elementary school, these parents are going to have no sense of con-
fidence in the school. They then transmit that to the children.

In addition, you see, it 1s very difficult for a child to feel very good
about the world, and about himself. if he does not have any of the
skills which he can see all around him are needed to compete in that
world. If he feels that he is excluded, if he has no sense of mastery
over his environment, and you get this through knowing something,
and knowing how to do various things, so that we have this vicious
interaction system set up, in which the lack of learning creates attitudes
which are self-deprecating and then which are hateful toward other
people.

Then you get repressive discipline instead of supportive discipline
that has to be introduced to keep things together, and I have had teach-
ers tell me, many of them, that by the time these youngsters are up in
the school, then the only way you can keep them quiet is by this con-
stant—what I call negative discipline—so 1t is true that in some situa-
tions, you have explosions, you have kids who hate the school, and hate
teachers, and this is one of the greatest—and when you say that per-
haps there are millions of kids like this, either in school or just coming
out of those schools, you realize that we have a tremendously tragic
situation and dangerous situation.

Now, in all of that, T would say that the introduction of more adults
and the only way you are going to get them is either by the use of older
students, or, and these are not mutually exclusive, or people like Mrs.
Williams, this would be one little thing that can be done, but it is only
one, and I would not present it here in any sense as a panacea, and I
am sure Mrs. Williams would feel that way, too; is that right ?

Mrs. Wmurtams. Definitely.

Mr. Steicer. You make the point, or Dr. Klopf makes the point
in this presentation that was given earlier, that it is important
that the cooperation of 2-year and community colleges be sought in
the development programs for auxiliaries. Ts this, in your view—and
I don’t know what Mrs. Williams’ background is

Mr. NieMeYER. She is a high school graduate, T believe.

Mrs. WrLrams, Yes.

Mr. Stererr. Do you think it should be both the high school gradu-
ates and working toward getting more community college, junior col-
lege people? o

Mr. NiemeyYer. I don’t know what to say about the junior colleges.
We are bringing representatives of junior colleges or community col-
leges from various parts of the United States together this spring, at
Bank Street or in some city in the United States and we will have a
2- or 3-day session, talking about this whole problem of the relation-
ship of the junior college, both to their graduates entering teaching,
in various ways, and their modifying or modifying their program or
enlarging their program so that people like Mrs. Williams can be
brought in, and being up the job ladder, the career ladder. townrd a
goal which is beyond the goal which she has already achicved.

Mr. Sterger. Mr. Chairman, if T may. T am through with my ques-
tions, just simply say that I think that the concept that Dr. Niemeyer,
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Mrs. Williams, and Dr. Klopf have presented is a very exciting one.
I think it is one that this committee and this Congress should explore
further. Perhaps it is possible that we might even make some strides
in opening the horizons that I think exist in the utilization of the
paraprofessional. I commend Mrs. Williams for the work that she
1s doing. It is vital, very necessary, and I commend you, Dr. Nie-
meyer, for being willing to come here today and for giving us the
benefit of the background and experience that you have had in this
field. T think you have done an outstanding job, and I am grateful
that you came, grateful that you gave us a chance to hear from you.

Mr. Niemever. Thank you.

Mrs. Wirriams. Thank you.

Mr. Scuever. Well, Mr. Steiger just made my speech. All I can
add is a ditto on it. And I will add one question as a postscript, Dr.
Niemeyver., Having observed the development, perhaps the Topsy-like
development of the teacher aide as an institution, can you give us any
suggestions as to amendments or legislative direction that we can give
to this rapidly growing field of activity, either insofar as training of
the aide is concerned. or the orientation of the profession?

Can you give us some guidelines that we might include in the
legislation, or in the legislative history of this bill ?

Mr. Niemeyer. Well, T believe that out of the study which we
referred to, various criteria for guidelines are beginning to emerge, or
have emerged. T think it would be—I would be very glad to ask my
colleagues to prepare some kind of a document. Dr. Bowman is
coming down on Saturday to testify; whether she could have some-
thing like that drawn up before Saturday or not, I don’t know, but
I am sure that it can be done rapidly, and the study isn’t over yet, so
we are a little bit reluctant to say this is the definitive list, but I am
sure that we would be only too happy to pass on anything that we
think is worth passing on to you.

Mr. Scuecer. Well, thank vou very much, and T will just append
my ditto marl to Mr. Steiger’s fine statement.

Mr. N1EMEYER. We appreciate very much this opportunity.

Mr. Scuever. We appreciate your coming down to this committee.
Thank you from the bottom of our hearts.

(The following material was submitted by Mr. Niemeyer for the
record :)

A CoMPOSITE P1cTURE 0oF FIFTEEN DEMONSTRATION TRAINING PROGRAMS FOR
ATUXILIARY ScHooL PERSONNEL CONDUCTED IN 1966

“Xo0 one ever listened to me before,” said a trainee in a Project to Prepare
Teacher Aides for Working with Disadrantaged Children conducted by the
Department of Edueation, San Juan Regional Office in Puerto Rico. Under-
standably. this auxiliary-participant in the Summer Institute became an effec-
tive “listener” in one-to-one or small group relationships with pupils in the
practicum? classroom, applyving to her work with children in an economieally
deprived section of San Juan the insights she had gained as to the art of listen-
ing and the joy of being heard. In the practicum, she, like the 49 other auxiliary
participants, was teamed with a teacher who was himself a participant in the
Institute. These 50 teacher-auxiliary teams experimented together in 50 sep-
arate classes, with the auxiliary performing a variety of functions related to

1 Practicum is defined as a sustained supervised training experience with children in an
actual educational setting.
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the learning-teaching process and the teacher playing a triple role: (1) as
teacher of the class, (2) as guide to the auxiliary, and (3) as a learner, himself,
in terms of effective utilization of the auxiliaries’ services. Later, in group
counseling sessions, teachers and auxiliaries reviewed their experiences in the
classroom and explored the meanings as well as the possible values of their
new roles and relationships.

At the University of Maine's Project to Train Auxiliary School Personnel
(Teacher-Aides) in connection with NDEA Institute for Advanced Study for
Teachers of Disadvantaged Childrcen, listening was also an important function
of the auxiliaries, who were mothers receiving Aid to Dependent Children. One
pupil in the practicuin was heard by a vixiting consultant telling an auxiliary
about his frustrations in class. The auxiliary was able to interpret the experi-
ence to the boy, and the boy’s problems to the staff. Some aspects of his com-
plaints were considered by staff and resulted in programmatic changes.

In the Pilot Programn to Train Tcacher -lides, conducted by the Detroit Public
Schoolg, a spirit of openness to new ideas was evident. Auxiliaries had been
used for two years in this school system but the policies restricted their utiliza-
tion to clerical, custodial and monitorial functions. The teacher auxiliary teams
in the Institute were told. in effect. to throw out the “rule book™ during the
practicum, and to explore just how far they could go in involving the auxiliaries
in the learning-teaching process with benefit to the pupils. The teacher-
participants, though willing to put aside the rule hook, had to deal with their
own not-too-covert fear of auxiliaries usurping the professional’s role in the
classroom. The director. and the school system supporting him, guaranteed
professional standards while the auxiliary appeared not only to understand the
need for guarantees based on role differentiation. but openly expressed their
desire for maintaining clear lines of role definition. “We work as a team.”
said one auxiliary., “with the teacher having authority and responsibility, like
the head of a firm or the captain of a ship.”

In Berkeley, California, during the Project on Teacher Fducation and Parent-
Teacher Aides in a Culturally Different Community, an aide reported, “One day
T went to a child as T had been doing every day since coming to the classroom
almost a month ago, to give him help in reading certain words. The child gave
me a beautiful smile—one I'll never forget—and said proudly. ‘I don't need you
any more.”’ He was on his own. He knew I would be there if he needed me.
He now felt sure enough to work by himself.” The child who is present phys-
ically but completely absent mentally during the independent work perind often
needs the presence of a concerned adult to help him use the time for such study
most profitably. Such a function was performed by aides this autumn in the
Berkeley Unified School Distriet schools serving disadvantaged children.

These projects were four of the 15 demonstration training programs financed
by the Office of Economic Opportunity and coordinated hy Bank Street College
of Education as part of its nation-wide Study of Auxiliary Personnel in
Education.

The programs were studied in two grouns: the preservice group comprising
nine programs with preservice training only, and the inservice group compris-
ing ~ix programs with a very brief preservice program followed by an extended
program in the regular school situation. All nine preservice programs were of
the “institute” type—that is to say they enrolled small groups of participants
to work intensively for a relatively short period of time (two to eight weeks).

SPONSORS OF PRESERVICE PROGRAMS SPONSORS OF INSERVICE PROGRAMS
(Wi X corti
Commonwealth of Puerto Rico. With brief preservice component)
Denartment of Education Rall State University
Detroit Public¢ Schools Berkeley Tnified School System
Garland Junior College IToward University
Jackson State College Ohio University
New York University San Fernando Valley State College
Northern Arizona University Southern Illinois University

University of California at Riverside
University of Maine
University of South Florida

b

5-492—67—pt. 2——27
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COMMON AIMS AND ELEMENTS

Despite the broad range of geographical distribution and programmatic varia-
tions, it is possible to draw a composite picture of the demonstration programs
since they all share basic objectives and have certain elements in common, such
as: 1) The anxiliary-participants in all projects were selected wholly or in
large meaxure from thoxe at or below the poverty level: 2) Every program com-
bined theoretical instruction with learning through experience in a practicum
or regular school classroom: 3) All projects were committed to experiment
with auxiliaries in new functions which were directly related to the learning-
teaching process rather than functions which were indirectly related to instrue-
tion, such as simple clerical tasks: 4) There was pre-planning with the local
school systems in every case so as to assure employment for the auxiliaries
who satistactorily completed the training program, and to gear the training
to the needs of the school system (though not to lose the vitality and growth
components in this recognition of reality requirements) ; 5) Every project had
a research director on its staff and included a component of self-evaluation
in its program: 6) All were funded by the Office of Economic Opportunity and
were coordinated under the Bank Street College of Education Study of Auxiliary
Personnel in Education.

These mutual elements were requirements for funding by the O.E.O. in this
matrix of demonstration training projects. At work conferences for project
directors convened by Bank Street College of Education, these common elements
were fused into one basic purpose, which undergirded their diverse but coopera-
tive activities, i.e.

“To formulate hypotheses as to principle and practices which appear to
be effactive in actual practice for the :

1. role detinition and development ;

2. training;

3. institutionalization of auxiliary personnel as part of the learning-
teaching process.”

To develop the role of the auxiliary as an integral and contributive factor
in American education required an understanding of the whole complex of roles,
responsibilities, and relationships involved in the learning-teaching process.
Consequently, in the Work Conference for Directors, prior to the completion of
project proposals, there was consensus that teachers and administrators had a
great deal to learn as well as to give in these training programs. In nine of
the 15 programs, therefore, teachers were enrolled as participants to work with
auxiliaries in the classroom ; to explore role possibilities not only for auxiliaries
but also for themselves, in terms of new and more complex professional roles in
an aided teaching situation; to evaluate their experiences; and to plan for more
effective utilization of auxiliaries in the future. In the projects where there was
dual participation (teachers and auxiliaries), role development was facilitated,
in the opinion of staff and participants alike.

The principal dilemma appeared to be the conflict between role definition which
was recognized as necessary to institutionalization, and role development which
was a dynamic of each classroom situation where auxiliaries were utilized. The
degree of responsibility assigned to an auxiliary is dependent upon the interaction
of a particular teacher and a particular auxiliary operating within a given strue-
ture and responding to the special needs of individual pupils. A delicate balance
seems to be required in order to provide the specificity that means security along
with the flexibility that promotes growth.

In those six ? projects in which there was a component of group counseling for
participants built into the program, there appeared to be far less fear on the
part of teacher-participants that standards were threatened by the introduction
of non-certified personnel into the classroom. In counseling sessions, teachers
tended to recognize and understand their feelings of being somewhat threatened
by the presence of another adult in the classroom. and to begin to develop some
inner strength to cope with this insecurity.

In some programs, administrators also attended as learners and planners for
at least a portion of the training—a significant addition not only to the training
program. but to ultimate institutionalization.

2 Berkeley. Howard, Jackson. Maine. Puerto Rico, and Riverside.
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Within the broad framework of common objectives and similar approaches,
there was wide variety of programmatic design in the matrix of dewonstration
programs. The needs and composition of potential auxiliaries in various com-
munities, the diverse policies of local school systems with respect to the utiliza-
tion of auxiliaries, the available facilities and resources for training, and the
nature and extent of cooperation in the institutional life of the area all had an
impact upon the training program.

Variations were in such matters as: sponsorship, pre-planning, recruitment,
selection, the composition of the participant group, the specific skills for which
auxiliaries were trained, instructional content and process, and methods of
process observation and feedback. These various elements of program structure
are described below, indicating both the common features and those which were
idiosyncratiec.

Sponsoring

The sponsorship of these institutes was by institutions of higher learning with
the exception of three projects: Detroit, Puerto Rico, and Berkeley. In these
three, the local school system was the sponsoring agency. Wayne State Univer-
sity was involved in the Detroit program on a consultative basis; in Puerto Rico
some members of the University of Puerto Rico held important positions on the
project staff; in Berkeley, the University of California School of Criminology
conducted the research component of the project; in the Ball State University
program, involving four school systems, the planning and implementation were
in the hands of the individual systems, with the University acting as catalyst.
In the Howard University program, the Model School Division of the District
of Columbia public school system was deeply involved in the planning and opera-
tion.

Pre-Planning

Pre-planning for the training programs was initiated by the sponsoring in-
stitution with school administrators, local Community Action Agencies, and occa-
sionally with representatives of other appropriate agencies, such as the Bureau
of Indian Affairs in Northern Arizona. The components of pre-planning. includ-
ing number of meetings, heirarchical level of involvement on the part of co-
operating institutions or agencies, areas of concern explored, and degree of agree-
ment reached, varied greatly from program to program. This coordination of
training and employment was most thorough and most easily accomplished when
it could be achieved intramurally, as in Detroit, Puerto Rico, and Berkeley,
where the school system was the sponsor. In the other cases, coordination was
facilitated when a sponsoring institution of higher learning had previously
formed extensive contacts with school systems, either through working relation-
ships involving placement of student teachers or through other services rendered
by the college or university to the system. In only one instance—University of
South Florida—the university sponsor was not able to gain cooperation from the
local school system. In this case, the University then arranged with the local
Catholic diocese to utilize parochial schools in the practicum.

In all cases, the purpose of the pre-planning was to work out appropriate
methods of recruitment and selection of trainees, to explore the roles of teachers
and auxiliaries in the local school systems so that an appropriate and realistic
training program could be developed, to secure commitment for employment, and
to ngree on areas of responsibility.

At Ball State University the project staff worked closely with the superin-
tendent and principals of four Indiana school systems. In other situations
initial overtures to school systems or Community Action Agencies had to be
made. Such was the case in Ohio University where the program was involved
with Head Start Programs in ten different localities in two states. Still another
approach was used in Main where liaison was established with local school sys-
tems. with the State Department of Health. Education, and Welfare, and with the
AMaine Teachers Association, and where a week-long conference was held with
school administrators.

Qome local situations precluded the sponsoring institution’s working with the
school system because the latter had a policy of not employing auxiliary per-
sonnel in the classroom. In Boston such a situation existed at the time of the
Institute (later modified), so Garland Junior College developed a Leadership
Institute prior to the program for preparation of auxiliaries. The purpose of the
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Leadership Institute was to involve local educational leadership from the com-
munity at large, from day-care centers, Head Start programs, and other Com-
munity Action programs and agencies in exploration of role development, train-
ing, and institutionalization of auxiliary personnel, as well as to contribute their
experience and ideas for pre-planning of the auxiliaries’ training program.

In most programs there was also internal pre-planning involving the staff of
the institute. In some instances, such as at the University of California Exten-
sion at Riverside, San Fernando Valley State College, and Northern Arizona
University. the staff met together for a period of time varying from a weekend
to one week, to establish working procedures, discuss the overall approach to
learning, and plan the details of the program. Most programs did not have
consecutive days allocated to staff pre-planning. Rather, this was accomplished
on a more informal basis in a series of separate meetings of the staff prior to
the opening of the program.

Recruitment and sclection

The plans for recruitment and selection as formulated during the pre-planning
sessions varied considerably. In five programs® the recruitment of auxiliary
trainees followed the regular patterns of the school systems involved in the insti-
tutes (either as sponsors or eventual employers of the auxiliaries) usually by
direct contact through the principal or teachers with the additional involvement
of the local Community Action Program Agency (CAP). In two cases, Detroit
and New York University, those persons who had already served as school-aides
and showed potential for training as teacher-aides were recruited. In Riverside
all recruitment was done through the Community Action Programs exclusively.
In Maine. mothers receiving Aid to Dependent Children were informed of the
program by their social workers. The Navaho auxiliaries, in Northern Arizona,
were recruited through the Bureau of Indian Affairs, radio announcements, and
word-of-mouth publicity on the reservation. The availability of programs at
Ohio University and in Puerto Rico were made known to the classes of local high
schools by their principals or guidance counselors. Mass media were used in
almost every project to supplement other forms of recruitment.

In St. Petersburg. Florida, the program was for migrants and so recruitment
was accomplished both locally through CAP groups and through the Florida State
Department of Education. The project at Southern Illinois University recruited
part of its participants from the Neighborhood Youth Corps. In the Howard
University project. recruitment of high school students in the third and fourth
track (slow students) was carried out by the principal of the Cardozo High
School which was the only source of the student participants.

Applicants were usually screened through personal interviews. When time
precluded this personalized selection procedure, its omission was regretted by
those involved in the selection. Only one program, San Fernando Valley State
College. had no responsibility for recruitment or selection of trainees, An addi-
tional handicap was placed on this program in training auxiliaries since often
the program staff did not know either the number of trainees or anything of their
background until the trainees arrived for the orientation program.

Academic requirements for the auxiliaries in all programs covered a wide
range. The minimum requirement was six years of elementary school. The
maximum was some college experience. Other factors most frequently con-
sidered in selection were : ability to work with other people, concern for children,
and enthusiasm for the work at hand. Although in six projects—Garland
Junior College. University of Maine, Jackson State College, University of
Southern Illinois. University of South Florida and Berkeley—the auxiliary-
trainees were all female, only Garland made it a requirement. This regulation
was because residence in the college dormitory was included in this program.
It was at Garland that there was a considerable proportion of middle- and
upper-class auxiliary trainees, with a majority of low-income participants.

In Detroit, New York University. and Ball State University, preference was
ziven to those auxiliary candidates who planned to return to employment in
the school system for the regular school year.

The racial and ethnic groups to which the auxillaries belonged were varied,
including Negroes, Puerto Ricans. Mexican-Americans, Cubans, Navaho Indians,

3 Detroit, Ball State, Berkeley. Jackson and New York.
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and others. One particularized group consisted of low-income persons in Ap-
Dalachia (predominantely white). JMigrant workers were another particular-
ized group. The geographical distribution for the 13 projects was broad, cover-
ing the states of Arizona, California, Florida, Illinois, Indiana, Maine, Massa-
chusetts, Michigan, Mississippi, New York, Ohio, and West Virginia as well as
the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico and the District of Columbia.

Recruitment and selection of the. teacher-participants were usually done by
principals in whose schools the institute practicum would be conducted, or by
principals whose teachers would be working with auxiliaries during the school
year. In Maine and Northern Arizona, where the project was conducted jointly
by an NDEA Institute for Advanced Study for Teachers of Disadvantaged Youth,
the teachers in the NDEA Institute were the teacher-participants in that project.

In the four programs which included administrator-participants as well as
teachers and auxiliaries—Northern Arizona University, University of Maine,
Ball State University, and Southern Illinois University—the administrators
were recruited through personal contacts made by the program staff, through
mass media, and through the distribution of brochures announcing the availa-
bility of the program.

Residential facilities

Some interesting variations were evident in the type of residential facilities
which were made available in the different programs. Garland Junior College
provided opportunity for a cross-class, cross-culture, racially integrated exper-
ience. A salient feature of this plan was that some middle-class Negroes were
included as well as some low-income Caucasians. In Maine. the mothers re-
ceiving Aid to Dependent Children and their children were housed in a campus
fraternity house. The migrant auxiliaries in the South Florida program lived
in one dormitory on the Bay Campus.

At Ohio University, which offered a summer institute and a year-long program,
the high school auxiliary-trainees and their college student sponsors lived in
campns dormitories during the six-week campus phase of the program. The
high school students then returned to live at their homes for the remainder of
the program. The college student sponsors found their own housing in the
communities of their high school student advisees during the four-week practi-
cum phase of the program, returning to the campus in the fall to continue their
academic training.

Instruectional content

Notable similarities and differences appeared in the instructional components
of the institutes. In almost every program auxiliary-participants and teachers.
in those programs involving teacher-participants. received instruction in the
philosophy of education, child development (often quite specifically the psy-
chology of the disadvantaged child), and the general goals and procedures of
the local school system. These substantive areas were covered in lectures or
seminars. In most programs, the participants, both professional and nonprofes-
sional. met as a group for some portion of this academic instruction. At Detroit
and Puerto Rico instruction was directed to the auxiliaries exclusively. with
the teachers attending as observers so that they would be aware of what the
auxiliaries were learning.

Instruction in specific skills for the auxiliaries usually included typing. record
keeping. use of audio-visual equipment, and the skills needed in assisting with
reading, games, and creative activities. such as music and art. Basic com-
munication skills were stressed. In the Howard University project, special
skill training in physical care was provided for health aides.

In most cases the decision to offer instruction in these skills was based on the
funections for which the auxiliaries were being prepared: and this, in turn. was
influenced by but not restricted completely to the current nolicy of the local
school system in the use of auxiliaries. In a few instances, the instruction was
given in response to a request by many of the auxiliaries. The Jackson State
College auxiliaries, for example. derived such personal satisfaction from the
clerical skills instruetion that thev asked for further guidance in related matters
like working effectively with peonle and personal grooming. The teacher-partici-
pants in many programs assisted in the instructional program by tutoring in the
evening, especially when the auxiliaries were studying to pass high school equiv-
alency examinations. The teachers, on several occasions, remarked that they
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were surprised at finding that the auxiliaries had such desire and capacity for
knowledge. The teachers also recognized and remarked that their surprise came
from stereotyped misconceptions about people who had experienced economic or
educational deprivation.

Practicum or regular school erperience

Opportunity to integrate substantive learning and innovative practice was pro-
vided in the practicum which was defined as a sustained, supervised experience
with children in an actual educational setting. In approximately half of the
programs the participants worked together in the practicum as teacher-auxiliary
teams. In the other programs the auxiliaries worked under the guidance of a
demonstration teacher who was not. however, a participant in the program.
Only at Berkeley, Jackson State College, and Ball State University did some of
the teachers and auxiliaries who were to work together during the school year
have an opportunity to work together in the practicum as a team, although this
wax a goal of all programs. At Berkeley and Southern Illinois the aides began
working immediately in the classrooms with the teachers to whom they were
assigned all year.

There were variations in the length of the daily practicum. Most lasted from
fwo to three hours in the morning. Four-—Garland Junior College, Ohio Univer-
sity. Southern Illinois University. and San Fernando Valley State College—
lasted for the entire =chool day. Three of these were prekindergarten programs.
The Southern Illinois University program was in an elementary school. At
Garland. half the participants took part in the practicam while the other half
were in ¢lassex at the college : then the groups reversed assignments. In Detroit,
where the teachers were assigned to classes in the system’s sumnier school pro-
gram for the whole morning. the auxiliaries worked in the practicum with them
for only one hour. In South Florida the aides worked in the practicum a half
day only.

The grade levels of the practicums ranged from prekindergarten through high
<chool. but the central tendency was toward prekindergarten and elementary.
Dietroit was the only program that included high school and only two programs
included junior high school pupils: Detroit and Maine. At Riverside some junior
high school students worked with younger children in an experiment in cross-
age tenching. Only in Northern Arizona and Riverside were nngraded groupings
used. Of the preschool programs, four were for Head Start children.

Great variety was evidenced in the organization of the practicum. Several
programs used the local system’s regular summer school sessions (New York
TUniversity. Ball State University. Detroit. and Riverside). In Puerto Rico,
Northern Arizona University. and Jackson State College, special practicum
classes were set up for the institute. and parents were asked to send their chil-
dren. In Northern Arizona the children were Navahos from the reservation and
had to be housed in a Bureau of Indian Affairs dormitory while they attended
the <chonl in which the practicum was located. Ohio Tniversity and San Fer-
nando Valley State College used Head Start Centers as practicums and Garland
Junior College used 2 day-camp operated by the Associated Day Care Centers,
Inc. In the Maine program. the practicum was for the children of the auxiliary-
participants. Parochial schools in St, Petershurg provided the practicum setting
for the University of South Florida. Public school classes during the regular
school vear served as the practicum for Berkeley., Howard and Southern Illinois.

In almost every instance in the summer programs there were fewer children
in each practicum class than there are normally registered in a class during the
«chool vear. The enrollment in these programs ranged from seven in Maine to
approximately 200 in most programs. The small classes provided an opportunity
to experiment with innovative techniques. The directors believed that the experi-
ences conld be transferred to larger classes during the school year. after princi-
ples and promising practices had been formulated in the experimental settings.
The four year-long programs used actual operating classrooms varying in size
from 15 to 47 students.

In the summer programs where children attended practicums which were
not part of the system’s reguiar summer school program, the projects found it
necessary to modify the content and methods used in the classes, offering some
vacation-type activities as well as the regular or remedial instruction originally
planned. in order to maintain steady attendance.

Most practicums provided experience for auxiliaries with many tasks in a
variety of sitnations. It was the intention of each project staff that auxiliaries
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should be prepared for xomething more than the routine custodial, clerical, or
monitorial functions often assigned to such personnel, The visitation teams
found auxiliary-participants engaged in a wide range of activities, related to
instruction, from working on a one-to-one basis with a child in remedial reading,
to reviewing tests with large groups of pupils.

Supervision of the practicum was carried out in a number of ways, the most
common of which was to have project staff supervisors and/or instructors
schedule visits to the practicum classes for the purpose of observation and
conferences with the auxiliaries and teachers. At New York University this
procedure was supplemented by having each auxiliary keep a daily log of prac-
ticum experiences which the staff read and commented on, and which was used
as the basis of seminar discussions,

A critical training factor was the provision for scheduled time for the teacher
and auxiliary teams to plan and evaluate their practicum experience together.
Detroit developed a comprehensive procedure for such conferences . For an hour
and a half following the practicum this team sat down together to review that
day’s experience. At this time. the teacher and the auxiliary wrote out their
observations of the day’s experience and analyzed it. Then the teacher wrote
out the next day's program and discussed it with the auxiliary in terms of his
responsibilities. Copies of these plans and analyses were given to the project
staff who used them to guide the design of seminars.

At the University of Maine. daily analysis and planning of the practicum
took another form. There, several teachers and several auxiliaries operated
in a single practicum classroom. This group met immediately following the
practicam with a staff advisor for a seminar on the day’s experiences and plans
for the following day.

At Berkeley, time for planning and evaluation together by each teacher and
his two aides was built into the program. Children leave school at 2:30 at
Berkeley, and the 2:30 to 3:10 period was earmarked for such meetings., In
practice however, both teachers and aides reported that it was seldom possible
to use this time in the manner planned. Parent-teacher conferences and staff
meetings were often scheduled then.

In the eight programs where teacher-trainees were included among the par-
ticipants, the practicum appeared to be particularly productive in terms of
teacher-auxiliary relationships. Conversely, in those programs where no teacher-
trainees were included, the directors frequently expressed regret that their pro-
grams lacked this component. the auxiliaries in group interviews spoke of the
need for more interaction with the teachers in the practicum and the visiting
teams noted the difference in mntual understanding and trust between profes-
sionals and nonprofessionals as they worked together. To the team members
the inclusion of teacher-trainees appeared to be the pivotal feature of most
programs,

Instructional process

A variety of processes was employed by the individual institutes to facilitate
learning for both professionals and nonprofessionals. Group counseling sessions
with auxiliaries, teachers, and staff members meeting separately were utilized by
Puerto Rico, Garland Junior College. Howard University, University of Maine,
and San Fernando Valley State College to help participants deal with their
personal needs. At the University of Southern Illinois small groups of auxil-
iaries, teachers, and principals met together for group counseling. The Riverside
program was the only one to conduct daily sensitivity training sessions in the
belief that both teachers and auxiliaries could learn about themselves as persons
from the frank reactions of other participants, and could also learn to use them-
selves more effectively in the educative process through this experience. At
Riverside, self-evaluation was also fostered by viewing and discussing video
tapes of the various sesxions, both of the practicum and of the seminars. A
rariation of the T-Group was employed at Berkeley but the meetings were held
only once a week.

All projects except Riverside used lectures, most of which were given by
project staff. Jackson State College and Detroit invited guest lecturers to speak
to the participants. Films were used by almost all of the projects. At Garland
Junior College a film made during the previous year's aide training institute
was used. A notable use of film was in the University of South Florida project
where “Harvest of Shame”, a film on migrants, was used with the participants
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who were themselves of migrant background, but before viewing the film they
were reluctant to admit this background. The showing of the film made such an
impact on them that they began to reveal more of their identification with
migrants in order to discuss the film. Other frequently used instructional proc-
esses included buzz sessions, role playing, and panel discussions among par-
ticipants.

Individual conferences as well as group meetings were a feature of the
Garland program. Jackson State College set up a number of committees on
which all participants were encouraged to serve. The residential nature of the
program facilitated individual and small group counseling, on an informal basis,
at Southern Illinois University.

Tield trips were used in a number of ways. Sometimes they were arranged for
children in the practicum and participants. The purposes varied. Some field
trips to local institutions and social agencies locally were designed to enhance
participants’ understanding of the problems of the disadvantaged and to inform
them of community resources for coping with these problems. Other field trips
were specifically designed to supplement the participants’ cultural or historical
backgrounds.

It was soon discovered in all the programs that strategies were necessary to
assure frank and thoughtful feedback relevant to the changing needs of the
trainees. In almost every project the relationships which the staff established
with the participants provided an atmosphere in which both auxiliaries and
professionals felt free to discuss their experiences and their needs. Some pro-
grams provided formal structures for communicating this information to the
staff. Conferences, group discussions among staff and participants were set up
to this end. Some programs relied on the use of logs written by participants.
Northern Arizona University instituted a suggestion box, while the University
of Maine and Jackson State College had a newspaper prepared by trainees. The
record on film of the video-taped sessions provided a unique form of feedback
in Maine and Riverside. At Ohio University the use of college students as
sponsors of the high school auxiliaries provided a link between the staff and the
trainees. The college students discussed their observations in seminars with
the staff. At Howard University, the group counseling sessions were open-ended,
and suggestions on programmatic changes were welcomed.

Every project had some form of process observation which contributed to the
feedback. In most cases one Or two persons were employed as process observers
for the whole project. This was the case in Northern Arizona University, Puerto
Rico. San Fernando Valley State College, Ball State University, Detroit, New
York University, Southern Illinois University and Berkeley. In other programs
staff instructors served as process observers for other classes and meetings.
Staff in Garland Junior College, the University of Maine, and Jackson State
College reported that observation of others’ classes was particularly useful in
achieving integrated instruction since the entire staff was aware of what was
being presented by other instructors and of the reactions of the participants to
this material.

Riverside’s unusual and more complex approach involved junior high school
students as process observers. Midway through the program, those pupils found
to be most effective as observers were retained in the role, while those less
effective were assigned other functions.

Only one program arranged for a daily staff meeting: Northern Arizona Uni-
versity. The project staff reported these meetings were most useful in “putting
out fires before they became conflagrations.” Other programs, however, had
frequent informal meetings of part or all of the staff for consultation and dis-
cussion of current issues, or weekly meetings. At Howard University, monthly
«taff meetings for project staff with appropriate faculty of the high school in
which the project was operating proved valuable.

IMPRESSIONS OF THE PROGRAM FROM VARIOUS POINTS OF VIEW

The programs were analyzed from within and by outside observers. The self-
evaluation was conducted by process observers drawn from instructional staff
and research staff. Participants also recorded their reactions. For outside
evaluation. each program was visited by a team of three consultants for two
days.

The chairman of each visitation team posed a series of searching questions
in group interviews with each group of participants, and with instructional
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staff. To the question: “What is the responsibility of the auxiliary in a class-
room?’, an unequivocal answer came through in all the projects from the aux-
iliaries themselves—*To help the teacher teach.” To the follow-up question:
“What, then, is teaching?”, the answers tended to come more slowly, both from
the auxiliary-participants and the teacher-participants, meeting separately. The
hesitation of the latter group may have stemmed from the difficulty of adjust-
ing to a more complex and important level of professionalism with emphasis
upon diagnosis, program planning. and leadership functions. It appears that
teachers, by and large, have not yet been prepared either by colleges of teacher
education or in-service training programs to orchestrate other adults in the class-
room, since this is a relatively mew responsibility for those in the teaching
profession.

In the group interviews. the teacher-participants tended to view this new
function not as a substitute for direct contact with the pupils but as a positive
factor in teacher-pupil relations. Teachers defined this as freeing the teacher
from many routine and time-consuming duties and by providing more opportu-
nity for differentiated education to meet individual needs of pupils.

These reactions were apparent even among teachers in the practicum who
were not enrolled in the training program, as they became more comfortable
about the unusual experience of having another adult in the classroom. The
possible threat of such a situation appeared to be effectively relieved and a con-
tinuing process of role development for auxiliaries appeared to be established
when teacher-auxiliary teams as co-participants had an opportunity for daily
evaluation of their experience together. This process was facilitated when in-
dividual and/or group counseling was also available to help participants cope
with their personal needs as they adjusted to a new situation.

Several attitudinal changes were perceived by observers within and outside
the projects alike. which appeared to have direct reltaionship to the training
experience: 1) the auxiliaries reported a new feeling of confidence. hope and
aspiration; 2) the teacher-participants in most of the projects expressed a change
in their image of poor people which paralleled and reinforced the improved
self-image of the auxiliaries themselves: 3) both types of participants agreed
that low-income auxiliaries could facilitate communication with pupils and their
parents in economically disadvantaged neighborhoods. even to the point of elicit-
ing a twinge of jealousy on the part of some of the teacher-participants: and 4)
there was general agreement among the teachers and auxiliaries that the latter
could, when trained and encouraged to do so. contribute to the learning-teaching
process, and that their activities should not be restricted to routine clerical or
custodial functions provided the selection criteria utilized were consistent with
a broad role concept. The extent of involvement in the learning-teaching process
depended upon the ability and potential of the auxiliaries. Most projects picked
the cream of the crop in this experimental type of program. Only Howard
University and Ohio University made an effort to reach potential drop-outs.

Finally, there appeared to be consensus among the various observers of the
programs that a realistic appraisal and interpretation of the policy, needs and
expectations of the local school system with respect to the utilization of auxiliaries
was essential to prevent false hopes, leading to frustration. but that realism
regarding employment opportunities does not need to connote defeatism. They
saw role development as a dynamic and continuing process in which professionals,
nonprofessionals, educational institutions, and the community all have a re-
sponsibility.

In cases where pre-service training was followed by on-the-job experience,
institutionalization was facilitated.

SUMMARY

The elements in the demonstration training programs which were identified by
visitation teams as particularly effective in implementing project goals were:

(1) Cooperative planning by school systems. institutions of higher learning,
community action agencies, professional associations. instructional staff and
participants.

(2) Skill training which is realistic in terms of local employment opportunities,
but also geared to future potentialities in the utilization of auxiliary personnel
by the local school system.
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(3) Inclusion of both auxiliaries and teachers in the trainee group, preferably
as teams from a given school—teams that will work together in an actual school
situation after the training.

(4) Scheduled time for daily analysis of their practicum experience by the
teacher-auxiliary teams, and team planning for the next class situation based on
this evaluation.

(3) Instructional content in foundations of child development, inter-personal
relations, the life conditions of disadvantaged pupils, and the school as an insti-
tution.

(6) Basic education in communication and language arts as well as skill
training in technical and service operations such as typing, record keeping and
operation of audio-visual equipment.

(7) Availability of individual and/or group counseling to help participants
deal with their own personal needs.

PROFILE OF A PROGRAM FOR TEACHER EDUCATION AND PARENT-TEACHER
AmES IN A CULTURALLY DIFFERENT COMMUNITY

(Sponsored by Berkeley Unified School District, Berkeley, Calif.)

Of the 115.000 people living in Berkeley one-third are Negro. Most Negroes
live in the south and west section of the city. To be found there are the con-
ditions of ghetto life, including poverty, physical and social separation from the
white majority, and the web of family and social habits and attitudes that
constitute a culture of its own. It was in two schools of that part of the city
that the Teacher Education and Parent-Teacher Aides in a Culturally Different
Community program was initiated October 24, 1966, with the intention of carry-
ing it through the entire school year. Teachers in the schools of such low income
minority communities are often strangers to the families living there; the teach-
ers are the culturally different ones to the children, bringing to them for a few
hours of every weekday another culture—the subculture of the school.

One intent of this program was to sensitize teachers to the life style, the
language, and the concerns of the parents and children associated with the
school.  Additionally, it was meant to modify the parents’ perceptions of child
rearing, of learning. and of the school. Plans of the project were both psycho-
logically and socially oriented. Confidence in the proposal was reinforced by
assurance of cooperation from the Berkeley Unified School District and the Uni-
versity of California at Berkeley.

PURPOSES

In the words of the director of the project, “The purposes of the program
were: to reduce the alienation of parents and teachers to the school: to open
channels of communication between the home and the school; to decrease the
degree of polarization between parents’ and teachers’ views of how to reward
and punish. how to teach, how children develop intellectually and socially; and
to raise parents’ educational aspirations for their children and possibly for
themselves, Styles of school and home are so polarized that the child finds it
extremely difficult to adjust to such different styles daily. This program is also
based on the premise that the child has two sets of teachers, those in school and
those at home, and that the more alike their stylex are the more effective and
efficient the school will be.

“It is believed that these differences in style are traumatic to the child and
have a negative effect upon the child’'s emotional. social, and academic adjust-
ment to the school. It is hoped this program will improve his ability to work
and play with other children in the school setting. The school is seen as an
instrument for social change. and the classroom is the place where parents, as
aidex. and teachers can actively alter each other's perceptions, attitudes and
behavior.”

COMPOSITION OF THE PARTICIPANT GROUP

The program design provided for two major dimensions, the first involving
the use of teacher-aides in the elementary school classrooms. The second in-
cluded the use of neighborhood workers employed to establish a communication
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link between school, home and community. In each of the two schools, Columbus
and Lincoln, ten teachers were involved—a total of 20 teachers in the program.
Each teacher had two aides, making 20 aides for each school, or 40 in all. In
each school the program included four neighborhood workers, eight in the total
group, constituting a total participant group of 68 individuals.

METIHODS OF SELECTION AND RECRUITMENT

Following detailed discussion of the proposed teacher-aide program with the
facultiex of the two schools, teachers were invited to volunteer to participate
in the program. Teachers of kindergarten through sixth grade were selected,
and in =election the attempt was made to obtain a representative balance in
experience, ethnic and racial backgrounds. In line with objective of reducing
the differences in methods used by parents and teachers in both teaching and
relating to children, a major criterion was that the teacher-aides and neighbor-
hood wnrkers be parents of children in the school, and also be residents of that
attendance district. Other requirements were that aides selected be members
of families of low income, be wholesome people who can establish rapport with
children and adults, and be willing to abide by rules of the school distriet. No
educarional standards were required in view of the several purposes involved in
the plan: to produce changes in the styles of rearing children on the part of the
parents, to increaxe the ability of parents in helping children in school, to in-
crease the teachers’ knowledge about families of the children in their classes,
and to increase honest and frequent communication between teachers and
parents=.

To advertise the positions, job descriptions were distributed to community
organizations and local stores by the Economic Opportunity Organization of
the Berkeley area: flyers were taken home by the children in the two schools:
spot announcements were made on radio: and articles deseribing the program
were placed in local newspapers. The Economic Opportunity Organization and
the Urban League did the initial screening. The Urban League submitted a list
of 60 candidates from which the final selection of 48 workers wax made by the
Berkeley School District Personnel Office.

TRAINING

The reachers, guidance consultants, and principals in the program took part
in a 30-hour preservice training program conducted by staff members of the
University of California. The intent was to sensitize teachers to the under-
Iying factors which contribute to poor learning and undexirable behavior in the
claxsroom. and to develop functions for teacher-aides and neighborhood workers
in the schools. A substantial part of the preservice training was based upon the
book entitled. Cwltural Patterns of Ditferentiated Youth: A Manual for Teachers
in Marginul Scliools.

Inservice training was conducted each week for two hours at the end of the
school day. This training was under the direction of the University of Calf
fornia School of Criminology. One week the teachers, teacher-aides, and neigh
borhood workers met separately : the following week they had a combined meet-
ing. To achieve small, intimate groups in which views and ideas were expressed
freely, meetings were held at each school. The combined meetings were divided
into two sections to assure this intimacy. The purpose of these sessions was
to get teachers and teacher-aides to speak honextly. to attempt to resolve prob-
lems. and to begin to alter their perceptions and hehavior.

STAFFE

The staftf consisted of a project director who was also principal of Columbus
School: and administrative assistant: the principal of Lincoln: a research di-
rector who was al instructor at the University of Californin: and process ob-
servers and group leaders who were graduate students at the University of
California, and who conducted the insevvice training.

STRUCTURE OF THE PROGRAM
To understand the structure of the program it is necessary to bring into forcus

the three determining factors of its framework and the actual performance of
its participants in the light of those factors. The first factor was expressed in
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these words: “The curriculum of the school and the process of instruction should
reflect the physical. emotional, social, and intellectual needs of children as they
relate to the promotion of their optimal effectiveness as individuals and as mem-
bers of society.”” The formal objectives of school, i.e., the teacher’s approaches,
practices, and activities attempted to meet the child’s needs.

The second determining factor of the program was the decision that the trainees
include both parents employed as teacher-aides and neighborhood workers. The
teacher-aides worked six hours a day. The teacher and two teacher-aides were
seen as a teaching team within each classroom, the teacher being responsible for
the training and limitation of instruction, and the aides acting as facilitators.
The two aides were to be instructed daily by the teacher in periods of 20 minutes,
both before and after school as to what was to be taught. Among the tasks
performed by the teacher-aides were helping children who were having difficul-
ties with the assigned work, marking objective tests, duplicating materials, read-
ing stories, operating audio-visual materials, and talking with children who have
become emotionally upset.

The second group of aides were the neighborhood workers. They, too, worked
six hours a day, under the supervision of the guidance consultant, working with
teachers who had not been assigned teacher-aides and for the school in general.
They were to be the liaison between teachers and parents. They established con-
tact with parents new to the school : made telephone calls or visited homes to dis-
cuss absences or lateness : and made home visits when the teachers could not estab-
lish contact with the parents. They were called upon occasionally to take
children who became emotionally upset or obsterperous in the classroom to a
“cooling off” room, where they continued their classroom work, played with toys,
did art work, or engaged in other expressive activities in preparation for the
earliest possible return to the classroom.

Other activities which they were occasionally called upon to engage in consisted
of assisting the nurse with home visits, accompanying classes on field trips,
organizing recreational activities during the noon hours, and observing students
in the classroom when requested by the guidance consultant or teacher.

The third factor determining the structure of the program lay in the conclu-
| sions and follow-up of the Reading Curriculum Development Project of the
| Columbus University Laboratory School of September 1966. This project intro-
| duced a nongraded concept of reading into the schools. It encompassed the
selection of a reading series with a new sequence in teaching word attack skills,
rewriting the kindergarten through third grade portion of the reading guide;
and the separation of word attack skills from comprehension skills. The read-
ing program used an intensive phonics approach and reinforcement materials
to make possible pacing of instruction to the child’s ability to achieve. Children
were grouped part of the time in terms of their ability to decode and at other
time to comprehend.

The first, second, and third year parts of the program were divided into a
number of segments called levels. Four to eight children who were at the same

level of learning, and who were of approximately the same age, were brought
together to form an instructional group in reading. The grouping of chilQren
of a classroom in levels provided an excellent opportunity to use teacher-aides
to assume responsibility for groups other than the one in charge of the teacher
at any given moment. The question involved presents itself forcefully: To what
extent can this responsibility for separate groups be effectively assumed by un-

trained teacher-aides?
THE PROGRAM IN OPERATION

The classrooms: observation

All the classrooms observed were large and cheerful and adequate. The
content of the activities was centered on the needs and interests of the children.
The number of classrooms visited was small, and at least to one observer, in-
sufficient for thorough analysis of a complex program. However, the observers
were able to determine the place of the teacher-aides through observation and
descriptions by teachers and aides in extensive interviews with them.

Two first grades, one second. third. fifth and sixth grade classes were visited.
The activities in each of the first grades were notable in terms of the criteria
for utilization of teacher-aides. At the Columbus School, in the first grade the
teacher sat at the front of the room with eight children in a semicircle, work'ing
on “s” sentences. She was completely involved with the ehildren, answering
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each by word or motion, even when several were demanding attention at once.
Occasionally she could be heard saying “good”, or “very good”. The children’s
attention, in turn, seemed to be altogether centered on her. The room was
quiet but the children communicated with each other from time to time.

One teacher-aide at the right rear side of the room worked at tables with
four children on collages. A second teacher-aide worked with three children
at the rear left of the room on learning how to follow directions by coloring
outlined figures on a ditto sheet. She was getting each child to print his name,
a task which appeared to be difficult for them. She was assisting one child
particularly. Apparently this was the slowest group. The eight children with
the teacher appeared to be in the most advanced group.

The teacher, after approximately five minutes, went to the first teacher-aide
and asked if her group was ready for reading at the front of the room. The
teacher-aide replied, “No, not yet.” Without questioning the aide further, the
teacher returned to her group of eight to get them started in independent activity
related to their “s” sentences. The first teacher-aide finished collages with her
children and then moved them to the front of the room, ready for the teacher
who was continuing to help the group of eight.

The second teacher-aide at the rear of the room with three children, collected
their coloring, and got out flash cards for other children. Two of her group
Joined those in a discussion with the teacher at the front of the room.

Interaction between teacher and teacher-aides appeared to be quite subtle :
they seemed to understand the timing involved in the changing tasks and the
need for the movement of the children. The teacher had consulted the first
aide and had not interrupted the aide’s group activity, accepting the aide’s state-
ment that the gronp was not yet ready for change. One observer left the room
at this point, realizing that it all had happened, but with a now-shaken convic-
tion that it could not happen under all the circumstances.

A first grade at Lincoln School was similar to the first grade at Columbus
School with one additional element. The principal of the school was participat-
ing as a reading teacher. The classroom teacher was at the front of the room
with eight children around a small table conducting a conventional reading
session. The principal was at the rear of the room at a small table working
intensively with two boys, who appeared to have had unusual diffifficulty learn-
ing to read. The principal was using a variety of materials, chalk board, cards,
dittoed material, and a variety of techniques. The principal was extremely
attentive to the children, responding to them with eyes, hands, nods of his head.
The children responded just as completely.

One aide was working with one child on letter sounds. She had the child
identify the initial letter of the word the picture she showed him represented,
but failed to require him to make the sound of the letter. Another aide in the
rear of the room used the paper slicer to prepare small cards of colored paper.
The activities changed after about eight minutes, but the groups remained con-
stant, the same adult stayed with each group. There was no apparent inter-
action among the adults in the program.

The second grade was observed at Lincoln School. The teacher worked inten-
sively with two children. One teacher-aide moved around the room helping
eight children at their seats working on dittoed materials. The second teacher-
aide worked with four children in the rear of the room with flash cards. No
interaction between any adults was observed.

The fifth grade observation took place at Lincoln School. The teacher was
at the blackboard writing math questions for 12 in their seats in the middle of
the room. The teacher seemed flustered by the introduction of the observers,
The first teacher-aide was working with one child directly in front of the teacher,
rather than at a removed, quiet location. The second teacher-aide was doing
desk work at the rear of the room with a group of four children. No interaction
was observed.

The Tecachers' evaluation of teacher-aidcs

In interviews with the teachers and in training sessions including teachers
and aides, the range of teachers’ opinions about the aides was great. Among the
positive statements were :

“The need for aides to function at a high level is apparent.”

Three teachers: “The aides are very helpful.”

“They are wonderful. They help with the needs of the children.”
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New teachers reported having difficulty in thinking up ways to use aides but
teachers with experience in teaching disadvantaged children saw possible uses
for other adults in the classroom more quickly. Children now seem to be learn-
ing as they had not learned before, these teachers reported.

One teacher declared, “I am now much more aware of the language style of
these children; I no longer feel the children’s style of speaking is hostile.”

“Parents are changing their own sense of worth. Their own skills are devel-
oping ; through effective utilization of these skills their self-image changes.”

~After working with aides, I have been more alerted to how children feel, what
their concerns are. A child came to the first day of school this year in a brand
new. heavy sweater, which was clearly too warm to wear all day in school. The
child obviously did not wish to remove the sweater. I decided that rather than
enforcing the school rule about hanging all outer clothing in the coat room, I
would ask the child if she would like to fold the sweater and keep it in her desk,
<o that “nothing would happen to it.” She was willing to comply with this re-
quest, and spent the day working profitably at her school work, taking only
occaxional peeks at her new sweater in the desk, instead of worrying about what
was happening to it in the coat room.”

“The aides have been extremely revealing. The aides said they wanted their
children’s language corrected. We have had to interpret to them that teaching
does not always imply correction. That there can be constructive feedback and
reinforcement of proper language patterns which do not involve overt correction.”

“The aides have progressed in thinking about discipline, from ‘We want
certain things done to our children’ to, three weeks later, ‘How do you handle
this?.”

More negative statements from teachers were :

“Teachers and aides tend to sit separately in the lunchroom, and during coffee
breaks. Teachers don't want to thrust themselves at the aides who may be feel-
ing their way in a social situation.”

“The aides in the upper grades have certain inadequacies. They can’t read
a simple story. Can’t handle fourth grade social studies lesson.”

“My teacher-aide is seeking intuitively to have the experiences that teachers
have about really fundamental things. I think she needs some basic prepa-
ration.”

“There are two aides in my classroom—one is willing and one is more
dependent.”

“We need a ‘removed’ person as an evaluator. This person could take care
of the aide coming in late. I didn’t say anything when my aide was coming in
five minutes late, but now it’s getting to be ten or fifteen minutes.”

“What worries me is the kids: what they’re getting out of this experiment.”

“There are so many experimental programs. How do you know which one
works?”’

« Aides need more training in how you teach math or reading.”

«personality conflicts are a problem. There is more friction between two
aides in the classroom than between teacher and aides.”

The teacher-aides’ reaction to the cxperience

The aides in group interviews reported that they like teaching, working with
two or three children. lixtening to the children. They say that the children are
not afraid to respond in a small group; the children enjoy talking about them-
selves; that parents often don’t really listen to their children; and working
with one child stimulates him. They listen to the fantasies of the children
and try to find ways to motivate them to learn.

In their own homes they say their work at school helps them to be more
patient with children; they say they feel more tolerant with their own children,
and understand better the value of the time spent with them.

When the aides were asked how they knew what to do with the children in
school, they answered : “I would watch each child in the room and go to the one
having difficulty.” “Children start talking to you.” *“School has one ay of teach-
ing but all children do not learn that way.” I had one child who was having diffi-
culty distinguishing between Jetters. I had him trace a letter on a large sheet of
paper, running his finger over it to get the feel of the letter. Another thing you
can do is trace the letter on the child’s back to help him feel it.” “As a mother
vou feel the needs of these children.” All the aides agreed on the need of children
toread. They said they wanted to help them learn.

The aides spoke clearly and without hestitation of changes they would like
made in the program: teachers and teacher-aides should have a week of orienta-
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tion together; more orientation in content areas is needed, especially reading and
spelling and new math, and more in the specific grade areas in which they will
work ; more than one week of orientation is needed, as well as more psychology,
more science; more time should be scheduled with the teacher during the pro-
gram; and more time should be provided after school when teachers can show
aides what they did in the classroom.

They spoke of wanting to help the teacher and of wanting to plan with the
teacher. One or two found great delight when a recalcitrant child opened up to
them. One discovered a child could not read at all. They wanted more respect
from the children and more rules for the children.

The reactions of the neighborhood aides

Four neighborhood workers in each school worked out of the guidance depart-
ment under the supervision of the guidance director and with the help of the
psychologist. Neighborhood workers were available to all the teachers in the
school who did not have two assigned aides in the classroom. The neighborhood
workers reported that they got designated parents to come to school to make use
of the facilities and services available to them. When one worker got a request
to visit a neighbor of her own, she turned it over to another worker. Occasion-
ally they persuaded the nurse to make home visits. If it became necessary to
make evening calls, neighborhood workers received compensatory time off.

The neighborhood workers maintained that most parents, when urged, came to
the school, although the guidance counsellor said later that few parents had come.
When there was resistance to the neighborhood workers’ requests, they said, quite
logically, “We feel our way.” If a parent asks, they stay outside the house dur-
ing the home visits. Usually, however, the worker had called by telephone (if
there is one) before going a great distance. If the parent cannot come to school,
the neighborhood worker presented a “conference sheet” filled out by the teacher
on which the child’s progress in the various subjects dealt with in the school
periods is described as “excellent,” “satisfactory,” “working below capacity,” or
‘“‘special learning problem.”

They said they spent about half the time in the school and half in the com-
munity. They went into the homes sometimes where they found persons they
knew through some outside connection, such as P.T.A. or Girl Scouts, and found
the common membership was a help in establishing friendly relations. There
was unanimous avowal that they applied for the job because “We wanted to be
needed, not because of the money.” Among other motives were : “My children’s
education is involved;” “I gave up a key-punching job to work in school because
working with people is more important;” “I love working with children.”

Other tasks they spoke of included : working in the office with children needing
help; getting new parents to come to school; planning for a Saturday movie;
organizing a school-community dance for adults.

They expressed needs for improvement in program in these terms: more
training in the orientation sessions which were “really just for teacher-aides:”
more understanding by teachers of duties of neighborhood workers ; more com-
munication between aides and teachers, aides and administrators; scheduled
time for aides to talk with teachers.

Tasks neighborhood workers occasionally do. which have not been recorded
above. cover checking on attendance. tardiness and related situations : organizing
and assisting with parent discussion groups: setting up a place for receiving
children who need temporary removal from the classroom or class activity ; pro-
viding an atmosphere which will help to prepare the pupil for the earliest
possible return to the classroom; helping pupils who are known to get lost to
find their appropriate rooms: accompanying classes on field trips; observing in
classrooms to understand school programs : assisting the guidance consultant in
other areas as indicated: involvement in organizing playground activities or
recreational activities during noon hour; and observing pupils in classrooms
when requested by the guidance consultant or teacher.

The inservice training

The inservice training was conducted in each school each week for two hours
under the direction of the University of California School of Criminology. Tt
consisted of a modified T-group approach emphasizing effective learning. The
content of the T-group sessions constituted the data for the research component
of the project,
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One week the teachers, teacher-aides, and neighborhood workers met separate-
1y : the following week they bhad a combined meeting. To achieve small intimate
groups in which views and ideas could be expressed freelp, meetings were held
at each school, and, in addition, the combined meetings were divided into two
sections.

In one of the training sessions observed, a number of topics were raised and
discussed briefly. There were a few moments when no one volunteered to speak
and some prodding on the part of the leader resulted. He later told a member
of the visiting team that it had been a very slow meeting without much emerging
from the group itself. He suggested that the Study Team’s interviews had taken
a lot out of the teachers and aides and caused them to “dry up.”

At another of the observed training sessions the concern with which the meet-
ing began was punishment. The social worker, who did the actual leading,
explained to the aides that punishment effects no change. “The children who
are most resentful here had the most beating.” A little later she urged that
aides should not confront parents with wrong-doings of a child but report it to
a teacher. An aide =aid, “I'm negative to the idea of suspending a child. I'd
want to ask, ‘What have you done for my child? ” From that point the discus-
sion rapidly evolved into mass verbal assault by the aides (acting at that point
only as parents) on the teachers.

At a third training group session the aides (again apparently forgetting they
were aides), as parents, complained that Negro children were discriminated
acainst when they are ready to enter high school. “If a child comes from
Columbus and goes to Garfield (the hizh school), he is automatically placed on
the lowest track.” “If the children were taught early they would be fully
competent when they reach high school.” The teachers responded that they
<hould not be blamed for what had happened years before. The spokesman for
the aides proclaimed, while the others nodded their heads affirmatively, that their
children are as bright as white children, that parents should tell the person
who decides the tracks, “Take my child out of the low track because I know he
is bright.”

A sixth grade white male teacher asked if the aides know the statisties, “It
is the same problem in other cities.” After this discussion the leader attempted
to arrive at a topic for the next session.

The leaders of the T-groups were graduate students at the University of
California and were prepared for their role as group leaders at a weekly seminar
held on the University campus, conducted by the project research director. At
these seminars the process involved review of the previous T-group sessions and
adoption of strategies for the next session. Preparation for each seminar con-
<isted of listening to tapes of the previous T-groups sessions. A group process
observer (a more advanced graduate student) said a teacher told her teachers
could not criticize aides nor accept criticism from them. Aides were reported
to have said only good things about each other. Generally the trainers agreed
that the teacher should preserve professionalism but be friendly with aides. The
trainers noted that aides and teachers tend to sit separately in the lunchroom
and at coffee breaks. In some instances. the group agreed, aides were using
trainers as a bridge to the administration. and suggested that aides were more
sophisticated at attempts to manipulate others, including trainers.

At an interview with the staff. it was sugeested that trainers may be hearing
negative expressions from aides, hecause the aides’ mew closeness to school
opened up their feelings of inadequacy. The project staff believed that this
reaction may have to be lived through before the aides can go on to an intellectual
understanding of what the school is trving to do. Omne group seemed to be
entering the second stage as it har moved beyvond discussion solely on discipline
and on to content. At the beginning of training the aides bring with them the
parents’ concept of authority status. To them the teacher is the authority
fienre, The staff stated that each culture has its own learning style; these aides
are roflecting problems of motivation and a sense of powerlessness.

One teacher commented in an interview that the first part of the training
uld concentrate on content and the classroom and let the “human

program sho “on r 1
ff” come later. Opinions about the trainers differed among the

relations stu

teachers: some fteachers feeling they were good leaders, others that they did
not supervise the groups effectively. " .

Two of the trainers reported in writing that to date (after six weeks) there
anxiety in much of the group about what will come out in
at use might be made of disclosures in the T-group sessions.

appeared to he some
the meetings and wh
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The fear focused not only on others in the group but also on the project admin-
istration. The two trainers believed that one norm of the group was that it is
best not to speak and behave so that discomfort occurs in group situations.
They cited instances of an aide becoming more cognizant of her own tendency
to project her short-coming; of a person attaining an ability to express herself
well: on the other hand, of a teacher with middle class values becoming less
accepting of the views of others.

Observation of the trainers in action with their groups led directly to the
conclusion that they were doing very little leading in situations in which the
group discussions called for freedom within a structured framework.

IMPRESSIONS FROM VARIOUS SOURCES AND RECOMMENDATIONS

(1) If the program aims to change parent attitudes toward authority in the
home, it should involve the community so far as it is at all feasible. A step in
this direction was taken as the Economic Opportunity Organization and the
Urban League did the initial screening. The community influences the attitude
in the homes and will need to be related to the program if the school is to be
effective as a change agent. The school cannot do the job alone. That there
needs to be great care taken is surely true, but a beginning might be made
through the profesional workers in the area, social workers, and trained person-
nel in other agencies.

(2) Many teachers and aides expressed need for longer preservice training.
They raised more than one question. a) Is it possible to lengthen the 30 hours de-
voted to training? b) Will a careful examination of the difficulties met in the pro-
gram form a basis for a better preservice course that will give teachers more
assurance of ability to use aides, and aides a better notion of what is expected
of them than the contents of Cultural Patterns of Differentiated Youth?

(3) One of the criteria for selection of teacher-aides and neighborhood workers
is that they “must be willing to abide by the rules of the school.” It would seem
sufficient to impress upon the parent workers that they would be entering an
ongoing institutional and professional system during the screening interview
without being arbitrary or dogmatic. However, the Study Team made observa-
tions after only six weeks of program operation, and some progress toward
understanding was evident.

(4) More time is needed in which teachers and aides can talk together. The
20-minute periods before and after the school session reportedly were usually
taken up by other and more pressing problems.

(5) Teachers and aides continued to be separated by a considerable social
distance after six weeks of the program. A suggestion was made by an aide
that one or more brief social gatherings before or during the preservice training
might have eased the tension. This was done at one of the two schools. Prob-
ably teachers would accept the responsibility of making first advances in such
gatherings in another year.

(6) The large number and diversity of activities proposed by the planners of
the program for the neighborhood workers and discovered by them and the
teachers, provided a striking contrast to the relative hesitancy to designate func-
tions and activities for the teacher-aides. This suggests alternatives for the
future: a) the number of neighborhood workers may be multiplied; or b)
teacher-aides may train for a school year as neighborhood workers; or ¢) a
study of the reasons for the ready acceptance of the role of neighborhood workers
may indicate suggestions to be applied to teacher-aide relations.

(7) A suggestion from a teacher had logic in it: to discuxs content in initial
training and later human relations. The same sort of idea came out of T-group
training and other group process deliberations.

A PROFILE OF A PROJECT TO TRAIN AUXILIARY SCHOOL PERSONNEL ( TEACHER-AIDES)
IN CONJUNCTION WITH AN NDEA INSTITUTE FOR ADVANCED STUDY vok TEACHERS
OF DISADVANTAGED CHILDREN

(Sponsored by The University of Maine, Orono. Maine)

Travel folders will tell you that the State of Maine is larger than the other
five New England States combined. They will tell you that within the borders
of the State is the largest fresh water lake contained entirely within the United
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States. Perhaps you will even learn that Maine's largest city, Portland, has a
population of 72,000.

‘When you turn to the 1960 Census you find that in that year 22.8 percent of all
Maine families had incomes under $3,000. A further breakdown of that figure
reveals that 40.5 percent of farm families were under the $3,000 income level.
In 1964, the U.S. Office of Education ranked Maine lowest among the states in the
percentage of high school graduates going on to higher education, only 31 percent
of whom do so. The educational statistics of the State reveal that, in 1960, the
median level of schooling for the adult population was 11 years, and that the
dropout rate in high school from 1961 to 1965 was 40 percent. The staff of the
University of Maine Project to Train Auxiliary School Personnel offered as
partial explanation for this revealing statistics, the fact that Maine has an
abundance of tiny secondary schools which are unable to provide either a varied
or stimulating curriculum, or even a curriculum which would prepare students
to compete on the college level with graduates of better high schools in Maine and
elsewhere. Further the staff noted that many teachers living in rural areas, in
daily contact with rural poverty, do not, themselves, recognize the extent to
which this poverty is a blocking factor in a pupil’s ability or willingness to benefit
from the learning-teaching process.

In recent years both emphasis and urgency have been given to the war on
poverty in large cities where privation is immediately visible and threatening
to the welfare of the entire society. The University of Maine, in its proposal to
sponsor an institute to prepare auxiliary personnel for a role in education, said,
“The plight of rural disadvantaged Americans, while less visible, is no less
compelling of concern.”

In 1965. The University conducted an institute on the needs of rural disad-
vantaged vouth in Maine and the success of that institute confirmed the staff’s
initial judgment that “continuing attention is needed to solve the problems of
rural education.”

The University was able to provide that “continuing attention” in the present
project, with funding from the Office of Economic Opportunity, in conjunction
with an NDEA Institute for Advanced Study for Teachers of Disadvantaged
Youth.

The primary objective of the project was to prepare auxiliary personnel to
participate in the learning-teaching process in such a way as to make a genuine
education contribution while offering the possibility of meaningful employment
for welfare recipients. Speaking of other significant goals, the proposal econ-
tinues. “An exploratory program of this type has goals beyond the training of
30 teacher-aides to assume already defined roles in the educational hierarchy.
The role of the teacher-aide is really in the process of definition.” The staff also
helieved that such a program. if successful. would produce shifts in the teacher’s
and the auxiliary’s self-perception.

It was. therefore. proposed to incorporate in the program the study of possible
<elf-perception shifts. This was particularly appropriate since mothers receiving
Aid to Dependent Children were to participate as auxiliaries. The stereotyped
notion of a person “on welfare” had had an impact on the self-image of these
mothers.

The project base was an Orono (Maine) public high school which serves as
the practicum school for the Colleze of Education at the University of Maine.
All the activities of the Institute were conducted at this school except for the
audio-visual workshop for the auxiliaries. This component was held on the
University campus because of the problems involved in transporting eauipment.

To assist in planning the program. superintendents and principals whose
teachers were attending the NDEA Institute were consulted by the project staff
prior to the beginning of the program at the University. The Maine Department
of Health and Welfare was invited to help plan selection ecriteria and recruit-
ment procedures because the focus was to be on recruiting recipients of Aid for
Dependent Children. The Maine Teachers Association (MTA) was also involved
in the planning. and assisted in publicizing and supporting the program. The
executive searetary of the MTA. who had one time served as a staff member of
the Office of Economic Opportunity, served as a consultant to the program.

PROGRAM PARTICIPANTS

Thirty teachers. between the ages of 26 and 58, participated in the program
a< enrollees in an NDEA Institute for Teachers of Disadvantaged Youth. These
teachers were recruited through the Maine Teachers Association and the prin-
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cipals of their high schools. One criterion for selection was that the teachers
come from schools where there was a possibility of employing auxiliaries.

Twenty-five mothers were recruited and selected to participate as auxiliaries
in the program. They ranged in age from 20 to 350. and all except two were
receiving Aid for Dependent Children. These applicants were recruited through
the efforts of the Maine Department of Health and Welfare. Social workers
whose case loads included such women were apprised of the opportunity and,
in turn, explained the availability of this training to women they believed
would benefit from it and might make effective use of it. In some cases the social
worker helped the client apply to the project: in other cases the applicant took
the initiative. The two young women not receiving Aid for Dependent Children
were recruited through the prineipals of their schools.

The criteria for selection of auxiliary-candidates were that the candidate 1)
be at least 21 years old; 2) be at least a high school graduate or express willing-
ness to prepare for the High School Equivalency Examination; 3) be in good
mental and physical health; 4) have her youngest child of school age: and 5)
have a family income in the poverty range. Eligible candidates were given a
battery of tests at Camp MAIN-Stay, including measure of assumed similarity
and social distance. These women were further screened by the staff of Camp
MAIN-Stay and by the director of this project. (Camp MAIN-Stay is an organ-
ization with wide experience in work with disadvantaged children and their
families).

PROGRAM STRUCTURE

Following a two-week orientation program at Camp MAIN-Stay, the auxiliaries
and their children moved into a fraternity house on the University’s campus,
where they remained in residence for six weeks. The teachers were housed
locally or commuted from their own homes.

In the early morning, teacher- and auxiliary-participants attended class sepa-
rately. The instructional program for auxiliaries included typing and prepara-
tion for the High School Equivalency Examination. The teacher-participants
attended classes in sociology of disadvantaged groups and educational psychology
and child development during this time,

At 10:00 A.M. both groups met with the children in the practicum classes.
The pupils in the practicum were the children of the auxiliaries. There were
five practicum groups. each having, generally, six teacher-participants, five auxil-
iaries, and approximately seven children. Usually only one teacher-auxiliary
team wroked at a time, while the others were observers. Audio tape and closed
circuit television were used for observation and evaluation of these instructional
activities. Staff members, teacher-participants, and aides joined in criticizing
the learning-teaching activity. Opportunities were provided for participant
experimentation with such procedures as: large group instruction, non-graded
grouping, small group instruction, grouping by maturity, interest, and ability,
one-to-one tutorial instruction, and team teaching. Opportunities were also
provided for the investigation of highly directive instructional techniques and
unobtrusive “discovery” methods. Each practicum class was supervised and
organized by a member of the Institute staff. The practicum lasted until
3:00 P.M.

Every day directly following the practicum, the teacher-auxiliary teams met
in small seminar groups to evaluate the practicum experience as well as other
facets of the program. Occasionally these meetings were replaced with seminars
on particular problems. There were seven such seminars during the project.

From 4:15 to 5:00 P.M. the auxiliaries participated in workshops dealing with
audio-visual aids or dramatics. The teachers used this time for independent
study.

Field trips were organized for the children in the practicum, on which they
were accompanied by both the teacher-participants and the auxiliaries.

Each practicum group made two video tapes which were uxed in dixcussions.
primarily for the exploration of the shifts in self-perception which the project
staff had proposed as one of the objectives of the program.

The design and content of the program was directed toward preparing auxil-
iaries to assist children, individually and in small groups, in remedial work and
in independent study, under the supervision of the teacher. The auxiliaries also
performed clerical, monitorial, and custodial functions: operated audio-visual
equipment ; and prepared materials for class.
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The flexibility of the program, its sensitivity to the needs and desires of the
teacher-participants and the aide-trainees, and its capacity to change structure
and focus were notably enhanced by the presence of three process observers.
These staff members were asked to observe with sphinx-like detachment all
activities in the program from its very heart—the practicum—to activities of
peripheral interest in which teacher or aide might be involved. The process
observers were asked to “feed back” to the staff, no less than weekly, the fruits
of this labor. Staff meetings inevitably extended beyond their scheduled limit
because of the interest generated by observer reports.

IMPRESSIONS OF THE PROGRAM FROM VARIOUS SOURCES

“This program,” said one member of the Visitation Team, “reflected the careful
planning which went into it.” The purposes of the Institute were clearly stated
in the proposal: to enhance the quality of education through the use of auxiliary
personnel. to offer the possibility of meaningful employment for the indigenous
poor through a program of instructional experience, and to work toward both
Tole definition in the educational process and improved self-perception of the
individuals involved in the program. Each purpose was treated separately in
program planning to maximize the possible henefits aceruing to all concerned—
the individual participants and all involved in the learning-teaching process.
The resulting design then incorporated the goals and the pertinent techniques
and strategies into a single program.

Although the selection of mothers receiving Aid for Dependent Children seemed
to fit admirably in the overall objective of the program, it evoked immediate
resistance from the teachers: “These are not the kind of people you want in a
classroom.” Many teachers later admitted that this initial reaction could be
attributed to stereotyped notions about people on welfare. It became clear that
one of the purposes of the program would thus have to be to change the teachers’
impressions of these specific persons and through this new perception to chal-
lenge stereotypes about welfare recipients.

Most of the auxiliaries lacked a high school education and many had experi-
enced family disorganization with attendant personal and economic problems.
One staff member said, “The auxiliaries came on the defensive, not knowing
what to expect.” Close contact with these mothers, through the program, revealed
that most of them were looking for a new direction, a change in their lives.

The director of the program observed that the auxiliary’s image of herself
“hegan to change just by virtue of leaving the home situation.” He added, “She
was no longer just another ADC mother: she was a woman getting dressed up
and going to work. That made a terrific difference.”

The desire to change was further established when eight out of 12 who took
the high school equivalency test, passed the examination at the end of the
summer. The teacher-participants who had helped by tutoring in the evening
shared the auxiliaries’ pride in their achievement.

A one-hour typing class each morning may have had little direct bearing on
assistance in a classroom, but the development of such skills (“cosmetic skills,”
the director called them) did much to alter image and relationship. It was an
occeasion for jubilant celebration when one auxiliary passed her T0-words-per-
minute test in typing. (Most of the others were able to type over 20-words-per-
minute by the end of the project).

Commenting on the acquisition of such competence, a staff member said, “If
the auxiliary has no skills, if she walks into a classroom and is told to sit over
there and wait for an errand, she is defeated. If she has skills, she can cope
with the situation in which <he finds herself.”

The background of the mothers was oceasionally richer in some aspects of
living than that of the teachers with whom they worked. One auxiliary, for
instance. who had come from a military family. had travelled extensively and
lived abroad—for several years in Turkey.

Shortly after the program began. the visiting team was able to perceive the
high esteem in which the teacher-participants held the auxiliaries. Such accept-
ance by the teachers was a source of obvious gratification, even elation, to the
auxiliaries.

While one purpose of the program was to offer opportunity for new careers for
the disadvantaged. it also worked to the advantage of the schools. In the staff’s
opinion, the program revealed definite benefits in several areas. The auxiliaries
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not only acted as a bridge between school and the low-income children, but were
able to get to understand the children and know them in a new way through
helping with their speech and reading problems.

The proportion of teachers and auxiliaries to children in the practicum was
designed to give each participant an opportunity to work closely with one child
at a time. Although the teacher-participants were at first bewildered by such an
‘“unreal” situation, the project staff defended it on the basis that it gave the
teacher an opportunity to concentrate on teaching rather than using time and en-
ergy on problems of control. The project director made the observation that
“teachers tend to fly to administrative problems. They often become involved
with the ‘how’ of handling a situation rather than in teaching.” This situation
provided an opportunity to innovate, to see what could be done, given ideal cir-
cumstances, then to adapt and transfer as much of the new approach as possible
to the regular classroom. “Anyway,” he added, ‘“standing in front of 70 kids and
lecturing on the history of Maine can scarcely be called a ‘real’ situation.”

The program was designed to use the interaction between teachers and aides
in the classroom as a departure point for discussion and counseling. The three
staff observers noted that sufficient time was scheduled to permit full develop-
ment of these processes. They also found that the effectiveness of an auxiliary’s
participation in such team or group discussions was generally retlected in her
effectiveness in the classroom., The auxiliary who participated actively and
freely in these discussions, was just as positive in her role in the classroom.

The project staff also believed that the value of the three staff observers in
this program indicated the need for a full-time observer in the school at all times.

The teacher-participants of the NDEA Institute which was associated with this
project met together near the close of the program to evaluate their experiences.
They made a number of recommendations for changes which they would like to
see in future programs of this nature. Orientation, both for teacher and aide
participants should be longer, and both the objectives and process of the program
should be interpreted to all the participants. Communication during the pro-
gram. between participants and staff, could be facilitated by having a member of
each practicum group attend staff planning meetings. Teachers expressed the
need for the practicum to he scheduled for more than three weeks. Teachers also
believed that time should be scheduled <o aides will have fewer conflicts between
instruction (such as A-V classes) and planning time with teachers related to the
practicum.

Teachers alc<o believed that the selection criteria for teacher-participants
might be changed. Their feeling was that teachers who choose to attend an
NXDEA Institute tend to be those who desire self-improvement. They believed
that “other teachers needed the experience more.”

The staff reported that the training would be assured of more impact once
teachers and aides were working in their schools if they could have been selected
in teams of one teacher and one aide who would train together and then return to
the same classroom to work together during the school year.

Evaluation of the overall program by the project staff revealed the advantages
of embedding an integrated auxiliary and teacher training program in the con-
text of a real, though admittedly innovative, instructional program for rural
disadvantaged children. The quality and quantity of interaction among staff-
teacher-aide-child. all channeled towards improving the learning situation for
children, resulted in a successful learning experience for staff, teacher. and aide
as well. Certainly questions remain unanswered but a few have been clearly
and conclusively answered : insofar as this demonstration is concerned. ‘“There
is no reason to disqualify a person as a potential auxiliary in the classroom solely
on the basis of her status as an A.D.C. mother, A highly intensive program of
relatively short duration can begin to change the stereotyped thinking and atti-
tudes that teachers have of poverty families and of A.D.C. mothers in particular.
Stereotypes that children and mothers from disadvantaged backgrounds have
developed of teachers and school can be brought into question when opportunity
is provided for communication in a natural. mutual effort to improve the learn-
ing situation for children. A whole host of attitndes that teachers have de-
veloped concerning children. subiect matter. and learning that tend to make the
classroom rigid, cold and inhospitable can be affected by the introduction of
aides.”

The Director believed that in the Maine program such changes did and there-
fore can occur. Whether positive results can or will be duplicated in less for-
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tuitous circumstances remains to be seen, but the fact that some shift in atti-
tudes and self-perception appears to be possible under laboratory conditions
encourages further effort to achieve these outcomes.

PROFILE OF ORIENTATION-TRAINING PROGRAM FOR TEACHERS AND TEACHER AIDES
WORKING IN THE 1966 SuMMER HEAD START PROJECT

(Sponsored by Office of Economic Opportunity Training and Development Cen-
ter, California State Colleges: San Fernando Valley, Los Angeles, Long Beach
Calif.)

INTRODUCTION

The O.E.O. Training and Development Center is a tri-college training facility
representing San Fernando Valley State College, California State College at
Long Beach, and California State College at Los Angeles. In September, 1965,
the Center was funded by a direct grant from the Office of Economic Opportunity,
Washington, D.C., to provide for the training of personnel, both professional and
paraprofessional, to work in poverty areas.

Since its inception. the Center has trained 3.000 adults to work in poverty areas
of Southern California. Two-thirds of this population were paraprofessionals.
The values which guided the Center’s work were two-fold :

(1) Highest professional competence possible must be employed to train
personnel to make the poverty program as effective as possible.

(2) There must be a commitment to the maximum feasible participation of
community people.

The Center has stressed co-planning with trainees and has had a profound trust
and faith in their latent skills and abilities.

Training paraprofessionals for Head Start project

Neighborhood residents, especially mothers of pre-school children, can
become excellent teacher-assistants if they are carefully selected. Assistant
teachers should have all of the human qualities that a teacher has, plus a
willingness to learn and expand their horizons. They work directly with
the young children and must have strengths to bring to these children. . . .

Using neighborhood residents. especially mothers, pays off in two ways.
By working with children under the direction of a skilled teacher, these
teacher-assistants become more skilled with their own children and more
knowledgeable about ways of enriching the life of their own children. There
is not a better course in child development than working directly with
children under good guidance. But neighhorhood residents will also bring
many assets to their job—they will be giving as well as getting. They may
have a special feeling for the qualities and strengths and needs of the young
children of the poor. They may be skilled in talking to the parents of these
children. interpreting ro them the value of the experience the children are
having. . . . Teacher-asxistants should be chosen hoth for how they can
contribute to them (Head Start children) and to their own children.!

This rationale for using neighborhood residents., developed by Project Head
Start, describes the strengths which neighborhood residents. particularly mothers
of young children, can bring to the child development program. The O.E.O.
Training and Development Center conducted a series of programs designed to
train Los Angeles County neighborhood residents as teacher-assistants so that
they would be able to use their inherent strengths and learn new skills for the
benefit of the local Head Start programs.

The purposes of the project were to provide adequate entry level preservice
preparation for teacher aides =o that they could begin functioning in local Head
Start programs and. to a lesser extent, to develop local community leadership.
Broad goals included :

To help aides obtain new insights into school-community relations ;

To help aides improve their skills in perception and in eommunication :

To help aides develop an understanding of the ethies of the teaching
profession, especially as they relate to the role of aides:

1 Project Head Start. Community Action Precrem. Office of Eeonomie Onportunity. The
Staff for a Child Developmeni Ceopier. Baoklat 21, Washington, D.C,
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To broaden concepts of child development and the learning process;

To acquaint aides with the pre-school curriculum and their role within it;

To define the duties which the aides will undertake and to help them
acquire the requisite skills.

The modification of self-concepts was given special emphasis because the 0.E.O.
Center realizes the importance of positive self-concepts in auxiliaries. A pro-
gram that is academically sound and helps the auxiliaries learn specific skills
will be a failure unless it also affects the self-concepts, attitudes, and feelings
of the participants so that their behavior will be modified.

Conference with Bank Street College

On June 3 and 4, 1966. representatives from the O.E.O. Center and 14 other
federally funded projects were called to New York City by the Director of the
Study of Auxiliary Personnel in Education, conducted by Bank Street College
of Education. The purpose of the conference was to design and plan a study
for evaluating the roles and functions of auxiliary personnel participating in
educational programs. At the time of this conference, the O.E.O. Center was
planning an orientation-training program for 120 teachers and teacher aides
for the 1966 summer Head Start project.

This population of 120 trainees represented a small percentage of the ongoing
programs, but since the cooperative evaluation required pre-testing and post-
testing, this relatively small group was the ouly one on which data could be
collected.

SPONSORSHIP

The Economic and Youth Opportunity Agency (E.Y.0.A.) of Los Angeles
County subcontracted to the O.E.Q. Training and Development Center the train-
ing of the professional and paraprofessional personnel for the 1966 summer
Head Start program.

One-week of orientation. to be followed by inservice training, was requested
by E.Y.0.A. Concern was expressed by the O.E.O. Center over the effectiveness
of a one-week program because previous programs for Head Start held by the
Center were two-week sessions : however, the funding agency had no alternative
because of the limitations of time and budget.

With such a time limit (30 hours), choices had to be made as to prime objec-
tives for the training session and careful planning had to be made for the
inservice programs.

PURPOSE

The purpose of the June 20 to 24 Orientation-Training program was to pre-
pare the 120 teachers and teacher aides to work cooperatively with each other
and with all auxiliary personnel in the Fead Start Child Developinent Centers.

The program was designed to familiarize the teacher and teacher aides with
the objectives and expectations of the Head Start program: to acquaint the par-
ticipants with the resources. agencies. and services of the community involved
in the Head Start program: to provide a study of the growth, development and
special problems which participants might encounter in their work with Head
Start children. and to initiate the learning of requisite skills needed in working
with four-year-olds.

The ohjectives of the program are to help each participant to:

Develop an understanding of the rationale of Head Start and its imple-
mentation in the Child Development Centers :

Gain some insights relative to the Head Start Child—his growth and
development, how he learns, his special needs and problems :

Develop a positive self-concept and help him to gain an understanding of
the relationship of a positive self-concept to learning in the Head Start
Child :

Develop the overall curriculum and plan specific programs for Head Start
children;

Learn how volunteers may bhe used to implement the program in the Child
Development Centers and in the community :

Develop some initial skills and competencies in working with varied media
apporopriate for the four-vear-old with special emphasis on the art media:

Become aware of the importance of working as a team in the Child Devel-
opment Center to guide the development of the TTead Start Child.
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IMPLEMENTATION

To achieve the objectives of the program, participants in preservice training
were involved in the following activities :

Listening to speakers who developed the topics of the day (see programs),
followed by questions from the trainees :

Discussing the implications of the topics of the speakers (in small groups) ;

Visiting selected Head Start Child Development Centers, followed by
guided discussions;

Viewing films appropriate to topic under discussion ;

Role-playing potential problem situations which might arise among staff
members and discussing possible solutions ;

Participating in elinics and workshops such as developing a day’s program,
effective use of space, both indoor and outdoor, and selection of appropriate
instructional materials;

Viewing exhibits of children’s art work from Child Development Centers,
working with science materials and equipment, browsing through books ;

Working with a variety of art media;

Observing the children’s reactions to and involvement in a puppet show ;

Learning songs appropriate for Head Start children;

Discussing informally the problems raised by speakers or participants.

METHODS OF RECRUITMENT AND SELECTION

Recruitment was carried on by the neighborhood delegate agencies. When
participants were asked how they heard of the program the responses varied :
“My daughter was in school and she came home and told me about it;” “I helped
the teacher where my son was in school and she told me about it:” “Through
our pastor.” Several replied, “Through the Community Action Agency.”

The following criteria to be followed by the delegate agencies for the final
selections were established by E.Y.0.A.:

Head Start teachers

“The prospective Head Start teacher must meet one of the following sets
of requirements:

A college degree in early childhood education with 12 units in early child-
hood education or in child development ;

No teaching experience required.
or

A college degree, with 12 units in early childhood education or in child
development which must be completed by 1968 ; and 2 years experience work-
ing with young children ages 2-S years, outside one's own family.
or

Two years college completed in general education, with 12 units in early
childhood education or in child development which must be completed by
1968, and 3 years experience working with young children ages 2-8 years,
outcide one’s own family.”

Head Start teachers aides

“The requirements for the prospective Head Start teacher-aides are:
(1) high school graduate:
(2) 2 years experience working with young children age 2-8 years, out-
side one’s own family:
(3) from a family of four or less with an income up to $4,000, with $500
allowed for each additional family member.”

Because of communication problems between E.Y.0.A. and the delegate
agencies. the O.E.O. Training and Development Center had no contact with or
knowledge of auxiliaries whom they were to train until the participants arrived
on the first morning of the program.

PARTICIPANTS

The orientation-training program was concerned with two groups of partici-
pants: the aides and the teachers.

The aides were indigenous people who lived in the poverty areas where their
Head Start Centers were located, One third of them were Negroes. Of the
remaining two thirds, half were Mexican-Americans. The other half were
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Anglos. They ranged in age from 18 to 51 years. Of the 43 aides who partici-
pated in the program five were men. A majority of the aides had a high school
education plus one year of college, and had worked one year in a nursery school.

The 89 teacher-participants included 81 women and eight men who ranged in
age from 21 to 62. The majority of teachers had five years of public school
teaching in kindergarten through primary grades, but less than a year of nursery
school teaching experience. Nine teachers had master’s degrees:; 28 had done
some post-graduate work; 41 had bachelor’s degrees, six had completed three
years of college, and the remaining had two years college.

PRE-PLANNING

The program was designed and developed by a Planning Conumittee comprised
of memnbers of the 0.E.O. Training and Development Center staff which included
five training consultants who were nursery school specialists and had been
working all year in the Head Start program ; three training counselors who were
professors from the California State Colleges: the Head Start Project Director;
and the Assistant Training Coordinator and the Training Coordinator of the
Center, who served as chairman of the Planning Committee.

The Committee had recommendations for the training from the teachers,
assistants and aides who had received their training from the O.E.O. Center and
were now working in Head Start Child Development Centers. 'The committee
worked to include these recommendations into the structure of the program.

PROGRAM STRUCTURE

The program had two parts: a June orientation, and an inservice training pro-
gram for the 120 professional teachers and paraprofessional aides working in
Head Start centers extending from June 27 to August 26. Twenty-two training
consultants from the O.E.O. Training and Development Center assumed the
responsibility for the inservice training.

This training included presentations and demonstrations in the use of instruc-
tional materials ; workshops in the areas of musie. art, science; orientation proce-
dures for Neighborhood Youth Corps participants and neighborhood volunteers.
The consultants also helped in developing programs for parent education and in
organizing community action programs for support of Head Start projects.

SETTING

The training was conducted at two different sites to accommodate the geo-
graphical locations of the trainees. One was located in an elementary school
in Compton, California and the other in a church in the South-Central Los
Angeles area. Each facility had adequate rooms to accommodate small-group
discussions and workshops and a large area for the entire group to participate
in the general sessions.

Number of trainees at each training site
Location 1: Phillips Temple CME Church. Education Building, 971 East 43rd
Street, Los Angeles, California.
Number of Trainees: 44 teachers, 29 assistant-teachers.
Location 2: George Washington Elementary School, Compton, California.
Number of Trainees: 45 teachers. 14 assistant-teachers.

STAFF

The training sessions were conducted by staff members of the O.E.O. Training
and Development Center who were nursery school specialists and teachers in
the field of Early Childhood Education. Personnel serving as consulting special-
ists and speakers included college and university professors, representatives from
community agencies and organizations, and public school personnel.

IMPRESSIONS OF THE PROGRAM FROM VARIOUS POINTS OF VIEW

A significant feature of this program was the emphasis upon the team approach
to the teaching of Head Start children. In previous training programs, teachers
and teacher aides had been trained in separate groups. As a result of this separa-
tion, when the two came together in the classroom, there were many instances
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of conflict in philosophy and teaching procedure. The sharing of mutual experi-
ences tended to build common bonds and common goals for the welfare and happi-
ness of the four-year-olds in the Head Start program.

The team approach also gave the teacher and the aide an opportunity to know
one another and to gain respect for the unique talents and abilities that each had
to offer. The full utiliztion of these talents and abilities makes for a richer
Head Start program.

Pairing the professional and paraprofessional teachers in Head Start train-
ing programs appeared to give the paraprofessional a feeling of prestige. Grad-
ually the old concept of the teacher as the professional and aide as the unlerling
began to fade. Both were needed to serve the children well.

The paraprofessional’s most significant contribution, however, was the rapport
with the understanding of the community and the problems children face while
growing up in poverty areas.

One subjective measurement of the effectiveness of the training programs is
the personal reactions of the participants. This form of evaluation cannot take
the place of scientific evaluation. but it does indicate to what extent personal
needs have been met and the feelings of the participants toward the program.

Time did not permit written evaluations of the one-week training program,
but included in the report are selected responses from personnel participating in
earlier Head Start training programs.

The following comments are direct quotations from teacher aides:

“Where else but in America, could we sit in one room, under one roof.
We came from many sections of our great Los Angeles and Los Angeles
County. We came with many hurts, yet we set and listen. Also when we
were not pleased we had the liberty of talking against it. We sat next to
each other, we laughed. we talked, we became angry, we cried, but together
for two weeks and under one roof, in one room. Only in America.”

“Because of Head Start picking such specialized persons to teach and to
instruct us and also getting qualified speakers that understand poverty to
speak to us, I have my heart in it that this Head Start program is going to
be very successful.”

“When I was told I could paint as many pictures as I wanted, I felt free
and happy. I was so used to people telling me when and how to do things
that T was overjoved. Imagine how the children will react.”

“This has been to me a constant reminder that the welfare of all children
will forever be important and this (Head Start) is a way of showing the
children as well as their parents and the community that some one cares—
there is still hope.”

“Head Start is the beginning to a long road back to a beautiful dream
of what we means when we say American Democracy. So many things have
happened to bring shame. heartaches and tears to some of us, and left some
without plans for o future. Illead Start is the long arms of fulfillment, not
only for poverty families, but all Americans everywhere. I have enjoyed
every hour in this program and have already applied my learning in my
own family., And I can say thanks to Head Start for enriching my knowl-
edge to live, love and enjoy the life we have in the good old U.S.A."

“The Iead Start training program has helped me to have better under-
standing of the problems that will arize in the development and molding
of lives of the children that will be under our care. 1 greatly appreciate
the efforts of our consultant Training Teachers, who provided outstanding
speakers, films, songs, and also the ‘buzz’ discussions in which we were
all able to participate.”

“This training program I feel was most successful. because it made me
open my eves to see the great need there is in helping poverty stricken chil-
dren and their families tn gain their self-confidence. respect and dignity.”

The following comments are direct quotations from teachers:

“The training program shounld always remain a requirement for Head
Start. Both the theory and the practical side were most beneficial to me.”

~I feel that a comprehensive program such as we have heen given during
the past two weeks, increased onr knowledge of children’s needs. and gave
ux better methods to help in guiding them: to the fulfillment of these needs.
Thank you for a most inspirational session.”
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“This program I think is best said to be necessary and enriching. Thank
you for the opportunity to join in building not kids for the world but the
world for their kids.”

~I cannot tind words strong enough to express the impact of this confer-
ence and training upon me. Though I have lived in poverty. I have worked
in poverty, but never have I been so educated to the task before and means
to handle this task as I have in these two weeks. 1 am sincerely grateful
to all the trainers, sponsors and all concerned with this program. Thank
you kindly.”

~T feel that taking this training was very valuable to me. I do feel that 1
awm better qualified to approach the problems that will confront me. This
training has enlightened me to feel secure in the task that I am going to do.”

“This whole project was very well planned and organized. There was a
wealth of information. enthusiasm and good-will evidenced by all in charge
which wax then reflected among the group of trainees. It was very inspiring
at all times and I hope we can take back to the Head Start Center most, if
not all of the help we received.”

~A sense of well being now exists within me as a direct result of this
training program. I feel confident now and anxious to begin as a Head Start
teacher. The content of the program was well planned and used excellent
resource people. I enjoyed every minute of the meeting. Thank you.”

It is remurkable how much learning I did during the short period. Along
with the learning, I have been motivated into doing all T can to make Head
Start a worthwhile program in Child Development.”

“The training 1 have received has been of great importance to me. I feel
I am indeed a better human being for having it. It has improved my skills
as o teacher and mother. Thank you.”

“When I came to this class for training, I had many questions about the
setting up of the school and our relationship with the parents. Now since
it has ended my questions were answered. I feel very secure in the job I am
looking forward to starting.”

“Thix wax just great!!! I'm leaving with a feeling of self-confidence I
badly needed. You've increased our sense of mixsion.”

This program demonstrated the values in the use of indigenous people as aux-
iliary personnel in disadvantaged schools in a particularly dramatic manner,
according to the visitation team. One team member reported that hix observa-
tions of the teacher-assistants in action in the Head Start programs (after having
received training at the Center) made him much more optimistic about what “the
people trom the community” have to offer educationally in their schools—to their
children and to the professional staff. Ie suggested that they bring a fresh and
different wayr of viewing children and education:l problems. Such auxiliaries
raise questions which help teachers and adwministrators to understand better the
community and the children. These aidex help to establish initial contact with
children (e.g.. a Mexican-American teacher-assistant can reach the non-English-
speaking Mexican-American preschooler in o way that a non-Spanish-speaking
canuot). They help to explain education and schools to parents and others in
the community who fear or resent education and schools. They provide positive
models for children of effective, skillful people doing important work.

In support of this observation. a teacher-assistant declared in a group inter-
view, "This program has helped me learn. I've become aware of the real situa-
tion in the classroom. But I have been able to help as well as to learn. I've
helped get parents interested in education and involved in the =chool. T know
the parents and I know how they feel and how they think better than, perhaps,
the teacher doesx. This is my main accomplishment in this particular school.”

The close relationship of the teacher-assistant to the community was stressed
throughout the program. The potential of the auxiliary ax a link hetween school
and community was capitalized on by home visits the teacher-assistants made
once they were on the job. Many auxiliaries reported rot only improvements in
parent’s understanding of the job the school wax trying to do with their pre-
schooler. but also in the auxiliary’s own self-image of herself ax a productive
helpful person. An example of this dual result is an anecilote ane teacher-
assistant related to the visiting team. T went on one home visit with the teach-
er which was very helpful. We visited one man whoze wife was dead. and he
had five children. The home—it was in such a terrible state that I just went
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back to my house and got some pans. pails and came back and cleaned the whole
house and straightened it up. And when he came home that night he was very
happy. This wax entirely on my own, but because I was a member of the com-
munity I felt I should do it. But although he realized that I didn’t do it as part
of my job, he did realize that I worked in a school and I think this helped. I
think he feels much different about school than he did before. He sees the school
as wanting to help him and accepting him.”

A ProJECT To TRAIN MIGRANTS FOR NONPROFESSIONAL JoBs (TEACHER-AIDS)

(Sponsored by University of South Florida Center for Continuing Education,
Bay Campus, St, Petersburg, Florida)

A long auto ride out of St. Petershurg through delightful scenes of sub-tropical
trees and flowers, and along waters that stretch out into the far distance. leads
to the camps of the migrant workers. The “better ones” consist of miniature
houses, perhaps a line of them paralleling the remote country road, the worst
of delapidated wooden shacks in ramshackle order in which an entire family
may occupy only one room. In these, for a season of picking fruit or digging
potatoes, live the families of one of the most exploited groups of workers in
America. From the ranks of adults who have experienced the wretched. half
starved life of the migrant, the participants of the Migrant Teacher Aide Train-
ing Program were recruited.

Excerpts from their own descriptions of their experiences describe a few of
the tragic facets of the family and group life: “We had to go a mile for water.”
“In Belle Glade today there are people traveling to and from places, some going
up there broke and coming hack broke.” ‘““There are children that need clothing
and shoes in order for them to go to school.” “Some live in houses that aren’t
fit for a rat.”" *Most of them are afraid to protest bhecause they might wake
up in the morning and find out that they are out of a job.” “We have seen the
plight of the young children. the giving up of the teenager, the acceptance of
the grown-up, and the despair of the old people.”

The migrant lives in an out group: his culture is not that of the community
into which he comes for a brief season, be he Puerto Rican or Mexican, Negro or
white. As a consequence there is little communication between his group and
those living settled lives in decency and comfort near him. The little schooling
migrant children get is begrudged because the migrants are not tax payers, and
because of that fact. occasionally are refused any schooling at all.

Many migrants would like to break out of the migrant life style. However
the cycle of constant travel, little opportunity for education to learn skills,
low wages, constant indebtedness to their employers, and debilitation brought
about by poor nutrition and inadequate sanitation tends to make escape im-
possible. Furthermore. membership in an out group builds strong ties among
migrants representing the only security many of them have. Some migrants
cite the possible loss of these relationships as a factor which tends to keep them
in the migrant community.

In spite of the numerous factors binding migrants to an essentially unsatis-
factory way of life, many migrants express the desire to develop skills which
would permit them to break the cycle. The need, therefore, for a training
program seenied obvious to prepare some of them to perform successfully in
nonagricultural and meaningful work—especially fruitful would be training
for roles, particularly in the schools and agencies serving migrants in health,
welfare and educational fields, ) .

At a meeting at the University of South Florida in February, 1966, in which
representatives of the following agencies participated: The Florida State Boa.rd
of Health, the Migrant Health Coordinator. Marymount College, Community
Service Foundation, University of Miami, Florida State Department of Educa-
tion, and the State Department of Public Welfare, the availability of ppsiti{ms
for migrants with the training the University of South Florida had in mind
was clearly indicated. . .

As a result there was first an obvious need for a program of training which
would help migrants to cope with the problems of a cultural, personal,. social,
economic, and educational nature that exclude migrants from anything but
agricultural employment. Second, the availabhility of jobs seemed assured af.ter
training had been given. Third, the Elementary and Secon(?ar,v Education
Act of 1965 offered the likelihood of the necessary funds being available. Fourth,
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knowledge was at hand that throughout the country experiments were going on
to test methods of relating nonprofessional aides to teachers in classrooms adding
a factor of assurance to undertaking a project of considerable dimensions.

OBJECTIVES

It is one thing to plan a teacher aide program; it is something else to think
through the question of the use of migrants in such a program. In the reports
of the programs under the direction of the New Jersey State Department of
Education, the Wayne State University Project, and others, evidence came to
light that adult migrants can achieve the necessary level of competence in such
positions, if appropriate instruction and environmental experience are provided.
In broad terms the general objectives adopted looked to the designing, implement-
ing, and evaluation of planned task-oriented experiences through which qualified
migrants might gain the specific knowledge and competencies which are essential
to effective work as nonprofessionals in programs for migrants and their children.

The program to achieve these objectives included :

(1) Giving all trainees a core of experiences designed to enhance their skills
in speech, writing, reading. and basic mathematics; orienting them to basie
expectations of employers; and helping them to understand those aspects of the
general culture which impinge upon their immediate situation;

(2) Helping each trainee gain selected skills fundamental to the specific job
for which he is training;

(3) Stimulating and aiding the trained migrants and seasonally employed
farm workers in extricating themselves from unskilled seasonal agricultural
work ;

(4) Enhancing the personal and social development of the migrants;

(5) Acquainting appropriate agencies with the availability of the trainees at
the completion of the training program ;

(6) Acquainting trainees with the services available to migrants and their
children. and helping them to understand how to secure such services.

COMPOSITION OF PARTICIPANT GROUP

It was planned to include 30 trainees in the program, and that number was
enlisted. They were all females, and all but two were Negroes; the two were
Mexican. All fell within the age range of 16 to 45 years, clustered around a
median of 21 years. They constituted. therefore, a young adult group. Fifteen
were «ingle; fourteen married, and one a widow. The married individuals had
children ranging up to eight in number. .

For a migrant group, the educational level was high. Twenty-five qf the 30
had had schooling experience for 12 years or more. Four had been in SC!IOOl
for 9, 10, or 11 years, and one for less than eight years. Twenty had maintained
an average achievement record of C. nine a record of B, gnd_one an average of
A. Twenty-five had done field work at some time in t]l&l? lives and thg other
five came from migrant families. The trainees vari.ed cons1derat.)ly in their sub-
sequent work experience, the greatest number having done clerical work, some
of them in school situations: five served as nurses’ aides. Four had no work
experience. Five had done farm work only.

METHOD OF SELECTION AND RECRUITMENT OF TRAINEES

The process of selection was superivsed by the Florida State Dgpartment of
Education. The County Superintendent sent the request for candidates to all
principals who relayed the request to teachers. ’ljhey lnter\"lewed prospects "}'h‘)
were screened by the State Department of Education. The director of the project
felt that this process of selection resulted in a group of trainees who were more
like teachers, especially in regard to their value systems, than thgv were like
people in the migrant community. In :mothgr year the process w1']] be changed.
Through community action programs. candidates for training will be found—
candidates with potential for the tasks of aides—and thereby the project will
get deeper into the migrant problem. The edumtmpal achievement of randylutes
will be less, but through such trﬂinees' there will be greater nmmrtum‘ty to
have an impact upon the problems of migrants. The staff reported that it re-
garded this matter as one of the two major weakenesses of the program.
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THE STAFF

The staff included the administrative director, (the Director of Continuing
Education for the University) project director; one principal instructor; a pro-
fessional counselor and instructor in child growth and development; a job de-
veloper; a research associate; and four other instructors, respectively of office
machines, audio visual aids, health, and reading, speech, and grammar; as well
as a secretary and another clerical worker. Originally an additional officer was
included in the plans, an administrative assistant-coordinator as a part-time
finance officer. The principal instructor for the program who lived in the
dormitory with the trainees, serving as dean of students, had a substantial back-
ground in work with migrants. Such intimate knowledge was a major asset to

the program.
STRUCTURE OF THE PROGRAM

The program was in progress from September 18, to October 29, 1966. The
overall plan by weeks is as follows: The first week was devoted to orientation
to work as a nonprofessional : review of speech, writing, reading and basic arith-
metic; contemporary affairs information regarding matters of concern to
trainees: counseling; and occupational skills. The second week was devoted to
interviews and observations to acquaint trainees with program and services of
community agencies; to review of speech, writing, reading, and basic mathemat-
ies: occupational skills; counseling; and job orientation. The third week was
devoted to review of speech, writing, reading, and basic mathematics ; and occupa-
tional skills. The fourth and fifth weeks—guided field experience (practicum)
were devoted to job orientation, basic education, occupational skills. The sixth
week was devoted to contemporary affairs; speech, writing, reading and basic
mathematics; occupational skills; counseling; and community services. Prep-
aration for work in their respective counties was an important feature of the
final week with specific job requirements and orientation for each schiool system.
Returns from the Study instrument (checklist of activities) filled out by poten-
tial employers was helpful in accessing and creating job opportunities.

The University of South Florida Bay Campus furnished an adequate setting
for the afternoon unit sessions, the meals, and the dormitory which housed the
trainees. In the dormitory a set of sensible rules was developed by the trainees
and principal instructor. Recreation and entertainment were arranged by the
trainees despite the long class hours which were from 8 :00 a.m. to 5:00 p.m. with
the occasional addition of an evening class. Consierable group spirit was evident
among the trainees who organized a choral group and a final banquet for the staff,
the practicum teachers and principals. The trainees, as a group, made an impact
on the campus as a whole. Other University students would stop in at the
trainees’ dormitory to listen to their singing and to chat. The cohesiveness of
the group was further demonstrated by their forming an alumnae group, the
Certified Teacher Aide Assoeciation, which plans to distribute a newsletter to
members and to hold a reunion to which they plan to invite the teachers in the
schools in which theyx work.

During the program trainees were provided with $3.50 per week for personal
expenses on campus. Each trainee was given $20.00 per week to send home, as
well as reimhursement for travel expenses.

Practicums were held in the three weeks prior to the last week of the program.
They took place in three Catholic parochial schools and covered kindergarten
through 8th grade. The parochial schools were selected as the practicum setting
because the University was not able to secure the use of the St. Petersburg publie
«chools as a practicum for migrant aides. Because of over-commitment and other
factors it was impossible to arrange for the practicum to be held in the loeal
public schools. The resulting arrangement with the parochial schools, it was
reported. worked out to the satisfaction of the parochial school administrators
and teachers. the University. and the trainees. although it did not provide the
same milieu as that in which aides would work later.

In the three schools the rooms were adequate in size and pleasant appearing.
The aides were provided with their own work tables. Equipment noted included
overhead projectors. opaque projectors, and flannel boards.

Of 16 classes ohserved, in only one was an aide absent (because of illness).
Aides were correcting papers or putting marks in record hooks in six rooms:
children were going to the aide for assistance in two; aides were moving around
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the room assisting individual children in six: aides were preparing attractive
bulletin boards or had prepared them in 16; one aide was helping administer a
standardized reading test in another; and in at least one class, an aide was
seen preparing material for the teacher to use.

The children in the three schools were white, with only one exception. They
appeared to be of a higher socio-economic status than most of the aides. The
aides seemed to be very well accepted by the children. The principals told of a
measure of bewilderment and confusion among the teachers, at first, as to the
function of the aides, the relationship between the teacher and the aide, and
some trepidation among at least a few of some possible threat to themselves in
terms of status. Not only had these feelings largely disappeared by October 19,
but it has been replaced by acceptance mounting to enthusiasm in many instances.
In one case it was expressed by a teacher in the words, “I couldn't get along
without her.”

One device which assisted the principals and teachers in understanding the
possible functions of an aide was the distribution of the Study Questionnaire
to everyone who would be using an aide in the practicum. The research director
reported that teachers were able to select a number of possible functions for
aides to perform from this questionnaire.

The daily schedule differed between different periods of the program. In the
period through Otcober 8, roll call and collection of assignments began the day.
From 8:45 to 9:30 job orientation took place, followed by a 15 minute recess;
9:45 to 11 :00 was devoted to contemporary affairs, a film, or a guest speaker. At
11 :00 counseling was required except on Thursday. Luncheon was from 12 noon
to 1:30 p.m. followed by occupational skills on Monday ; a free period for read-
ing and study on Tuesday ; counseling on Wednesday until 3:30 when office ma-
chine operation and visual aide equipment operation lasted until 6:00; on Thurs-
day the afternoons were devoted to a film and/or reading in the schools.

Beginning October 10 all students were in the schools for a practicum session
lasting from 8:00 a.m. until noon. Seminars took a larger place in the daily
schedule during the two weeks of practicum. Many of the items listed in the
previous weeks’ routine continued.

Job orientation took first place in the content of the training. covering class-
room aides, library aides, clerical aides. and home liaison work. Orientation
was achieved through much classroom discussion. through speakers from com-
munity organizations, through correlation with the work in child growth and
development, through visits to homes with the five home-school liaison trainees,
through practical projects of various kinds, and finally through instruction in
manuscript writing.

In counseling the trainees were given achievement testing and individual inter-
views. For two weeks they attended a child growth and development class
for one hour including lectures, discussion, and films. Small groups of ten each
met twice during the third week of the program. These meetings were followed
by seminars and work with individuals.

In the course on contemporary affairs occurred one of the highlights of the
program ; the film, “Harvest of Shame,” a documentary on migrant life. brought
a dramatic response from the trainees. At the beginning of the program they had
been hesitant to acknowledge their identification with migrants. They had even
objected to the word “migrant” in the title of the project. A little later during
a discussion of what “migrant” means, many admitted having experienced some-
thing of migrant life. After the film was shown a number spoke in resentment
of the injustices they had known and observed. From that time the training
appeared to have more meaning to the trainees.

In the course on audio-visual aids the values of showing films and using other
media were demonstrated. The principal types of equipment were introduced :
the overhead projector, the opaque projector, the filmstrip/slide projector, and
the 16 mm film projector. The class divided into five groups to work with this
equipment. Another area of occupational skills was tanght. Office competency
covered telephone courtesy, typing. spirit duplicator use. paper cutting. mimeo-
graphing, and the use of the thermofax machine. Classes were also conducted
on the role of the teacher aide in reading instruction. in health, and in grarmar.

The program was followed up by the staff in a variety of ways. Staff visited
the school superintendents in the counties from which the trainees were selected.
The study instrument was used by staff to help interpret to local school adminis-
trators the possible uses of aides in the classroom. Wherever possible, gnarantees
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of employment for aides was sought. This resulted in the eventual employment

of 11 trainees as classroom aides, three as luncheon aides with the assurance

that they would be placed in classrooms as soon as funds were secured, and place-

ment of five trainees as aides in day care centers. Other trainees are currently

gmployed as nurses’ aides, day maids, and some have returned to work in the
elds.

The staff visited the trainees who had not yet been able to find employment
in their county school systems to offer advice and encouragement. In one county,
no employment was available in the locality in which three trainees lived, but
promise of employment was offered in a town 20 miles away. None of the three
aides had access to transportation to this town in order to complete the initial
interview. After a visit from staff, the trainees were motivated to seek trans-
portation.

IMPRESSIONS OF THE PROGRAM

The aides bubbled with enthusiasm over many aspects of the program. After
the practicum experience. some comments were: “No white person ever called
me ‘Mrs.” before.” “They treated me with respect.” “I got more money mop-
ping floors in a hospital, but I chose this because I am really helping children.”
“T never had an opportunity before.” *I like this work because I like people.”

The aides did bave some suggestions for improving the program: 1) conduct
a six-week training course, followed by inservice training, and then a refresher
course in the fall: 2) the occupational training course should include instruc-
tion in all types of office machines used in business: 3) more courses should be
given <o that an aide could select those he would need most in his specific job
assignment : 4) they helieved they should be given a title.

In the conference of the project staff and the visiting team the question arose
as to the wisdom of attempting to elevate the status of the trainees. A con-
sensus was reached that a delicate balance must be preserved between the self-
image of the aides and their newly emerging identification with the middle-class
group. It was generally believed that it would be a mistake to raise the trainees’
hopes too high: better to heln them to adjust individually. The ultimate goal
of all working in this field. the group believed. should be improving the condi-
tion of migrants as a whole. The future development of each trainee depends
largely on each getting and holding a job.

The project director brought out the major weaknesses of the program: 1) the
failure to discover trainees more closely and more recently associated with mi-
arant life. 2) the lack of teacher participants in the program, 3) the lack of
cuaranteed employment for trainees upon successful completion of the program,
and 4) inadequate time for preplanning.

The Director of Continuing Education expressed the desire to have a more
integrated group of trainees in terms of ethnic origin. Moreover, he believed
it would be valuable to conduet the practicum in classes in which the children
were disadvantaged rather than largely white and largely middle class. He
wonld like to have had more Negroes on the staff on a full-time basis whom he
had been unable to reeruit for this project in the limited time for preplanning.

e and others questioned why the program was the fine success it was. One
factor was the quality of the trainees. The director stated that they had forced
the staff to give them their best. He might have added that the staff were
capable of giving a great deal when their best was demanded.

PROFILE OF A PROJECT FOR TRAINING AUXILIARY SCHOOL PERSONNEL
As FAMILY AIDES

(Sponsored by The Delinquincy Study and Youth Development Project of
Southern Illinois University, Edwardsville, Illinois)

RATIONALE

Highest in the percentage of families with income less than $3.000 a year in
the state of Illinois, East St. Louis (St. Clair County) presents a striking prob-
lem of poverty and all its related deprivation. It has the highest percentage of
high school dropouts in the state: it ranks second to Chicago in the number of
persons receiving Aid to Dependent Children benefits; and takes the same rank
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position in the number of unemployed. (Demographic Study of Poverty in Il-
linois, Illinois Office of Economic Opportunity, 1965). The significance of the
last item quoted above is expressed in a recent study which reveals that almost
one fourth of all household heads in East St. Louis have no jobs. (Employment
and Unemployment in East St. Louis, Public Administration and Metropolitan
Affairs Office, Southern Illinois University, 1964).

The directors of the Delinquency Study and Youth Development Project had
three other facts in mind when the need for family aides came forcibly to their
attention, namely, (1) the community leads all others in the state in the per-
centage of persons over 25 years of age with less than eight years of education,
(2) the severe shortage of trained school personnel at all levels, and (3) the
need for better communication between parents of disadvantaged children and
teachers and social workers.

The Delinquency Study and Youth Development Project was carrying on a
Curriculum Development Program for Preschool Aides for the U.S. Office of
Education when the present program was proposed. Some of the components
of the development program were to be part of the new project. School District
#189 and the Economic Opportunity Commission of East St. Louis, in particular
the Neighborhood Youth Corps, were to cooperate in the project to train family
aides. Great care and effort were taken by the project staff from March 28 to
July 7, 1966 to bring about mutual understanding and active cooperation be-
tween the agencies and persons who would be involved in the project when it
was inaugurated. The superintendent of School District #189 and the social
workers of that district were involved primarily. During July and August meet-
ings were held with four principals, four teachers, four social workers and six
parents of District #189, to discuss the role and functions of the family aide.

PURPOSE

One clear purpose ran through all the planning and preparation for the proj-
ects to train auxiliary school personnel as family aides, namely, to develop better
school-home communication and consequent mutual understanding between
parents and teachers. That such communication and understanding will aid in
the implementation of the school program for socially disadvantaged children
constituted a fundamental conviction underlying the whole program.

COMPOSITION OF PARTICIPANT GROUPS

The trainees consisted of 48 family aide aspirants in 8 schools. The original
group consisted of 24 trainees from the Neighborhood Youth Corps. They ranged
in age from 18 to 21 years. It was decided that the need for family aides was
so great that an additional 24 aides should be given the training. The school
district requested more mature aides so experienced persons were recruited,
especially aides or volunteers from past and current Head Start programs. Of
the 24 mature trainees, 13 were from families below the poverty level. All 24
Neighborhood Youth Corps aides were below the poverty level.

SELECTION AND RECRUITMENT

The trainees were chosen mainly from the indigenous poor, both from the
Neighborhood Youth Corps and from the Title I ESEA group, not excluding
high =chool dropouts. The criteria for selection were adapted from the pre-
dictors of success in the Curriculum Development Program. Among the cri-
teria the following formed some of the basis for screening: level of verbal
ability. level of reading comprehension, attitudes toward children and family
life, attitudes toward peers, and attitudes toward institutions and involvement
in community organizations.

Criteria for selection and for training crystalized in part from the assurance
that the trainees might find employment within School Distriet #189. Plan-
ning was to continue after the abstract for the proposal was drawn up, with
administrators, social workers, principals and teachers of the school district.

The project staff consisted of an administrative director. a coordinator-in-
structor, a process analyst, two process observers, and a secretary. There was
part-time involvement of eight school teachers. four principals, and four social
workers in developing the program.

29
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In the words of the project proposal: “Coupling a team teaching approach
with visiting specialists in various fields will produce a ratio of one staff mem-
ber to six trainees, or an equivalent of three full-time staff members. During
the initial four-week training phase one staff member will be working full time
with the trainees as instructor and coordinator; in the practicum phase this
individual will continue at half time with professional school personnel filling
the other half-time supervisory function”.

STRUCTURE OF THE PROGRAM

Setting

Classroom and office space were provided by Southern Illinois University.
The Delinquency and Youth Development Project offered opportunities to ob-
serve in six preschool readiness centers. Faculty members of the University
gave consultation in a number of specialties. Observation and practicum oppor-
tunities, as well as consultation with school personnel in relevant fields, were
provided by School District #189.

The program in outline

The plan proposes three main phases for the program: (1) the exploratory
and planning phase:; (2) the training phase; and (3) on-the-job follow up.
The first phase lasting from July 1 to September 1, 1966 included the develop-
ment of parent-teacher-social worker-principal dialogues, composed of personnel
employed in the East St. Louis Head Start Program. The objectives included
exploring the possibilities of the method to develop inter-cultural communica-
tion: the attitude of professional school personnel toward socially disadvan-
taced children and their families and toward working with personnel selected
from the indigenous poor: the attitudes of the poor toward working within the
school setting: and techniques for the observation and analysis of interaction
and change within the sensitivity groups themselves.

Discussion was continued with public school and Delinquency Study and Youth
Development Project personnel to define the role of the family aide and to
assess the value of aides to these agencies. :

The second was the training phase, lasting through the fall school semester,
October 3, 1966-January 27, 1967. In it the participants in the program were
trained as family aides and taught such clerical and technical skills as are
necessary for reporting to school personnel and aiding in the development of
parent programs for preschool through grade 3. Mutual awarness, respect and
communication between parents, trainees, teachers, principals and social workers
were developed in sensitivity groups. In all of this training the intent was to
continue the inquiry into the role of the family worker and the process of
intercultural communication.

The training phase had two aspects: preservice and inservice. Preservice
training included four weeks of lectures, discussions, demonstrations, films, role
playing, and observations in preschool centers and the first three grades in school.
The preservice training was followed by a twelve-week supervised work experi-
ence and continued inservice training.

Third among the phases of the program. that of on-the-job follow-up. was
to be carried on in the spring school semester February 1 to May 30, 1967. The
East St. Louis School District #1289 has hired the trainees. The trainees will
be followed-up and an evaluation made of the program by the Delinquency Study
and Youth Development Project and the trainees’ employer. Both the develop-
ment and the research findings will be made by the Delinquency Study and Youth
Development Projeci. Field experience will be carried on in connection with
School District #189 and supervision will be carried on by the School District
and the Delinquency Study and Youth Development Project.

Participant observers. it was planned. would join the training program and
sensitivity groups to provide feedback to the program analyst on trainee atti-
tudes. response to the training program and the trainees’ view of the role of
the family aide prior to and after employment. Data on children’s classroom
behavior. achievement and attendance would be gathered before the practicum
and after the family aides had contact with parents. Data on the trainees’
perseverance would be evaluated in terms of attendance, completion of the
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training program, and subsequent involvement in employment as aides. Parents’
attendance at the school functions would be a measure of the effectiveness of
the family aide program.

FUNCTIONS TO BE PERFORMED
A. School setting

1. Clerical Duties :
Keeping attendance records,
Filing materials,
Keeping inventories,
Typing,
Duplicating materials,
Collecting milk money and other funds.
2. Room Maintenance:
Helping children get out and put away materials,
Keeping food utensils clean (juice containers, ete.),
Inspecting equipment for repairs,
Setting up equipment,
Keeping stock supplies in order.
3. Instructional Assistance:
Making visual aids,
Making scrap books and other materials,
Maintaining bulletin boards; arranging displays and exhibits,
Operating equipment : projectors, record players, tape recorders,
Selecting books from library,
Collecting pictures, leaves, rocks, ete.
4. Self-Help Assistance:
Supervising bathroom requirements,
Helping to take off and put on clothing,
Giving minor first aid,
Assisting with rest period,
Assisting children with food preparation and eating.

B. Home community contacts

1. Assistance in the Development of Parent Meetings :

Conducting a survey among parents to determine type of meeting and
content they are interested in:

Providing baby-sitting services in the school so parents can attend the
meetings;

Providing pre- and post-meeting contact;

Duplicating notices and parent education materials to be distributed at
parent meetings;

Helping set up demonstration and display materials;

Operating audio-visual equipment.

2. Assistance to Teacher in Individual Parent Conferences :

Providing in-schood baby-sitting service to parent who is visiting in the
school.

3. Home Visits to Accomplish the Following :

Providing positive family contact, letting the parents know some of the
things the child does well ;

Developing understanding of the school through vis-a-vis contact with new
parents as a supplement to teacher contact;

Providing the teacher with a greater familiarity with the child’s parents
and home environment through feedback from home visits ;

Providing contact for children with short term illnesses, taking home-
work assigned by teachers and encouraging family to help child keep up
with school work;

Alerting social workers regarding parents who appear to be in need of
referral to other agencies;

Arranging appointments for social worker with parents of children who
appear to have school related problems.
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INSTRUCTIONAL CONTENT FOR TRAINING PROGRAM

To prepare the trainee to perform the multiple possible functions listed above,
content in the following areas was contemplated :

A. Human development and relationships

1. Children:
Infancy and preschool—normal,
Later childhood—normal,
Child guidance,
Deviants.

2. Adult:
Human relationships,
Human needs,
Development of good relationships.

3. Parent and Society:
Race—problems and solutions,
Socio-economic level—problems and solutions,
Social agencies.

4. Relating Self to Others:
Professional school personnel to parents,
Manners, attitudes, self-knowledge.

B. School system: structure, function, educational techniques

1. Goals. legal responsibilities and relationships of professional school
personnel :
Principal,
Social workers,
Teachers.
2. Teaching and learning process:
How accomplished from preschool through grade 3,
Techniques and materials teachers use to aid skill development,
Curriculum and social development in children—progression of learning
from preschool through grade 3.
3. Home-school relationships : Parents contact, meetings, newsletters.

C. Tcechnical and general skills

1. Operation of audio-visual equipment and development of skills in prepara-
tion and display of material for bulletin boards and parent meetings,

2. Operation of duplicating machines,

3. Speech, reading, manuseript writing,

4. Records and record keeping.

D. Sensitivity and communication training
OBSERVATIONS

The Study Team visited 11 classes in session in three schools, six in Dunbar,
two in Longfellow, and three in Monroe. Eleven observations were a relatively
small number when viewed in the light of the total number of classes in the
three first grades in the schools. More particularly, the period of time spent
in observation was small when compared with the purpose of noting the full
process of activities in the classes, the specific purposes in the minds of the
teachers, and the results that might follow incidents seen momentarily by the
observers but in long term perspective by the teachers. In some measure this
limitation in the coverage of the observation was compensated for by the
answers given to questions put to teachers, principals, and staff of the project.
In addition, a caveat must be voiced concerning the duration of the work ex-
perience prior to observations. Aides had been on the job only two weeks when
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they were observed. Classes were held from 9 AM to 3 PM. The actual activities
observed are tabulated below.

Size of class

Activities i ) ‘
. Longfellow, . Monroe,
2€ to 42

Dunbar.
29 to 34

N
<3
-
(=]
&8

Interaction between teacher and aid
Collecting milk money
Cug(tling papers principally for bulletin board use, also phon
alds____.__
Dittoing_ .. ___
Mimeographing._.____
Preparing border ofroom__.._..__.._.._.____ ..
Preparing bulletin board. ... _________ . __
Taking care of child who has had an accident _ .
Passing papers.______________ . _____.__.__.__
Assisting a child with seat work . _________.______
Observing teacher’s methods with class.
Helping children with coats
Going to restless child
Calling theroll ... . ____._____________________
Taking over class un upervision..._ ...
Bringing 1 absent child up todate___________________
Attending to immediate need ofchild.______ ____ ____
Having conferences on report cards_ ___.___....._._
Reviewing work on capital and small letter.___._____

Using pointer

Arranging hooks on shelves__ .

Putting cards in library books._ ... __________ .. ... ____..__

NoTe.—If the classes instead of the schools had been used as the basis of differentiation 1 class in Dunbar
would have shown up as presenting the majority of items checked: 1 class (i.e.. 1aide) in Longfellow
would have shown up as responsible for 7 of the 10 items checked.

The total number of items checked are arranged in the following tabulation
under the major categories found in the planned activities. The items appearing
on a list prepared by one teacher in Monroe is also presented to show the teach-
er’s attitude toward functions of an aide. (Interpretation of proper inclusion
of items under the planned categories may not be identical with the thinking of
planners or teachers).

Worksheet
Planners’ categories of activities in the schools Dunbar Longfellow Monroe from teacher
in Monroe
1. Clerical duties._....____.....__________. _____ 2 e 7
2. Room maintenance_____.______.______________ L5 N DO, 1 2
3. Instructional assistance....___.__.__.._._____ 5 8 5 21
4. Self-help assistance. ... __.____________ 1 3 2 i

The greatest liklelihood of misplaced items lies between 1, Clerical duties, and
3, Instructional assistance, due to the similarity of obvious clerical work and
clerical aspects of instructional activities. Nevertheless the category, Instruc-
tional assistance, shows up in both observations and the Monroe teacher’s work-
sheet as outweighing the comparative emphasis put on it in the planning of the
program. Furthermore at the Dunbar school “instructional assistance” presents
itself as one of two main categories, despite the principal’s insistence that the
state law forbids it. Clearly there must be the need for the function and the
recognition of its practicability by the teachers when they are in the classroom.
This appears to be a difference in interpretation as to what “instructional assist-
ance” actually means. It is a term which permits various interpretation.
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IMPRESSIONS OF PROGRAM ¥ROM VARIOUS SOURCES

A. Reactions of the aides in group interview *

What the aides wanted to do was revealed in the interviews with them. It
differed markedly from the picture gained in the classrooms. For one thing
aides reported performing more functions than the study team observed. Both
the Neighborhood Youth Corps trainees and the Title I trainees wanted changes
made to allow them to take a more important role than planners or teachers had

assigned them.

To make clear the similarities and differences between the reactions of Neigh-
borhood Youth Corps and Title I trainees, their responses are put in parallel

columns.

NEIGHBORHOOD YOUTH CORPS—TITLE I

(2 of the female trainees of Title I were white, one male was white, the others

were Negroes.

All Neighborbood Youth Corps trainees were Negro.)

Ansicers to the question; What do you do that you enjoy?

“Working projectors, because I like
working with machines.”

“Teaching small groups, drilling on
words and sound.”

“Working with slow pupils gets on my
nerves.”

“Working with slow groups. Helped
one pupil move from 3rd to 2nd
group.”

~Succeeded in getting a boy to read.”

“Grading papers before the principal
said we couldn't do it.”

“Ileading stories: sitting and talking to
children about the stories.”

“Talking quietly when the teacher talks
loud.”

“Ilelping with art work.”

“Making home visits.”

“I took a child home.”

“Bringing food for Thanksgiving.”

“Teaching singing of ‘School Days'.”

“ITelping children practice.” Several
helped one child.

All: Making and running ditto steneils.

All: Having children show money.

Answers to the question: What in the program would you like to change?

~Extend time of aides on job so aides
could get more pay.”

“Teachers would like us to have more
titne.”

“We want to do more things than we
are allowed to now.”

“Tro home visits: have done none yet.”

“Discuss how to approach parent on
home visits.”

“Idiscuss how to act when teacher is
down on one child.”

“Make more home visits.”

“Have a common car to make visits
with.”

Do learning games.”

“(irade papers: 6th to Tth grade pupils
do.”

“A course in modern math.”

“More preservice instruction.” (many)

“Preservice instruction on use of the
bulletin bhoard.”

Answers to the question : Would you like a chance to work end continue studying

part time?

Group divided : too hard to work and study at same time,
Ansicer to the question: Do you have enough time to talk to teachers on the job?

“Yes, at recess and lunch.”

To summarize the answers of the aides. they all seemed to want to engage in
a more diversified program of activities than had been assigned to them. Home
vicits were especially pleasing to the Title I group and were desired by the

Neighborhood Youth Corps.

work with groups and also individual pupils.

Some members of both sections of the aides liked to

Neighborhood Youth Corps train-

ees spoke more of tasks involved in the teaching process and desired to get prep-

aration for them than did the Title I trainees.

This may have been because

they had more experience in that type of work. There was evidence in the re-
marks of a very few that they liked to try to “show up” the teacher.

*The group interviews were conducted by the chairman of the Visitation Team.
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B. Reactions of the professional teachers in group interview

Opinions and attitudes of the teachers varied considerably, but taken as a
whole were favorable to the program. A few maintained that there was a period
during which the children needed to get adjusted. The children in the schools
had had no kindergarten experience and the teachers believed that, for that rea-
son, the children may have been afraid the aides would not give them the same
love as do the teachers. On the other hand, some teachers said their children
had accepted the aides readily. In one case the aide was older than the teacher,
had children of her own, and appeared to fit right in. In another case an aide
who was a father quickly adapted to the classroom context, with positive results.

Good things were said by a number of the teachers concerning the work of
the aides: ‘“They give individual attention to the children”; “Things seem to
dovetail better; less time is spent in getting materials’”; “As the aide goes around
he children understand the instructions given out by the teacher better”: and,
importantly, “One child who was thought to be deaf was found by the aide to be
withdrawn”.

Limitations, due primarily to the restrictive state law, were voiced by a few.
Two said they could allow aides to do nothing related to instruection. One stated
that an aide can relate, not teach. ‘“When one of them takes charge of a group,
that is teaching.” A flat footed statement came from one, “Aides should be pro-
fessional.” Looking to the future, however, one teacher voiced the hope that the
approach could be made uniform all over town. One half the teachers did not
have trainees; from among them came the eager request: “When will we have
aides?”

C. Restrictions expressed in T-groups * (sensitivity groups)

The T-groups served the purpose of “letting off steam” according to one family
aide. They dealt with human relations rather than job-related discussion ;
they were essential in a project introducing new workers into an established in-
stitution because they opened up for common consideration the dynamics of role
development. The session observed by the study team was attended by six mem-
bers of the Neighborhood Youth Corps. six of the Title I group. four teachers,
one principal. four parents, one social worker, process observers, researchers, and
the discussion leader. The planners of the project had assigned to this group
the function of eliciting the truth about matters which disturbed the participants,
even if it proved difficult to express heir criticism and even if it might be hard
to take when directed against an individual. The leader remarked at the session
observed that his role was to interpret to the group why they were attacking
each other or the program. Attack. analysis, and understanding seemed to be the
sequence the communications took.

For example: conflict between the Neighborhond Youth Corps and the Title T
group of trainees relating to the labeling of the groups in the routine of pay-
ments was brought out. The next day a human relations expert spoke to the
two groups, and was followed on the succeeding day by honest commmunications
between the group members. The more mature Title I aides and the profes-
sional participants were defensive of the school system when its routines were
brought into question. Another problem the group was called upon to discuss
was the feeling of job insecurity on the part of an aide. his concern over the
continuity of his job, and the likelihood of political implications in the arrange-
ments for the job. One discussion dealt with the fear of certain teachers of
another adult in the classroom. Another concern of the T-groups was the charge
by an aide that the teacher “is teaching Johnny wrong”.

The majority of Title I aides maintained in the Group Interview that they
enjoyved the T-group sessions. One lady said. “T don’t like them. but they may
turn out O.K. for me”. There seemed to be a growing realization that the T-
group was a method of solving problems that was not in the behavior pattern
of the participants. A complaint was raised that there was an in-group and an
out-group in the meetings. One aide remarked that in her T-group four or five
had not spoken.

D. Reactions of superintendent of schools

“T am convinced that eventually the teacher's responsibility will be changed.
The teacher’s job will be to direct the process. In Ilinois we are constantly

*In the T-Groun the visitation tecm were observers, not leaders. The groups were led
by staff on a regnlar schednle after <chool.
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reminded that we have to call aides ‘clerical aides’. There must be legislation
in 1967 to give aides a place in the school.”
E. Reactions of visitation team

1. Requests of aides should be seriously considered: (a) to know more
about the mental make up (especially emotional factors) of children before
their service begins; (b) to be given more instruction in certain specific areas
of their duties such as decorating the bulletin boards.

2. The request of some teachers for more training in what to expect of an
aide was a valuable comment.

3. Also significant was the desire expressed by both aides and teachers
that they should have time to meet as teams after working together in the
classroom to review their common experience and plan together.

4. Rapport and creativity seemed to flow from the frankness of the T-
Group sessions and from the dedication and ability of the instructional staff.

Mr. Carey. Will Monsignor Donohue, Monsignor McManus, and
Mr. Cicco resume their testimony, and Mr. Considine?

Monsignor Doxonte. Mr. Chairman, Congressman Carey, we had
concluded our formal statement, and we are in the process of answering
any questions the committee might have.

Mr. Carey. When we recessed, I was addressing a question to the
panel in general, that anyone can answer, if you will.

First, on the question of Operation Headstart, and Followthrough,
what has been vour experience, in terms of mounting community sup-
port, getting community support, and effectuating successful pro-
grams for Headstart and Followthrough, in your contact with the
programs themselves and the public educational agencies and the
community ?

Monsignor Doxornte. Yes. I would like to ask both Mr. Cicco and
Monsignor McManus, who have been working on these programs ever
since their inception, in both Chicago and Pittsburgh, and whose
knowledge of the kind of things that you are asking is very broad, to
speak to this.

Tirst. Monsignor McManus.

Monsignor McMaxts. Mr. Carey, we have 900 children in a child
development. program, under a subcontract with the Chicago Com-
mittee on Economic Opportunity, which in turn is funded by the OEO.
T feel that now that we are in the third year of our operation, that
our experience has given us reason to claim an extraordinary degree
of success.

The essential aspect, in my mind, of the child development program,
is that it is much more than a ehild program, and much more than a
school program. Three major components In _our program are the
master teacher, the social worker, and the family life educator. We
have approximately 20 in each category, for our program, and from
our experience. we are fully persuaded that we will do little good for
these 4-vear-old children unless we simultaneously reach their par-
ents: and the parental response, thus far, has been most rewarding.

Our discipline is strict. We are more strict with the parents than
we are with the children. 'The parents who refuse to cooperate are
at least threatened with having their children and themselves expelled
from our program.

The program is operated according to OEO terms, along strictly
nonsectarian lines. Children of all denominations are eligible, and
the teachers are employed without regard to religious denomination.
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The program, therefore, has given us a chance to respond to the call
of our Government for mobilization of our best resources in the war
against poverty.

We were invited to come into this, we did not seek it. And we are
pleased that we have accepted the invitation. So our community re-
sponds that of all the OEO programs, that has received the widest
acclaim. This perhaps is due to the appeal of the 4-year-old child,
but I would attribute it as well to a deeper reason: that is, that there
is mounting evidence, as we learn more and more of the science of
child development, that reaching a youngster with a compensatory
education program at the age of 4 and following through on it, at
least to the fourth grade, at which time we would like to have the child
on grade level, as I explained earlier today, fairly well guarantees that
the boy or girl will not be a high school dropout. Not being a high
school dropout. will give this youngster an opportunity, then, to move
into employment in our presently affluent society.

So I heartily endorse the child development program, and hope
that it will remain under the jurisdiction of the Office of Economic
Opportunity.

Monsignor Doxonte. Mr. Cicco.

Mr. Croco. Congressman Carey, we probably have a very unique
situation in Pittsburgh. We are involved in summer Headstart. In
fact, all of the Headstart. programs conducted in Pittsburgh during
the summer are conducted by private schools. Public schools do not
conduct any summer Headstart.

Now the Catholic diocese last year served some 1.600 voungsters,
and had been asked again this year to serve some 1,300 youngsters in
the city of Pittsburgh under the summer Headstart program. We
have been very happy to participate, and we feel that we have made
a tremendous contribution to the community as evidenced by the eval-
uations that have been submitted by the community to the Mayor’s
Committee on Human Resources, through which we subcontract, and
published. The evaluations have been excellent. T feel as Monsignor
McManus that the followthrough is very important. This is only the
beginning, and I also feel as Monsignor McManus that this program
should stay under OEQ, becanse in this area, we are able to do with
more flexibility what we cannot do under ESEA. We can use our
resources, and both physical and personal, to great advantage for the
betterment of the community.

Mr. Carey. Would I be correct, then, in assuming that if the rec-
ommendation that the Headstart program, in toto, be assigned to the
Office of Education, and that all the programs, summer and year-
round, be conducted through the system of public education, this would
be an end and a writeoff of your records thus far?

Mr. Crcco. Well, all T can say, Congressman, is that at the present
time, the public schools in Pittsburgh do not. operate a summer Head-
start program, so if it were to be placed under ESEA, under its present
restrictions, then we, in fact, could not operate them.

Now, whether they would be taken up by the public schools, I don’t
know. I can only tell you what is happening at. this time.

Monsignor DoxonuE. I think our position would be, Congressman,
that if the Headstart program were transferred to the Office of Edu-
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cation, and its management and its implementation were restricted
by title I concepts, for instance, that we would have to be strenuously
opposed to it. Under title I, of course, no puble agency could con-
tract with a private agency to conduct the program, and this would
really tie our hands in offering any kind of viable, valid service to
the community. Monsignor?

Monsignor McMaxus. I recall, Congressman, a similar question
in 1946, when the issue was the school lunch program. Congressman
Flanagan at that time was the chairman of the House Agriculture
Committee, and he asked, “If the progam were transferred from the
Department of Agriculture to the Office of Education, would the
parochial school children eat?” and the answer was negative.

He said, “Well, then, the lunch program will remain in the De-
partment of Agriculture,” where it remains today.

I could say the parallel fashion that if the program were trans-
ferred from the OEO to the Office of Education, the decided prob-
ability would be that the nonpublic agencies, not. only the church-
related agencies, but all the other nonpublic agencies which have
made a record in this, would be denied the opportunity to respond
to their Government’s call in the war against poverty.

Mr. Carey. Well, the chairman will note that because of the need
for members to attend to other duties, we will he forced to suspend
the hearings at this point, by reason of our inability to maintain a
quorum, but in closing the hearing, let me state this: that I feel that
it will e unwise for me in the chair to operate with this particular
panel, anyway, which could be described as ultra vires, or in any way
except in a format of meticulous legality, which is not one of the
comments that T was in the chair any way cooperating in anything but
a wholly constitutional and legal way and proceeding in a correct
way with this particular panel, or any witness to come before the
committee at this time.

However. I do want to make this statement for the record, that 1
feel that we have before us two problems, and one is that we must
act upon a bill, and move a program by extension in order that the
obviously well-working features of the program can be extended
through legislative and other acts on the part of the States, and
that there is need for us. therefore, to be expeditious in moving the
bill.

On the other hand, in a very real sense, this bill has uncovered
more problems and more depth of challenge than we probably knew
was in existence when we first began our deliberations on the original
bill in 1965.

Therefore, I would hope that the committee in its wisdom would
engage in a more professional and more extensive reading and dis-
covery operation on the subsurface and long-term challenges in edu-
cation todayv. long-term problems that need to be surfaced in education
todav.

We heard at least one witness from this panel, and another, a dis-
tineuished educator from Bank Street, indicate that there was need
to inject competition for the good of the student into American
education.

T would wholly second that. In fact, I believe we could spend a
day or possibly a week or more, on what kind of competition would be
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Tealistic, and what kind of competition would be truly beneficial to the
system and to the student. This is one example of what might be
done.

I also want to indicate my present dissatisfaction from the degree
of attention that we are able to give to the questions of special educa-
tion and handicapped children in this portion of limited hearings. I
would hope that Ey reason of the readiness now in the presentation of
the report of the task force of the Department of Health, Education,
and Welfare on the problems of handicapped children, that we could
assign some time in the committee to gain the day or week or more to
the single consideration of how the progress and how to address our-
selves to legislation along the lines suggested in this new report.

So my intent is to convey the opinion that there is far more here that
needs to be done than we can accomplish in these hearings.

I do want to commend the panel before us for their very positive
contribution, in terms of a constructive statement on the working of
ESEA as we now see it in operation.

I feel that the very limitation in terms of comprehensiveness of the
statement itself leaves something to be desired. There is much more
that you can tell us, that you have not told us. There is much more
that I feel we can learn from you that we have not learned. There is
much more that needs to be discussed, in terms of how the bill is work-
ing, and how it can work better, and how it is not working, and I there-
fore feel that once we get this bill on its legislative way, we should
begin again.

We should resume detailed hearings into the facets of interest and
the facets of challenge that have presented themselves to us by reason
of these highly cursory and surfactant-type hearings. I think that
we are really just skimming the surface, because that is all there is
time to do at this time, but I hope that the NCWC and kindred groups
would cooperate with those of us who want to go more deeply into the
challenges and into the problems and into the successes and into the
opp%'rlllmities that we know are there by reason of our experience in
this bill.

I know I will have that assurance from this particular group.

The committee will stand in recess until 9:30 a.m. tomorrow.

(Whereupon, at 4:30 p.m., a recess was taken until tomorrow,
Thursday, March 16, 1967, at 9:30 a.m.)
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The committee met at 9:30 a.m., pursuant to recess, in room 2175,
Rayburn House Office Building, Hon. Carl D. Perkins (chairman of
the committee) presiding.

Present : Representatives Perkins, Green, Ford, Meeds, Ayres, Quie,
Goodell, Bell, Gurney, Erlenborn, Scherle, Dellenback, Gardner, and
Steiger.

Staff members present: Robert E. McCord, senior specialist; H. D.
Reed, Jr., general counsel; William D. Gaul, associate general coun-
sel; Benjamin F. Reeves, editor; and Louise M. Dargens, research
assistant.

Chairman Perkins. The committee will come to order. A quorum
1s ﬁresent. Several witnesses have been delayed this morning getting
in here.

Dr. Buchanan is our first witness.

STATEMENT OF PAUL BUCHANAN, SUPERINTENDENT OF
SCHOOLS, JACKSON COUNTY, N.C.

Mr. BucaANAN. I do not have a prepared statement, Mr. Chairman.

Chairman Perrins. We are delighted to welcome you here, Mr.
Buchanan.

Mr. BucaANAN. Certainly I appreciate the opportunity to talk with
you about the NTC program and we at the local level are pleased
with you. The committee members will spend time studying these
proposals that are made for Federal aid and gathering information
that is vital in making decisions that are in the best interest of this
country and to the educational programs.

Chairman Pergins. Tell us how the Elementary and Secondary
Education Act, particularly title I, and particularly the Teacher
Corps if you have taken advantage of it, and what has been your ex-
perience with these programs.

Mr. Bucaanan. We have taken advantage of both title I and the
Teacher Corps and we have found that they have assisted our pro-
grams very greatly.

When we were given the opportunity of incorporating the National
Teacher Corps into our program we were skeptical at first and we
proceeded with caution.

1283
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Frankly we questioned the wisdom of becoming involved. We also
recognized that we had an obligation to do all we could to meet the
needs of our pupils.

Chairman Perkivs. Right at that point, from the experience that
you have gained since the Teacher Corps was inaugurated in your
school system, have you discovered that your skepticism was un-
founded at the outset ?

Mr. Bucaaxax. Yes, sir; we have found that. We have found that
this program has done something for a group of children that per-
haps we could not have done in any other way and it has been done in
a very satisfactory way.

Chairman Perxins. I think that is a very significant statement.

You are recommending the broadening of the Teacher Corps, that
the Congress enact the Teacher Corps amendment as being proposed
at the present time; is that right?

Mr. Brcuanan. Yes, sir; we are very definitely recommending it.

Chairman Pergixs. In the disadvantaged area of your city how
many teachers and interns have you recruited into the corps?

MT. Bucuanax. We have a small rural school unit. 'We only have
3,600 students in our school unit. We have recruited three teachers
and three interns and a master teacher.

Chairman Pergins. Has there been any friction between your regu-
lar teacher and the teacher that you recruited under the Teacher
Corps?

Mr. Bvcaaxax. No, sir; there has not been.  Before I had any idea
that I would be a part of this hearing, of course, we asked our teachers
to evaluate the program and they were very definite in their state-
ments that there has been no friction, that the relationship has been
very good. I believe the word they used to describe it was “beautiful.”

Chairman Pergixs. In the administration of title I in your school
system have you had any difficulty with that? Has that proven to be
a great advantage in your school system? Have you been able to put
on special programs? Are you in a position to evaluate some good re-
sults from that program?

Mr. Brenaxax. Yes, sir; we are very pleased with title I because it
has enabled us to put on special programs. Our most significant
project was in the area of language arts. It has enabled us to do the
things that we were not able to do and could not have done had it not
been for title Iin this area.

Chairman Perkins. Do vou care to make any further comment
about the Elementary and Secondary Education Act at this point?

Mr. Bucaavan. Nothing, Mr. Chairman, except to say it is very
fine. We are taking advantage of title I, title IT, and title ITI of the
ESEA and thev have not only supplemented our program but they
have actually added new programs that we could not have had without
it.

Chairman Pergins. Have you been able to work with the guidelines
issued by the Department in your area in North Carolina ¢

Mr. Bucmaxay. We have had no trouble with the guidelines but I
think we need to give your State department of instruction some of
the credit for the small amount of trouble we have had at the local
level. They have been very helpful in helping us to work out the

problems.
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Chairman Perrins. You are telling the committee that you have
only had a small amount of trouble in the great State of North
Carolina in the administration of the Elementary and Secondary
Education Act and considering the guidelines issues from Washington
and_that your State department of education has worked out any
small differences that existed between it as a result of the guidelines
being issued ?

Mr. Bucaanan. That is true.

Chairman Perxins. Are practically all of the districts in North
Carolina now taking advantage of ESEA ; or do you know?

Mr. Bucnaxan. I think that all of them do. I do not know for
sure.

Chairman Perkins. Mr. Ayres?

Mr. Ayres. No questions.

Chairman Perxins. Mr. Brademas.

Mr. Brabemas. T have no questions other than to express our appre-
ciation to the witness.

Chairman Perrins. I think you have made an outstanding witness,
especially coming from a rural community in North Carolina.

Mr. Brabemas. Isn’t it true that Mrs. Johnson was in your State
yesterday ?

Mr. Bucranan. Yes, sir; she visited our NTC project. I would
just like to add this statement, if T may, Mr. Perkins.

Chairman Perkins. Yes, sir; go ahead.

Mr. BucnanaN. We feel that 1f those who are vitally interested
would visit our area and see our project that they would be convinced
that NTC does do the thing that it proposes to do, that it does add addi-
tional opportunity for bringing opportunity to educationally dis-
advantaged children, and that also 1t does this by encouraging the
colleges to give special training that is effective training to these interns
and those who work with the disadvantaged.

Chairman Pergins. Thank you very much for that statement. Mr.
Ford, any questions? :

Mr. Forp. No questions, Mr. Chairman.

Chairman Pereins. Thank you very much for your appearance
here this morning Professor Buchanan. We really appreciate your
coming.

Without objection I would like to insert into the record a tele-
gram I received from Theodore Sizer, of Harvard University.

CAMBRIDGE, MASS.
Hon. CARL PERKIXS,
Chairman, House Committee on Education and Labor,
U.S. House of Representatives, Washington, D.C.:

Re hearings on National Teacher Corps. My apologies for failing to appear at
vesterday’s hearings. In brief compass my view is as follows:

We need to provide new educational opportunities for children from low-income
families is clear. The role of the teacher in realizing this high purpose is
equally clear. We need a new generation of leaders in this special field if we
are to assure this very substantial population of youngsters of the best in
education. The Teacher Corps offers this prospect. Indeed, so crucial is this
program that it is difficult for me to see how other efforts now underway at
improving the educational opportunities for the poor can succeed unless we
recruit and train substantial numbers of young people—both dedicated and
competent—to teach them.

Accordingly, I wish to endorse the Teacher Corps program and to urge that
substantial funds be appropriated to see it through this critical phase. I am not
only committed to the idea but hope that the program can be cast in such a
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way as to permit the Harvard Graduate School of Education to play a significant
part in realizing the aims of this legislation.
THEODORE R. SIZER,
Dean, Graduate School of Education,
Harvard University.

Mr. Perk1vs. Our next witness is Mr. Edward Kline.

Mr. Brapeaas. Might I ask unanimous consent to insert in the rec-
ord at this point, the fact that we are discussing the Teacher Corps
and an editorial which concerned this in Life magazine, on that
subject ?

Chairman Perxrns. Is there any objection to inserting the Life
editorial? Hearing no objection, it is so ordered.

(The document referred to appears on page 1719.)

Chairman PErkIxs. We will also place in the record at this point
your complete statement, Mr. Buchanan.
Mr. Bremaxax. Thank you, sir.

STATEMENT BY R. P. BUCHANAN, SUPERINTENDENT, JACKSON COUNTY SCHOOLS,
SyrLva, N.C.

I would like to thank you for giving me the opportunity to talk with you
about the NTC program. We at the local level are pleased that you who have
such a busy schedule will spend time on examining proposals and gathering in-
formation that is vital in making decisions that are in the best interests of this
country.

1 have prepared no statement to present to you but I would like to relate some
of our experiences with NTC. When the idea of incorporating the National
Teachers Corps into our program was presented to us, we were skeptical and
proceeded with caution. Frankly, we questioned the wisdom of becoming in-
volved. We recognized that we had an immediate obligation to do all we could
to meet the needs of our pupils. We also knew that it was impossible to meet
some of these needs because of the lack of financial assistance. NTC did offer
another way of getting personnel and other help that we need.

With some reluctance we began to examine the possibility of using what the
NTC had to offer. “Midnight oil” was burned in examining their proposal of
NTC to strengthen educational opportunities for children in areas with concen-
trations of low-income families, and encourage colleges and universities to
broaden their teacher preparation program.

We were interested not only in the immediate effects this might have on our
pupils, teachers, and other facets of our school program but also the aftereffects
that it might have. We knew we had areas in our school unit that could
qualify and that we needed all the help we could get to strengthen educational
opportunity in many areas.

We had conferences with the people from Western Carolina College, the college
given the grant to train NTC in our State. This was not difficult to do because
the college is located in Jackson County and they use one of our county schools
as a laboratory school in the training of teachers.

We wanted to see if they had indeed been able to recruit competent people for
their program and if they had been able to organize their program in such a way
as to broaden their teacher training program to the point that it would give special
training in the teaching of the deprived. We were convinced that they had been
able to do effective recruiting and that their training program would help train
teachers to work with the deprived.

After holding conferences with other superintendents in the area and discussing
the opportunity offered by NTC with our school personnel, we decided to apply
for a grant.

We then burned some additional “midnight o0il” in trying to incorporate the
opportunity we now had into our program in an effective way.

This program plan simply stated is to incorporate every phase of school that is
relative to the community into this one activity.

Through a cooperative effort among regular teachers, NTC personnel, college
personnel, county school personnel and others to make of the self-contained
classroom a modern-day institution in which many research people are involved.
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We feel after operating this program in the Canada township, a remote area in
Jackson County, N.C., on August 27, 1966, that we are making progress toward
carrying out our aims and that NTC has made it possible for us to do this.

It is my belief that NTC activities in the Canada school are demonstrating the
effectiveness of this program. We feel that NTC has helped us strengthen the
educational opportunities for children living in an isolated area with a concen-
tration of low-income families, and that the college training program is effective in
recruiting and preparing personnel to work with the deprived.

In fact we have seen this area come alive because of what is being done this
year.

Chairman Perxixs. Mr. Cline, we are glad to welcome you here
this morning. I see you have a prepared statement. Proceed in any

manner you prefer.

STATEMENT OF EDWARD L. CLINE, SR., ON BEHALF OF THE
OMAHA TRIBE OF MACY, NEBR.

Mr. Cuive. Thank you for the opportunity to appear before your
committee, Mr. Chairman. I am Edward L. Cline, Sr.

I am a member of the Omaha Tribe of Nebraska. I live on the
Omaha Reservation at Macy, Nebr., where I am economical, financial,
and family counselor for the tribe. For 4 years I have been a. member
of the local public elementary school board.

I am here as the representative not only of my school board but also
of the Tribal Council of the Omaha Tribe of Nebraska, which has
financed my trip to Washington.

This year our school, with 275 to 300 children, both Indian and
non-Indian, has been very fortunate to have the services of a team
from the National Teacher Corps. These dedicated and enthusiastic
young people have made an invaluable contribution, not only to the
academic education of our children, but to their everyday life and
to the life of our community.

In the school they have given individual help to more than one-third
of our students who had fallen behind the rest of the group. This
work they do, not only during regular school hours, but in hours which
are taken from their own free time.

They also travel several miles to tutor children in neighboring
Winnebago community which has no Teacher Corps team. They have
brought fresh enthusiasm and new methods and skills to our faculty.

Once the faculty recognized the benefits they as well as the children
were receiving from the work of the Teacher Corps team they were
eager to cooperate and asked for additional help from the team.
Teachers found that they could teach more effectively when the slow
or difficult pupils were receiving extra help and were not holding back
the class.

They have given hearing tests to all our children, with the result
that a number of youngsters with previously unrecognized hearing
defects are now receiving medical treatment which will enable them
to hear better and therefore learn better.

They have instituted a program of uniform testing which will per-
mit us to make a realistic evaluation of the job that is being done by
our school, and will show up individual weaknesses in the children so
that proper remedial help can be given to them.

They made us aware of the need for a central library and led the
drive to acquire books. As a result, our school now has its first school
30
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library with several thousand volumes. I myself have two boys at
the school and since the library has been opened my TV watching has
been seriously interfered with because my boys bring books home
which they want me to read and discuss with them. I am very happy
to give up the TV for this and very grateful to the Teacher Corps
who instigated it.

I am getting to know my boss better. T am sure this is true not only
in my household, but that there are many other families being put to
the test.

In only a few months the Teacher Corps members have become a
vital force in our community. Even young children are aware of why
the Teacher Corps has come to us.  One third-grader gave his answer
“Thev're here to help us dumb guys.” 1 can tell the committee that
they are here to help all of us—dumb or otherwise.

Theyv have made themselves a part of our lives. They visit us in
our house and we visit them in theirs. This is true especially of the
children—it is nothing uncommon to see a Teacher Corps member
wallt down the street with five or six youngsters trailing after him.
My boys have gone hunting several times with one of them. I don’t
know who was teaching whom on those outings.

In the evenings the corpsmen attend community social activities,
meetings, work with individual students, and conduct classes. There
is presently a sewing class, and literacy classes are being planned.

We consider the work of the National Teacher Corps in our com-
munity an asset we have profited from greatly and would greatly miss
if we were to lose it.

T understand the committee has before it a proposal to make Teach-
er Corps teams available to Burean of Indian Affairs Schools as well
as public schools. _And on the basis of our experience, I strongly urge
vour support for this provision. Schools on or near Indian reserva-
tions always have difficulty in attracting qualified teachers to so remote
a location.  The Teacher Corps is one way to ease that problem.

And it is especially valuable because it is designed to work with
disadvantaged children and is staffed by young people who want to
work in just such communities.

We need the National Teacher Corps in our reservation. T am sure
they are equaily needed in hundreds of communities across the land.

Chairman Perxixs. You have made a very convincing statement,
Mr. Cline. As a representative of your school board and especially
concerning the fact that you have firsthand knowledge of the opera-
tion of the Teacher Corps.

Have vou had any problems with the administration of the Corps
or any difficulties with the Corps after your board of education em-
ploved these teachers in the Teacher Corps?

My, Crixe. Nogsir.

Chairman Prriixs. Did they blend in well with the other teachers
in vour scheol system?

Mr. Crixr. Yes, «ir.

Chairman Perxixs. T think vou have told the committee that they
hrought know-how that those disadvantaged children otherwise wonld
not have obtained on the reservation and to all of the disadvantaged in
the area.




ELEMENTARY AND SECONDARY EDUCATION AMENDMENTS 1289

Are you here recommending that we adopt the proposal concerning
the national recruitment of the teachers and leaving 1t up to the local
boards of education selection with the State boards to employ those
representatives of the Teacher Corps in your local school systems?

Do you feel that would do a good deal in the future toward eliminat-
ing some of the problems in the disadvantaged areas’

Mr. CLiNe. Yes, sir.

Chairman PerxiNs. It would bring better teaching methods and
cultural programs and enrichment programs to the disadvantaged
areas which you do not now have?

Mr. Crane., Yes, sir.

Chairman Perxixs. Had you been able to get any type of this in-
struction before the Teacher Corps came along? ~ Had vour local
board of education been able to train and recruit teachers especially
to teach the disadvantaged?

Mr. Crixe. As T stated in my statement, to get qualified people to
come to us just for the money is pretty hard for us to do hecause of
the fact that we have a limited amount of money and for us to 2o out
and try to recruit the teacher, the type of people we need, it would
costus a lot of money we could not afford.

We feel because the National Teacher Corps members are people
who are not particularly interested in the nionet ary benefits they
might receive but are so dedicated so as to try to go out into these dis-
advantaged areas to try to help in some special way, in which they
certainly have helped our community.

Mr. Brabearas. T might say our chairman, Mr. Cline, must attend
an important House Administration Committee meeting at 10 o'clock.

I might ask you just a couple of quick questions. What is the be-
ginning pay for a schoclteacher in your school system?

Mr. Crize. For teachers who have degrees our pay scale—we just
adopted a new pay scale at our board meeting this past Monday night
and they raised this to $5.400 per year.

Chairman Prrrixs. You have had trouble getting qualified tench-
ers to come in and teach in your schools at that pay level: is that
correct ?

Mr. Crixe. Yes.

Chairman Perxixs. Mr. Brademas.

Mr. Brapesras. Do vou have anv trouble in the velationship be-
tween your Teacher C'orps members and the teachers in vour publie
school system?

Mr. Crixe. I would not say we have had any trouble. A< T said in
my statement here, once the teachers actually vot to know what these
young people were trying to do in our svstem for our children right
at this point they are certainly putting a lot of work on the shoulders
of these young people in our system right now becanse they fully
realize at this point what good work they are doing for our ehildren.

Mr. Brabeyas, Mrs. Green.

Mrs. Greex. T have no questions.

Mr. Garoxer. Mr. Cline, may I commend yvou on a very fine state-
ment and the work you are doing.

Going back to your remarks concerning the Teacher C orps and the
job that you feel they have been able to accomplish in your area it
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would seem to me that the prime thing in your mind behind the
Teacher Corps is the money available, that you have been unable in
vour particular State to match these funds and consequently the
Teacher Corps has come in and filled a gap that you have.

If this money were available and on a State level do you think your
State would be able to carry on a similar type of program that is now
heine furnished by the Teacher Corps?

Mr. Crixe. They might, but I seriously doubt that we would find
the dedicated people as the corps members certainly are. I don’t think
that we would get the tvpe of people that the National Teacher Corps
has recruited to work in these disadvantaged areas. I seriously doubt
that it would be a successful program if we had the money.

Mr. Garoyer. Isn't it true that we find many dedicated people as
vourself who are not in the Teacher Corps and I am sure you are not
1n it strictly for the monetary results.

Mr. CriNe. T certainly believe what I said to be true. I am sure we
could as a school board find the money to pay high salaries but I
seriously doubt that we would have the ability or the time to go out
and to recruit the type of people that the National Teacher Corps is
made up of.

AMr. Garpxer. Thank you.

Mr. Brapeyras. Mr. Ford?

Mr. Forp. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Mr. Cline. while we have
the advantage of your experience and background I would like to ask
vou a couple of questions on a matter that you touch on here but which
is far broader than the simple question of the Teacher Corps.

In this legislation it is proposed to include Bureau of Indian Af-
fairs schools among districts eligible for the receipt of Teacher Corps
people and services. There is some concern on this committee as to
whether or not we should keep the Bureau of Indian Affairs in the
school business.

Some of us are developing rather serious doubts about whether we
should not be making every step to convert this to public schools.

Now vou live on an Indian reservation and occupy a position with a
tribal council and are also a member of a public school board of edu-
cation, is that right?

Mr. CLixE. Yes,sir.

Mr. Forn. Do most of the people living on Indian reservations in
Nebraska attend public schools or do they attend Bureau of Indian
Affairs schools?

Mr. Crive. We have three Indian reservations in the State of Ne-
braska but we have no bureau-operated schools in the State of
Nebraska.

Mr. Forp. When we were holding hearings on the west coast it
was pointed out that in the State of Washington almost all Indian
children attend public schools. Some of those public schools are in
fact located on Indian reservations and the student body is made up
almost entirely of the residents of the reservation but they are in
fact public schools and they participate in all of the rights, benefits,
and disabilities of public school education to the same extent that all
of the other children do. But in the State of Oregon. which is imme-
diately next to it. the reverse is true. There are a large number of
Indian children still going to Bureau of Indian Affairs schools.
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There seems to be no explanation for why the public school system
expands in one State to take them in and has not done very much ‘about
1t 1n some other States.

Mrs. Greex. If the gentleman would yield. I think if he checked
Oregon he would find our public schools in Oregon are for Indians
and they have been for several years.

Mr. Forp. I am sorry Mr. Meeds is not here because he has made
quite a study of the contrast between Washington and Oregon.
I may be mixing up the two systems there, but there is no pattern
apparently of regularity across the States.

The question I really want to put to you is whether you feel on the
basis of your experience in Nebraska where you now have all of the
Indian children attending public schools that we ought to be expand-
ing the programs in this and other legislation to encourage the con-
tinuance of the separate segregated Bureau of Indian Affairs school
system as distinguished from the public school system.

Mr. CLive. My own opinion 1s this, that the Bureau operated
schools such as we have at Flandreau, S. Dak., we have children com-
ing from the State of Montana, North and South Dakota, Nebraska,
and Towa and Minnesota going to the boarding school at Flandreau.

There is a reason as far as our different tribes are concerned and
why we would like to see this school maintained. We have many
children who become orphans and some become wayward and this is
a place that will take these children and try to work out their problems
and educate them.

I think the Bureaun intends within the coming vears to turn these
Bureau operated day schools over to school districts. I think one of
the reasons they have not moved too swiftly toward that end is that
we must consider the pepole living in these districts and the taxation
upon their land and so forth.

I know our Omaha people and Winnebago Tribe of Nebraska are
the only two Indian tribes that I know of in the United States that
pay taxes upon our trust lands. We are taxed just as any other citi-
zen of the State of Nebraska for our properties even though they are
held in trust by the U.S. Government.

Mr. Forp. I might say to you that if a Bureau of Indian Affairs
intends to get out of the school business, they have not so testified
before of this committee. The Secretary of the Interior came before
this committee last year and asked to have these schools included in
two very important titles of the Elementary and Secondary Educa-
tion Act.

At that time he was asking for a 3-year authorization and was
talking in terms of the expansion of the programs within their schools.
If he intends to get out of the school system business, he has not told
this committee that yet. This leaves some of us with the problem
of whether we want to encourage the continuance of a school system
for Indians exclusively as a separate part of society for an indefinite
period or whether we ought not to discourage the continnance of these
and encourage the integration of Indian children into the regular
school system and force the public schools to recognize their responsi-
bility to accept them as full, first-class citizens.

It is really a little bit difficult for some of ug from the Midwest to
understand how Members of Congress can get so incensed and exor-
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cised about separate and equal facilities in the South but not feel any
concern about continually voting here on this committee and also else-
where for continuing separate but theoretically equal facilities, and
you smile when I say “theoretically,” so I think you understand the
underlining meaning of “separate.”

On the one hand as a government we decry this as an antiquated
doctrine that has no validity and yet liberally vote even on this com-
mittee to continue such a doctrine.

£ we do not see such a need for continuing the program, it is not be-
cause we are against anvbody out there, but sooner or later we want to
have then: join the rest of the school system.

Mr. Brapeayas. Mr. Ayres?

Mr. Avees. Mr. Cline. how many members of the National Teacher
Corps have vou available to your 275 to 300 children?

Mr. Cruixe. Five.

Mr. Avyres. What part of the country did they come from? Were
they primarily local people or did they come from some distances?

Mr. CLINe. No. sir; one came from California. I think one came
from Massachusetrs. one from South Dakota, and two from the city
of Omaha.

Mr. Avres. Do vou know if they requested this particular assign-
ment in working with your people?

Mr. Crrze. Mavbe they did request it but I think that the appli-
cants were screened and we visited with them to see if these were the
right people for our particular area.

Mr. Ayres. Mr. Cline. what is the total number of yvour faculty ex-
cluding the Teacher Corps personnel !

Mr. Craxe. Thirteen.

Mr. Ayres. That means vou have 18 people available for the 275
to 300 children?

Mr. Crive. Yes, sir.

Mr. Avrus. Just out of curiosity, what type of game did your boys
take the teachers out to hunt?

Mr. CLINE. Once we went out deer hunting and I think the boy took
him pheasant hunting.  As T said, in the statement I don’t know who
was teaching whom, whether the Teacher Corps was teaching my son
how to shoot a gun or my son was pointing out the pheasants to him.

Mr. Avres. Thank you.

My, Brapeyas. Where do the interns go to college?

Mr. Craxe. .\t the University of Omaha.

Mr. Brapearas. Thank vou very much for coming.  Our committee
is very glad to have with us this morning some representatives of the
Women's Advertising Club of Washington and their friends the
Go Girls from Shaw Junior High School.

We want to welcome all of vou today and we hope you find your
visit to our committee instructive.

The Chair is not sure what witnesses are now in the room and
wonders if our panel of Teacher Corps project directors are here,
would they hold up their hands?

T understand Miss Haskins and Miss Goodwin are also members
of vour panel.
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STATEMENTS OF A PANEL OF MEMBERS OF THE NATIONAL
TEACHER CORPS; DR. JOHN W. LETSON, SUPERINTENDENT OF
SCHOOLS, ATLANTA, GA.; MISS RHODA NEWMAN, PROJECT DI-
RECTOR, UNIVERSITY OF ATLANTA; MRS. BARBARA GOODWIN,
TEAM LEADER (MASTER TEACHER), BETHUNE SCHOOL, AT-
LANTA, GA.; MISS DOROTHY HORNSBY, PRINCIPAL, BETHUNE
SCHOOL, ATLANTA, GA., AND MISS THOMASINE HASKINS,
TEACHER INTERN, COOK SCHOOL, ATLANTA, GA.

Dr. Lersox. Miss Haskins is one of the members of the Teacher
Corps in Atlanta. Dr. Newman is from the University of Georgia
and is involved in the training of our Teacher Corps program.

Mr. Brabeyas, Just take your seat, sir, and move around the table
and identify your witnesses and then proceed in any way you see fit.

Dr. Lersox. Thomasine Haskins to my right is a member of the
Teacher Corps who has been in the city of Atlanta this yvear. She is
from Virginia and was an elected representative of her group to come
if she had an opportunity.

Dr. Roda Newman on my left is from the University of Georgia,
the director of the Teacher Corps training program, in cooperation
with the Atlanta school system.

Miss Dorothy Hornsby is the principal of an elementary school in
Atlanta where a team of corps workers has been assigned this year.
Mrs. Barbara Goodwin is one of the experienced lay teachers selected
from the Atlanta school system and has served this year in directing
and helping to direct the activities of the Teacher Corps.

Mr. Brademas, we each have a prepared statement, and I have turned
in my statement which I certainly do not intend to read.

I wish to make a few general statements and comments and then ask
the members of this panel to make a statement which they too have
presented in written form. We do not have a written statement from
Miss Haskins who is a member of the group but she is here for the pur-
pose of answering questions if the committee would like to address
them to her.

I would like to begin by merely saying that in school systems
throughout this country and particularly in large cities like Atlanta
we have a concentration of young people coming into our schools with
very serious problems.

They are from culturally deprived backgrounds, they need many
things in terms of bringing them up to date and bringing them up to
a point of readiness for real learning.

There have been many things made available by the Congress in
recent years, recent months that have proven extremely valuable in
helping to meet some of these needs.

Certainly, the whole program, the Elementary and Secondary Edu-
cation Act, particularly, has been very helpful and Atlanta in common
with other communities throughout this Nation has derived a tre-
mendous benefit from the resources that have been made available in
this manner.

We started in Atlanta early with the planning of a program for
the Teacher Corps, recognizing that it offered an opportunity for us
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to accomplish some of the goals that we did not see any other way of
accomplishing in our school systems.

We proceeded with a rather large plan for the Teacher Corps pro-
gram but after its funding we found that it was necessary to reduce
it somewhat. So our emphasis during this year has been with a series
of teams that are working in our kindergarten program.

We started here because of a full realization that if we are to put
into effect and set in motion those things that will bring about some
correction in terms of culturally deprived children coming into our
schools, we believe that the most effective place to start is in the pre-
school, certainly the primary years.

We had some other areas that we were hoping to implement but did
not do so because of the unavailability of resources with which it
could be accomplished.

It has been true in school systems throughout the Nation that for
some strange reason there has developed a feeling on the part of many
teachers that to be assigned to a school in a culturally deprived area
or neighborhood is somewhat an indication of a lack of approval by the
school system or that there is something somewhat less than socially
desirable.

As a result, if teachers in many instances are given a choice they
would prefer the other schools in the other kinds of neighborhoods in
our community. This is understandable because in many respects we
have made the teaching job in these culturally deprived neighborhoods
a very difficult one.

We have assumed in general that we could maintain somewhat the
same pupil-teacher ratio, and in most instances, our more overcrowded
schools, seriously crowded schools are located in these areas.

There may be an explanation for it but I think certainly at this
moment it would take a rather long discussion to arrive at that ex-
planation but T think it is sufficient here to say it is probably true that
we have made the teaching job almost impossible in some of these
communities in a situation where we need more resources and must
have more resources if we are to provide an effective educational
program.

TWe saw the Teacher Corps as one of those opportunities and we be-
lieve that it has proven its worth in our situation in helping to ac-
complish this purpose.

1 think as you hear some of the discussion on the part of the other
members of this team that they can give some of the specific details
in terms of how it has operated and what it has really meant to the
voung people in our schools. I would not want to close this brief
review without saving that certainly there have been problems in rela-
tion to this. I think most of the problems that we have faced have
heen the direct result of uncertainty and indefinitness.

We have had some misgivings on the part of the corpsmen at the
beginning as to financing and whether it would be continued or not
continned. There have been some problems that have been the direct
result of timing because the resources were not made available at a
time or on a time schednle that permitted in many instances the kind
of preparation that would have been desirable.

We do not feel that this is a fault of the program itself. Tt is one
that is certainly within the reason to correct. The individuals who
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have been assigned to the Teachers Corps in .\tlanta have in the main
performed well. Now not all of them have done so.

We have not had, however, any reason or any problem as far as the
local school system is concerned about bringing about a decision and
in taking whatever remedial action was necessary in many of the
cases involved

As I look to the future, recognizing that if we are truly going to edu-
cate all of the children of all of the people, it cannot be accomplished
by business as usual. It is going to take some new approaches, it is
going to take some more effective approaches than we have made in
the past and certainly the efforts that I mentioned in terms of title I
and other resources have been helpful but I think that it is appropriate
that we urge the continuation of any program that offers a hope for
the local school systems throughout this country to do the kind of
job that we feel must be done.

Mr. Chairman, if it is appropriate, I would like to call on the other
members of the panel to make a statement in terms of their written
statement or oral statement if they prefer.

Dr. Newman.

Mr. Brabenmas. T might suggest to you and your colleagues that you
might try to summarize your statements in order to give all of you an
opportunity to be heard and to give the members of the committee a
chance to ask you questions.

Dr. Newaran. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I will be happy to sum-
marize mine if I may and then to call your particular attention to some
of the statement that we have written before us.

In general, the University of Georgia has last summer attempted
to orient 27 teacher interns into working with the disadvantaged,
train them particularly to work in Atlanta’s disadvantaged poverty
areas schools.

These were taught by regular faculty members of the University
of Georgia, by five Atlanta experienced teachers who were carefully
selected and highly qualified, who were given the rank of instructor
at the University of Georgia during the summer session, and by visit-
ing lecturers and consultants.

These 27 interns who came to the University of Georgia presented
a wide background of interests and of preparation. We had about
half who were Negro and half who were white. Our experienced lay
teachers—three were Negro and two were white. All of us, faculty
and staff, lived in a self-contained facility there on the campus of
the University of Georgia.

Then we came to Atlanta for the last part of the summer session
and lived and worked in the poverty sections of Atlanta. During the
summnier these teacher interns earned 16 quarter hours of graduate
credit.

Now looking at the specific statements brought about by the prob-
lems that we might have had, I think this is appropriate at this time.
Traditionally those who have endeavored to help the poor have en-
countered many difficulties. The problems faced by the 27 teacher
interns who reported to the University of Georgia were brought about
by the pressure of time upon the United States Office of IEducation
in selecting Teacher Corps interns for the first vear's operation. This
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time pressure was due to the fact that the Congress did not pass an
appropriation for the implementation of the Teacher Corps early
enough to permit the Office of Education to engage in deliberate imple-
mentation.

The plans for the Teacher Corps were well formulated by the Office
of Education, cooperating school systems, and the universities in-
volved, but a period of several months was needed to implement these
plans adequately. If the Congress will provide funds for the con-
tinuance and further development of the Teacher Corps, a first rate
program can be developed by the Office of Education, cooperating
school systems, and the universities involved. The major problems
encountered in this first year of operation should not be construed as
being a measure of the soundness of the National Teacher Corps pro-
gram.

These were the major problems:

1. Lack of time for adequate communication with Teacher Corps
applicants resulted in inadequate information regarding background
and personal readiness for participation in such a program.

2. Insufficient time to process applications for Teacher Corps ap-
plicants for full admission to the graduate schools resulted in inappro-
priate actions.

3. Insufficient time to work out with institutions, school systems, and
individual Teacher Corps interns the necessary financial arrangements
resulted in confusion.

The factors I have just mentioned resulted in insecurity on the part
of many of the Teacher Corps interns who were selected to participate
in the program. Without question many were assigned who should
not have been selected for participation. The result was a high drop
out rate.

In spite of these handicaps it is believed that some progress has been
made toward the objectives of the Early Childhood Teacher Training
Center. All five experienced teachers are leading teams in schools in
low income areas. Twenty-one of the original twenty-seven teacher
interns satisfactorily completed the Preservice Institute and were
recommended at the end of the summer to the Atlanta public school
system for the 2-vear work study inservice program.

Of the 15 teacher interns still in the program six are Negro. Of the
15. nine have been admitted to graduate school and hope to earn the
macter’s degree in early childhood education in June 1968.

The six who are not qualified to enter the graduate school hope to
have earned professional teaching certificates before September 1967.
All of the 15 plan to continue working with the disadvantaged child
either in or out of the school setting. In a very effective wayv, day by
day, experienced teachers are leading their teams in reaching and
teaching the children in poverty.

The University of Georgia would like to bring two recommenda-
tions:

1. Tt is recommended that sufficient funds then be provided to per-
mit the presently enrolled qualified teacher-interns to complete the
master’s degree and to permit those interns currently working toward
professional certificates in early childhood education to attain their ob-
jectives.
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2. It is recommended that early funding be provided for the pur-
pose of continuing the National Teacher Corps, so that well-formu-
lated guidelines may be effectively and deliberately followed in at-
tracting and training teachers who can strengthen the educational
opportunities available to children in areas having concentrations of
low-income families.

Early authorization and adequate funding are prerequisites for
success. The University of Georgia appreciates this opportunity to
speak on behalf of the National Teacher Corps.

Mr. BrapEmas. Thank you very much.

Dr. Lerson. Mr. Chairman, I am assuming you would like the
paraphrasing of the written statement ?

Mr. Brabenmas. Yes, please. We do not have as much time as we
would like to have and we have other witnesses.

(The document referred to follows:)

TESTIMONY BY DR. RHODA SPRUCE NEWMAN, ASSISTANT PROFESSOR AXD DIRECTOR
OF THE NATIONAL TEACHER CORPS CENTER, UNIVERSITY OF GEORGIA, ATHENS, GA.

The National Teacher Corps is theoretically sound, but it is a difficult concept
to translate into action.

The University of GGeorgia has established an Early Childhood Teacher Train-
ing Center of the National Teacher Corps in a cooperative arrangement with the
Atlanta Public School System and the United States Office of Education. Pur-
poses of the Early Childhood Teacher Training Center are the same as those
set forth in Section 511, Part B, Title V, in the Higher Education Act of 1965 :
“* * * to strengthen the education opportunities available to children in areas
having concentrations of low-income families and to encourage colieges and
universities to broaden their programs of teacher preparation hy—

(1) attracting and training qualified teachers who will be made available to
local educational agencies for teaching in such areas: and

(2) attracting and training inexperienced teacher-interns who will be made
available for teaching and inservice training to local educational agencies in
such areas in teams led by an experienced teacher.”

During the summer session of 1966 the University of Georgia held a Dre-
service Institute for the purpose of orienting teacher-interns into kindergarien
teaching in schools in low-income areas of Atlanta. Teacher-interns were
guided and taught by regular faculty members (two white and three Negro}. by
five carefully selected, highly qualified experienced teachers from the Atlanta
Public School System who held the rank of instructor, and by visiting professors,
lecturers, and consultants.

At the close of the Preservice Institute teacher-interns under the supervision
of experienced teachers and members of the University faculty began work in the
Atlanta Schools with regularly organized groups of children from low-income
families and will continue to work with them throughout two academic years.
Accordingly. the program provides qualified graduate stndents a twenty-four
month period of continuous study and work in early childhood education which
meets the requirements of the Master’s degree and the fifth-year certificate in
this area.

The 27 teacher-interns who reported to the Preservice Institute brought a
wide range of interests and various backgrounds of preparation. Six men and
21 women comprised the group which was about one-half white and one-half
Negro. All except three were in their twenties and most were single. Less
than one-third had majored in elementary education. None had majored in
early childhood education. For five weeks during the first session of summer
school experienced teachers, teacher-interns, and TUniversity faculty lived,
studied, and carried on the Preservice Institute within one building on campus.
During the second session the Preservice Institute moved to Atlanta where each
teacher-intern arranged for his own housing. Headquarters for the Institute
were provided by the Atlanta Public School System.

Throughout the Preservice Institute actual laboratories for observation and
participation were poverty area schools and neighborhood. The procedure used
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was work-study-seminar in which theory was distilled from practice and profes-
sional <kill refined from continuous assessment. During the first summer ses-
sion teacher-interns observed young children from aflluent, privileged urban and
rural backgrounds as well as yvoung children from deprived. underprivileged
urban and rural backgrounds. During the second summer session teacher-interns
worked each morning as an aide in Head Start classrooms in Atlanta. thus
gaining 40 contact hours of direct exposure to children in poverty.

During the summer teacher-interans were enrolled in four academic courses
for 16 quarter hours credit. A ten-hour workshop in educational planning and
development for the disadvantaged was designed to develop within each intern
an understanding of deprivation in its many forms and professional skills to
offset impoverishment. Regular faculty and experienced teachers cooperatively
planned broad areas of content and structured the workshop to include a study
of the physical, emotional, social, and intellectual nature of the young child;
the relationship between early environmental conditions and child development :
causes and effects of poverty and the influence of the forms and intensity of
deprivation on young children; language and concept development: organiza-
tional structure of the kindergarten ; development and use of different materials
appropriate for kindergarten; and the historical and cultural heritage of the
Negro with implications for enhancing the self-concept of young Negro children
from limited environments.

A five-hour course in urban sociology was designed to use the problems and
resources of Atlanta as a laboratory. Two objectives of this course were to
develop the competence of teacher-interns in comprehending many factors in
community organization which result in various forms of deprivation and to
work positively toward remediation of its effects. Teacher-interns and experi-
enced teachers devoted 30 contact hours to visiting various community facilities
and service organizations. During this phase of the Preservice Institute each
teacher-intern worked with young children in deprived neighborhoods.

The one-hour research and evaluation seminar provided teacher-interns with
knowledge of the well-documented disparity between capacity and achievement
of children from low-income areas. and introduced teacher-interns to skills in
experimental research.

Traditionally those who have endeavored to help the poor have encountered
many difficulties.

The problems faced by the 27 teacher-interns who reported to the Preservice
Institute at the University of Georgia were brought about by the pressure of
time upon the United States Office of Education in selecting Teacher Corps
interns for the first year’s operation. This time pressure was due to the fact
that the Congress did not pass an appropriation for the implementation of the
Teacher Corps early enough to permit the Office of Education to engage in
deliberate implementation. The plans for the Teacher Corps were well formu-
lated by the Office of Education. cooperating school systems. and the universities
involved. but a period of several months was needed to implement these plans
adequately. If the Congress will provide funds for the continuance and further
development of the Teacher Corps, a first-rate program can be developed by
the Office of Education, cooperating school systems, and the universities involved.
The major problems encountered in this first year of operation should not be
construed as being a measure of the soundness of the National Teacher Corps
program.

These were the major problems:

1. Lack of time for adequate communication with Teacher Corps applicants
resulted in inadequate information regarding background and personal readiness
for participation in such a program.

2. Insufficient time to process applications of Teacher Corps applicants for
full admission to the Graduate Schools resulted in inappropriate actions.

3. Insufficient time to work out with institutions, school systems, and individ-
unal Teacher Corps interns the necessary financial arrangements resulted in
confusion.

The factors mentioned on the preceding page resulted in insecurity on the part
of many of the Teacher Corps Interns who were selected to participate in the
program. Without question many were assigned who should not have been
selected for participation. The result was a high drop-out rate.

In spite of these handicaps it is believed that some progress has been made
toward the objectives of the Early Childhood Teacher Training Center. All five
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experienced teachers are leading teams in schools in low-income areas. Twenty-
one of the original 27 teacher interns satisfactorily completed the Preservice
Institute and were recommended at the end of the summer to the Atlanta Public
School System for the two-year work-study Imservice program. Of the 15
teacher-interns still in the program, 6 are Negro. Of the 15, 9 have been admitted
to Graduate School and hope to earn the Master's Degree in Early Childhood
Education in June, 1968. The six who are not qualified to enter the Graduate
School hope to have earned professional teaching certificates before September,
1967. All of the 15 plan to continue working with the disadvantaged child either
in or out of the school setting. In a very effective way, day by day, experienced
teachers are leading their teams in reaching and teaching the children in poverty.

The University of Georgia brings two recommendations:

1. It is recommended that sufficient funds be provided to permit the presently
enrolled gualified teacher-interns to complete the Master’s Degree and to per-
mit those interns currently working toward professional certificates in Early
Childhood Education to attain their objectives.

9. It is recommended that early funding be provided for the purpose of con-
tinuing the National Teacher Corps, so that well-formulated guidelines may
be effectively and deliberately followed in attracting and training teachers who
can strengthen the ‘educational opportunities available to children in areas
having concentrations of low-income families.

Early authorization and adequate funding are prerequisites for success.

The University of Georgia appreciates this opportunity to speak on behalf
of the National Teacher Corps.

Miss Horxspy. Mr. Chairman, it has long been a matter of principle
and concern to the faculty of the Mary McLeod Bethune Elementary
School that the children who entered the kindergarten have been de-

rived of many of the cultural advantages of the average 4- or H-year-
old child and have not brought with them those experiences of readiness
deemed necessary in a form-learning situation.

The children come from disadvantaged families in a low gocio-,
economic neighborhood. Being deeply concerned about these prob-
lems, the faculty welcomes any group or program that would assist in
enriching the kindergarten program.

At the beginning of the year we were assigned a team of five and a
lead teacher. As I said before, we were very happy because we were
happy to do something in order to improve them so that they would
be ready for formal education.

It has been very fortunate that the team has operated quite success-
fully in the school. I am interested in them from the standpoint of
what has been done for the teachers in the school, what has been done
for the pupils, and mainly, what has been done for the community.

At Bethune they have welcomed the team. Being concerned about
the teacher-pupil ratio, having the team there has reduced the ratio
very low, in fact 8 to 1. This gives our children the opportunity of
receiving better education. Therefore the faculty is very happy be-
cause even those in the upper grades feel that if the children get this
low ratio at the beginning it will help them even when they get up
higher.

Then, too, it has had a great impact upon the teachers themselves
hecause they have grown.  They have had many experiences and they
are very happy over the progress.

The community has really received help. First of all. the parents
have had an opportunity. The team realizes that any effective pro-
gram must involve the parents as well as the children and make a con-
tribution to the community. One of their first tasks was to become
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well acquainted with the hLome environment of each child and to
analyze the surrounding neighborhood.

Routine visits are made to the homes and parents are invited to
observe the children and to participate in their many learning activi-
ties. Inlike manner the parents are prond of the fact that team mem-
bers visited the homes during the preplanning week in order to get
acquainted with them. Cne mother remarked to the principal “She
must be a good teacher. She came in and sat down in my house and
invited me to come and see my son in the classroon.”

Further. parents are {requently invited to meetings at the school for
the purpose of gaining new insights into the ways of helping their
children at home.

Suggestions are given, health 1ules and the importance of family
unity, and another evidence of mvolvement of parents is that they
accompany the children on the trips to help the teacher and this is
good in that the parents are learning along with the children and can
understand more fully what the school Is trying to do. It is signifi-
cant that the teachers have learned to converse with parents who have
limited cultural backgrounds to the extent that the parents feel at ease
and friendly around them.

The parents take pride in witnessing programs presented by their
children. A little welcome address or a goodbye song thrills the heart
of every parent.

The Nash-Washington area Office of Economic Opportunity in At-
lanta, Tne., was a great help to the team during registration week.
The ofiice furnished the team with the nanies and addresses of families
with children of kindergarten age. This saved much time and effort
in locating pupils to be enrolled on time. This helped to increase the
enrollment more than 10 percent over the previous year.

The EOA workers also assist in securing clothing for children who
need it and constantly inform the teachers of needs of those children
enrolled in the program.

One of the greatest problems that has been faced in the initiation of
the National Teacher Corps program has been the unavailability of
tunds from the proposed budget. because of the late appropriation;
therefore, I recommend that the funds be allotted sufliciently early in
order that the full program may be carried out. Too often members
of the staff, or the school, have had to use their personal resources to
finance activities such as trips.

In conclusion. as a principal of a school in which a Teacher Corps
program operates, I wish to stress that the National Teacher Corps
has had a tremendous impact upon the professional growth of the
teaching team and faculty in general and the cultural growth of both
the kindergarten children and their parents.

It is my sincere hope that this program will not only be continued
but will be greatly expanded in the future,

Thank vou very much.

(The document referred to follows :)

TESTIMONY BY DOROTHY ELIZABETIH HToRNSBY, PRINCIPAL MARY McLEop BETHUNE
ELEMENTARY SCHOOI. ATLANTA Ptrric ScHoOLS, ATLANTA, Ga.

It has long been a matter of great concern to the principal and faculty of the
Mary Mcleod Bethune Elementary Sc¢hool that the children who entered the
kindergarten have been deprived of manz of the cultural advantages of the aver-
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age four or five-year old child and have net brought with them those experiences
of readiness deemed necessary in a formal learning situation. The children come
from disadvantaged families in a low socio-economic neighborhood. Being
deeply cencerned about these probleis, the faculty welcomes any Zroup or pro-
gram that would assist in enriching the Kindergarten program.

At the beginning of the 1966-67 school term, the National Teacher Corps
Program in the areca of Kindergarten ducation was intraduced to the deprived
areas in Atlanta by offering internships through the Atlanta Public Schools to
college graduates interested in working wirh culturally deprived  children.
Jethune School was fortunate in receiving a team. .\ study of the program re-
veals some iuteresting facts concerning the impact the program has had on the
team, the kindergarten pupilg, the faculty, the total school program, the parents,
and on the community.

The original team consisted of an experienced teacher from the Atlanta Public
Schools and five interns from six states: California, Delaware. Florida, Georgia,
Virginia. and Washington. One of the interns married during the Christmas
Holidays and moved to another city. The team :2nd the three rezular teachers
complete the kindergarten staff. The interns are all young and seem to pos-
sess most of the character traits which are desirible and necessury for working
togerher in a culturally disadvantaged community. Tt is apparent that they not
eniy have an abiding love for children, but they enjoy and respect each other.
One evidence of this is seen in the fact that they have organized themselves into
A choral group which performs occasionally on formal programs such as the
Parent-Teacher Association and other faculty programs,

They work together under the efficient leacdership of their experienced teacher.
Tt ix apparent that they have grown tremendously in the ability to perform their
routine duties as classroom teachers as well as carry the additional professional
schedule outlined for all interns by the University of Georgin.

Much of the success of the program has heen due to the dedicated service given
by the experienced teacher. She has grown tremendously in her ability to lead
the team and takes a personal interest in each member, supervizes cach closely,
and effectively counsels each concerning personal and professional problems,

The impact of the program on the pupils hax been significant. There is no
doubt in the mind of any person observing the program that the pupils are re-
cepients of love, guidance and understanding from the team and all others who
work with the program.

The program operates on two three-hour sessions in two classrooms. Fach
room has a morning and an afternoon session. The total kindergarten enroll-
ment is 123.  The pupil-teacher ratio has been reduced from approximately thirty-
tive to one to a ratio of eight pupils to one teacher. The reduced ratio permits
each punil to receive a greater amount of individual attention.

Pupils are exposed to many cultural experiences. An evening spent at the
Tiny Tots Concert, which was given by the Atlanta Symphony Orchestra. was an
enriching experience for the kindergarten children. A visit to the theatre to see
a fine ballet thrilled them. A Saturday afternoon matinee at the ice show, fol-
lowed by a luncheon at a nearby restaurant. fascinated all of them., A\ trip to the
Post Office to mail valentine cards to their mothers. quiet browsing in the main
library of the city. and a morning watching the operation of a nearby laundromat.
are all experiences which have greatly increased the insights of the pupils into
the world around them. All of these experiénces have been enjoved because of
the National Teacher Corps Program.

The members of the faculty have a rencwed interest in teaching ax they observe
the kindergarten children. They are looking forward to receiving ¢hildren whom
they believe will be more ready for formal education than any pupils we ever had
at the first grade level.

The first grade teachers. however. are having misgivings over the fact that they
might not be able to accomplish nearly ax much because of the greater teacher-
pupil ratio in the first grade.

It is also amazing to notice the enthusiasm shown not only by the members of
the team but by the regular kindergarten teachers. There ix a wood relationship
between the team members and the other faculty members; in fact, no difference
is shown. Members of the team participate in meetings, make clerical rerorts,
and participate in any other activity.  They have all learned to love the school,
feel close to their co-workers and cooperate with the other faculty members in
advancing the total school program for the good of the ¢hildren. The beautiful
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bulletin boards for the month of March were done by the team and their pupils.
Many of the smilex seen in the halls are those of team members, and much credit
that has come to the school has been because of accomplishments made by them.

Surely the program has affected every member of the staff. WHY? It is
obvivux that the children have progressed miraculously. We are all watching
them grow. A smile from a little boy who has been made to feel that he is an
importaut person in the world. a complete sentence from a little girl who refused
to have anything to say when school opened, and a group of children standing
erect with their heads to the sky saying the pledge to the flag—all of these indi-
cate that the National Teacher Corps is doing much for this community.

The team realizes that any effective program must involve the parents as well
as the children and make a contribution to the community. One of their first
taxks was to become well acquainted with the home environment of each child
and to analyze the surrounding neighborhood. Routine visits are made to the
homes. and parents are invited to observe their children and to participate in
their many learning experiences. In like manner. the parents are proud of the
fact that team members visited the homes during the pre-planning week in order
to get acquainted with them. One mother remarked to the principal, “She must
be a good teacher. She came in and sat down in my house and invited me to come
to see my son in the classroom.” Further, parents are frequently invited to meet-
ings at the school for the purpose of gaining new insights into ways of helping
their children at home. Suggestions are given about buying books for children,
health rules, and importance of family unity. Another evidence of involvement
of parents is that they accompany the children on trips to help the teacher. This
is good in that the parents also are learning along with the children and can
understand more fully what the school is trying to do for their children. It is
significant that the teachers have learned to converse with parents who have
limited cultural backgrounds to the extent that the parents feel at ease and
friendly around them.

The parents take pride in witnessing programs presented by their children.
A little welcome address or a good-bye song thrills the heart of every parent.

The NASH-WASHINGTON area office of Economic Opportunity Atlanta, Inc.
was a great help to the team during registration week. The office furnished the
team with the names and addresses of families with children of kindergarten
age. This saved much time and effort in locating pupils to be enrolled on time.
This helped to increase the enrollment more than ten percent over the previous
vear. The E.O.A. workers also assist in securing clothing for children who need it
and constantly inform the teachers of needs of those children enrolled in the
program.

RECOM MENDATIONS

One of the greatest problems that has been faced in the initiation of the
National Teacher Corps Program has been the unavailability of funds from the
proposed budget because of the late appropriation: therefore, I recommend that
the funds be allotted sufficiently early in order that the full program may be
carried out. Too often members of the staff, or the school, have had to use their
personal resources to finance activities, such as trips.

In conclusion, as a principal of a school in which a Teacher Corps program
operates, I wish to stress that the National Teacher Corps has had a tremendous
impact upon the professional growth of the teaching team and faculty in general
and the cultural growth of both the kindergarten children and their parents.

It is my sincere hope that this program will not only be continued but will
be greatly expanded in the future.

Dr. Lersox. Mr. Chairman. this is Mrs. Barbara Goodwin, presi-
dent of the DCEI State program in the State of Georgia and also an
experienced teacher in Georgia with one of these teams.

Mrs. Goopwrx. I would like to state this report represents the views
and thinking of all of the five lady teachers. We have had many
opportunities to meet together and have tried to make the program
more or less uniform over the city adjusting it to the needs of each
individual school where we were working.

The purpose of the National Teacher Corps involves strengthening
the educational opportunities for the disadvantaged and also empha-
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sizes the training of teachers. These are the two aspects with which
I have been closely connected.

Our teams each had a male intern, and a male teacher in kinder-
garten is an unusual thing. These men have adjusted beautifully to
the kindergarten program and have made a real contribution. We
have a earpenter shop in one school. In another school a young man
has constructed a puppet stage and is working in the field of language
arts and we have found this very effective in getting the shy child to
talk.

In another school audiovisual equipment is being used plus other
materials supplied by one of the book companies to work i the field
of language development where these children are often seriously
lacking.

I mention the work of the male interns in particular because it is
unusual to have a male in the kindergarten. The children of course
are delighted, often call them daddy and they have been especially
beneficial to those who do not have a father image in the home.

Have you ever heard a 5-year-old boy say to you, “I can talk.”
Recently while being given a language test one small boy said this
to one of our experienced teachers as he spoke in sentences for the
first time in the fall.

Have you ever seen a little girl 5 years old afraid to walk uphill be-
cause she never had before? Have you ever watched the happy smile
on her face when she discovered that her feet would take her uphill so
she could gather nuts and leaves like the other children?

Trips of interest to the community are commonplace to your chil-
dren and mine and a part of the hidden curriculum with which they
enter school. Thus enabling them to understand school language
and learn to read in contrast, it is not uncommon for children in urban
slums to grow up without having been more than a dozen blocks from
their homes.

Although one teacher with a class of 30 or 40 kindergarten children
twice a day, cannot take trips, the interns in our classes have enabled
the regular teachers to make many trips with the children.

The preparation for these trips and the classroom activities which
follow 1nsure that proper learning takes place.

In this way they become a part of the rich experience and back-
oround essential to a good kindergarten program and provide the
children with some of the understanding that they must bring to the
printed page if they are to learn to read well.

Children who enter kindergarten after having been in Headstart
classes need to continue their education in classes with a low teacher-
pupil ratio if the benefits of that program are not to be lost.

In such classes physical defects and serious emotional problems
can be spotted and treated early. A year of internship for teachers
allows time for them to become acquainted with the many services and
highly trained experts who are available in the school system and the
comnunity to help them do a better job for children.

There is also time to learn how to operate and use effectively the
many audiovisual aids now available to our schools. Tvery good
program can be improved and to this end we offer the following rec-
ommendations:

75-492—67—pt. 2——31
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Early and complete funding for 2-year programs such as this one
in order to avold disappointiment, frustration, and hardship for the
interns and to provide tune for adequate planning.

Two, more care in rhe screening of interns with sufficient time for
the nstitute of higher Jearning and the local education agency to
review transcript beforve final selection.

Three, better communication with prospective interns, particularly
with regard to the following: First, specifically, orientation to such
programs as the one in .\tlanta which offered experience only in the
kindergarten and a degree program only in early childhood education.

Secondly. more communication with regard to requirements for ad-
mission to gradnate school with certification requirements with indi-
vidual State boards of education.

We strongly urge that the gecond year of this program be funded so
that the young peopie who came in good faith will be able to complete
their studies.

Thank vou.

Mr. Brapeyras. Thank vou very mueh.

Dr. Lersox. Mr. Brademas. I would like to ask Miss Thomasine
Haskins if she would like to tell a little about herself.

Miss Haswrxs, T am from Richmond, Va., and I did my under-
graduate at Petersburg, Va. I was a sociology major. I was not in
education. This is a challenge to me because I know I have to work
harder in teaching becauze I have to aain some of the skills that those
who were already in education already had.

I have always had a sincere desire to work with people, especially
with children. and the National Teacher Corps gave me an oppor-
tunity to do these two things, to do a service to people and to work with
children.

T'am open to any questions vou might have.

Mr. Brapeyras. Thank you very much.

Thank vou. Dr. Letzon. and all of you for this most impressive set
of statements about the Teacher Corps. I must say I am struck by
several conclusions and I will set them forth and then ask you a
couple of questions hefore vielding to my colleagues.

(The document referred to follows:)

TESTIMONY BY DR. JornXx W. LETSON. SUPERINTENDENT, ATLANTA PUBLIC SCHOOLS,
ATLANTA, GA.

The following comments concerning the National Teacher Corps Program,
which is currently operating in the Atlanta Public School System. are in rela-
tion to (1) the purpose of the Corps as set forth in the Higher Education Act
of 1965 and (2) the operational experience of the School System and the Uni-
versity of Georgia. the institution of higher education which is assisting with
the training of the corpsmen. Care will be exercised in order to comment fairly
concerning the intent of the Aect, in spite of the many operational problems
which have consumed an amount of time disproportionate to the size of the
prograni.

The main purposes of the National Teacher Corps have significant eduecational
implications. They focus attention on (1) the need to strengthen the educational
opportnities available to children in areas having concentration of low-income
families and (2) the need to encourage colleges and universities to broaden
their programs of teacher preparation. The attainment of these purposes involves
the development of a partnership composed of the local educational agencies and
the institutions of higher education. The use of experienced and inexperienced
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teachers, as provided for in the Act, is the liaizon between the pupil who comes
from an area having high concentration of low-income families and the college
professor who has traditionally been charged with the responsibility of pre-
paring teachers. The experienced teachers supplement both the instructional
program of the local educational agency and the professional program for
preparing teachers of the institution of higher education. The inexperienced
teachers, or the interns. bring special interests and diverse hackgrounds based
on nation-wide experiences. The process of developing a team composed of
experienced teachers and interns brings the local educational agency and the
institution of higher education into a partnership which charts a new approach
to the preparation of teachers and to the improvement of instruction.

The design of the National Teacher Corps Program in Atlanta incorporates the
operation of the program into the master plan for improving the educational
opportunities for boys and girls in Atlanta. This desxign prevents fragmentation
of programs, promotes attainment of unity of effort, and maximizes the benetits
derived from programs which are financed from various sources. The overall
objectives of the master plan is the improvement of the training of teachers and
is based on the assumption that the greatest and most enduring benefits become
availuble to pupils when the competencies of teachers are improved.

The development of the National Teacher Corps Program in Atlanta involved
representatives of the local staff and the University of Georgia. Principals,
teachers. and system-wide instructional and administrative persennel, after eval-
uating existing efforts to develop an instructional program to lessen educational
deprivation, designed the National Teacher Corps Program to promote the serv-
ices in the kindergarten area. This decision is approvriate for the longitudinal
program which supplements the services provided for by the Head Start and pre-
kindergarten progranis financed by the Office of Economic Opportunity and Title
I. Elementary and Secondary Education Act, respectively. Further. the Corps
program in the kindergarten serves as a foundation for the main thrust of the
Title I program : improving the communicative and linguistie skills of pupils in
srades one through three by improving the skills of teachers in the teaching of
reading and by providing for them supportive services such as counseling, social
work, psyvchological, and clerical. The University of Georgia was selected as the
cooperating institution of higher education hecause of its close cooperation with
the Artlanta Public School System and because it is the nearest institution to
Atlanta that hes a program to prepare kindergarten teachers. The desire of the
officials of the University to develop further the partnership between the Univer-
sity and the Atlanta School System is evidenced by the fact that two members of
the faculty have been placed on a full-time basis in the Institutional Division of
the System. These and other faculty members have worked diligently to develop
and provide the pre-service and in-service preparation needed by the interns.

Implementation of a new program and the incorporation of it into the operation
of a school system are difficult and time-consuming tasks. The difficulty and time
inerease as the number of agencies increase. In the case of the National Teacher
Corps Program four agencies are involved : the Atlanta Public School System, the
University of Georgia, the U.S. Office of Education. and the Congress. The offi-
cials of the U.S. Office of Education are to be commended for the manner in which
the program has been administered. They involved representatives of the School
System and the University while formulating plans to mount the program.
These plans inciuded recruiting. screening, and selection procedures of interns
and experienced teachers and their admission to the University and employment
by the School System. The responsibilities of each agency were carefully delin-
eated to the =atisfaction of each party. Realistic and sufficient time intervals to
accomplish each procedural step for implementing the program were determined
according to the requirement of each organization. However. the appropriation
of funds by Congress at extremely late dates for both the pre-service and the
in-service program has tremendously hampered and complicated implementation
and operation. The late appropriation also caused anxieties on the part of the
corpsinen which could have been disastrous had not the U.R. Office of Iducation,
the Tniversity of Georgia, and the Aflanta Public School System worked dili-
gently to counteract them. It is believed that most of the problems encountered
have stommed from the failure of Congress to finance the program in sufficient
rime to permit wholesome public relations. communication, movement of people,
and accomplishment of organizational processes.

The struecture of a National Teacher Corps program has two significant fea-

tures: personnel and program. The Atlanta program was designed to recrnit
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five experienced teachers from among the Atlanta kindergarten teachers whose
performance in the classroom had exhibited proficiency in instructional proce-
dures; in relationships with other professional personnel, pupils, and parents;
and in professional growth and development. Five highly qualified teachers
were identified and are serving as experienced teachers. The program was
designed to recruit from throughout the Nation thirty interns or inexperienced
teachers. The U.S. Office of Education during the limited time between funding
and the pre-service program was able to recruit only 27 interns; and this num-
ber is now 15 becuause of various reasons. One of the interns was not recom-
mended by the staff of the University and the experienced teachers to continue
in the program at the end of the pre-service period ; others have terminated their
relationships with the Corps because of reasons such as indefiniteness of funds,
marriage, maternity, personal reasons, assignments to other teaching positions
in the Atlanta School System because of the desire to teach in areas other than
kindergarten, and general lack of interest in pursuing a teaching career. The
program was designed for the pre-service program to be conducted during this
past summer with the first six-week period on the campus of the University and
the last three weeks in Atlanta. The in-service program was designed to begin
in mid-August when regular faculty members of the School System reported for
duty. The experienced teachers assisted the faculty of the University in teach-
ing the interns while they were on the campus of the University and in Atlanta
during the pre-service period. The experienced teachers have assumed leader-
ship in the various activities of the interns during the in-service period, includ-
ing classroom duties, community and home visitations, and seminar discussions.
The interns serve in seven schools and work as members of five team, each team
under the leadership of an experienced teacher.

The pre-service period proved to be very beneficial and represented an innova-
tive approach in teacher preparation. About a third of the interns had taken
a few professional education courses during their undergraduate years. Many
had not decided on their careers and had pursued a liberal arts undergraduate
program. Only one had previously entertained a career as a kindergarten teacher,
Most of them were not familiar with communities which have high concen-
trations of low-income families. Hence, during the pre-service period, the faculty
of the University, with the assistance of the experienced teachers, endeavored
to familiarize the interns with teaching as a career, behavioral traits of kinder-
garten pupils, communities of low-income families, community resources avail-
able to help with personal and educational problems, and policies and regulations
of the Atlanta Public School System. The interns thus had opportunities to
know themselves better, their aspirations and goals, and to perceive themselves
in relation to exemplary models of effective teaching. The theory-practice ap-
proach to preparing teachers related the abstract to the concrete and resulted
in the interactions among the interns with pupils and communities becoming
meaningful. The staff and experienced teachers lived with the interns. Their
personal relations grew and developed so that when employment time came
at the end of the pre-service period, the staff and experienced teachers were able
to recommend which interns should be continued in the program and which
should not. Their recommendations were particularly valuable when the com-
poxitions of the teams were being determined. They knew the interns sutficiently
to know who would work cooperatively with whom. Also, the interns had formed
informal groups among themselves, and these groups served as a basis for the
composition of the teams. Thus, the corpsmen began their in-service work with
close personal relationships among themselves and with the experienced teachers
and staff members of the University.

The in-service period has been characterized by many difficulties. Dossibly
the most perplexing to all parties ix the fact that Congress did net appropriate
funds for the operation of the in-service phase of the program until the middle
of October. Here wux a group of enthusiastic people who had faith in the
program. in the U.N. Office of Education. the Univerxity, and the Schoo! Nystem,
tmt had no income. Much effort had gone into developing the program ; it could
not be terminated until funds became available and then started again. The
administration of the Atlanta Public Schools did not wish to have the interns
abused and to depart from the City of Atlanta. The administration felt & moral
obligation, from a personal and a prograin point of view, to meet the crisis some
wiay, to carry out its part of the agreement, if only funds could be found. 'The
U.S8. Office of Education approved the continuance of the stipend which the
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interns were receiving from the Univerxity of Georgia during the pre-service
period, and the Atlanta Public Schoolx supplemented the stipend to make the
monthly salary equal to that which wax stipulated in the proposal—the basis
on which the interns had joined the National Teachers Corpx. Federal funds
did not become available until October 23. 1966, and now, the administration
of the xchool system has been informed that Federal funds cannot be uxed to
reimburse the School System for the supplements it paid while trying to preserve
the program and the image of all parties concerned. The decixion that the
System cannot be reimbursed is very difficult to comprehend.

Other than problems arising because of the manner in which the program has
been funded, the National Corps Program in Atlanta is resulting in many bene-
fits to the schools it serves. The corpsmen are having a wholesome effect on
other teachers. New practices are appearing. and participation in team activi-
ties is serving as a means to improve instructional procedures. The value of
planning in groups in order to use effectively the interests and talents of the
members of the group is being demonstrated. Involvement of parents and con-
tacts with community resources are becoming greater. More pupils are attend-
ing kindergarten. Male teachers are serving in the signiticant role of father-
image for many pupils who do not have a father in the home. Improvement in
the utilization of instructional media and materials ix noticeable. Usxe of prob-
lem-solving seminars is helping interns to make theoretically baxed decisions of
actual situations. Lower pupil-teacher ratios are permitring pupils to receive
more individualized attention. Solutions to personal problems are lessening
as the interns gain security and confidence in their ability to teach. Moxt, if
not all, of the interns wish to remain in the Sysxtem. some in different assign-
nients. Experienced teachers are improving their competenciex because of the
leadership responsibilities during this year. Nine of the remaining fifteen interns
gained admission to the Graduate School of the Univerxity of Georgia and are
pursing a Master's Degree in Early Childhood Education: six have already
become certificated to teach; the remaining nine are working toward certification.
It is anticipated that the interns will accomplish thesxe objectives if the pro-
gram is funded for the two-year period as initially proposed and if funded
in sufficient time for the interns to thus plan. TPupils are henefiting by the
services rendered by the corpsmen.

The National Teacher Corps Program in Atlanta is having an impact on
existing procedures for identifying. recruiting. and preparing teachers. It is
making possible the development of team relationships among teachers who have
a background of nation-wide experiences. It is serving as a career development
pregram in which theory and practice are combined for individuals who, in
geperal, have a liberal arts background. The college staff has the assistance
of experienced teachers who have realistic views of appropriate procedures for
tenching pupils from low-income familiex. In giving this assistance, the
experienced teachers serve as exemplary models, demonstrating effective
teaching procedures and utilization of modern technology in the classroom,
During the pre-service period. an interdisciplinary approach to preparing
teachers was extended. combining training in the liberal arts with the behavioral
sciences, with the sociological influences in communities, and with the policies
and procedures of school systems and local school units. Visitations into the
homes, into communities. with community agencies, and with pupils gave the
interns knowledge of the pupils and their environments prior to the interns’
assuming instructional responsibilities. Personal knowledge concerning the
competencies of the interns enabled the staff of the college and the experienced
teachers to be of tremendous value to the local ednecational ageney in the
eninloyment and placement processes. During the in-service period. the eollege
and local agency continue to share the responsibilities for training. supervising,
and assisting interns in determining solutions to eclassroom problems, either
those of a professional or personal nature. More and more. ednecators recognize
that college students who complete preserihed teacher preparation programs
are not ready to assume the full responsibilities of a classroom. They do not
represent finished products. They need assistance and guidance in order to
cope with the many problems which are not included in teacher preparation
programs. and which arise while teaching. A partnership composed of the local
ednecational agency and the institution of higher education. and as <et forth in
the National Teacher Corps. is one means for analytically and concretely relating
the improvement of instruction to the preparation of teachers,
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Educators are examining many ideas concerning the improvement of instruc-
tion and the preparation of teachers, The overall approach by the National
Teacher Corps might be viewed as one approach to two very complex problems.
As in the case of any approach, sufficient lead and operational time and sufficient
funds guaranteed well in advance of the implementation date are needed for a
period longer than one year in order to evaluate the effectiveness of a program.

The staffs of the Atlanta Public Schools and the University of Georgia and the
corpsmen appreciate the opportunity to make these comments about the National
Teacher Corps. It is believed that all parties concerned will profit by the
exchange of information and, regardless of the direction taken in the future for
the Corps, ideas concerning teacher preparation and pupil instructional programs
will have been strengthened.

Mr. Brabpeaas. First of all T was struck by a statement, Dr. Letson,
and vour comments that the Teacher Corps has been designed by
teachers, principals, and educational people and you had gotten a lot
of people at the local level involved in the shaping of the program.

That may be one of the reasons some of the others indicated there
did not seem to be much friction among the Teacher Corps mem-
bers and the schoolteachers in your system. I think, also, running
through your entire comments, those of all of you, was one major
criticism of the Corps: namely, ‘that we have not, funded the program
early enough to enable you to 'do an effective job of recruiting the best
possible interns.

Am I wrong in either of those conclusions?

Dr. Lersox. No. sir, Mr. Chairman ; vou are quite right.

We feel most of the problems we have had have been directly related
to the timing of the funding problem. I know there was a period of
several months where there was some uncertainty on the part of some
of the interns about where their pay was going to come from.

I know in our situation, the Atlanta school system said we felt we
had an obligation to help see this thing through if necessary and we
made a positive commitment to the interns that we were not going to
go back on the original commitment that had been made. We felt
that this helped us (Tet over that trying period for a few months but it
certainly was related to the point you mentioned.

Mr. Brapearas, Miss Haskins, in your conversations with your fellow
interns, what. in vour judgment, per@uadpd them to become members of
the Teacher Corps. as digtinguished from becoming schoolteachers
n other situations?

Miss Haswrxs, T think the fact that this program was designed to
help the disadvantaged children was one of the main factors in their
entering the program and also they would be pursuing a master's
degree. These two things working together caused many people to
apply to the program.

It was a good idea to get into it.

Mr. Brapearas. Could we get some comment either from vou, Mrs.
Goodwin, or from vou, Miss Hornshy, on the attitude of the ‘other
teachers toward the interns’

Miss Horxsey. The teachers have received the members of the team
very well and T believe the main reason is the fact that they knew it
was going to reduce the size of the teacher-pupil ratio, No. 1.

No. 2, the children who entered the school had not been exposed to
any cultural activities and when they come to school they are just not
ready for the formal program. With the Corps, they have been ex-
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posed to very many other activities that would raise the cultural level.
In addition to that, we have more individual attention, so even if a
teacher is teaching seventh grade she feels she would reap the benefit
of that even 7 years later.

Mrs. Gopwix. I think Miss Hornsby has brought out the fact it is
important for children to have individual attention and small-group
work. I think this has brought about a very good feeling between
the regular teachers and the Corps members and the regular teachers
are beginning to look to some of the Corps members for ideas which
they are gleaning from their inservice work and also from their
readings.

We have shared books and we have shared ideas and learned from
one another and the feeling of cooperation has grown as time went on.

Mr. Brapeymas. The last question I have, Dr. Letson, I might put
to you. I think of one of the major concerns expressed by some
members of our committee. T must say I have not heard it expressed
by any of the school superintendents out in the country so far, or
even State superintendents of public instruction.

This is an apprehension about Federal meddling or Federal control
or Federal intervention of some unwarranted kind with the operation
of the local school system. I would be interested in any comment you
may make on that with respect to the Teacher Corps.

Dr. Lersox. Mr. Brademas, in this program I can say categorically
that we have had no evidence whatsoever of any undesirable Federal
direction. This has been an Atlanta program.” It was our responsi-
bility even in the early stages to determine what we felt was most
important to do with some resources from the Teacher Corps.

We made that decision. Ve made the decision that we would start
at the preschool, kindergarten level. 'We made the decision about the
selection of our experienced teachers and, in regard to your previous
question, I think this is another point.

One of the reasons that we have had no problem in relationship
with teachers throughont the school system is the fact that our team
leaders are outstanding. recognized members of our staff. They knew
the city. they knew the personnel, and they moved inte it right away:
that made it possible to effectively utilize the resources of the Corps.

Also a part of our problem not only relates to those areas where
the members of the Teacher Corps are directly assigned. .\ part of
our problem is to stimulate changes throughout the school system. and,
In a sense, these five experienced teachevs that have been associated
with this program have not only contributed to the areas of the
Teacher Corps itself but they have centributed and have stimulated
professional changes and improvements throughout the various schools
in which they work.

I believe there is one of the great contributions that has been made
by this program.

Mr. Brapexas. Thank you.

Mr. Ayres?

Mr. Avres. Dr. Letson, T am not saying that this is going to happen.
but in the event that the Congress should not appropriate the funds to
continue the Teacher Corps program. do vou feel that it has heen so
successful in the private area that you would propose that it be con-
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tinued at the local level insofar as the cost of operations was
concerned ?

Dr. Letsox. I would certainly propose, Mr. Ayres, that we proceed
as far as we can to continue somewhat the same program. I am not
at all certain that we could continue as it is now established. I know
that the resources with which we could approach it would not make
it possible to do what needs to be done in this area.

I would want to emphasize again that one of the greatest contri-
butions that the Teacher Corps can make and is making is to establish
a sense of pride on the part of a particular group to move into these
culturally deprived areas.

This has been the source of a large part of our problem, that our
better people would prefer to go to the easier, more socially acceptable
areas of the community. If we can establish as I think the Teacher
Corps has made a good beginning in doing, if we can establish that
there is a badge of recognition and approval on the part of a dedicated
eroup that moves into these areas, then I am convinced that we will
make tremendous strides in other areas of the school system in attract-
ing more capable people to the culturally deprived areas, and that
in the final analysis is our greatest need.

Mr. Avres. Are vou saying, Doctor, that it is not necessarily a lack
of funds but a lack of incentive and dedication that has prevented
these deprived children from having people with the qualifications
of those coing into the Teachers Corps filling the gap?

Dr. Lersox. I ami saying that regardless of whether we wanted this
to be the case or not. it has been generally accepted down through
the vears that the better teachers would be recognized as being better
teachers by an assienment to a more culturally deprived community.

I think this is a hard thing to attack. It has been generally felt by
a large part of our professional staff. for example. that to be assigned
to a culturally deprived school was just some evidence that possibly
the teacher had not done as effective a job as he should have done, as
untrue then as that may have been.

I do feel that it is urgent that we develop a kind of spirit and a
kind of opportunity to recognize the dedication that many teachers
really feel by establishing the fact that service in a culturally deprived
school or neighborhood is a rewarding professional service that carries
with it the kinds of professional rewards that would be recognized
eenerally throughout the community. T think the Teachers Corps has
helped us accomplish this. I think the national aspect of it helps to
oive it that image.

Mr. Avres. Many of us here in the Congress who were here through
the National Defense Education Act provided a special incentive for
those who wanted to go into teaching. Many of us felt at that time that
perhaps it might be advisable to even give a further incentive or in-
ducement for those who wanted to follow the teaching profession to
@o into these areas that are not necessarily the easiest ones to teach in.

Do vou feel that perhaps we could pursue that line under the Na-
tional Defense Education Act?

Dr. Lersox. Mr. Ayres, I do not believe it is a matter that is
solved solely by salary. T think that the intangible evaluations of
this kind of service are more potent in attracting people, capable peo-
ple, to these positions than the money aspect of it.
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I think that progress is being made in direct proportion to our
ability to give a sense of accomplishment and achievement and belong-
ing and real participation to dedicated people as they are placed in
these culturally deprived schools and are recognized for the value for
the service they render and are given a working situation that makes
it possible for them to do an effective job.

Mr. Avres. Perhaps I should direct this question to the young
lady from Richmond. Do you feel that those with whom you are
associated are just as interested in pursuing their additional graduate
work as they are in teaching in the deprived areas?

In other words, is the real incentive the opportunity to go ahead and
be teaching in these deprived areas while at the same time, as you
stated, working toward your master’s?

Miss Hasxixs. I think their first interest is in teaching the disad-
vantaged. Here you can see the gain. Most of these children need
help very badly and it is a motivation to go to school every day to
try to help them.

Of course we are very interested in pursuing our education be-
cause most good teachers are always trying to improve themselves,
but our main interest lies with the children.

Mr. Ayres. If you get your master’s degree you will continue in
the field of education ?

Miss Haskins. Yes.

Dr. Lersox. May I comment, Mr. Avers, Thomasine did not have
the goal in college or objective to become a teacher and she would have
been lost to the teaching profession, in my judgment, had it not been
for this program that gave her an opportunity to see what oppor-
tunities were available in this field.

Mr. Ayres. Do you feel there are a number of those now in the
Corps who fall basically into the same category as this young lady ?

Dr. Lerson. Yes, sir; I do, and T feel if we can accomplish the
financing of the program in order to permit the kind of recruiting
and the kind of evaluation. that we will get an increasingly large
number of voung people in this same category who would not other-
wise have been teachers.

You see, many of them remember or know about teaching only in
terms of their own experience in going through school. Many of them
have no understanding of the kind of rewards that would be involved
in helping children in these deprived neighborhoods. As they experi-
ence it under a condition that makes it possible for them to work
effectively and under the guidance of an experienced teacher, they
begin to recognize these rewards and appreciate them and I am con-
vinced that it would attract many capable people in the teaching
profession.

Mr. Forp. Mr. Ayres came toward the end to this question of
what is most likely to motivate teachers to work now in the areas we
are talking about.  Maybe Atlanta is not the best part of our country
to solicit an answer to this because yvou stand out in the part of the
country that I come from as a fine example not only for the South but
the rest of the country. The frustration over finding a way to en-
courage teachers to want to go into and stay in the tough schools has
been felt in some of our large cities. In Detroit, where I again have
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some familiarity with the situation, a teacher looks forward the
second time he signs a contract to go into a nicer school and he works
closer and closer to working outside the city all the time, looking for
nicer facilities and surroundings, and this is human nature.

In some feeling of frustration, there has been a suggestion in the
past you might try combat pay. It has actually been described in this
fashion. For some of our teachers who have to teach in some large
areas, there are these problems.

Perhaps vou have seen what has been going on in New York City
the last few days. Perhaps the way to keep teachers in these areas
would be to compensate them. Of course this is opposite to the con-
cept of the Teachers Corps which follows the great success we have
found in the Peace Corps and VISTA, where people who are very
obviously far better qualified than the average to go out and be a
success in almost anything they try, are working not only for lower
compensation, but generally in alien surroundings, and they have been
very successful.

I notice vou have six States represented in the interns that you now
have working in Atlanta. Recognizing that you are a rather large
city for your part of the country, would you have this kind of a mixture
in vour general teaching group in the elementary schools or would
they tend mostly to be local product?

Dr. Lersox. Yes, Mr. Chairman, I think we would have that large
distribution in our teachers generally. We engage each teacher in
an extensive recruiting program that involves all of the Southern
States and most. of the border States. YWe do have a fairly cosmopol-
itan group.

I would comment that in my judgment the combat pay approach is
not, the answer. I think the most effective answer is to create the cir-
cumstances and the conditions in our culturally deprived schools and
neighborhoods that will make it possible for good professional teach-
ers to effectively perform their jobs.

Mr. Forn. There is a second aspect of this that you touched on.
You mentioned that vou picked as the leaders people who were
familiar with their community and were recognized in your system
as outstanding teachers.

Is there evidence that the interns are likely to be capable of infecting
other people when they leave vour system or even if they stay in your
syvstem with the new thoughts and new ideas about dealing with young
people with special problems approaching the normal educational
factories that we run in this country ?

Dr. Lersox. We have no statistical evidence, Mr. Chairman, that
this is true. We have on the basis of subjective judgment, however, a
firm conviction that it istrue.

Mr. Forp. Mr. Meeds of New York used the expression esprit de
corps in here the other dav, and he felt this was an important factor
in having a national type Teacher Corps. Is there evidence that there
is a prestige factor operating with regard to the interns and lay teach-
ers In your svstem that would indicate that thev as people identified
as committed to the Teacher Corps enjoy some prestige as the result
of this, with the other teachers, that is?

Dr. Lersox. There is some evidence that this is true. I think that
our program has been in operation for too brief a period to really have
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it operate as effectively as I think it can and will as time goes on, but I
certainly agree that the esprit de corps aspect of it is a part of the
attraction that can be brought to bear on both the recruitment and the
effective operation of this program.

Mr. Forp. One final question. Do you feel that as the Corps has
operated up until now there has been any resistance on the part of your
school administrators to the teachers coming as part of a Teacher
Corps rather than as a part of a clearly identifiable local teacher
training program ?

In other words, do you detect that it might be easier to have a school
principal accept one of your regular Atlanta teachers for a special
project than it would be to have perhaps this young lady come down
from Virginia and work ?

Dr. Lrrson. We have detected very little, if any, Mr. Chairman, of
that attitude. It is quite possible that it prevails in spots.

I think it will be responsive to the approaches that would normally
be made in terms of the quality of the people that are selected and the
quality of the job that they do.

I certainly feel that the acceptance of this program has been wide-
spread on the part of our school people because of the growing recogni-
tion of the fact that if we are truly going to teach children from a cul-
rurally deprived background. we must find ways of doing somewhat
different]ly from the way we have tried to do it 1 years past.

A part of this is a reduction in pupil-teacher ratio. We must have
teachers to work with smaller groups. If we attempt to do this on the
basis of our regular ongoing program with local support, then we im-
mediately run into the kinds of questions, “Well, how can T justify a
{eacher for eight children here and you have a teacher for 30 children

rere?”

It is possible of resolution and T know we must find ways of doing it
but I feel very positively that the programs like the Teacher Corps
that provide in terms of the basic structure itself that a schoeol system
may not reduce the number of teachers that it employ=.

It is a supplementary program. And it is much casier to implement
and get the returns from it than would be the case if it were just a part
of the overall budgeted operation.

Mr. Forp. Mr. Scherle.

Mr. Scuerie. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

I am sorry I was not in here at the beginning because this is a de-
partment in which I am vitally interested. T have areas of miseivings
and areas of apprehension and I think from the short period of time
that this program has been innovated there have been many pros and
cons to this program.

Let me ask you this question: In Atlanta do you now have kinder-
oarten?

Dr. Lersox. We do not statewide but we do in Atlanta and possibly
two other cities within the State.

Mr. Scaerre. Why do vou not have kindergarten if you think that
Headstart is such a wonderful program?

Dr. Lersox. Of course we have answered that in the city of Atlanta
because we do have a publicly supported kindergarten but there is no
statewide program of support of the kindergarten program.
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The result of those same kinds of factors have prevented education
from being supported as effectively as it should down through the
years.

Mr. ScuerLe. How can you actually justify a national Headstart
program if the State itself 1s not taking care of the youngsters within
the confines of yvour own State?

Dr. Lersox. It is a matter of relative values and it is a matter of
choice. If a State in its financial program has limited resources or
relatively limited resources, then the State makes its decision as to
where those resources will purchase the largest educational return.
Thus far the State of Georgia has not seen fit to implement a state-
wide kindergarten program, but in the city of Atlanta we have been
willing and the city has for many years devoted local resources en-
tirely to the operation of this kindergarten, and the Headstart program
1s not operating during the regular school year, Mr. Scherle, but is a
summer program primarily preliminary to coming into the kinder-
garten in the fall.

Mr. Scuerce. This is what interests me. This is a 6-week program,
isitnot?

Dr. Lerson. Yes,sir.

Mr. ScuerLe. Your Headstart program is what age group ¢

Dr. Lersox. Four and a half to five years old.

Mr. Scurrce. Would you advocate three ?

Dr. Lerson. Yes. It would have to take its place in terms of relative
values. If wehad the resources; yes.

Mr. Scuerce. Then how can you justify a 6-week program during
the summer months in some of the areas and yet not ask your State
legislature to set up a program for a beginning of your elementary
schooling and institute a kindergarten?

Dr. Lerson. The educators in the State of Georgia have made such
requests but thus far we have not been able to convince the legislature
of the desirability in terms of relative values they have not im-
plemented it.

But I would again want to point out the Headstart children in
Atlanta do move right into a regular kindergarten program. They
are not left high and dry following this Headstart experience.

Mr. ScuerLe. Would vou advocate the transfer of Headstart con-
trol to your State department of public instruction?

Dr. Lersox. Yes, sir; I would certainly advocate its transfer into
the U.S. Office of Education and into the State educational program
without any question of a doubt in my mind.

Mr. ScaeriE. 1 also notice here on page 3 of the testimony the low
pupil-teacher ratio. What do you comprehend would be a sizable
group to satisfy and justify what you are trying to do in a 6 weeks
period of time ¢

Dr. Lersox. You are talking about Headstart now ?

Mr. SCHERLE. Yes.

Dr. Lersox. We have felt that a group of 15 was a reasonable num-
ber for Headstart.

Mr. Scuerce. Do vou think that the Government should be allowed
to solicit or recruit teachers to work in your given area rather than
leaving it to local control?
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Do Lersox. Mr. Scherle, T think the Government can render a
real service in identifying prospective employvees but that would not
mean that the local school system abdicated its responsibility for this
or its right to determine in the final analysis whether an individual
became a part of that Jocal school system or not. I would insist on
that right for every local school system but I think the Teacher Corps
or professional association as the NEA has recently done, I think, can
render a real service in compiling, in locating and compiling various
information about individuals in order that there would be a clearing-
house.

Mr. Brapeyas. I am afraid the time of the gentleman has expired.

Mr. Dellenback.

Mr. DerLexBack. I see the time limit 1s an oppressive one at this
stage. 1 don’t think there is any of us who is not deeply concerned
about trying to benefit the disadvantaged and the stories you tell of
the youngster who speaks and walks. Certainly there are moving
tales that may be very thrilling and difficult to live with, as T am sure
we would find.

Our problem in questioning on this is not to attack but to realize
even on a Federal level there are limited dollars involved and what we
are reaching for in part in our questioning, at least so far as 1 am con-
cerned, is to reach in the direction of how best we can use the dollars
to achieve those goals we would like to achieve. This is one
alternative.

One plan. May I ask Dr. Letson this question. Realizing the goal
1s improvement of education, quality, and equality-wise, so far as At-
lanta is concerned, would you be able to do a better job if the funds
that are poured into the program, the Teacher Corps program, were
to be handed to you with no strings attached and you were told to use
them for the tramming of teachers?

Would you be able to do a better job or would you do an inferior
job compared to the Teacher Coorps.

Dr. Lerson. That is a difficult question to answer. I think there
might be some isolated cases, cities where a better job or an equally
good job might be done, but I would definitely hestitate to make that
a nationwide conclusion.

Mr. DertenBack. I am talking in your area of competence, At-
lanta. Let’s ignore all other cities and just talk about the Atlanta
school system. If you were having a choice of the same number of
dollars that went into the National Teacher Corps used there for
the Teacher Corps versus being handed to you with the instruction
that you were to use these for training teachers for the disadvantaged,
which way would you do a superior job ? '

Dr. Lerson. I am still of the opinion, Mr. Dellenback, that we
would be able to do a better job through the Teacher Corps. This
would require some explanation. I think there is a distinet advantage
in the national identification of prospects.

We would not, for example, have been able to get Miss Haskins as
a part of the Atlanta school system had it not been for this process.

In the first place, T doubt that she would have been coming into any
#-hool system as a teacher.  So I think that is a service.
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But in the final analysis the Teacher Corps does almost exactly
what you are saying because from our point of view this is a local
program. We are using the dollars that are made available.

Mr. Derrexpack. Is this exactly the way you would use them if
the dollars were handed to you?

Dr. Lersox. Well, had this not been originally a part of a plan we
might have varied from it in some respects.

Mr. DeLrexpack. What if it were the case for the next vear? How
many dollars have gone into the Teacher Corps program in the
Atlanta area?

Dr. Lerson. Frankly, T don’t even know the total of our budget.
There were some misgivings at one time as to how much would be
available.

Mr. DeLiexpack. Let's assume it was $100,000. I don’t have any
idea what it is.  You now have some 15 teacher interns. With that
same £100,000—would vou have been able to have brought in more
than 15 if you were left full implementation on your own’

Dr. Lersox. 1 doubt it, because the same amount of money would
have been involved in the payvment of salaries of either interns or
additional teachers and as this program is being proposed in the
amendment to title I involving the Teacher Corps, it does involve a
reduction in salary and wonld be a lower salary than our interns in
general have received this year.

Mr. Derpexpack. As T listen to the testimony, and forgive my
hreaking in, but the chairman is about to hit that gavel, T am afraid,
as we nmove forward in studyving the program we realize that part of
the gain as I listen to the testimony is in having people like Thomasine
involved.

Part of the gain as I listened to Mrs. Hornby’s testimony and Mrs.
Goodwin’s is also in great improvement within the attitude of present
teachers, stimulants, all sort of gain to those who are now teaching.
Could you not have used this amount of money very advantageously
to stimulate, to inspire, to improve the present teachers?

Dr. Lersox. Yes. Are you proposing, for example, that this would
be an additional amount of money that would permit a reduction in
pupil-teacher ratio across the board?

Mr. DeriExpack. I am not sure what yvou would do with it. You
come here to testify for the Teacher Corps and you like the results
that have followed so vou find vourself backing the Teacher Corps.

My concern is not Teacher Corps for or against. My concern is
the results that have followed and what T am asking is could you have
done a Dbetter job in reaching results—call it any name you want—
T am interested in results.  With limited dollars could you have done
a superior joh if right now or next vear we say “Push the Teachers
Corps program aside and we give you in Atlanta the same number of
dollars that went into the Teacher Corps program?

Would you do an inferior job to what was done last year or would
vou do a superior job to what was done last year?

Dr. Lersox. In'the first place, I think there are some serious ques-
tions that the Congress would approach it that way.

Alr. Derrexsack. That is not your worry but ours.

Dr. Lersox. We have to determine in education just like in busi-
ness how much return can we purchase with every dollar we spend.
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That is basically the question you are asking. Could we spend the
same number of dollars that has been devoted to the Teacher Corps
and secure a larger educational return in any way ¢

It is almost impossible to give a simple yes-or-no answer. I think
In some instances it might be possible. In general, on a nationwide
basis, I doubt it. I doubt it in Atlanta.

Mr. Derrexsack. Don't hit other areas, but in Atlanta you feel
you would not have done as well?

Dr. Lersox. I am afraid we would not.

Mr. Brapearas. We must now recognize the gentleman from Wis-
consin, Mr. Steiger.

Mr. Steieer. In trying to briefly go through all of your testimony
you raise some interesting points and do a good job in supporting your
position.

Dr. Letson, if I may, how many teachers in the Atlanta school sys-
tem usually request a transfer out of whatever vou call it, the core
area, the disadvantaged area? What kind of a problem do vou have
with teacher transfers?

Dr. Lerson. We have a sizable problem in that we do have a con-
siderable number of teachers each year who request a transfer. We
cannot honor all of those transfer. We do to the extent possible in
terms of what we feel is for the best interests of the school system.

We honor the transfers if we can, but have more requests for such
transters than we can honor.

In all honesty, I would have to acknowledge the fact that the race
issue has been a part of this factor and has stimulated some of these
requests. It has also stimulated some of the reverse kind of action that
have brought some teachers into these deprived areas, also.

Mr. SteiceEr. On page 6 of your statement you say lower pupil-
teacher ratios help, and so forth. How do you work your program
with the Teacher Corps in creating this lower pupil-teacher ratio?

Do you put a Teacher Corps team into an area where now you have
30 or 35 pupils per teacher? Can you give me any indication of just
how vou have tried to work this?

Dr. Lersox. We have staffed all of our schools the same as had we
not had a Teacher Corps team. Then the Teacher Corps team moves
in as an additional personnel and as an additional resource for that
particular school which means that instead of—and our kindergarten
1s on a two-group basis, one group coming in the morning and one in
the afternoon. This means 30 children for 1 teacher in the morning
and 30 children for 1 teacher in the afternoon.

With the Teacher Corps we have been able to divide this group of
30 children in both sections into smaller groups in order that the
Teacher Corps corpsmen could work with them on an individual
or mere individual basis and engage in a lot of those activities that
were referred to here.

Mr. Strieer. We had some testimony vesterday in regard to the
program of the Bank State C'ollege in New York in conjunerion with
the Oftice of Edncation. which is the development of what we can eall
paraprofessional, or teachers aids, or what title yon wish to give theni.

May I ask for vour own assessment as to the value of a teacher-airl
tvpe of program? Let me point to the restimony that Mrs Goodwin
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gave in which she pointed to some of the programs that the Teacher
Corps teams were involved in, such as trips, and so forth. Is this
really an appropriate area for the Teacher Corps team? Would that
perhaps be more appropriate for the work that a paraprofessional
might deo?

Dr. Lersox. I think certainly there are aspects of it that a para-
professional could do. May I answer your question generally? I
have a very definite personal belief that the utilization of teacher aids
offers tremendous possibilities. I think the teacher profession has
probably been slower than any other in the utilization of subprofes-
sional people.

Since we are finding it difficult to secure a sufficient number of pro-
fessional teachers, I think we have to work out ways where experienced
teachers can magnify their influence by directing teacher aids or teach-
er assistants.

In part, the Teacher Corps program has a relationship to this belief.
T think in time the Teacher Corps program itself might expand into
the acceptance of teacher aids and the training of teacher aids or in-
dividuals for teacher aids quite appropriately.

Mr. Steicer. I am glad to hear you say that. Thank you, Mr. Chair-
man.

Mr. Brapemas. Mr. Letson, Miss Newman, Mrs. Goodwin, Miss
Hornby, Miss Haskins, we thank you for coming. We appreciate your
coming. I am coming down to Spelman College in May, and I will
try to come visit you in the field when I come down there.

Dr. Lersox. We would be honored to have you visit us any time,
Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Brapemas. Dr. Donald Wilson and Dr. Leonard Osview are our
next witnesses.

DR. DONALD E. WILSON, DIRECTOR, TEACHER EDUCATION, SCHOOL
OF EDUCATION, UNIVERSITY OF SOUTHERN CALIFORNIA

Dr. Witsox. My name is Donald E. Wilson, Director of Teacher
Education, National Teacher Corps, University of Southern Cali-
fornia. May I have this document placed in the record. It is from
the Los Angeles Herald Examiner, Saturday, March 11, 1967, issue
and if possible I would like to submit it as evidence in the hearing.

Mr. BrapeEmas. Without objection it will be included in the record.

(The document follows:)

[From the Los Angeles Herald Examiner, Mar. 11, 1967]
TEACHER CORPS MAKES IMPACT IN WATTS
THEY HUSTLE EDUCATION
(By Elmer Wells)

Last summer 36 National Teacher Corps volunteers gathered at the West-
minster Neighborhood Association Center in the heart of Watts as pioneers on a
new educational frontier.

The poverty, apathy and despair of the community were apparent. So was
the Negro community’s distrust of its Caucasian neighbors.

South Los Angeles was plainly skeptical. It wanted to make sure these NTC
recruits, many from white, American middle-class backgrounds, were not merely
do-gooders.
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It wanted to make sure they meant it when they said they seek to help the
area’s children break the cycle of poverty’s pervasive pathology—lack of self-
respect and lack of hope for the future.

The NTC recruits and their leaders were warned they would be rejected, and
that the Caucasians among them were suspected of being “blue-eyed devils.”

Given warnings

They were warned that any showing of middle-class disgust with the raw life
of the district would mean failure. So would any aloof pupil-teacher-parent
relationship.

And to succeed they would have to get out into the community, into the homes
and live and suffer and work with the people—long, long hours.

“That's the only way,” said vne speaker, “vyou can help show these children that
the fast-buck hustler, with his flashy car and women really isn’t a hero. And the
real heroes are the boys and girls and parents themselves, when they invest in
education and responsibility, not only for today but tomorrow.”

Another speaker flatly stated: “No matter what you do, the children of this
area are going to reject you.”

Rough at first

“Hustle education if you want to succeed in the ghetto, baby,” the recruits were
challenged.

And that’s what they are doing today.

“They were rough on us,” admits Dr. Donald Wilson, NTC director here,
referring to that Watts meeting on a hot August day, just a year after the com-
munity blazed with gunfire and Molotov cocktails.

“But we didn’t lose a volunteer. And no one quit when they had to work for
two months without pay.”

Aim of the Corps, Dr. Wilson explains, is to give teachers and college gradu-
ates who want to go into the profession work-study experience in the spirit, skills
and ghetto savvy to be successful in poverty area schools.

Scattered throughout the nation are 1227 men and women Corpsmen. Of these
262 are veteran teachers and 965 recent college graduates. But all want profes-
sional careers in teaching disadvantaged children.

The Corpsmen are in work-study programs in 275 schools and 111 school systems
throughout the nation which cooperate with 50 university training centers.

USC is the university training center for the NTC project in this area. Work-
ing with the university are four school districts.

Two of these are in the Watts area, at the virtually all-Negro Willowbrook and
Enterprise school districts. The others are in the predominantly Mexican-Ameri-
can Garvey district in East Los Angeles, and Jurupa in Riverside County.

New friends

Although the Teachers Corps is relatively new, what’s going on in Willowbrook
and Enterprise indicates the volunteers are “hustling education” as admonished.

It also indicates that many parents and pupils in these communities, who for
years have looked on the teacher as a sort of "policeman,’” are eagerly grasping
for the helping hand of a new schoolhouse friend.

Frank Spite, principal of Pioneer School in the Enterprise District, a Negro,
debunks the idea that the community rejects “blue-eyved devils’ coming to teach
in its schools.” )

Spite noted that the 36 Corps “interns” and 8 leaders in his and other school
districts involved are making an impact. The other districts are Willowbrook in
the Watts area, Garvey in East L.os Angeles and Jurupa in Riverside County.
For one thing, they have been able to ease the class burden of other teachers.

Thus children are receiving more individualized instruction and showing im-
provement. Not only that, the Corpsmen have set up education and information
programs for parents, and visited many homes, not as a policeman, but as a
friend from the school.

The parents, he said, are no different from those anywhere. They want their
children to succeed, “and they expect to do this from education. They look on
teachers as teachers.”

Cut vandalism

W. H. Betton, principal at Mark Twain School, also a Negro, says the Corps-
men are helping him “to send home happy children.” And when this happens
“the word gets around.”

75-492—67—pt. 2——32
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In Willowbrook, Asst. Supt. Thruman Johnson tells how the Corpsmen are
helping to save the district many thousands of dollars through a program aimed
at cutting vandalism.

Windows and doors were steady targets for vandals, he said. And during last
Christmas vacation alone damage was $3000.

This shocked the six NTC interns and their leader at the school. They decided
to do something about it.

The Corpsmen’s solution was to each contribute a few dollars and hire teen-
agers to guard the school.

While it may sound like a “‘protection racket,” the money has now become less
important than the pride of taking care of “my school” and in pleasing the new-
found teacher friends.

Parents, teachers and administrators in the NTC schools reel off impressive
lists of the school-community work the Corpsmen are undertaking, often at
long, heartbreaking hours running into 60 and 70 hours a week.

Among these are an open air movies in an area where no theater exists,
taking children to zoos, the beach, museums, spending many hours tutoring
children and their parents—and countless friendly home visits to show the
school cares.

Exrtra punch

Raymond A. Shields, who at the age of 51 gave up a career as an adult
teacher to study for his elementary credential as a NTC volunteer, “to do
more for the community I've worked in for 13 years,” expressed the feeling of
many Corpsmen in this way:

“This is the extra punch that was needed and has been needed all along.”

Dr. Wilson sars the “extra punch” is now in danger. Congress is debating
whether to continue appropriations for the NTC.

Being asked is $48.5 million for the next two years. Of this about $12.5
miliion is needed to finish the two-year job already started.

Job half done

NTC officials say to cut off the program now would waste much money.

For only half the job of training the first contingent of Corpsmen is com-
leted.

P )tlany of them, who have been receiving $5500 salaries plus tuition, still need
a year to complete work for their master's degrees and, in California, a full

teaching credential.

“The Watts riot cost about $40 million,” said Dr. Wilson. “It would be a
shame to Kkill a program such as NTC, which has a good chance of preventing
future catastrophies of that kind.”

Mr. Brapexas. I take it you do not have a prepared statement to
distribute to us.

Dr. Wison. No, but I have material I could have duplicated and
give it to you 1f you like.

First of all I would like to say I am speaking not only for myself
but all of the members of the Teacher Corps at the University of
Southern California on behalf of the National Teacher Corps, and
also for disadvantaged children that might not, if this program is not
funded, or some similar program, might be further disadvantaged.

T do not have to remind you that the problem of cities in the form
it is not assuming is most urgent, the most difticult and most frighten-
ing domestic problem that has emerged in recent vears. It has been
sald we have left undone those things which we ought to have done
and we have done those things which we ought to not have done.

This includes first of all almost a complete failure to find out and
face the hard facts of modern, urban problems. The heart of the
problem of the cities is a problem of the ghettos which have been
claiming rights in the past few years. The careful research behind
the Watts report shows school that is forced to accept as much as
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25 percent of disadvantaged children virtually ceases to be a school
and almost all of the children in the ghettos are very seriously dis-
advantaged.

The school becomes worthless because the teachers are unable to
to carry the huge extra burden of helping disadvantaged children,
whether Negro, Mexican-Americans, or poor whites. The important
thing is to provide him more teachers and much better teachers for all
schools, particularly those schools carrying a serious burden of disad-
vantaged pupils.

The cities must be given superior schools, not just good schools, but
immensely superior. The superior school should not merely cure the
urban disease, they should also open the door out of the poverty trap
for the children of the urban ghettos. At the University of Southern
California we are cooperating with some four districts, three of which
are in the Watts area, Willowbrook, and Enterprise. Another dis-
trict, Bardy district, is in the eastern section of the city and predomi-
nantly low Caucasian and Mexican-American communities, as is
Jurupa, located in Riverside County.

Prior to my coming I asked the superintendents in these districts
to come to the university and discuss problems that we thought you
would be interested in and also to receive their testimony that I could
bring to you in terms of how they feel the National Teachers Corps is
operating and what contribution 1t can make.

The first question which we discussed was how can we justify the
existence of a National Teachers Corps program. Why do we need
Federal funds? As I listen to the presentations this morning and
your questions, this is a question which has been asked. Let me an-
swer in terms of what the superintendents said in the various districts
with which we are cooperating.

Dr. Siemer from Jurupa stated the districts do not have financial
resources to do the job. Mr. Dickey, superintendent of Willowbrook,
stated often the districts with the greatest need are least able to
finance programs to take care of that need.

Mr. Hodes, assistant superintendent at Enterprise, stated our dis-
trict has been operating on a deficit budget for the Iast 5 vears. The
assessed valuation in our area was cut considerably. If the Federal
would subsidize farms, oil depletion, and so on, why can’t human
beings in urban areas be subsidized ?

Dr. Seaton said we need the quality offered by a National Teachers
Corps intern program. It is diffieult to compete in the open market
for teachers and I might again answer a question raised here before in
terms of getting teachers for these disadvantaged areas,

In the fall of this year in Los Angeles, in the southeastern area,
there were 900 vacancies. This spring there were 500 vacancies and
yet the surrounding districts in Los Angeles County, T had superin-
tendents, personnel, tell me in some instances there were 50 applicants
for every position they had.

Mr. Brapearas. These are in the suburban schools ?

Dr. Wirsox. These are in the suburban schools. Dr. Hoate also
stated in regard to his first question that we need more teachers to
individualize teachers, and this means more money. The National
Teacher Corps program offers internships which are in line with
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other professions, which is as it should be. Dr. Hoate also said that
there are important byproducts of the National Teacher Corps pro-
gram creating a corps of interns with interesting backgrounds, and
the program offers teacher education.

Incidentally, in terms of background, I might indicate that we have
36 interns. It me also say in terms of the question that was raised
on the question of esprit de corps that we feel we have a solid program
at the university and despite the difficulties and uncertainties of fund-
ing, we have not had a dropout from the intern program in the in-
service phase.

Again, in light of the criticism which had been raised during the
summer in some of our meetings in the Watts area with some of the
Mohammedans and Muslims, who were calling us blue-eyed devils—
“Don’t come back into our area”—but the interns were not frightened.
They stayed and will probably continue to stay and teach in the areas.

Mr. Dickey made the comment that the long-range effect is to up-
grade the teaching profession itself and this is, again, what we have
heard as testimony. We feel the national teacher program is essential
that we can focus attention on this particular community, that this
community does need a special type of person.

This program will allow us to select the most highly qualified per-
sons. This gives us a larger selection process.

Dr. Seton said that because of the national teacher program we are
able to do more specialization than ever before. We have never been
able to provide this kind of program before, and if you were to ask me
if we could duplicate it. T would say we, too, at the university would
need additional help because vou need manpower to run a program
cuch as this, and we have felt because of the national teacher program
this has made our program highly effective.

‘Another comment from Mr. Hoate is that if the National Teacher
Corps training program is not funded for another year, it would look
like just another promise going down the drain.

There were other questions which we took up. The second question
is what are the interns doing that could not otherwise have been done.
Again, if you will permit. I will summarize for you some of the things
that they are doing, and if you will look at the newspaper article,
you will see that the pictures will illustrate very nicely the areas in
which they are working.

Just to itemize some of these experiences, individual help is being
provided for children with Jearning problems and in disadvantaged
areas, as I read before. this is what we need. We need additional
help of the instructional staff to meet the individual and his prob-
Jems. When you have a classroom of 30 youngsters, one teacher is
not sufficient to give the attention necessary.

Another is working with small groups of children with similar
learning problems.

The third is community involvement as preventive rather than as
remedial. One of the interesting things that has developed in the
Willowbrook area—high vandalism has been reported in the past,
and Mr. Dickev does relate to this problem in the earlier testimony,
that the vandalism has been reduced 20 to 30 percent this year. One
of the reasons that they can point to is that the National Teacher
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Corps team in the Marian Anderson School organized itself on Satur-
day and after school to work with the high school youngsters who
oftentimes are the source of the problem and organized them into
taking leadership and in providing, if you will, a protection against
other outsiders coming in to destroy school property. e e

Community involvement has meant more than just working with = =~ 7
juvenile delinquents. It has actually meant in many of these schools :<.- =
that the parents have been involved, have been brought in. They have: - <
actually been in special classes of reading, of art, of speaking, and~ =
the interns have had a major responsibility. Special attention for
discipline has been given to the interns. Special afterschool study
hall and playground duty during recess with organized activities,
special noon-hour athletic programs, general assistance to the total
school staff, especially teaching English as a second language, speech
classes—all of these things are working well.

One specific example in another district where they had taken a
survey, they found there were no movie houses, and one of our interns
being affiliated with the movie industry previously was able to et
a projector and film and set up afterschoo! Saturday movies for the
youngsters in the neighborhood. These are a few of the things which
our terns are doing. They are assisting the regular classroom
teacher and they are doing many things outside the classroom involved
in community affairs.

In Garvey, the teams and especially the team leaders are serving
more or less as catalysts involving several youth agencies, both public
and private. Fach has a representative on the council and the team
leaders are president and vice president of the council. They are
developing a youth center for the teenagers, and some form of edu-
cational program will evolve.

There is a new program involving the teaching of English as a
second language. There is also a program to teach people about. the
economic system in which they live—the relationship of their money
and the community to the running of the country.

I could list many other specific activities that the interns are en-
gaged in. They are engaged in these activities for many reasons,
First of all, they are concerned with children. Thev want to help.
There is a relatedness. Also, it serves as a very valuable laboratory
for the course work they are taking at the university in sociology,
psychology, and so on, and this can be related to their actual field
experiences.

Toving to still another area in terms of questions, how does this af-
fect teacher education? I would say primarily it has served as a
catalytic agent and set off a chain reaction not only at the university
level but at the community level and in the school. First of all, the
University has moved from the ivory tower into the actual field ex-
perience. We think this is good. The National Teacher Corps at the
university has prompted us to move in this direction. We have been
able to staff the program as we think a program should be staffed.
In other words, the University of Southern éalifornia, a private in-

stitution, would not be able to provide such a program for all of its
students. Tt has been primarily community centered. It has taken
an interdisciplinary approach. Tt has cut across the academic fields,
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as T mentioned before—anthropology, sociology, psychology—and
then after a period of time we have moved into the field of professional
teaching with methodology and such.

A new concept has emerged as far as teacher education is concerned,
and that is in the team approach. We have spoken of the team leader
being responsible for the interns but at the university level we feel
we have involved the team leaders as members of the instructional
staff.  We have brought in from the field, from the districts, the per-
sonnel, the administrative personnel, the welfare and attendance of-
ficers. the school peyvchologists, the counselors as well as the prineipals,
the team leaders. the experienced teachers, and they have all come
together in deciding what the program should be. We feel this is
a new concept where the university is no longer operating in a vacuum,
but we are working and listening to those people on the frontlines
and. again. this is an atrribute of the National Teacher Corps.

Rather than raking any more time, let me just ask a final question.
I know vou are concerned with and how effective has been this program.
If T may again let me bring to you the testimony of our interns in
terms of quotes.

It ix my fondest hope that this program will serve as a model for other teacher
educational programs.

This program has made me realize the tremendous needs of youth to be edu-
cared in a way chat will help them become useful citizens.

It has been a great program. I wish I was at least three people so that I
could do three times what T am doing.

The Teacher Corps just has to survive.

The community is beginning to see the school as a friend who is willing to
work with them in making their lives more meaningful.

T would summarize by asking a question which has been raised before
in terms of why should we invest in this program. I think it is going
to come back to vou to make the decision where your sense of values
really are. _\re you going to put your faith in these things just
beeausze vou have already given us Federal aid to education? We have
instruments. we have equipment, we have materials, but the most
important thing is ro have the pecple who know what to do with
these things. and I think the National Teacher Corps is a program dedi-
cated to finding how the most effective ways in which to work with
people and to make them useful contributing members of our society.

Thank you.

Mr. Brapearas. Thank yvou very much, Dr. Wilson.

STATEMENT OF DR. LEONARD OSVIEW, ASSISTANT DEAN. COLLEGE
OF EDUCATION, TEMPLE UNIVERSITY

Mr. Osview. T am Leonard Osview from Temple University located
in Philadelphia. Unlike many universities Temple University is not
only in the city but as we hoast, we are of the city. We have been
identified with urban education for a long time. We are one of the
three or four largest teacher edncation institutions in the country and
we have alwavs worked closely in Philadelphia.

Despite this fact. Philadelphia has had a chronic teacher shortage
for as long as T know. T have only been in Philadelphia 14 years and
certainly the teacher antedates me. The current shortage in the
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Philadelphia schools runs around 11 to 12 percent so designated as
vacancies.

There are approximately 1,200 classrooms in the city of Philadelphia
which have unqualified teachers, that is to say, they are not profes-
sionally licensed.

When the Teacher Corps began we saw this both in the school system
of Philadelphia and at Temple University as an opportunity to recruit
out of the pool of college graduates people who would not otherwise
have found their way into teacher education.

We asked for something like 268 persons. We got about 40. The
biggest thing that is wrong with the National Teacher Corps in our
judgment is that there are not enough Corps members. We could
and would tomorrow mount a program for five times the number we
have today, and T believe we should.

The attack on the teacher shortage problem in Philadelphia or any
other large city also we think is only part of the iceberg that appears
before the water.

We strongly regret the fact that many of the so-called second-class
cities in Pennsylvania—TLancaster, York, Allentown, Reading, Erie—
do not have Teacher Corps people and they need them just ax desper-
ately as Philadelphia does.

It seems to us to be a shame that they do not have an opportunity
because of the very small number of corpsmen to qualify.

When the Teacher Corps began there was a certain amount—on the
part of the teachers and principals of Philadelphin—of wait-and-see
attitude and maybe even some downright hostility.  After all, the
teachers in Philadelphia have had a tradition of becoming embittered
about the attempts to solve their particular difficulties,

Title I had not done much for them except to say some teachers out
of the classroom be put to other work. Title III didn’t seem to be of
much use except only to start some programs but as far as the typical
teacher and the typical classroom in Philadelphia was concerned, the
National Teachers Corps seemed to them to be just one more piecce of
this kind of special programing which left their lives relatively un-
affected. I am prepared to tell you without any equivocation at
all that rthis attitude has changed 180 degrees. No program i as much
accepted as the Teacher Corps program is and that is true, of course,
for several reasons.

No. Lis the Teacher Corpsmen work harder than most other people
in teacher education. They put in about a 67-hour week, weck-in and
week-out on the average. Both of which many of them do volunteer
work in the communities.

The second thing, of course, is that thev are producing in the
schools.

The third thing is that they are learning things which the regular
teachers have never really ever learned. One recent occurrence may
point this out. Philadelphia, as other large cities, has finally gotten
around ro the notion of intergroup education.

The problem about which we are also concerned comes as a shock
to most of the cities that have had the problem for 20 years without
recognizing it particularly.

The intergroup education, I am pleased to tell you, was largely led
by corpsmen in the Philadelphia schools for the simple reason that
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only the corpsmen had any intergroup education. The corpsman takes
a 51-hour program leading toward his master’s degree is some 20 hours
more than the ordinary typical master’s program.

Seventy percent of this programing is brand new. Seventy percent
of the programing is the kind of thing that, we have been wanting to do
at Temple University and other teacher universities have been wanting
to do for a long time but never have really had a chance to do. Part
of this new programing is intergroup education and I might say that
also has given us an opportunity to recruit people on the staff knowl-
edeeable in these areas whereas before that time presumably we had no
need for them, which of course is simply a gross error in our judgment.

You have to recognize that teacher education lags more badly than
public school education does in keeping up with the times. This is a
part of the function of teacher education financial support for teacher
education as you well know is very light indeed.

The Teacher Corps has had a very pronounced impact on our col-
lege of education and we hope on others not fortunate enough to have
a Teacher Corps installation. For one thing we are beginning to get
the kinds of programing changes we introduced in the Teacher Corps
spread to our other program.

How rapidly we can do this will depend on money and ability to
find able staff. We are moving quickly and we have already put Into
our catalog four courses that we started for the Teacher Corps. I
hope this is only the beginning. There were a number of questions
raised early and I had hoped we would have an opportunity to answer
those questions because frankly I was not happy the way they were
responded to.

There was a question about whether this ought to be a State de-
partment project and I would have to say absolutely not. From our
point of view this should be a Federal project. We have had no inter-
ference from NTC headquarters. We selected these people ourselves
and e consider this to be a basic principle for the operation of Teach-
er Corps.

We would like to have as much glamour associated with recruiting
people and there is more glamour out of Washington than Phila-
delphia. We would like to get as much glamour in recruiting these
people but we would not have the program if we did not have the
rigcht to make the final selection and indeed for the Teacher Corps
group we have now we did much of the recruiting and we would con-
tinue to do so.

We feel strongly as long as we make the final selection the program
is onaranteed that much integrity. Not everyonc can become a teacher.
We will still give them the GRE test, paper and pencil interview that
we applied to any other person who wants to become a teacher and
wants to go through the Temple University to prepare for doing so.

So we intend to maintain that but we certainly don’t mind having
Washington give us the money to operate the program, to give us the
kind of people from whom we can make the selection.

I might say that Harrisburg is not prepared to do either very well,
even if they were using your money.

We also believe that the impact on teacher education annoyable in
many other ways that ought to be understood not only by Congress,
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of course, but by the citizens generally and certainly by all of the
colleges of education. We have about 16 different special programs
operating out at the college of education and because I happen to be
assistant dean for research and development in a sense these are all
my responsibility.

I would say we are developing a very easily recognized attitude now
among students which T think is great, and that is that we are be-
ginning finally to understand that teachers have to be specialists in
more than just their subject matter area. What we are producing
through these special programs, not only NTC but the experienced
teacher fellowship program as well, but we are producing specialists
in urban education and that is a new dimension for the college at
Temple University.

‘We have a great deal of research. probably the best known of which
is bankers research in Chicago where he demonstrated how people
leave the inner city schools of Chicago after having been recruited to
serve in these schools after something he calls culture shock, reality
shock. We do not think these teachers will be lost to inner city
because they are specialists in coping with the education of the dis-
advantaged child.

They get their best success in dealing with these children because
they are especially prepared to do that. I think it is—I know it is
fair to say Temple University has never produced a specialist in
urban education and I think it is probably fair to say that no uni-
versity has until very, very recently.

When we graduate these NTC corpsmen we will have produced the
first describable commodities in this area. That is to say we will
have produced specialists in urban education. This seems to me to
be entirely the most significant of NTC from our point of view as a
college of education.

I too could regale you about stories of what happens in the class-
room and what fine work these men do. I know you have heard a
lot of that. All I can say is, it is true. It has the ring of truth to
me because we see it all the time.

I would like to concentrate only by telling you what NTC has done
far beyond the small trickle of money that has supported it is to give
us an opportunity to add new dimensions to teacher education in pro-
ducing a specialist in urban education and to a question asked earlier
of the group of Atlanta, what would happen if the trickle stopped
for NTC? Well, T think what would happen is that one way or
another Philadelphia and Temple University and some other kinds
of resources would keep something like this going.

It would not be as big and probably not as good but we would keep
something like this going because having had a measure of success
we probably would not give it up. I should really stop because I am
eager to hear your questions and see what responses I can make rather
than hearing myself say the same thing about NTC to people who
started out as unbelievers and who have come around to now believing
how effective this program is.

Mr. Brapemas. Thank you for a most valuable statement. I want
to make a general statement and invite any comment you may wish to
make upon it. I have sat in these hearings now almost every day and
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heard questions and answers raised of witnesses about the Teacher
Corps and I have come up with about four or five general conclusions
from all of this testimony.

The first is that there has been expressed, at least to our committee,
no significant opposition to the Teacher Corps by schoolteachers i
the communities in which the corpsmen teach, by school principals,
or by school superintendents, or by the chief State school officers of the
States in which Teacher Corps interns are teaching.

The second general conclusion I have reached from listening to this
testimony is that there has been no significant evidence presented to
our committee of Federal control over the operation of the Teacher
Corps at the local level. The local school systems are controlling the
progran.

The third conclusion I have reached is that the school systems in
which the Teacher Corps men and women are teaching and learning
a great deal from the Teacher Corps operation.

The fourth conclusion I have reached is that the operation of the
Teacher Corps to date while it has been relatively modest with only
1,200 or <o has had the effect of dramatically focusing attention on the
very grave problem of providing and retaining teachers for the dis-
advantaged 1n the areas of poverty.

The last conclusion that I have reached is that the two principal
criticisms of the Teacher Corps (at least as adduced by the testimony
before us) is that the funding of the Teacher Corps has been delayed
too much and that the pool of Teacher Corps interns, the authorized
pool of Teacher Corps interns, has been too small, that you need more.

Now, in light of your experience, would you shoot down, or modify,
or change, any of those conclusions? I am trying to give you the
major conclusions I have arrived at after listening to the evidence. I
am not talking about speculations. I am talking about the evidence
that has been brought before this committee during these hearings.

Mr. WiLson. I would like to respond by agreeing with you on your
observations. I think these are all true. I think the six observations,
generalizations that you have might be the same one Dr. Osview and
I have been trying to make, and that is there has been a change in the
education of teachers and we are developing a new breed, we are devel-
oping specialists who have this commitment and I think we need to
underline the commitment to work in the disadvantaged areas.

Mr. Osview. I would like to say we are now in the position of being
able to capitalize on some experience. I note with grave disappoint-
ment that some of the suggestions for amending seem to me to run
directly counter to what seems in our experience to be the great
strength or at least the great emerging strengths of NTC.

For one thing, T cannot believe that you can tack on a single year
of education and make this program just as good as it otherwise
would be.

I might say that the program we developed at Temple University
is our program and we worked it out with the school district of
Philadelphia. It is not a national program and we think that is one
of its strengths. Tt is a 51-hour program. It demands a fantastic
amount. of work out of these students and I think it is to our shame
and dismay we are just now understanding how hard our students can
work.
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We never made our students work this hard before and we are get-
ting much better results.

We have to recognize you cannot do more than 2 yvears work in
one. T am also unhappy about the fact that this artificial limitation
of §75 plus $15 per dependent is going to be tacked on. I cannot for
the life of me understand why. It is an eternal mysterv to me
why anyone would oppose the willingness, the eagerness of the city
school systems to be paying these people at the rate of a beginning
teacher’s salary.

It just so happens I rode on the airplane to Dallas on Tuesday
morning with the superintendent of schools from Philadelphia. He
had not been aware of the fact that this was a potential amendment.
When I told him of the limitation of $75 he asked me for perhaps
100 miles as the airplane flies to be sure he had gotten the informa-
tion from me and I took out this document that I had and showed
it to him finally because it was apparent he thought I was making
some kind of mistake in communicating to him.

ITis point of view would be exactly mine, that these people earn a
beginning teacher’s salary and should be paid a beginning teacher’s
calary,

I think another point that needs to be emphasized is that we have
an opportunity now due to the verv large number of people who are
willing to apply for NTC out of which we make this very small selec-
tion. T might say NTC was not really well organized to do this job
initially and would be much befter organized now. we are losing the
opportunity to really bring in the cream of the people with missionary
zeal for this job by putting an artificial limitation.

It 1sstill a fact that the No. 1 problem in American education today
is a teacher shortage. None of the devices ever mentioned in either
the Snunday supplement kinds of things one reads about education or
in any of the books has ever discovered a wav to do without the teacher.
We will continue to need more teachers and as we get more machines,
we will need more teachers even as we begin to get more computers in
education.

No matter what the device is it comes down to the fact that the No. 1
problem in the United States today is teacher shortage. I ow we can
stint on the genuine attack on the general teacher shortage problem
is more than I can understand.

I have never heard it adequately explained to me why thore should
be stinting on that and I simply ecannot figure out for the life of me
why NT'C has to be embattled for its very life and why these hearings
should not be concerned with how to put many millions of dollars in
addition to what has been considered a reasonable level of support.

Mr. Forp. Both of you gentlemen are concerned with the training
of teachers and are able to observe this program from a little different
point of view than the school superintendent out here facing the day-
to-day pressures that almost always overwhelm them to the point of
where they have very little opportunity to move in new directions.

One of the things that disturbs me a little hit as we wateh the
progress of these programs is that as theyv start to expand the com-
petition for the really good people sets in. The ¢uestion comes to
mind as to how we keep this talent as we develop it in the place in the
school systenr where it is likely to continue to do the most good.
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What usually happens in the school system? They are all growing,
they are all expanding. Every time a man comes along who shows
any interest beyond the subject matter—this is true in my area at
least—that he is teaching on a daily basis, who shows any community
awareness, the first thing you know they have him involved in some-
thing. About the time he starts to show leadership they make him a
subprincipal or something of the kind and he gets bogged down with
all of the problems of how to get somebody a seat on Monday morning
and things of that nature and he can no longer work in this area.

What do you have in mind as a followup in the school system to
provide a continued recognition after this person is no longer a corps-
man of his being something special and functioning in a special part
of the school so that the special schools and special commitment are
not lost. A State says, I believe my State says if a child is in school
265 days a year he is educated 1 year. That becomes the controlling
consideération of evervone running the school on a day-to-day basis.
How do we stop that happening with these people?

Mr. Osview. I would not denegate education of principals. We
need educated principals and superintendents, too. T happen to come
out of a school of discipline of administration and I know how im-
portant it is and how bad it has usually been.

So if some of these people in the National Teacher Corps become
principals and T will freely predict to you many of them will, be-
cause they are good people, I don't find that bad. I find that good.

Your other questions lead us into a very consideration that 1 would
like to take a few minutes to point out if I may. Not just National
Teacher Corps alone but the galaxy of Federal programs is accom-
plishing some things which I don’t guess was ever really in the mind
of Congress or certainly was never said in so many words and it sur-
prised a lot of us who were longtime observers of the educational
theme.

School systems have not spent any time on money and planning
recently. If they were up to date as of today or maybe had some
reasonable idea as to what was going to happen tomorrow, that was
usually enough. One of the things that Federal money is now be-
ginning to do is make planning a part of school system operation in
ways that 2 vears ago I would have argued probably would never
happen. One of the kinds of evidence I see of this planning is the
sort of thing that is happening in Philadelphia where there is a plan-
ning committee made up of people within and without the school
system.

One of the things we have discussed in Philadelphia is to create
new categories of teachers rewarded with special pay and other kinds
of recognition. There is some little question as to whether we are
going to call them the old fashion terms master teachers or call them
specialists.

Right now I think we are pretty much agreed on the specialist
category. We are going to try to find a way in the Philadelphia
school system to reward these people who are especially good because
long ago we rejected the idea of combat pay. I might say the combat
pay rejection was led by the teacher union. It was proposed by the
administration which it turned out was some decade or so behind
the hinging of the teachers on this issue.
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vou sugeest. you did not teach people fo hecome specialists in an area
where there i< 1o demand. <o obviously the demand was there. This
was not created by the National Teacher Corps either. So what it
comes down to basically is the application of these warm, green
Federal fands.

AMr. Osvew. I like vour phrase. and T would agree with vou on
that.

AMr. Winsox. Would you not al=o say the problem of urbanization is
a recent one and the problems created have now been primariiy
foenzed on the schools? The problems may have been there all the
time but hecause of the intenseness to do something has focuszed our
change in teacher education.

Mr Errrxnors. et me make one lazt observation on one of your
comments—the combat pav—and it seems to me we have this element
of combat pay. 1 would say this s not necessarily the proper term,
but this is what the Teacher Corps is calling it.  We have the ability
of the student with his own finances to go into the same sort of teach-
ing courses, get educational expertise and become a specialist in urban
education. but we are offering the attraction of the additional pay of
the Teachers Corps to get these people in. TIf this absolutely neces:
sary?  Arve these people a differrnt breed? Do they stand apart from
the one who is paving his own way for education and should we set
them apart?

Mr. Osview. Let me give vou an illustration to answer the question
s well as T ean.  We have had operating at Temple University what
other colleges call MAT. We started ours about 12 years or so ago
with a grant from the Ford Foundation, and we have continued it
since with our own funds. Around the college we call this a way of
reclaiming liberal arts graduates and making productive teachers ow
of them. which T think is a fair representation of how we really feel
about it. This is a 36-hour program. There is no support for the
student hevond the support that he gets as a practicing teacher in the
<chonl. being paid by the school district at a beginning teacher's salary.
TWe have put a lnt of teachers—we graduate about. 100 a vear—with
liberal arts degrees who have become teachers into the schools and we
have not been able to get over the hump of putting these teachers into
the hard inner corps schools, the intercity schools. They were free
in any case to go to any school that wanted to hire them. A lot of
them went into Philadelphia but a lot of them didn’t go into Phila-
delphia also. The thing about NTC is they are recruited to do a job
and a tough job. If you want to use combat pay for that. I would not
argue with vou because semantics do not seem to be that important.
With NTC we have recruited people for a special job. We say to
them, “We know it is a tough job. a rough job, and we know there are
lots of easier wavs to get an M.\, than taking 36 hours.  So. in return
for that. there iz a little stipend. you will starve a little, but yon will
work 67 hours a week rather than 37 hours. but you will get enough to
get by on.” )

It ie possible for us to turn out some people who will find their
futures in these inner city schools, and that is what makes the dif-
ference. and it is as simple as that.
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Mr. Brapraras. The Chair wants to observe that we have one more
witness before we break for lunch. and if Mrs. Berkman would come
forward we would be pleased to hear from her.

Dr. Wilson and Dr. Osview, we want to thank you for your appear-
ance here today and giving us your views.

At this point I would ask unanimous consent to have inserted in
the record a statement from the American Parents Commiittee, Inc.

(The statement follows:)

STATEMENT OF THE AMERICAN PARENTS CoMMITTEE, INC.

The American Parents Committee appreciates this opportunity to have our
statement included in the record of hearings on the proposed Elcwmentary and
Secondary Education Amendments of 1967.

As a non-partisan, non-profit national organization which has devoted its
twenty years of existence solely to support of Federal legislation for children,
the American Parents Committee has supported provisions of the original
Elementary and Secondary Education Act of 1965. Our Board of Directors and
National Council, comprised of over 100 nationally recognized leaders in child
health. education and welfare, have also endorsed support of the Act’s following
amendments :

NATIONAL TEACHER CORPS

Although previously included in Higher Education legislation, the National
Teacher Corps concept has now been more logically incorporated as a part of
the Elementary and Secondary Edueation bill. Other changes in the original
concept include requiring state approval of a local school district's request for
volunteers. and permitting the local school system to reject any volunteer it
finds unacceptable. Also, the salary paid to teacher-interns would be reduced
below that now received as starting pay for teachers in the same district. These
measures, we feel, will enhance the value of the Teacher Corps. both locally and
nationally.

Departmental testimony has already provided ample documentation of the
need for Teacher Corps assistance in deprived areas. An additional point we
would like to emphasize. however, is the need of a “Fair Start” for one special
group of underprivileged children, who could be particularly benetitted through
Teacher Corps services. This special group is the kindergarten age group of
five-year olds.

Many states in the past, and up to the present, have attempted to establish
a state-wide system of public kindergartens—only to find the over-all costs too
high. If the National Teacher Corps. without a categorical aid grant. could
provide a substantial increase in the number of kindergarten teachers available
in deprived areas. it would close the educational Zap now existing hetween the
initial benefit of Head Start programs and the first available grade in public
school, for those areas.

COMPREHENSIVE EDUCATION AL PLANNING

The need of such a “Fair Start” for five-year-olds may well he further docu-
mented through such stndies as this planning section provides. Certainly. greater
coordination among local. state. and federal educational agencies ix needed to
insure the best possible use of the public’s tax dollar. The American Parents
Committee heartily endorses this provision. with the understanding that maxi-
mum control will continue to rest at the State and locul level of eilucational
planning.

VOCATIONAL EDUCATION GRANTS

To counter the present tide of over one million school drop-onts. the develop-
ment of additional vocational education programs at the secondary level offors
practical encouragement to such students. We would hope. however, that this

development will not ultimately lead to early and rigid clas<ificition of all
students as either “vocational™ or “college material.” with separate institutions
for each c¢lassification.

Some distinguished erities of our secondary schools have in fact advocated this,
citing *the English system of giving written examinations to all 11-year-olds to
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determine their placement in either vocational schools or college-oriented sec-
ondary schools. We would suggest that such early classification completely
overlooks the “late-blooming” quality of many young students. Also, we believe
that the widest practicable choice of courses, under the same secondary-school
roof, provides the best means of developing the individual potential of all our
American youth.

HANDICAPPED CHILDREN

The American Parents Committee, at its November 1966 Board of Directors
meeting. unanimously approved support of Title VI of the 1965 Act, providing
special educational programs for the handicapped child, and also the establish-
ment of a model secondary school for deaf children at Gallaudet College in
Washington, D.C. In other legislation now being considered by the 90th Con-
gress, we have already recorded our support of programs for early identification
and treatment of the handicapping illnesses of children. Surely the education
of those already handicapped deserves no less consideration. For this reason,
we strongly support authorization of 81 million for fiscal year 1968, for recruit-
ment of personnel to work with handicapped children.

MISCELLANEOUS AMENDMENTS

The American Parents Committee wishes to record our continued support of
expanded educational programs for Indian children; for overseas dependents’
schools: and extension of Public Laws 815 and 874, providing assistance to
schools damaged or destroved by national disasters.

Implementation of all the above proposals, we are convinced. will make invalu-
able contributions to the quality of future generations of Americans.

Respectfully submitted.
BagrsarRA D. MCGARRY,

Erecutive Director, American Parents Committee.
Mr. Brapedas. Mrs. Bergman, we are grateful to you for coming,
we are sorry that vou had to wait so long, but as you have seen, we have
many witnesses. The bells are ringing now and we will have to leave
very shortly. If you would like to summarize your statement, we can
place the full statement in the record.

STATEMENT OF MRS. LEWIS J. BERGMAN, CITIZENS SCHOOLS
COMMITTEE OF CHICAGO

Mrs. Bereyax. Mr. Chairman, my statement is very brief and it
would be quicker for me to read it than to try to summarize it.

I am Mrs. Lewis J. Bergman, a member of the Board of Directors
of the Citizens Schools Committee of Chicago.

This organization was founded in 1933 and has been working con-
tinuously to assist in the improvement of public education. We are
nonpartisan, nonpolitical, nonprofit, and our membership 1s composed
of individuals and civie organizations throughout the metropolitan
area.

In our 34 years we have worked on many educational problems and
studied many programs. One of those that we have studied recently
‘s the National Teachers Corps, and our approval of it is so great
that we have only one regret: that is that we did not invent it our-
selves.

The Chicago National Teacher Corps Consortium on Cultural Dis-
advantagement was organized in the spring of 1966. Its members are
three universities and three teachers’ colleges. They performed the
stupendous task of assembling a faculty and administrative staff, pre-
paring a program, and providing intensive and extensive training for
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interns and teacher leaders before the public schools opened in Sep-
tember. More important than the magnitude of the task was its
success.

Thanks to the National Teachers Corps, Chicago has the services
of a group of young college graduates who not only want to teach
but who want to teach in those schools that many teachers shun.
There are young people who are more interested in service than in
prestige or affluence and who do not regard teaching as a 9 o’clock to
3:15, 5-day-a-week job but one that extends far beyond the school-
hours and the physical limits of the schoolhouse.

During their preservice training last summer, the interns combined
academic studies with teaching in Chicago’s summer schools and get-
ting to know the people and problems of the inner city. Now these in-
terns and their leaders are demonstrating the effectiveness of this train-
ing. They know that children don’t understand their teachers unless
the teachers understand the children, and the teachers can’t understand
the children without understanding the families and the communities
from which they come. In the short time since the Chicago interns
started their training, they have learned much about the language
and the mores of the slums and have gained enough insight and ac-
ceptance by the community to organize and participate in some of its
activities. It seems obvious that this approach must affect improve-
ments in schools where it is applied and that it can also permeate the
whole school system and lead to many new techniques.

Interns are now assisting teachers, helping to plan programs in the
schools to which they are assigned, and doing tutoring that not only
raises a child’s grade level, but also raises the level of his self-respect
and his chance for greater accomplishment. One Teacher Corps team
has taken on the additional task of teaching modern mathematics to
adults in a public housing project adjacent to the school. Another
team is working with a group of college students who were having
trouble with their studies and had become members of a gang. Not
all the work is so dramatic but it is proceeding with vigor and skill in
the day-to-day job of helping children who are in dire need of help.

The citizens schools committee believes that the National Teacher
Corps has attracted superior young people, many of whom would
never have entered the teaching profession if they had not been given
the opportunity to perform a significant service. And now when they
complete their training and are ready for assignment as regular class-
room teachers they will already have had 2 years of invaluable ex-
perience. Unlike many beginning teachers, they will not be shocked
and appalled by the prospect of teaching in an inner city school but
will have the confidence that results from knowledge and practice.
They will not be inclined to resign or to ask for a transfer at the first
possible moment since they know the worst—and the best—of their job
and it is the job that they want to do.

Teacher Corps teams are now operating to the satisfaction of the
principals and the teacher whom they assist, in 16 Chicago elementary
schools. These schools were selected by the board of education because
they had the greatest concentration of ADC mothers and families
whose annual income was no more than $2.000. The citizens schools
committee greatly appreciates what the National Teacher Corps is
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deing. We are <orry only that there aven’t enough interns and leaders
ro go around. Sixreen out of 246 Chicago schools in impoverished
areas leaves 230 that conld benefit by the work of the corpsmen and the
expert accredited teachers that they will become.

We need a constant supply of teachers in whom enthusiasm and
sensitivity are combined with specialized training in the skills that are
essential for work in our inner city schools. We don’t expect the Na-
tional Teacher Corps alone to change the course of history but we are
convinced that it can change the court of many unhappy voung lives
and greatly assist in the development of useful citizens.

Mr. Brapearas. Thank yvou very much, Mrs. Bergman, for that ex-
cellent statement. Tt occurs to me as I listen to vour statement that
vour experience in Chicago with the Teacher Corps would in no serious
way invalidate the general conclusions you may have heard me observe
a few moments ago.

Mrs. Berayax. Not in any way, that is correct.

Mr. Brabeyas. How many Teacher Corps teams do you have?

Mrs. Berearax. We have 16 teams in 16 schools, 58 interns and 16
teacher leaders. In addition, there are two teams working in one of
the Chicago suburbs. They consist of two team leaders and eight
interns.

Mr. Brapeaas. With what institutions of higher learning are the
teachers working?

Mrs. BereMax. Roosevelt, Lovola, St. Paul, Teachers College North,
and Teachers College South.

Mr. Brabeyas. Have vou had any difficulty with the attitudes of
schoolteachers in the system toward the Teacher Corps interns?

Mrs. Berearax. Initially there was some resistance. Any change is
likely to produce that. There are some qualms but since this corps has
been operating it has practically disappeared. The principals are de-
lighted and the teachers who were once fearful have found they are
getting great assistance from these young interns who take voungsters
out of overcrowded classrooms and take them to any little nook in the
school done enormous good and improved the whole tenor of the class-
Toom.

Mr. Brapemas. You say you have 58 interns. Would you happen
to know if most of them are from the Chicago area or other parts of
the country ?

Mrs. Bereaax. Most of them are from the Chicago area. Most are
from the Middlewest, a few not from Chicago. Those trained by the
consortium last summer, 16 went to Cincinnati and Minneapolis but 1
think they came from those areas.

Mr. Brapemas. Have you had any problem with respect to the delay
in funding the program in terms of setting up your Teacher Corps
operation ?

Mrs. Beremax. That was one of the big obstacles. A number of
them dropped out because of the uncertainty of their future. They
simply couldn’t wait. The program didn’t start until November.
Teachers expected to get in September and couldn’t afford to wait.

Mr. Brapenmas. What about Federal interference with the Teacher
Corps as operated in Chicago?

Mrs. Beredrax. To my knowledge, there has been ab=olutely none.
The program is run entirely by the school system. The schools were
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sclected by the board of education, the superintendent.  The programs
are planned schiool by school by the principals and the teachers and as
far as I know it is purely a local operation.

Mr. Brapemas. Thank vou very much, indeed, Mrs. Bergman, for
your excellent statement and testimony. We appreciate very much
your coming and I shall assure you I will draw to the attention of the
distinguished member of this committee from Chicago, Mr. Pucinski,
vour useful contribution to our testimony.

The Chair would like to observe that because Dean Sizer was un-
able to get his plane in we shall not meet this afternoon and we shall
adjourn until tomorrow at 9:30 when we will hear testimony from a
number of education associations and other organizations.

We are now adjourned.

(Whereupon, at 12:30 the committee recessed to reconvene at 9:30
am., Friday, March 17, 1967.)
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FRIDAY, MARCH 17, 1967

House oF REPRESENTATIVES,
ComrarTee o Ebpucation aNp Lagogr,
Washington, D.C.

The committee met at 9:30 a.m., pursuant to recess, in room 2175,
Rayburn House Office Building, Hon. Carl D. Perkins (chairman of
the committee) presiding.

Present: Representatives Perkins, Green, Ford, Meeds, Ayres,
Scherle, Dellenback, Gardner, and Steiger.

Staff members present: Robert E. McCord, senior specialist; H. D.
Reed, Jr., general counsel; William D. Gaul, associate general coun-
sel; Benjamin F. Reeves, editor; Louise M. Dargans, research
assistant; and Charles W. Radcliffe, special education counsel for
minority.

Chairman Pergins. The committee will come to order. A quorum
is present. We have with us this morning several panels and several
witnesses. The AFL~CIO representatives are here but they will be
within approximately 10 minutes so we will withhold questions until
all of the witnesses have had a chance to make their general state-
ments.

I am going to call on the National Federation of the Blind, Prof.
John F. Nagle. Would you come forward, Mr. Nagle? We would
be pleased to hear your statement at the present time. I feel, like
many others, that we have neglected, more or less, the blind in the past
in enacting legislation here of a minimum nature for several years.
I feel, like many others on this committee, that legislation should be
greatly expanded and we are delighted to welcome you here, Mr.
Nagle, and you may proceed.

STATEMENT OF JOHN F. NAGLE, CHIEF, WASHINGTON OFFICE,
NATIONAL FEDERATION OF THE BLIND

Mr. Nagre. Mr. Chairman and members of the committee, my name
is John F. Nagle. I am chief of the Washington office of the Na-
tional Federation of the Blind. My address is 1908 Q Street NW,
Washington, D.C. 20009. Provided with adequate training in the
skills that have been devised to appreciably reduce, or even to en-
tirely eliminate, the limitations of his disability—and along with this
basic and most necessary preparation, provided with the same general
education available to others, followed by further education in a spe-
cialized field of interest and aptitude—and most important of all,
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provided with a sound and sensible understanding, not oniy of the
restrictions of his disability, but of the possibilities still available to
him in spite of his impairment—provided with all this, Mr. Chairman,
the blind person, the physically disabled person, is equipped to live a
successtul, self-dependent, contributory life. Denied all this, Mr.
Clhairman, untutored in the techniques of independent travel, the blind
person is chained to a chair or the arm of his sighted family and
friends.

Untrained in the competent use of braille, the blind person is
illiterate, and cannot even record a telephone number or read a grocery
list.

Denied the chance to share in the educational opportunities avail-
able to others, the physically impaired person remains ignorant ot the
wisdom and the knowledge and the experience of the ages, his intellect
is untapped, his abilities and talents undeveloped and his possibilities
of living a worthwhile life unrealizable.

Denied a sound and sensible understanding of his impairment, its
restrictions and limitations, the problems and perplexities which it
imposes upon him, the limitless possibilities of achievement still open
to him-—denied this philosophic orientation the blind person, the
physically disabled person, will stagnate and smother beneath the
fallacies and misconceptions of the past—and of the present—and he
will become as helpless and as hopeless as he believes he is.

Mr. Chairman, the foregoing are not just exaggerated and overly
dramatic phrases, empty of meaning, divested of reality, they are an
attempt to make this committee and the Congress understand the
plight of the handicapped, the possibilities of the handicapped.

And the descriptions that are give above are an etfort to express the
experiences of thousands and thousands of blind people, of physically
disabled men and women—some of whom live successtul, independent
lives, while others live dependently; live futile, despairing lives.

Today, Mr. Chairman, properly trained and equipped, the blind
person, the physically disabled person, has a more nearly equal chance
to function constructively and fully in our society.

Improperly trained, inadequately equipped, or mnot trained or
equipped at all, the blind person, the physically disabled person, is a
nonparticipating spectator of life, just as he was 500 years ago.

Mr. Chairman. the National Federation of the Blind vigorously and
unequivocally endorses and supports the provisions of H.R. 6230 to
strengthen, broaden, and improve federally financed educational pro-
grams for handicapped children.

Specifically, Mr. Chairman, we support section 151 of H.R. 6230—
which would establish regional resource centers, to provide testing and
evaluation services to determine whether a child 1s really physically
or mentally handicapped, to accurately ascertain the nature and the
extent of the handicapping condition or conditions, to correctly diag-
nose the special educational needs of single or multihandicapped
children. to develop programs to meet these needs, to further and
advance the development of special education programs in the schools,
agencies, and institutions in their respective regions.

Is there a need for such regional resource centers, Mr. Chairman?
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Over the past 2 years, I have shared rhe unhappy experience of par-
ents of a 3-year-old girl, who may have a serious visual impairment,
or she may not; sometines she acts as though she can =ee consider-
ably, and at other times as though =he cannor see at all.

This little girl may be severely mentally retarded or she may not be
retarded at all-—she will accurately repeat what 1s said to her, but she
seldom initiates an idea, or responds to a (uestion with the expected
answer.

This little girl may be severely crippled in her legs or physically
weakened In some other way, although no crippling condition is ap-
parent—still, though the little girl is more than 3 vears old, she crawls
from place to place—she has never taken a step unaided.

The little girl I speak of and her family live here in the Washington
area. L am familiar with the sad searchings of the little girl’s parents
for answers, for intelligent, informed help with the difficulties of their
unfortunate child.

I am acquainted with their fruitless task of trek from doctor to
clinic to hospital to institution—but their questions remain un-
answered ; the little girl remains unhelped in her desperate need.

Mr. Chairman, the National Federation of the Blind endorses and
supports section 152 of H.R. 6230 which is directed toward increasing
the number of persons entering the field of special education—as teach-
ers, psychologists, therapists, social case workers. research specialists.

It is not merely enough to determine the educational needs of
handicapped children, to devise educational programs, to develop
specially—required tools and equipment, new methods and ingenious
techniques

For all this will be lost, wasted. and unavailable in the education of
the handicapped children if teachers in substantial numbers, if sup-
portive personnel in all specialties, cannot be induced to prepare for
entry into the special education field, cannot be persuaded to seek em-
plovment in special education programs once they have acquired the
requisite training.

Section 152 of H.R. 6230 as Federal law. will make it possible to
accelerate and expand present efforts to vecruit college and university
students, general education teachers, and other general education spe-
cialists to enter the special education field.

The National Federation of the Blind endorses and supports section
155 of H.R. 6230, to include Interior Department operated schools for
Indian children, and Defense Department operated schools for over-
seas dependents within the scope and benefits of title VI of the Ele-
mentary and Secondary Education Act.

It is our belief, Mr. Chairman. that physically and mentally de-
fective Indian children, that physically and mentally defective chil-
dren of military and Defense Department civilian personnel stationed
at bases outside of the United States, have the same right to receive and
accordingly should receive the same equality of educational oppor-
tunity provided through special education programs available and
afforded to American children resident in the United States.

The National Federation of the Blind endorses and supports sec-
tion 156 of H.R. 6230, to expand existing instructional media pro-
grams to include all handicapped children.
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By authorizing the conducting of research in the use of educational
media—by serving to stimulate, encourage, and promote the discovery
and devising of new and better instructional instruments, tools, equip-
ment, and apparatus—Dby authorizing the production and distribution
of educational media for the use and benefit of handicapped children
and adults—by authorizing the training of persons in the use of edu-
cational media for the instruction of the handicapped, and in the use
of the newly devised and developed educational instruments, tools,
equipment. and apparatus—by making all of this possible, Mr. Chair-
man, section 156 of H.R. 6230, as Federal law, should result in greatly
improved educational progress and programs for the handicapped—
for physically and mentally defective children and adults—it should
result in greatly advancing and equalizing their educational oppor-
tunities.

In conclusion, Mr. Chairman and members of the committee, vis-
ually impaired children, children with hearing difficulties, children
with malformed limbs, the mentally retarded, the emotionally dis-
turbed, each disability grouping of children presents uniquely differ-
ent categories of problems and special needs, problems to be resolved,
special needs to be met and satisfied, by specially trained and qualified
teachers and supportive personnel.

Adequately educated and equipped by these specialists, many dis-
abled children will develop into self-sufficient adults.

Properly prepared to cope with life under adverse circumstances
all disabled children will be able to live fuller lives.

President Kennedy once said. in connection with a pending medicare
bill, that a nation is judged by the care and consideration it shows its
elderly citizens.

But even more, Mr. Chairman, I believe a nation should be judged
on the extent to which it assures equality of opportunity to its children
made unequal by physical and mental impairment.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman,

Chairman Perixs. Thank vou very much, Mr. Nagle. We appre-
ciate your appearance here this morning. You have made a most elo-
quent statement. I am most hopeful that we will be able to follow
some of your suggestions.

Before we get into questioning, I notice the first witnesses here this
morning are Andrew Biemiller and Carl J. Megel of the American
Federation of Labor. Do you have any other people with you, Mr.

Biemiller?

Mr. Biemireegr. Yes, I do, Mr. Chairman.

Chairman Perxixs. Let me state for the record that I doubt whether
there is a Member in the Congress in or out of Congress who has been
a more diligent advocate of Federal aid to education over the past 20
years than Andrew Biemiller.

I make this statement inasmuch as I served with him in the 81st
Congress and know of his good work in the 81st Congress on behalf
of the Federal aid to education and the old Taft bill, which had passed
the Senate and was before the House Committee on Education and
Labor in 1949.

Andrew Biemiller was most helpful in trying to get that legislation
to the floor on that occasion and he was trying to get legislation through
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the Congress also through the 80th Congress. In every successive
Congress since the 81st all through the years he has come before this
committee repeatedly urging the Committee on Education and Labor
to approve Federal aid to education.

I doubt that anyone is more familiar with the obstacles that we have
been confronted with over a period of years than Andrew Biemiller,
and I am delighted to welcome him here this morning, and I am like-
wise delighted to welcome here Carl Megal of the American Federa-
tion of Teachers.

Both of these distinguished gentlemen have appeared before our
committee frequently when we were writing the Elementary and
Secondary Act of 1965 to give us the benefit of their views.

Mr. Biemiller, do you want to introduce anyone who is with you
today, and you may proceed in any way you care to.

STATEMENT OF ANDREW J. BIEMILLER, THE AMERICAN FEDERA-
TION OF LABOR & CONGRESS OF INDUSTRIAL ORGANIZATIONS,
ACCOMPANIED BY WALTER DAVIS, DIRECTOR OF THE AFL-CIO
DEPARTMENT OF EDUCATION; AND JACK SESSIONS, ASSISTANT
DIRECTOR OF THE AFL-CIO DEPARTMENT OF EDUCATION, AND

A MEMBER OF THE SCHOOL BOARD OF THE DISTRICT OF
COLUMBIA

Mr. BiemiLrer. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, for your kind and gen-
erous remarks. I am accompanied by Mr. Walter Davis on my imme-
diate right, director of the AFL~CIO Department of Education. He
succeeded Mr. Rogen, whom you will remember has been here in past
years. Mr. Rogen accepted a position at American University.

Further to the right is Mr. Jack Sessions, who is an assistant director
of our department of education and a member of the School Board of
the District of Columbia. I trust as the dialog develops that they may
be permitted to participate at an appropriate time.

Mr. Chairman, my name is Andrew J. Biemiller. I am the director
of the AFL-CIO Department of Legislation.

The American Federation of Labor & Congress of Industrial Orga-
nizations is pleased to have this opportunity to meet then with this
committee, to pay testimony to the significant benefits which the Ele-
mentary and Secondary Education Act of 1965 has brought to millions
of America’s children and young people, and to discuss the various
amendments to that act proposed in H.R. 6230,

‘We are proud to have played a major part in shaping the Elementary
and Secondary Education Act and in helping to secure its passage.
In every part of the Nation, this Federal support is being used to bring
new educational opportunities to the children who most need them, the
children from low-income families who must have excellence in educa-
tion if they are to break out of the poverty cyele which has entrapped
their families, in many cases for several generations.

Other features of this measure have placed books in previously
empty school libraries, financed innovative educational courses and
programs, and strengthened the support for long needed educational
research.

Experience has shown that there is need for improvement and ex-
tension of the original legislation, but this should in no way detract
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from the fact that the Elementary and Secondary Education Act of
1965 has brought to millions of America’s children and young people,
and to discuss the various amendments to that act proposed in H.R.
6230.

We feel that the Congress, if it were to appropriate less than the
full authorization under the Elementary and Secondary Education
Act, would do an injustice to the wisdom and vision of this committee.

This committee carefully studied the needs of our Nation’s schools
and based the authorizations in the act upon those needs. We con-
gratulate the committee for the excellent job it did.

The proposed authorization for fiscal year 1968 is more than $1.5
billion under the present authorization. The requested appropriation
for title I is only 49 percent of the full authorization and for title ITI,
which has done so much to stimulate new and innovative educational
programs, the proposed appropriation is only 47 percent of the full
authorization.

There are also substantial differences between the fiscal year 1968
authorizations and appropriation requests under titles 1I, school
library resources and textbooks, and V, strengthening State depart-
ments of education.

The AFL-CIO is deeply concerned over the clear possibility that
the Elementary and Secondary Education Act will not be adequately
funded. Any congressional action appropriating funds below the au-
thorized amounts will severely damage State and local programs now
underway or just getting out of the planning stages.

We are convineced that the great breakthrough in the educational
field accomplished by the 89th Congress received overwhelming sup-
port from the American people. The enactment of Public Law 89-10
brought with it the promise of new educational opportunities for our
vouth.

For the 90th Congress to appropriate less than half of authorized
ESEA funds is to make a mockery of this promise and to destroy the
hopes of those seeking to solve the complex problems in our present
school system.

The AFL-CIO is not impressed with the argument, involving title
I. that under the fiscal year 1968 appropriation request, no State will
receive less moneyv than it received n fiseal year 1967. First of all,
this Nation cannot afford to stand still on the educational front. Sec-
ondly, under this snggestion, States will be penalized for not using
their full 1967 entitlement even though they are now prepared to
utilize such funds.

Finally and perhaps most important, while the States themselves
may not receive cutz, the same cannot be said for local school districts.
Application of the 1966 title I formula will require a reallocation
within the States which, it appears to us, will necessitate fund cut-
Lacks to fast-growing and already crowded suburban school districts.

For all of these compelling reasons, the AFL-CIO cannot over-
emphasize its conviction that the Elementary and Secondary Educa-
tion Act must be fully funded.

While we recognize that this committee does not have jurisdiction
in this area. the AFI-CIO strongly recommends that the House
Education and Labor Committee past a resolution calling upon the




ELEMENTARY AND SECONDARY EDUCATION AMENDMENTS 1345

House Appropriations Committee to provide Federal funding to the
full authorization permitted.

We turn now to the specific amendments included in H.R. 6230.
Title I of H.R. 6230 moves the National Teacher Corps from the
Higher Education Act of 1965 wherein it is presently authorized to
the Elementary and Secondary Act of 1965. We feel that the change
is an appropriate one considering the central purpose of the legislation.

The AFL~CIO was enthusiastic in its support of the legislation
which originally created the Teacher Corps. Now that we have seen
the program in operation, even on a somewhat limited basis, we have
every reason to reaflirm our original support.

The Teacher Corps has been able to recruit able voung people and
to train them in techniques of reaching children in slum schools and
poverty stricken rural areas. It hasbrought into the inner city schools
something of the same spirit that the Peace Corps previously brought
to underdeveloped areas in other parts of the world.

The Teacher Corps has made these inner city schools a teaching
challenge, rather than an ordeal to be avoided. To say this is in no
way to reflect discredit upon the teachers who have long been working
in the slum schools. Reports from many communities tell of the
enthusiasm with which teachers have received the Teacher Corps
interns.

The problem which these teachers have wrestled with for so long
have often seemed frustrating and hopeless. The Teacher Corps
interns to bring to these situations a spirit of challenge and adventure
and in most instances this spirit has proved so contagious as to infect
the teachers around them with new hope and determination.

Because the Teacher Corps program includes special teacher training
m the colleges and universities near their assignment, an additional
result of the program has been to stimulate these institutions of higher
education to turn their attention with new vigor to the problems of
training teachers in the special problems of inner city schools and im-
poverished rural areas. This effect has already had an influence far
bevond the Teacher Corps interns themselves.

The Teacher Corps gives promise of injecting new vitality into the
schools and at the same time maintaining the important prineiple of
local control of education. The program is available only in those
school systems which have specifically asked for it; the interns are
assigned only subject to the approval of the specific individual by the
school svstem: and the institutions of higher education which provide
the training have the right to turn down individual interns. The
school system has the right to make all assignments of interns, to make
transfers, and to determine the subject matter to be taught. This is
all in accord with local control of the xchool system.

We therefore welcome the proposal in H.R. 6230 to place the Teacher
Corps under the Elementary and Secondary Education Act and to
provide it with adequate financing.

Also included in title T is a provision which would add to title V
of the Elementary and Secondary Education Act funds for statewide
educational planning. We believe that in this proposal there is
identified an important educational need. In a sense Congress has
helped to create that need by the very actions which it has undertaken
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to improve the educational opportunities of our Nation’s children and
voung people. After years of stalemate on the issue of Federal aid to
education. Congress began to meet the problem by passing legislation
designed to meet specific and identifiable needs.

The National Defense Education Act as first passed recognized a
special national interest in the quality of teaching in science, mathe-
matics, and foreign languages. As other national interests in specific
subjects were identified, these subjects were added by amendments to
the original act. Public Law 874 recognized the impact of federally
affected areas and provided Federal assistance for the operation of
schools in these areas. Public Law 815, dealing with the same type of
problems, provided Federal funds for school construction.

Provisions of the Civil Rights Act provide Federal assistance to
schools attempting to eliminate segregation and its related problems.
Many of the provisions of the Economic Opportunity Act of 1964 bear
upon educational needs. Special legislation has been enacted to im-
prove educational opportunity available to handicapped children. The
Vocational Education Act of 1963 provides substantial Federal sup-
port in a field of major educational importance. We could go on at
length extending the list, because recent Congresses have been extra-
ordinarily productive in the field of educational legislation.

We believe that in adopting this categorical approach, Congress
made a wise decision. Yet in so doing Congress created a new need.
If school systems are to make the best possible use of the funds avail-
able to them under this wide variety of programs, they must undertake
far more comprehensive planning than any in which they have prev-
iously engaged. They must systematically identify their needs,
organize them into a coherent pattern, and relate them to all of the
available funds under existing Federal programs.

Many school systems have had little experience with long-range
planning and with the methods of obtaining grants. We are troubled
by the extent to which many school systems have turned to private con-
sulting first to help them obtain the grants that Congress meant them
to have in the first place.

The addition of Federal funds for educational planning will do
much to help to meet this growing need. The proposed amendment
involves a rather modest expenditure which will make possible the
best use of the very substantial net expenditure which the Federal
Government isnow making in the field of education.

We would like to suggest, however, that the committee give serious
consideration to amending section 523 (a) (1) to specifically name the
State Departments of Education as the planning agency. It is the
AFI-CIO’s feeling that these departments are the appropriate
agencies for carrving out the comprehensive statewide programs en-
visioned under this part of the bill. In making this suggestion, the
AFI-CIO is not proposing similar changes under other titles of the
act, but we do believe this proposal has merit under the “grants for
comprehensive educational planning and evaluation” part of title V.

Title I includes also a section providing assistance for the education
of handicapped children. We are pleased to give our support to
these important measures. The AFL-~CIO has played an active part
in improving opportunities for the handicapped. We have partici-
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pated energetically in the President’s Committee on Employment of
the Handicapped. We have made the resources of our collection of
vocational films available to the captioned pictures for the deaf pro-
gram. We played a leading role in the conference on vocational
problems of the deaf which paved the way for the legislation estab-
lishing the National Technical Institute for the Deaf.

The regional centers, proposed in the bill, which would diagnose
the educational needs of handicapped children and which would as-
sist schools in meeting those needs could do much to help parents find
appropriate schooling for handicapped children, a problem which is
frustrating in many communities.

The severe shortage of special teachers trained in the special needs
of physically and mentally handicapped children lends particular im-
portance to the provision in the bill for the recruitment of personnel
for this work.

And the rapid development of new educational tools and methods
makes it especially timely to encourage emphasis upon developing
educational media for handicapped children.

In most school systems today there are significant. gaps. The schools
simply cannot meet the needs of certain children because there are no
facilities or teachers to deal with their special handicaps. This prob-
lem is especially true of children with multiple handicaps. IH.R. 6230
promises new hope for those children.

Although H.R. 6230, in its present form, does not provide for the
outright extension of Public Law 874 and Public Law 815, the im-
pacted aid programs, Public Law 815 will expire on June 30, 1967,
and we understand that this committee will be turning its attention to
this matter. We urge the committee to propose extension of these
laws which have contributed greatly to the improvement of educa-
tion in many communities. We hope also that this Congress will ex-
tend the impacted aid program for a sufficient number of years to en-
able communities to make long-range plans. We would further urge
that Public Law 874 and Public Law 815 be adjusted so that these two
closely related laws have a common expiration date.

We understand also that the committee is not considering at this
time the amendments to the Vocational Education Act of 1963 con-
tained in title IT of H.R. 6320. When you do turn to this section of
the bill, we will want to share our thinking with you on these matters.

We believe that H.R. 6230 continues and extends the important gains
which have been made in elementary and secondary education. At its
recent meeting on February 23,1967, the AFL-CIO executive council
declared in a statement on “Education and the Federal Government™:

The laws which have by now been enacted have contributed significantly to
improving educational opportunity and toward achieving the goal of providing
quality education for every child, wherever he may live and whatever his family
background. From prekindergarten programs through graduate schools and
adult education programs, the Federal Government has assumed responsibility
for sharing in the costs of education.

For the vital role which this committee has played in bringing these
things to pass, we express our deepest gratitude.

Thank you.

Chairman Prrxins. Again let me compliment you. Mr. Biemiller.
T have several questions but I feel T should refrain until we hear from
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the other witnesses who accompany you here toeday. Mr. Megel, do
you want to proceed with your statement,?

STATEMENT OF CARL J. MEGEL, WASHINGTON REPRESENTATIVE,
AMERICAN FEDERATION OF TEACHERS

Mr. Meger. Thank vou, Mr. Chairman. We are delighted to be
here and to have the opportunity to testify in supplementatlon of the
excellent statement already made by the chairman of the legislative
committee of the AFL-CIO.

I have with me Mr. Herrick S. Roth, vice president of the American
Federation of Teachers and the president of the Colorado Labor Coun-
cil.  Mr. Chairman, my name for the record is Carl J. Megel. I am
the Washington representative of the American Federation of
Teachers, a national, professional teacher’s union of more than 130,000
classroom teachers, affiliated with the AFL-CIO.

Our organization embraces 660 teacher locals, including locals in
Hawalii, Alaska, the Canal Zone, the Department of Defense Overseas
Dependents Schools, and in the Department of Interior Indian Schools.

Representing the American Federation of Teachers, I am privileged
to appear before this committee in support of H.R. 6230, a bill to
strengthen and improve programs of assistance for elementary and sec-
ondary education by extending authority for allocation of funds in
various areas.

Principally, these include:

1. Extending and amending the National Teacher Corps;

2. PI’O\'](hnO‘ assistance for comprehensive educational planning;

3. Improving programs of education for the handicapped; and

4. Improving programs of vocational education.

By the end of this semester the Elementary and Secondary Edu-
cation Act of 1965 will have been in existence for 2 full years. Be-
cause of misunderstandings, local prejudicial resistance, and unf‘lmi’-
liarity with procedural requirement, the 1mp1ementf1t10n of the origi-
nal act lacked immediate full-scale adoption. Today, the reverse is
true. According to reports which we have received from our locals,
enthusiastic, nationwide support is everywhere in evidence for ex-
tension, improvement, and inecreased revenue allocations. These re-
ports confirm President Johnson’s statement, when he said, “I be-
lieve that future historians, when they pomf to the extmordmftrv
changes which have marked the 1960 will identify a major movement
forward in American education.”

Much eredit, Mr. Chairman, belongs to the members of the Edu-
cation and Labor Committee, but with special commendation to vou
personally for the leadership which you have exercised and for ‘the
vears of effort which you have given to advancing our Nation’s edu-
cational opportunities.

Representing the American Federation of Teachers in support of
the passage of H.R. 6230, I do so with the approval of the Executive
Council of the American Federation of Teachers and with a general
mandate from the national convention of our organization. Unfor-
tunately, our enthusiasm for this legislation is diminished because of
itslimitations. even though we support the general intent.
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Following the passage of the 1965 Elementary and Secondary Edu-
cation Act, we confidently expected that amendments proposed by the
90th Congress would not only provide for extension of the act, but at
the same time would include substantial increases to complement our
Nation’s advancing educational needs.

We are distressed by the failure to provide for the increasing need
for vocational education, school construction, or teacher salaries. We
accept the proposed extension and expansion of the National Teacher
Corps program because of the urgency of its need.

The American Federation of Teachers has supported a National
Teacher Corps in prinepile from the very inception of the idea. We
did so because it represented the first effort of the U.S. Government to
assist in recruiting and encouraging high school graduates to enter the
teaching profession.

There are now slightly more than 1.200 Teacher Corps members,
gamely proving the value of the Teacher Corps concept. They por-
tray living evidence for the continuation and expansion of this
program.

Not only will proposed extension and expansion of the Teacher
Corps fulfill neglected educational needs of millions of impoverished
children, but, it will additionally stimulate teacher morale and bring
dignity to the teaching profession in every segment of our school sys-
tem.

General teacher shortages are increasing.  Most recent figures show
that the number of teachers in the United States who do not meet
minimum requirements established for certification in their State is
actually increasing. In 1965, 81.800 such unqualified teachers were
teaching in our schools. However. in September 1966, this number
had increased to 8,700 so that 90.500 such teachers are now found in
our schools.

Nationwide. this shows that 4.8 percent of the entire teaching staff
did not meet State requirements in 1965, Yer. this figure increased
to 5.1 percent in the fall of 1966.

During this space and atomic age, America’s children deserve com-
petent, highly qualified teachers. We are convinced that extension
of the National Teacher Corps as outiined in H.R. 6230 will contribute
to this stimulation.

The Teacher Corps embodies two ideals:

First, to encourage high school gradnates to censider teaching as a
career.

Second, to encourage competent, well-qualified. experienced teachers
to enlist in the Teacher Corps.

Much of the success of the Teacher Corps program denends upon
the latter. Yet, section 154, article 1, regarding Teacher Carps com-
pensation specifies that :

An experienced teacher who is not leading a teaching team shall be compen-

sated at a rate which is equal to the rate paid by such agency for a teacher with
similar training and experience who hax been assigned similar teaching duties.

This article mitigates against an experienced teacher moving into
a low-paying school district from a district which pays higher sal-
aries.
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We propose that the article be amended by including the following
phrase:

Except that no teacher shall be paid less than the teacher would have received
for similar services by the original school agency.

TWe have always been complimentary of legislation that specified
that employment of personnel shall be at the prevailing wage. In
all of our previous testimony we called specific attention to the fact
that one of the unfortunate omissions in each of these legislative pro-
posals was the failure to provide direct funds or incentives for in-
creased teacher salaries.

As in the past, we sincerely urge that a professional teacher’s salary
beginning at an amount of no less than $7,000 and increasing to at
least 214.000 in no more than 10 steps be established as a national norm
and that funds and incentives be incorporated to make such a salary
schedule possible.

Tt is a known fact that many teachers shun assignment to disadvan-
taged schools. To attract teachers to these areas, some officials have
proposed “combat pay,” aggregating $1,000 to teachers who would
accept such transfers. We oppose such devices as demeaning to the
students and as besmirching the dignity of a teacher.

TInstead. we strongly urge the adoption of the AFT more effective
schools program, now in highly successful operation in some 35 New
York City slum area schools and recently approved for introduction
into the Baltimore schools; and I have a copy of this report which I
should like to file with my testimony.

The American Federation of Teachers' more effective schools pro-
gram is based on an overall plan devised to meet the needs of the dis-
advantaged school of today. It makes recommendations as to hous-
ing, class size, staffing, and instruction.

The very fact that requests by teachers for transfer to the more
effective schools exceeds the number of vacancies attests to the effec-
tiveness of the program.

Housing is an important element of the more effective schools pro-
gram. Yet HLR. 6230 makes no provision for school construction,
generally. Available data shows that we are now short 104,000 class-
rooms throughout the Nation. This means that between 2 and 3 mil-
lion students are crowded into already overcrowded classrooms,
thereby depriving 5 to 6 million students from functional educational
opportunities.

The inadequacy of the vocational education allocation and incen-
tives constitutes an equally serious omission. At a time in our history
when automation and technology are rapidly changing job demands,
our Nation sorely needs skilled craftsmen and technicians. Anyone
who recently has tried to get his automobile repaired will painfully
learn of the shortage of auto mechanics. Try to repair minor mal-
functions in your your home and you will soon learn of the shortage
of plumbers.” These are but two examples of our need for expanded
vocational training opportunities. Many other equally obvious pres-
entations could be made in support of increased vocational education
needs. We urge inclusion of additional revenue for this purpose.

In conclusion, Mr. Chairman, we extend our appreciation for the
opportunity we have had to present our point of view.
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I would now like to call on my colleague, Mr. Roth.

Chairman Pererxs. Thank you very much, Mr. Mege! I want to
compliment you on a fine statement. I feel just as you feel that we
should go much further in the area of Federal aid to education, in the
area of school construction, and expand the present programs.

I first want to address some questions to Mr. Biemiller. I notice you
concluded your statement by suggesting that we extend—that we make
an extension of the loans, not only of the Elementary and Secondary
Education Act but 815 and 874. The testimony has been most im-
pressive all through these hearings, and if we are unable to impress
the Congress this year, and if this committee fails to extend these
programs for a reasonable duration of time; I think we will be derelict
I our responsibility because the chief complaint seems to be these
local school agencies throughout the Nation cannot do any effective
and wise planning because there is no stability in the legislation.

They just do not know whether it is going to be in existence or not
for the next school year. I am hopeful, Mr. Biemiller, and I certainly
agree with your suggestions, how long should we give this program
some stability so that the Appropriations Committee may act early
in the school year so the total ecf)ucational districts can do their employ-
ing in April and May long before the end of the fiscal year.

It will be of great assistance in this legislation if we can put a rea-
sonable duration period on these bills. How long would you suggest
we should extend title I of the Elementary and Secondary Education
Act beyond June 30, 1968, and all other titles of the Elementary and
Secondary Education Act in order to get this program moving and
to give the program confidence throughout the Nation?

Mr. BieamrLier. I would think Mr. Chairman it would certainly not
be a mistake to extend the impact bills for at least a 5-year authori-
zation. Certainly in the foreseeable future there is not going to be
any great diminution of the concept of Federal impact.

That law has been on the books now for a decade and a half or so.
I think it has been demonstrated time after time both in terms of ex-
tending the authorization and in voting the appropriations for these
two bills that the Congress is overwhelmingly in support of this pro-
posal and, hence, I don’t think that the Congress would be at all amiss
to a making of a 5-year extension of the authorization.

Chairman Perxins. I notice that you dwell on the Teachers Corps
and the important principle of local control of education. Do you see
anything wrong with the operation of the corps from infringing upon
the rights of the local educational agencies, as the proposal is presently
written, by permitting the Office of Education to do the recruiting’

Mr. Bieyiiier. I certainly see no difficulties there.

I would like to ask Mr. Sessions who is a member of the District of
(Columbia School Board to comment on that proposal.

Mr. Sesstons. I am John Sessions of the AFL-CTO Education De-
partment and as Mr. Biemiller said a member of the Washington
School Board. Our experience has been very favorable with this.
We have something in the neighborhood of “Teacher Corps” interns
in our school system and like all teachers they are attached to the
appropriate division of school system, those working in the secondary
schools being directed by our division of secondary schools, and those

75492 O—67—pt. 2——34




1352 ELEMENTARY AND SECONDARY EDUCATION AMENDMENTS

working in the elementary schools are attached to that division of the
school system.

The experience has been very favorable. The teachers have been
very happy to have these interns in their situations. They are being
used in some of the lowest income schools in the District and are having
a very good effect. Incidentally through the training program that
involves some of the universities, they have done a great deal to in-
volve the universities and the resources of the universities in our school
system.

This has been sort of a spillover effect that has been very helpful.

Chairman Perkixs. Does your knowledge of the universities assume
the responsibility of doing the training? Have they ever had any pres-
sure on them from the Office of Education or have they ever been inter-
fered with in any way?

Mr. Sesstons. Iam quite sure they have had none.

Chairman Perkixs. Have the Board members in your school system
had any suggestions from the Office of Education in the way of inter-
fering with the curriculum or in any other manner?

Mr. Sesstons. Not at all.

Chairman Perkixs. You tell me that you have about 40 teachers
who were recruited by the Office of Education through the National
Teachers Corps recruiting system in your Distriet of Columbia school
system?

Mr. Sessioxs. That isright.

Chairman Perxixs. Do—just how effective have these teachers
been ?

Mzr. Sesstons. I can tell you of at least one school in which several
of these Teachers Corps interns were working in elementary schools
which most people feel was one of the most ineffective schools in the
District and today within a year the parents tell me they feel they
have one of the best elementary schools in the District of Columbia.

I don’t think that is entirely the result of the Teachers Corps but I
think they have made a great contribution to the improvement in this
particular school which happens to be the Anthony Bowen School.

Chairman Perkixs. I know we have an explosive situation here in
the District. of Columbia but I have felt for several years if we are
ever going to do something about the real problem existing here in
the District of Columbia it is through the elementary and secondary
educational system. I take it that you feel that the educational sys-
tem here in District of Columbia has been immensely strengthened
as a result of the Teachers Corps.

Am T correct in that statement from your testimony ?

Mr. Sesstons. Yes, T think I should emphasize for the Teacher
Corps interns don’t go very far in a school system and we have con-
centrated these in a few.

Chairman Perkixs. Are they working with the people in the dis-
advantaged areas of the city where the income is the lowest and
where the need is the greatest.

Mr. Sesstoxs. These are exactly the schools we put them in. I
think I should emphasize they don't just teach during the schoolday.
They run tutorial programs after school and work with these kids in
the evenings. We are having a very real impact in some of these
areas.
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Chairman Perkins. Have you been able to notice some results as a
result of the interns in these areas, favorable results?

Mr. Sesstons. Of course, it is early to measure the impact of this
on the learning experience of the children but I think it is quite clear
that they have made contact with these children and I suspect in too
many cases our school systems have not really made that much progress
yet.

Chairman Perkins. Have you had any problems recruiting quali-
fied teachers at the present time to put them in the areas where we
have real problems in the District of Columbia ?

Mr. Sesstons. We have some problems, and we have a rather novel
program. I can underline what Mr. Biemiller was saying about the
importance of long-term and long-range facilities and fiscal planning
in a school system.  Our whole school budget, not just the Elementary
and Secondary Education Act and the impacted aid part of it but
the whole scale program has to be acted upon by Congress and un-
fortunately does not usually get done until after the school system gets
started and it is very difficult to employ teachers after the school year
has already started.

So I can tell you from my own experience the real importance of
being able to plan ahead on these things.

Chairman Pergins. Thank you.

Now, Mr. Biemiller I want to ask you a basic question more or less
on your past experiences and observations in our efforts to obtain Fed-
eral aid now throughout the years. I notice that you go ahead and
mention the local control that is involved in so many of these programs
and you give a history of the categorical aid approach in various pieces
of legislation that have been enacted.

There are members on the committee at the present time who feel
that we should go in the direction of a general Federal aid bill today
as a substitute for what they term “categorical approach™ even though
we have not been successful in getting the general aid approach en-
acted for some 20 years.

Would you feel if we undertook to substitute the general aid
approach and get away from the categorical approach in this legisla-
tion that we would have real problems in getting the bill enacted?

Mr. Breairier. Mr. Chairman, it is my considered opinion that the
Congress having tried or rather I should say the education committees
of both Houses and having tried general aid bills for many years and
having them defeated for a combination of reasons which were quite
understandable when you analyze the voting habits and the back-
grounds of the Members of the Congress, that the Congress has been
very wise indeed to have turned to the categorical approach.

It is quite obvious that by this approach we have obtained the
consent of a majority of both Houses of the Congress in authorizing
and I hope eventually in appropriating considerable sums of money
badly needed by our educational system. For whatever my view is
worth T still believe that an attempt to return to a general aid system
would run into difficulties that would probably make it impossible to
pass legislation.

Chairman Perkins. I only make mention of that fact because T
know there are members on this committee who have not followed the
history of the enactment of this legislation throughout the vears.
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Considering the fact that vocational education was categorical in
approach and that the NDEA when we zeroed in in the field of foreign
languages, mathematics, and so on, and broadened out to other cate-
gorles and at present we are zeroing in in some areas of the country
under the Elementary and Secondary Act in the most disadvantaged
areas of the Nation, where people reside with low income, giving them
special educational programs.

I have one other question I want to ask you. I notice that you made
mention of the handicapped legislation and the regional centers which
would assist schools in meeting the needs and helping parents find the
appropriate schooling for handicapped children. I have had corre-
spondence all along through the years calling on me to see if I could
give some advice where they can put their handicapped child in school.

I think this is a great amendment. The only difficulty I find with
it is that it is not broad enough and it is not financed to the extent that
I would like to see it financed but I agree with your statement there
and I don't think there will be any objection to that amendment.

You gave excellent testimony, Mr. Megel and we appreciate it. Mr.
Scherle.

Mr. Scuerte. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. My first question would
be: Are all of you at the table here affiliated with the AFI-CIO?

Mr. Biemnier. That is right ; yes.

Mr. Scuerce. I think T have one question for Mr. Sessions. The
chairman asked whether there had been any intervention or problem
concerning the Teacher Corps in regard to the university; is that
right? Yousaid *No’';is that right?

Mr. Sgesstoxs. I can't speak authoritatively for the universities but
T think the answer would be “No™ from what T know of their work.

Mr. Scaerce. As long as this is partially funded by the Govern-
ment, would there be any intervention?

Mr. Sesstons. I did not quite get the question.

Mr. ScHERLE. As long as some of this money is being funded, would
there dare be any intervention or problem occur along that line?

Mr. Sesstons. The question as I got it from the chairman was: Had
there been intervention in this program by the Office of Education, and
I think here the answer is clearly “No.”

Obviously the limits of the legislation in a sense are a kind of inter-
vention. That is, vou cannot use Teacher Corps internsin high-income
schools, and this is a kind of intervention but I don’t think that is
what was meant.

Mr. Scuerie. 1 noticed in the testimony here that there has been
quite a bit of reference made to the inner city poverty. Are you as
concerned about the rural areas as vou are the inner city?

Mr. Brearriier. We are most certainly concerned about rural prob-
fems. We simply testify in our formal statement on the question of
the inner city because obviously our own experiences as far as the
AFL-CIO are concerned are closer connected to that problem.

But the whole question of rural poverty, of the difficulties of many
rural school systems have long remained—received our attention. As
the chairman was kind enough to say, for more than 20 years we have
been up here trying to get attention paid to rural problems just as
much as we have to city problems.
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Mr. Scuerce. For the many hours that I have sat through testi-
mony here I have heard very little mention of the rural poverty strick-
en, and coming from a State that has the highest literacy rate in the
Union, Towa, many of the programs innovated here we do not have,
but we do have areas that could stand and use additional help.

Your organization is represented there just as well as it 1s here.
I can find no area or no means of support that you have given back
there, as you are emphasizing here in your testimony here today.

Mr. BiemiLLer. Congressman, I would be very happy to talk to our
Towa people. I can tell you in terms of the State where I had the
pleasure of not only being a general organizer for the movement but
a member of the legislature in 1939, 1940, and 1941 in Wisconsin we
paid a great deal of attention to rural education as well as city edu-
cation.

Mr. Scaerre. What were some of the things you did?

Mr. Bieyiner. We worked very closely with the farm organiza-
tions. We certainly were always in favor of getting an equalization
formula that would pay special attention to rural problems and I
represented a city of Milwaukee district here from my own constitu-
ents who felt I was leaning over backward in terms of some of those
equalization programs and the State federation of labor was always
behind that program in our State.

I can’t testify for recent years because I have not been there but I
can certainly tell you what was going on in that period.

Mr. Scuerie. There is a great deal of publicity this year through-
out the Nation in regard to the series of teacher strikes. Were they
basically in areas where the AFL—-CIO or A.F. of T. were prominent?

Mr. Bieainier. Mr. Herrick Roth can speak to that.

Mr. Roru. There have been strikes of both kinds of organizations
that represent teachers, both the association and the union. Most of
these have been in cities. Most of them have been over difficulties
of determining who the representing authorities would be for collec-
tive bargaining or collective negotiations purposes, but both organiza-
tions have been involved.

Mr. Scuerte. Do you think this is a healthy situation for the chil-
dren involved for the teachers to strike’

Mr. Rotiz. I think the position of our organization is that the strike
is the very last resort that anybody uses including the teachers. We
heard an excellent statement at a conference which we attended yes-
terday by the Under Secretary of Labor in which I think he put his
finger on the problem.

The problem is that the frustrations of teachers get so great at a
point where all reason and logic fail that is at that point is where
they actually leave the classroom.

I would like to refer to a statement by the Association of American
School Boards where he pointed out that there were more days lost
in schools for going to special athletic events and for legalized includ-
ing your State for teacher conventions, that have been written into
law for some time than have ever been lost in teachers leaving the
classroom but the greatest loss is in the great turnover of teachers.

The statistics in the Office of Education are extremely good on this.
Only 11 percent of all of the people who are certified to teach ever
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retire from or die in teaching which means there is a constant turn-
over of talent and capability. This has nothing to do with the strike.

You see the strike as a weapon has only been used really to secure
for teachers better teaching conditions and to really shore up the
stability of an educational system.

Mr. ScHERLE. At the expense of the students. Thank you, Mr.
Chairman.

Mr. Roru. Those were your words, not mine, Mr. Congressman.

Mr. Bieyicier. Mr. Chairman, may I add just one slight addition
to the question before this which Congressman Scherle asked ?

Our director of education, Mr. Walter Davis, reminds me that we
have regional meetings from time to time of our State officials at
which we go over our policy declarations and such. He wants me to
assure you that we will be checking into this question of making sure
that our State federations take as much interest in rural education as
they do in city education.

Mr. Forp. Thank yvou, gentlemen. I might say to Mr. Scherle in
defense of my friends in the National Education Association, the
other major teachers group, that in my district last fall we had four
school districts out on strike at the same time and three of them were
represented by the Education Association, one by the Federation.

I don’t know whether the education association in my State has be-
come more militant or not but there was a time when they used to say
that the education associations did not strike, they used sanctions.
We could argue all day about which has the greatest effect on the
school distriet.

But at least in my State the teachers don't respond to local condi-
tions much differently in either of the two organizations.

I might say in addition to this that in the two districts where we
had the longest period of teacher discontent as evidenced by this type
of activity, the issue that kept them out was not money or teacher
salaries or classroom size or anything of the kind but the right to
participate in the professional activity of developing curriculum for
the students.

Strangely that has been one function that school boards in my
State are most reluctant to share with the professional people that
they hire to run their schools.

T would like to go back to the comments made in Mr. Biemiller’s
testimony concerning financing of this legislation in the current year.

Mr. Biemiller, preceding you by several days we have had testimony
from the U.S. Office of Education, from the Secretary himself, and
from the Commissioner indicating that their present intent is to co-
operate with the Bureau of the Budget in requesting sums of money
from the Appropriations Committee of this House approximating 49
percent of the amount we authorized last year.

However, in looking at what the Bureau of the Budget has deter-
mined as their idea of what should be financed, we find what appears
to me to be a clear-cut invasion of the legislative process by the execu-
tive branch. Although they propose to finance title I assistance to
basically underprivileged children at the rate of 49 percent, they
propose to finance adult basic education—which for some reason the
Budget Bureau finds to be a better program and I have no disagree-
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ment with them on the merit of the program—at 75 percent. When
we get to crippled children they have decided in their wisdom that a
little less than 10 percent of what we authorized would be an appro-
priate sum to expend.

I notice that you, like all other friends of this legislation who have
appeared before you, spoke favorably to the chairman’s suggestion of
longer authorizations, maybe even 5 years at a time.

But it would seem that the authorization and the program are
drawing further and further apart here in the Congress and that
maybe this committee will have to assert itself. I don't think we can
strike but I think we may have to find some more effective way of
making our wishes heard with regard to the educational needs of the
country.

I think it is a sad commentary on the 90th Congress after the great
start, and it was just a start, made in this field by the 89th Congress
that we are now sitting here in the middle of March talking about 49
percent of funding.

I was also interested in your comments with regard to title V(b).
There is concern over the interpretation of the present language made
by the Office of Education that this would authorize the Governors of
the several States to appoint a planning agency which may or may not
be the regular State educational agency.

In Public Law 89-10 we wrote a definition which is somewhere be-
tween the position you take which is that the planning should always
be done by the State educational agency and the position taken by the
Office of Education that the State educational agency might but is not
necessarily the one to do the planning.

In that definition we said that a State educational agency was that
agency which normally had control of elementary and secondary
schools but in the absence of agency with such clearly defined authority
such agency as the legislature or the Governor might designate.

Would you find any objection to substituting that kind of definition
for the language we presently have in the bill?

Mr. Breayrnier. Noj I have no objection to that, Congressman Ford.
We were using the phrase “State educational agency™ generically
rather than the specific term.

I am aware of the problem you state where some of the State educa-
tional agencies may have a different title and they may have different
powers.

As you say in those instances obviously the State legislature would
have to act.

Mr. Forp. It is fair to infer from what vou said that yvou are sup-
porting the position this committee has previously taken that in those
States where by statute or constitution there is a clearly defined State
agency with such responsibility that that should be the agency for plan-
ning, and if there is something else to be arranged there should be
latitude for the State to make such provisions.

Mr. Biearineer. I have no quarrel with that whatsoever.

Mr. Forp. Thank you, Mr. Biemiller, and the rest of you gentle-
men. For myself I would like to say this is now the third time that
yvou have appeared as a part of the panel concerning the legislation be-
fore this committee not only in this area but in several other areas of
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education. We consider you and other professional organizations
with a special interest in education to be among the primary and
moving forces in successful adoption of the foot-in-the-door legisla-
tion which we call the Elementary and Secondary Education Act of
1965.

I am very gratified to see that you are not happy to accept that as
a longstanding vietory and are now agitating, and I use the word ad-
visedly. T hope you will continue to do so for an expanded funding
of these programs now that we have them started.

Mr. Dellenback.

Mr. DecLExBack. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Time runs and I would like to go into a lot of points with you to
get further thinking because I think some of this is very helpful to
me but the clock marches inexorably.

First may I add to what my colleague from Michigan just said, a
further point in connection with your flat recommendation of V
(a) (1), naming the State departments. We have a State department
of education and a State department of higher education in Oregon,
and there is a drawback to being too flat in the legislation.

Mr. Bieymitier. As I told Congressman Ford, I repeat that we are
simply making sure that it is the educational agency. We were using
the term generically and not necessarily specifically.

Mr. DerLeNBack. In the closing portion of your testimony you made
the comment and this quotation from the executive council indicates
that you approve of the fact that the Federal Government has assumed
responsibility for sharing in the cost of education.

We have had estimates so far given to us that probably on an over-
all basis the Federal Government is now carrying somewhere between
5 and 8 percent of the costs of education on the elementary and second-
ary level. Do you have any idea how far you think this should go?

I served in our State legislature and they used to bandy around cer-
tain percentages that were the goal, always less than 50 percent for
State contributions in that area. Do you have any idea what percen-
tage you are thinking of there?

Mr. BiemiiLer. As you know those percentages vary from State to
State considerably so there is no problem you can follow on the matter.
We have long argued that we think that the time has come and now
the Congress agreed with us last year that part of the funds for the
educational system of the United States should come from the progres-
sive income tax of the Federal Government.

Mr. DELLexBack. We realize that when we talk about the levels of
government contributing, what in large part we are saying is what
will be the tax source of the contribution.

Are we talking real property taxes, Federal income taxes, or what?

Mr. Bieyiiier. We are trying to take the added educational and
financial burden in the United States, which I don’t think will ever
drop back because of the population explosion, and there will always
be children as long as the human race exists. We want to get part of
the financial burden of education off of the property tax.

Mr. DELLENBACK. Do you have a rough percentage?

Mr. Breaiier. We have never set any arbitrary figure. We would
like to see the Federal Government participate with what in the wis-
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dom of the Congress is the maximum participation we can have, being
very careful to add as the chairman pointed out we want the safe-
guards which the Coongress has properly put up for local control of
education.

Mr. DeLLeNBack. You feel in both absolute dollars and percentages
the Federal contribution should increase ?

Mr. Biemiiier. Definitely.

Mr. Derrexsack. Mr. Sessions, may 1 ask you a fast question !
What if the same amount of Federal money that has at the present
time been used say in the last year for Teacher Corps training in the
District were to be given to your board for teacher training purposes’

Could you make good use of those funds for teacher training
purposes’

Mr. Sessions. We could certainly use additional support in teacher
training but I suspect that this particular funding would very simply
become lost in the shuffle. I think here we have the kind of concen-
trated program that for really a minimum expenditure of money it
has had enormous impact in the school system.

Mr. DeLLeNBack. You feel if the same amount of money that went
into Teacher Corps training of District teachers were to be given to
the District to be nsed for teacher training purposes it would be less
advantageously used by your board than the present funds through
the teacher training corps?

Mr. Sesstoxs. I think it would simply spread out the funds that
are now supporting for the very effective teachers over a whole school
system that would have been lost.

Mr. DerrENBack. Even if it were to be used for teacher training
for the disadvantaged would it still be lost ?

Mr. Sesstons. I would think so.

Mr. DeLLENBACE. So you feel your board would not do as effective
a job as the Teacher Corps does?

Mr. Sesstoxs. I would think that is correct. I don’t mean to pre-
clude that we would not be glad to get some extra assistance in teacher
training programs.

Mr. Derrexssck. We are talking really about money—all roads
lead to Rome—and we are talking about funds in Jarge part and we
are talking about reaching goals and I am wondering in the dialogue
about the Teacher Corps whether we are not really talking about the
best way to educate and the Teacher Corps at the present time looks
like the only way.

If the funds were made available could you do a better job if they
were in your control and your answer is apparently no.

Mr. Sessions. No, sir, with these particular funds. Incidentally,
the effect has spread over the whole school system. For instance, one
of the universities that is involved in training the interns is running T
notice an all day conference for teachers on the meaning of educational
technology.  This is something that is an out growth of the work they
have been doing with the Teacher Corps.

Mr. DeLLexBack. Mr. Megel, do you think there should be standard
teachers salaries throughout. the Nation ?

Mr. MecerL. There should be a standardization of teachers salaries
above levels that are now paid.
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Mr. DELLExBack. I am not talking about the level at the moment.
In your testimony you talk of a minimum of $7,000 up to $14,000 in
no more than 10 steps. My question is because of the brevity of time,
do vou feel there should be standard teachers salaries’

Mr. MeceL. There should be a figure that would be within the prov-
ince of gaining teachers in the teaching profession.

Mr. DeciexBack. On a standard basis so that in such and such a
State and in New York City there should be a standard salary ?

Mr. MeceL. If you have a salary schedule within those limits of
$7,000 to $14,000 that would take care of the situation.

Mr. DELLENBACK. So you don’t really feel there should be standard
salaries. You are talking about a minimum.

Mr. Mrcer. I think that is what I said in my statement, yes.

Mr. DeELLENBACK. Do you feel the determination of these standards
or minima should be taken care of by the Federal Government?

Mr. Mecer. Some kind of a standard schedule that would give some
idea of the value of a teacher in the classroom, yes, sir.

Mr. DELLENBACK. You don't feel this should be left to the control of
the individual States.

Mr. MeGeL. Yes, within limitations of that salary schedule or some-
thing between.

Mr. DecrexBack. Inother words, the Government should by stick or
carrot bring about a minimum that all of the States must adhere to?

Mr. MeGeL. No. '

Mr. DeLLExBack. The States should be left in control of their own
teachers salaries?

Mr. MeceL. The average teacher today in the United States—for all
of the teachers in the United States are making a salary of $628. We
are not going to get that salary increased unless we do a job of great
pressures and until the Federal Government recognizes the value of
teachers in classrooms. Part of the problem is not getting a sufficient
salary.

Mr. DErLENBaCK. Mr. Biemiller, you get the point of my question.
Recognizing what is being said about raising salaries, the question
that I asked is, Should it be within the province of the Federal Govern-
ment to set salaries—salary standards or should it be within the prov-
ince of the State government?

Mr. Biearrnier. I think the carrot system of establishing certain
minimums would have very real value.

Mr. DELLexBACK. On the Federal level /

Mr. BiemirLEr. Yes.

Mr. DeLLexBack. So this should not be left to the States?

Mr. Breainier. The carrot system I emphasize however:

Mr. DeLLexBack. But the Federal carrot rather than a State?

Myr. Breyivrer. Yes.

Mr. DeLLexBack. I would like to go on but I recognize the tap of
the gavel was a gracious way of saying my time has run out.

Chairman Pergixs. Mr. Meeds.

Mr. Meeps. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I would like to join my
colleague from Michigan in welcoming you gentlemen to the com-
mittee and note this 1s also the third time I have had the pleasure
of listening to your testimony in support of education and many other
things which I consider to be of interest to the people at large.
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I would like to direct my first question to Mr. Sessions if I may and
on page 3 of his prepared statement Mr. Biemiller said, speaking of
the Teacher Corps:

It has brought into the inner city school something of the same spirit that the
Peace Corps previously brought to undeveloped areas in other parts of the
world.

Do you agree with that, Mr. Sessions?

Mr. Sesstons. I think that isquite true. These interns are dedicated
people who work with these children around the clock and they have
brought very much that kind of a spirit.

Mr. Meeps. Do you feel further that the Teacher Corps concept
has the effect of infusing the young people, and some of the dedicated
teachers of this Nation, with an esprit de corps which would not be
available on a local level?

Mr. Sesstons. I think so and T think this has a way of spreading
together teachers around as Mr. Biemiller suggested.

Mr. Meeps. I am not suggesting, and I am sure you are not suggest-
ing either, that local school boards could not put m effective training
programs and effective programs for disadvantaged children, but on
the national level we would not have the dual advantages of a pro-
gram which had a center core and a direction and also the ability to
bring this dedication out in people as the Peace C'orps has done on an
interim basis?

Mr. Sesstons. Yes, I think it is very much the same sort of situa-
tion as if we had taken the Peace Corps money and simply used it for
increased foreign aid, and I suspect it would not have had nearly as
beneficial an effect, and I think that is true here also.

Mr. Meeps. Is this one of the primary reasons that you support the
Teacher Corps? )

Mr. Sessions. Yes, sir.

Mr. Meeps. Mr. Biemiller, I am somewhat puzzled and I suppose
this is in the area of your legislative background too so to speak. I
would like to point out you have been a Member of this body for 4
years, and you have been the representative of the AFI-CIO for a
number of years so that in the final analysis you have been very in-
timately and very closely connected with either posing or passing
legislation through this Congress since about 1949 T think, isn't that
true?

Mr. Biemineer. I was a Member of the 79th and 81st and 1 have
been a representative of the labor movement since 1935.

Mr. Meeps. You testified before this committee as a member, and
as & Member of Congress in numerous attempts to pass aid to educa-
tion, have younot?

Mr. Bremiier. That is right.

Mr. Meeps. You have been legislative representative for the AFL~
CIO and have come up to the Hill any number of times and talked to
Members about the passage of aid-to-education legislation, have you
not?

Mr. Biesinier. That isright.

Mr. MEekeps. It is my observation that you are probably the most
knowledgeable, or one of the most knowledgeable people, in the whole
United States as to what makes Congress tick and what will go and
what won't go in Congress. That is my aside, Mr. Chairman.
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Mr. Biearmnier. You arve very kind.

Mr. Meeps. After laying that background I am going to ask you
this, I am referring to section 2035 of the Elementary and Secondary
LEducation Act,subsection 2—

That to the extent consistent with a number of educationally deprived chil-
dren. the school districts of the local educational agency who are enrolled in
private elementary and secondary schools, such agency has made provision for
including special educational services and arrangements (such as dual enroll-

ment. educational radio and television, and mobile educational services and
equipment) in which such children can participate.

The bill goes on and enumerates many other things. In your opin-
ion would that be the key phrase that broke the deadlock over aid to
education in this Congress ?

Mr. Bieaanier. Yes: I think it definitelv was.

Mr. Meeps. As a legislator and as a Member of this Congress can
vou see any way at this time of gaging the temper of Congress, the
Constitution, and all of the other things which you have taken into
consideration as a legislator and as a legislative representative; can
vou see any way to project general aid to education without including
something like that, and 1f you don’t include something like that
should we passit?

Mr. Breyirier. 1 stated earlier in answer to a question from the
chairman that for whatever my opinion is worth, I still think the Con-
gress is devoted to categorical aid, to the types of statement that you
are speaking of, and I do not believe that you would have much suc-
cess in passing a general aid bill at this time.

Mr. Meeps. You are also knowledgeable about Public Law 874
which allocates money to school districts on the basis of children who
are federally connected. This type of feeling may be used for general
aid and in fact it is being used now, is it not ?

Mr. Bieyirrer. That is the point. The Federal impact bill is
predicated upon the theory of a direct Federal impact on a given
school district, magnifving the problems of that given school district.
As long as you have a legitimate Federal impact I think this is a pro-
cedure and I will illustrate that, if I may, by testimony which I gave
shortly after the 1954 school decision on segregation when the AFL
appeared in behalf of legislation proposed by Congressman Stewart
Udall to extend the Federal aid concept into school districts that were
having problems that arose from the decision of the Supreme Court
which we regarded as Federal impact on those districts. We have
had a modified form of that in some of the titles of the Civil Rights
Act of 1964 as I pointed out in my testimony.

Mr. Mreps. Where we do have this Federal impact and can trace it
we have been able to give general aid to education, have we not?

Mr. Bieaanier. Where vou can trace Federal impact, yes.

Mr. Meeps. Thank you.

Chairman Perxixs. Mr. Gardner.

Mr. Garoxer. Thank vou, Mr. Chairman. Having not been here
for the entire testimony. I would just like to make some general com-
ments and ask specific questions cf Mr. Biemiller. First of all, we have
been listening to testimony for the past week concerning the Teacher
Corps. and it would seem to me that the one strong statement that I
have heard in favor of it is through a National Teacher Corps we
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are able to develop an esprit de corps that we would not be able to do
on the State level.

Do you agree to this line of thinking? .

Mr. Bieasinrer. We think there is real value in the national recruit-
ment policy of the Teacher Corps for precisely the reason you have
stated.

Mr. GaroNER. My observation of the problem is that one reason the
Teacher Corps has had some success is because of the funding by the
Federal Government. This has been missing in the past on the part of
the States.

The second thing is that we have a tremendous manpower shortage
not only in the teacher area, but in anything you can name today, and
if we go on the assumption that the one arvea where it can be accom-
plished is through a national program to develop esprit de corps, would
vou then be in favor of a doctors corps and a nurses corps and a
mechanics corps?

Mr. BieMiLLER. No, because I don't think the same situations prevail.

Mr. GarpNer. Don't we have the same critical shortages in
nurses?

Mr. Breariceer. We have a critical shortage in nurses and doctors,
primarily because we do not have sufficient training facilities in those
areas. You cannot put many more trainees into the existing medical
colleges.

Mr. Garo~er. This is not true in my State. We have a terrific
problem in our medical schools at Duke and the University of North
Carolina of obtaining students who want to go into the practice of
medicine.

Mr. Breymirier. Conditions have changed very drastically since I
last looked at it. As some members will recall Senator Taft and I
jointly sponsored a bill in 1950 trying to get substantial aid into the
medical, dental nursing schools of this country.

I regret that Senator Taft was successful in passing it in the Sen-
ate. I was stymied by the Rules Committee in the House of Repre-
sentatives.

However, since that time the Congress has passed a modified version
of that bill and it passed it on the very legitimate argument of the
medical colleges and the AMA itself that there was a shortage of fa-
cilities for students who wanted to enter medical colleges. I am not
disputing your given figures because I frankly am not familiar with
them but the general picture for years has been that there have been
more applicants for the medical schools in particular than there have
been places available for training.

Mr. GaroxEer. In the field of nursing, this is not true. I think you
have a very similar situation in the field of nursing that you would
have in teaching—Ilow salaries, long' and unattractive hours.

Mr. Brearriier. Congress has passed on several occasions contribu-
tions for the development of training nurses, not only registered
nurses but practical nurses.

Mr. GarbxNER. (Going on the assumption you had a similar situation
with nursing that you had low salaries and not attractive to people and
so on, would you then recommend we have a Nurse Clorps sponsored
and funded by the Federal Government?

Mr. Bieyrieer. To use the doctor analogy for a moment, we have
had proposals that might roughly parallel what vour are speaking of.




1364 ELEMENTARY AND SECONDARY EDUCATION AMENDMENTS

Senator Cotton, for example, of New Hampshire, has long
advocated a system of Federal scholarships for doctors whereby the
oraduate doctor would then agree to go into shortage areas. This is
not something that is peculiar to teachers that the Federal Govern-
ment has tried to stimulate through the use of Federal funds, the
strengthening of other professions besides teaching.

Mr. GaroNER. On page 4+ vou say:

The Teacher Corps gives promise of injecting new vitality into the schools
and at the same time maintaining the important principle of local control of
education.

How do you see a combination of control between the Federal Gov-
ernment and local government? Who has the final authority?

Mr. Biearieer. The bill in front of you makes it clear that no school
hoard has to accept Applicant Jack Jones unless they want to.

Mr. GarpNEer. It also states that Federal funds can be withheld.
This seems to be some of the problem we are facing today in com-
plaints from our local school boards. ~Although they are giving word
service in the form of local control if they don’t abide by not what the
bill savs but by interpretations of the Department of Education then
funds are withheld.

Mr. Breyprer. 1 am not aware of those situations. If you want to
hring concrete situations to our attention we would be happy to check
into them but in our experience, and I don’t pretend to know every-
thing there is about the Teacher Corps, we have not run into that
situation.

Chairman Perxixs. Mr. Steiger.

Mr. Stercer. Mr. Biemiller, good morning. It is a pleasure to have
a former member of the Wisconsin Legislature as well as a distin-
guished Member of Congress here. T was very interested in the testi-
mony, not only that vou gave, but that Mr. Megel gave. I wonder if
I could ask Mr. Sessions what is the situation with the District of
Columbia school system insofar as teaching assistants or paraprofes-
sionals are concerned.

Do you have a program here for this kind of teacher aid?

Mr. Sesstons. We do have a program.  We have a unique situation
of course in the District’s school system in our relationship to the
Congress and you may remember that the Teachers’ Salary Act which
Congress passed last year places a limitation upon the number of
teacher aids that we can employ in the school system.

I question the wisdom of that decision. I am not quite clear how
it came about but within the limitation that Congress allows us we are
training teacher aids and using them quite effectively in the schools.

1 think we could use far more of them if we had the power to do it.

Mr. Steicer. Mr. Megel, prior to the advent of the Teacher Corps,
had the Federation undertaken any kind of a program aimed at trying
to encourage within educational institutions and schools of education
specific programs designed to train teachers to serve in disadvantaged
areas’

Mr. MEGEL. Not to any great extent excepting that our efforts are
always directed toward improving teachers’ salaries and working con-
ditions in order to attract teachers into the teaching profession. The
fact that people in other occupations with less training make a lot more
money, it has always mitigated against teachers and high school grad-
nates—every teacher knows he has a high school teacher in his class
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who says, I don’t know why I should go to college because 1 can make
more money than you do.

That does not attract teachers to the teaching forces and to the
schools of education so we have had no specific program in that
direction, no, sir.

Mr. SteiGer. One of the bases for support of the Teacher Corps as
presented here both by the Office of Education and by deans of schools
of education and local superintendents has been that they feel that
the Teacher Corps can innovate and make better teacher training in
this country. I wonder again whether prior to the enactment of the
Teacher Corps program, the Federation had undertaken to improve
teacher education training in this country.

Mr. Rori. May I answer that in part on behalf of my colleague,
Mr. Steiger?

Mr. SteiGer. You sure may.

Mr. Rotu. We have had a position over the years that the best
teacher training is done in the classroom. We have used various terms
in our federation proposals and policies. We have had to promulgate
them primarily at school board levels. We have talked in terms of ap-
prenticeships and internship. I think the exciting thing about the
Teacher Corps here and the point of your question is that it does
embrace the on-the-job training with the teacher who is experienced.

It is not just a matter of doing it in the classroom situation. Of
course, as you know, no teacher in the country or any teacher organi-
zation does control or program for any school of education. One of
the reasons that we have not gone this other route is we had no entree
to schools or colleges of education.

This is why we think training has to be done on the job by an
experienced teacher preferably selected by his own colleagnes.

Mr. Sterger. What kind of a position do you take in terms of en-
couraging the use of teacher aids for paraprofessionals! Do you
think this is a good thing/  Would you like to see it expanded and how
does it relate to the teacher’s ability to more individually work with
the child in any kind of a school but particularly in the disadvantaged
areas’

Mr. Rorn. Our position has been we have wanted to take profes-
sional duties off and with a separate statement filed with your com-
mittee that will be in your record in this hearing I make particular
point of our collective bargaining agreements in Philadelphia, New
York and so on, where the teacher aid is defined. There was a time
when teachers feared this because the teacher felt it would undercut
the standards of the profession. The time has come that with the
the overload of the class duties that teachers have said “Well, we real-
ly ought to be there to teach,” this is why in the etfective school pro-
gram there are two teachers in a classroom with only 22.

One could be a teacher aid even under the terms of the agreement
so we do support this. We are looking for an expansion of it and we
know there have to be differential kinds of services in terms of teacher
aids but not in terms of the final professional teaching duty.

Myr. Stereer. Mr. Biemiller, the Civil Rights Commission on school
de facto segregation and desegregation made a point in saying that
they felt legislation was necessary to set some Federal standards which
would provide that there be no more than 50 percent in a school situ-
ation who would be Negro or Puerto Rican or whatever it may be.
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Has the AFL-CIO made any comment on that report.?

Mr. Breayrnier. We have made no comment on that report. The
report broke as the executive council was in session and we were in the
middle of problems. I have no doubt we will take a good look at it
before the next meeting of our exeeutive council but at this moment
there is no comment on 1t.

Mr. Stercer. Thank vou, Mr. Chairman.

Chairman Perkixs. Let me thank you, Mr. Biemiller, and all of
you gentlemen who accompanied Mr. Biemiller.

Mr. MeceL. May T ask Mr. Roth's testimony be included in the
record ’

Chairman Perkixs. Without objection, it is so ordered.

{ The statement follows:)

TESTIMONY BY HERRICK S. RoTH, VICE PRESIDENT, AMERICAN FEDERATION OF
TEACHERS ; CHAIRMAN, LEGISLATIVE COMMITTEE, AFT EXECUTIVE COUNCIL;
PRESIDENT. COLORADO LaBOR CorxcIiL. AFL-CIO

Upon the recommendation of AFT Washington Representative, Carl J. Megel,
and the request of the Executive Council of the American Federation of Teach-
ers. I have been asked to make this brief statement to your Committee today.

We are pleased that the 89th Congress saw fit to pioneer Federal support of
key programs in the fields of elementary and secondary education and to expand.
among others, programs in vocational services. These comments are directed
specifically to these areas.

With regard to our elementary and secondary education, ESEA has prompted
various kinds of program innovations—all meeting minimum standards estab-
lished by the Office of Education, but few reflecting truly effective schooling for
either the culturally and economically disadvantaged youth or the students of so-
called majority or middle class schools in predominantly Caucasian attendance
areas.

This is a challenge not to be taken lightly or without adequate explanation.
The result might have been and was to be expected. The tendency of school
administrators, school communities and their governing boards to respond with
less than comprehensive programs grew out of their traditional orientations.
The programs that you created and the Congress funded sought very properly,
however. to find new educational avenues to reach students who had little to
motivate them educationally, either at home or in the average school.

As a result, amendments to the ESEA in 1967 should seek to support fewer
band aid type of remedial programs and a greater number of comprehensive, ef-
fective programs for total school attendance centers. Our experience in New
York City’s More Effective Schools Program—which is financed in its extra costs
by new ESEA Federal dollars—is the proof of the pudding.

Here, though, we would like to emphasize that this program was achieved by
the involvement—the total involvement—of teaching faculties. In our opinion,
this could not have been achieved without the positive effect of a sole collective
bargaining agent—Local No. 2 of the AFT, New York's United Federation of
Teachers. It is significant that your Committee which is considering this testi-
mony is appropriately a committee on “Education and Labor.”

In our opinion, we believe you would be wise to include in any new amend-
ments a recognition of the collective bargaining relationship as a desirable in-
gredient in the process of creating and funding effective schools. We recommend
that you establish a priority for funding appropriate programs of school districts
where boards of education recognize the sole collective bargaining agency with
a teachers’ organization. We assure you that Federal funds will be put to much
more effective and beneficial use in all areas of the nation.

Examples in our Western areas, including Denver, Kansas City, Tulsa, Hous-
ton, Albuquerque, Tucson. Phoenix. Las Vegas, Pocatello, or Cheyenne, just to
name some, are typical of cities where recognized teacher involvements would
have provided more effective utilization of Federal funding. Since we are deal-
ing with human development—with individual as well as group opportunit:v
and growth—such a priority makes as much or more sense as, for instance, priori-
tieg established so wisely for the purchase of publicly generated electrical power
for publicly owned electrical utilities in my part of the nation.

Remedial. “patched-on™ programs can meet most requirements for spending
Federal tax dollars. but the educational advantages of such patch-work appear
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minimal and may be based on false economies when compared with total attend-
ance center program funding.

Let us state the case in other terms as described by one of our progressive AFT
State Federations, the Missouri Federation of Teachers, MFT, whose President
is Fred N. Miller of Kansas City.

MFT calls for a “Federal School Renewal Program.” Mr. Miller paints the
facts of school “drop-outs’’—perhaps better described as *‘push-outs”—as the cause
of “hard core” unemployment.

“Push-outs” are more than the products of ghettos and broken families who
live in sub-standard conditions of economic poverty. They are products of tran-
sient teachers, overcrowded classes, inadequate teaching facilities, and generally
unhealthful school plants and environments. Smaller classes, adequate food.
acoustical and lighting comforts, genial and loving adults, more personalized
teaching attention—all items of cost and all related to total school program-
ming—must be excited by Federal funding and standards.

As Mr. Miller points out, the hard core unemployed reduce this nation’s pro-
ductivity by $84,000 per person of lost earning power compared with the high
school graduate who is employable. An effective school has “holding power’—
probably costs $250 a year more per student measured in today’'s dollars—and
is, in our opinion, the requirement that is basic to “Federal Renewal”. In a
school lifetime, the maximum cost is $3,000 of greater investment which is three
and one-half percent of the anticipated minimum loss to the “push-out”. What
a low cost for an immeasurable investment in human worth!

For a moment now, let me turn to vocational or occupational education. Last
year, Federal dollars appropriated by you, the Congress, funded a pilot survey
of vocational education in Utah. As one of two staff consultants representing
“non professional” interests among thirteen so-called ‘“experts” on the Utah
review team, I represented the AFL-CIO. The other "lay” advisor was John
Harmon of the U.S. Chamber of Commerce.

The report of that Utah study is available to you in either of two volumes—
detailed or summary—from George Peabody College, Division of Field Surveys.
of Nashville, Tennessee. We commend its diversified recommendations to you.
since vocational education is truly behind the times: likewise, it is costly in its
demands.

We simply raise the question: Why not set a priority on Federal funding of
work-study, on-the-job, and expanded apprenticeship programs? We believe
you will find business and labor ready to meet the challenge and teachers and
administrators ready to adjust!

We commend the realistic approach evidenced by the AFL-CIO. even as we
make these points of strong emphases :

1. The least your Committee can do at this time is to insist that the full
authorizations be appropriated for all titles of ESEA in particular. as well as
other Federally supported educational programs.

2. At best, $£2,500,000,000 for ESEA titles is hardly enough to justify either
educational or economic wisdom in fiscal 1968, Military and defense costs not-
withstanding, this nation will be caught short all too soon if it does not move
dramatically to finance education at two. three, and four times the present level
of Federal support in the next several years. The yvear 1967-6S should not be
one of pause or wavering. The urgency of the need is self-evident and should
be met with firm bi-partisan support.

Chairman Perkixs. You may insert any other material which you
want inserted in the record. It will be inserted in the record at this
point.

Mr. Bieacrer. 1 would also like to insert the last policy resolu-
tion of the AFL-CIO council in the field of education.

Chairman Perkins. It is so ordered.

(The document referred to and publication entitled *Design for
an Effective Schools Program in Urban Centers™ follows:)

STATEMENT BY THE AFI~CIO ExXEcUTIVE COUNCIL ON EDUCATION AND THE
FEDERAL GOVERNMENT, FEBRUARY 23, 1967, BAar. HARBOUR, FLA.
After nearly a century of stalemate, with strong leadership from the present

administration, efforts to bring about federal aid to education have resulted
in a series of legislative successes. During the long campaign for federal aid.

35
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the AFL-CIO played a major part, building support for the legislation and seek-
ing solution to the various issues which had deadlocked the bills in Congress.

The laws which have by now been enacted have contributed significantly to im-
proving educational opportunity and toward achieving the goal of providing
quality education for every child, wherever he may live and whatever his
family background. From pre-kindergarten programs through graduate schools
and adult education programs, the federal government has assumed responsi-
bility for sharing in the costs of education.

Both in terms of the amount of money that it involves and the widespread
effect that it has had throughout American education, the most important of
the new educational bills has been the Elementary and Secondary Education
Act of 1965. This legislation provides federal funds to school districts in pro-
portion to the number of low income children living in each district. These
funds must be used to improve the educational opportunity for children from
low income families. Beyvond that. the school district has wide latitude in its
use of the federal funds.

Apart from the fact that it represents the largest financial commitment to
education ever undertaken by the federal government, the Elementary and
Secondary Education Act is noteworthy for having broken the long standing
deadlock over the question of aid to non-public schools. Significant benefits
under the act are available to students in non-public schools. The AFL-CIO
played a key part in developing a formula by which, without doing violence to
the traditional separation between church and state, children in non-public
schools could derive maximum benefits from federal aid.

Among other pieces of legislation of particular significance to organized labor
has been the Vocational Education Act of 1963, a law which has provided ad-
ditional funds and new flexibility for vocational education. The law requires
vocational educators to relate their programs closely to the realistic needs of the
labor market. Trade unionists have played an important part in making this
goal a reality at the local, state and national levels.

A third area of major concern in recently enacted education legislation has
been higher education. The Higher Education Facilities Act of 1963 provided
federal funds for the construction of college classrooms badly needed to accom-
modate constantly swelling enrollments. As it has been urged to do by the
AFC-CIO, Congress earmarked a certain portion of the money for construction
of new facilities for two-year community colleges. The result has been to
stimulate the development of new community colleges throughout the nation
and this in turn has made it more possible for young people from low and mod-
erate income families to afford to go to college.

In 1965 the Higher Education Facilities Act was incorporated into a new bill.
the Higher Education Act of 1963, and the authorized expenditure was con-
siderably increased. In addition to the features of the original bill, the Higher
Education Act provided a number of financial aids for students, among them
increased federal loans under the National Defense Education Act, federal
guarantee and subsidies for student loans from approved lending agencies,
opportunity scholarship grants for promising low income students, and work-
study programs. Altogether, these student aid programs have enabled thou-
sands of young people to enter college who would not otherwise have been able
to do so.

There have been many other significant steps taken. Amendments to the
National Defense Education Act have added new subjects to those eligible for
federal assistance, among them reading, economics, civiecs and history. The
Impacted Aid program has been amended to increase the funds available to
schools in some of the major urban centers. Title IV of the Civil Rights Act
of 1964 provides funds to assist school districts with problems related to deseg-
regation. The Economic Opportunity Act made possible federal funding of
many new programs including the first Headstart program and adult basic edu-
cation programs. The Library Services and Construction Act has brought new
and improved library service to millions of Americans. A provision in the
Federal Communications Act has made federal funds available for the stimula-
tion and growth of educational television. And finally, the “Cold War G.I.
Bill.” long championed by the AFL-CIO, brings to the veterans of today’s armed
forces educational benefits similar to those available to veterans of World War
IT and Korea.

Taken all together, these many federal programs add up to a significant fed-
eral commitment to share in the financial responsibility for education at all
levels, There nevertheless remain important unfulfilled needs. The two larg-
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est items in any school budget are for teachers salaries and for school con-
struction. There is little in any of the existing federal programs that provides
assistance in meeting either of these needs. The AFL-CIO believes, as it has
often said in the past, that the federal government must become a full partner
in financing American education. This requires expansion of existing programs
and the beginning of new programs which must go far beyond those already
enacted.

To meet these unfilled needs, the AFI~CIO supports the following legislative
program for education :

1. At the very minimum, the AFL-CIO's program for educational legislation
must insist upon full appropriations as authorized under presently existing
federal education laws.

2. Present levels of authorization are themselves inadequate to meet the
pressing needs. When the time comes to re-enact the Elementary and Second-
ary Education Act, the Vocational Education Act, the Higher Education Act
and other existing federal aid programs. Congress must broaden the scope of
these programs and substantially increase the authorized federal expenditures.
Provisions should be made for the improvement of teachers’ salaries and for
improved training of both present and future teachers. TUrgently needed is a
supplemental appropriation to continue the existence of the National Teacher
Corps.

3. Most school districts are burdened with obsolete and overcrowded class-
rooms. The AFL-CIO reiterates its belief that there is a critical need for fed-
eral support for new school construction to replace obsolete classrooms, to re-
lieve overcrowding, and to meet future growth in enrollment. Federal support
for school construction could be achieved either through new legislation or
through broadening the scope of Public Law 815 which now provides funds for
school construction in federally impacted areas.

4. The Vocational Education Act of 1963 provided the funds and the flexibility
needed to upgrade vocational education in our schools. The Advisory Committee
on Vocational Education, established by the law, is now evaluating the results of
the program and when it reports in 1968, Congress should be prepared to make
necessary changes in the Act. In the meantime, we support legislation introduced
by Congressman Perkins to greatly increase the authorization. We also welcome
President Johnson’s proposal to fund new and innovative vocational programs
for high school students with special needs.

5. The “Cold War G.I. Bill” is one of the impressive educational achievements
of the 83th Congress. Provisions for apprenticeship. on-the-job and on-the-farm
training, features of the original GI bills. unfortunately were not included. The
AFL-CIO is disappointed to note that the President’s message to Congress on
“America’s Servicemen and Veterans.,” January 31. 1967, ignores the need for
these training programs. We urge Congress to approve apprenticeships. on-the-
job and on-the-farm training provisions as well as amendments—include the
President’s message—increasing the allowances available to veterans while they
are in school, and permitting those veterans who need to finish high school to do
so without sacrificing their future college benefits.

6. The need for educational renewal in the inner cities and the rapid growth of
suburban school populations have created the need for special legislation to pro-
vide federal assistance in these areas.

7. No young person should be denied education beyond high school because he
or she cannot afford it. Present student aid programs are helpful, but they are
are far from meeting the need. The tax credit proposals presently before Con-
gress would be expensive without placing the aid where it is most needed. Free
public higher education should be the right of every young person. As a concrete
step to bring this about we urge a federal progranr to encourage the development
of tuition-free community colleges.

8. The Carnegie Commission on Educational Television has recently presented
a report proposing methods of developing the full potential of educational tele-
vision. The report deserves the careful attention of Congress as a preliminary
step to the enactment of appropriate legislation.

9. There is great need for expanding the opportunities for adult education.
Many adults, defficient in basic education, are limited in job training possibilities.
Other adults find that changing technology requires them to undertake further
education and training. The Economic Opportunity Act has provided funds for
adult education but more federal support is needed.

10. The AFI—-CIO puts special importance on labor extension programs which
are now functioning out of several universities. The multiplication and expan-
sion of these programs should be encouraged by federal support,
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AN EFFECTIVE The crisis of inadequate urban schools is nationwide. The convergence of
disadvantaged populations in slum areas, the lack of socio-economic opportunities,
SCHOOLS PROGRAM the marginal cultural experiences. as well as the exposure to impoverished schools,

perpetuate and further precipitate a host of social evils.

IN URBAN CENTERS .
The schools are the oniy social agency to which all of the children of our multi-ethnic

population are exposed. It is here where we should provide oppartunities for
int I challenge. lationships, and cultural and emotional enrichment.

In view of our economic wealth and our great reservoirs of knowledge,

we are spending relatively less on our schools than many poorer countries

Schools today lack the commitment necessary to fulfiil basic educational needs
The gap is widening at a tragic pace because of the tempo of current social change.
This is where we have come after a hundred and fifty years of democratic education

There are g basic 3 + tial to all I systems.
The omission of any threatens the minimal adequacy of all. What the AFT

here proposes is not revolutionary. It is simply a reaffirmation of the integral elements
of any school system which aims to be educational rather than custodial.

What exists now in most urban centers is an extensive deficitin the essentials
necessary to any educational system. Teachers cannot work under such conditions
without violating their integrity as professional educators.

Is it unreasonable to ask for:
1. A seat and a desk for every child for a full school day?

2. A building of viable size? Giant schools magnify within their wails the
ime I reg ation and which are so oppressively a feature of
modern urban life. Can we not create within the school a small world where
children feel safe? Where there 15 a room for every class and every rightful activity?

3. A class small enough so that every child can receive the individual attention
necessary for learning and growth? Is not informed adult support a condition
for the cultivation of curiosily. a prerequisite for learning and development?

4. A policy of selecting supervisors who are sensitive to the needs of these children,
their community, and their teachers, and respectful of their potential?

5. A system of providing effi Y. ty, and promptly those i
y for a well-f, ioni i m?

6. A pupil-staff ratio that allows for a sulficient number of speciatized p: 1,

librarians, psychologists, social workers, counselors, reading experts,

in a peer-t ionship with in meeting a common challenge?

7. A range of services specially designed to recognize the many factors which
contribute to the malfunctioning of children and to develop new pregrams of
rehabilitation? Does not the lack of these services generate a rising clamor

for more punitive controls and for the exclusion of children? The disruptive actions
of these children are onty intelligible when seen as a symptomatic defense

against intolerable conditions in the school and the larger community.

8. A democratic framework that elicits the genuine involvement of the teachers

in ing and loping a climate appropriate to these children?

9. Recognition that the schoal can no longer aHord to be an alien island in an

urban village? Leadership by boards of in mobilizing the i diate schooi

y fora p op ? More e i ities for parents,
neighbars, and school personnel to meet at home and in school, to be exposed to
each other's pe lities and aspirations? Is it not ble that this might

lead to a mutuality of understanding and trust which is basic to effective education?

10. A plan aiming at totally integrated schools that would give all our children the
opportunity to learn about and live with children of a wide variety of national,

religious, ethnic, and cultural heritages? Can we not take advantage of this
educationally favorable climate to help our children develiop a world without prejudice?

11. A curriculum less invested with middle class values and accents,and more respectful
of the current i realities and gths of our multi-faceted population?
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Well-meaning spokesmen, trying to meet the crisis, do battle for one component
or another of a sound school system. They may struggle for experienced teachers or
smaller classes or a full schoof day for every child. Each of these components is
unquestionably important; but a school is a unit whose health is indivisible.

All essential elements must operate simultaneously or none will prove fruittul.

1f sound iti for ed ion are the children will learn.
If teachers are given a professional challenge, they will respond like other professionals.

They will rise to meet the challenge. They will seek to further their own understanding

The reconstruction of inadequate school systems throughout the country is an
enormous job, 100 large for substantial solution on a local basis. It is essential
that federal and state governments become involved. Urban educational systems
can, however, start this program in a few schools each September.

Success would create its own momentum for extension. Nothing less will work.

We believe that a school system, like every social institution, has an elastic potentiat
for better or worse. A better school system can make a major contribution to the
community as a social solvent.

We believe that this program can effectively reduce .
d i {1 i y. and drop-outs more than any investment

in additional special services.

The Effective Schools program is offered by the American Federation of Teachers
as a feasible project. We believe that it is not only theoretically sound,

but ically etfective, and propose rapid annual expansion until

there are no more substandard schools. While no single element in the program
can in itself assure success, lack of any of these elements is a guarantee of failure.

In this sense each is essential.

A responsible board of education must assume leadership, in the solution of this
problem, in partnership with the staff, to give the hi staff and the
reasonable hope of success and to inspire them to renewed enthusiasm.




1374 ELEMENTARY AND SECONDARY EDUCATION AMENDMENTS

housing effective education

In a large school, children are apt to be herded and regimented.

In a small school, children can have personal relationships
with all members of the statf with whom they have contact.
Teachers feel responsible for their children's progress
and take pride in their individual achievement and the
achievement of the school as a whole.

The New York State Department of Education recommends
an elementary school population of 400 to 800 pupils in

14 to 28 classes. A nationwide survey of educators sets a
figure of 800 pupils as the most effective.

Faced with the reality of meeting the needs of the children
in seriously inadequate schools, we propose to accept

the figure of 1,000 as the upper limit. It is our position that,
through drastic 9! i these i

can serve as a base for effective education.

We must insist, however, on sufficient room within the
buitding to atford a seat for sach of these 1,000 children
and a room for each class. In addition, space is essential for

class size

Every child has the right to a dependent relationship

with aduits. Too many children in so-called “difficult’” schools

have been deprived of this childhood right because class sizes
have been much too large and supporting services too meager.

Unless this right is returned to them, their educational
progress will be severely iimited. Bonuses for teachers
wlll not return this right.

Grant the children an ad number of p

adults on whom to depend, and you grant them the right to
be curious, which is the basis of learning. For the first time
the adults will have the opportunity to see the chiidren

as Individuals and to bulld curriculum tailored to the needs
of the individual and the group.

In the light of the growth of |
orientations derived from many disciplines, effective
education is a function of an appropriately small class size.

If class registers were lowered and the classroom teacher
were d by an ad: number of
creating a child-adult ratio of at most 12 to one,

special services for the physically, intellectually, and
socially matadjusted pupils, and for the supportive services.

recommendations

1) Schools should have adequate facilities for 800 to 1,000
pupils, with provision for every needed special service.

2) It a school has a population in excess of the number which
can be effectively housed, the excess children should be
transferred and provision made for them elsewhere by

one of the following procedures:

a. redistricting
b. bussing children to underutilized schools

c. installing demountable units on an emergency basis
until more permanent housing can be built

d. 1 in spacein
existing school buildings
o. using space in housing projects for extra classrooms

t. setting up in

““The pedagogic tasks which confront teachers in the skum schools are far
more difficult than those which their colleagues in the wealthy suburbs face.
Yol in the sudurbds there Is likely 1o be & spackous modern school staffed by
a3 many aa 70 professionals per 1,000 pupils: in the shum one finds a crowded,
often dilspidated and unattractive school staffed by 40 or fewer
professionals per 1,000 pupils.
*'The contrast challenges any complacency we may have about our method of
financing public schools.”"

—Siums and Suburbs, James B. Conant

the children of these schools might come into their own.
Any higher ratio would be ineffective.

recommendations

1) Ci. size should not be larger than 18 to 22; and where
indicated, no larger than 15 or fewer.

2) The over-all child-adult ratio should not be greater than
12 children to one professional adult.
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administration and supervision

The success of this program will depend largely on the
character of the principal chosen for each Effective School.
To head each of these schools successfully, we need a
supervisor who can understand underprivileged children
and their families, who is sensitive to their needs, problems,
aspirations, and frustrations; who is highly skilled in
intergroup and interpersonal relations; who is emotionally
mature, whose own security is not threatened by an expression
of disagreement from the faculty, the children, or the
community; who believes in his program strongly enough

to resist any attempt to water it down.

He must be a person of inely isti p!
attainments, who keeps abreast of new developments in

the field of and related He should be a
person who can inspire trust and confidence in the children,
the parents, and the teachers with whom he will work.

Once we have chosen such a principal we must not permit
him to be buried in routine clerical, supply, and repair
wark. An i should be pi

the principal’s freedom to supervise and improve instruction.

to insure

staffing

An extremely important factor in the teacher's unwillingness
to remain in slum schools is the frustrating nature of the task
under present conditions. Make the conditions such that

real learning is seen to be going on, and the flight of
teachers from these schools will be reversed.

Under ideal conditions we would ask for the screening

ot teachers for these schools, using the same criteria we have
set down for Litis listic to

consider restaffing these schools completely.

We should therefore plan on retaining the present staff
and rely upon a wide to attract s

Many teachers would be willing to volunteer if they were
assured that: 1) Viable conditions for teaching were

being created; 2) Provision were made for genuine participation
by the faculty in the solution of the school problems;

3) Criticism could be made without fear of retaliation,

even in the most subtle form, and 4) Teachers would have the
right at the end of the first year to return to their home

schools if, in either their own opinion or that of the principal,

“(Principals) and their exsistants are frequently busied in routine clerical,

3upply. and repak work [o Ihe point where they are unable fo provite

adequate supervition over instruction. Too often bey are pressed by their burdens
into using their assistants and even their teachers for routine tasks that

€oukd well be performed by less professionally qualified persons.'

—The Instructional Program in the Public Schools of
New York City, New York State Education Department

recommendations

1) A subcommittee of the board of education should be
designated to supervise this program.

A i isting of a psy orapsy .
a sociologist, and a supervisor should be chosen to

interview and recommend principals for the pilol schools.
This committee should set up criteria for choice,

in the light of principles set forth above.

3) To insure sympathetic supervision in the upper echelons,
the same committee shouid be constituted as a standing

to assist the principals.

4) In a targe school system these schools should be designated
as a tentatively autonomous school district, and placed
under the authority of a single field superintendent.

5) Each school should have an administrative assistant whose
primary interest is in the management aspects of this program,
to free the for greater participation in the

educational aspects of the program.

*There are thousands upon thousands of devoled, hardworking professionals
in the New York City school system. They are struggimg agains! incredible odds.
to provide education of high quality to chikiren in their care.”

—The Instructional Program In the Public Schools of New Yoek City,
New York State Education Department, 1962

they cannot work freely, happily, and effectively with the
children and the community.

recommendations

1) Guarantees should be given that if either principal or

teacher finds, by the end of the first year, that the teacher

is not suited to work in this school situation, there will

be a transfer, without prejudice, back to the home school

orto any school with a vacancy which is agreeable to the teacher.

2) Guarantees should be given that if, at the end of the year,
either teacher or principal requests a transfer, there shall be one,
without prejudice, back to the home school or to any school
with a vacancy which is agreeable to the person

requesting the transfer.




democratic staff involvement

It is essential that the staff take an active part in formulating
the direction in which the program shall move.

Genuine involvement of the teachers can result only from the
opportunity to help work out ways of resolving the many
professional issues which face them, e. g., selection of
teaching aids, preparation of course materials, utilization of
resource personnel, and formulation of plans for

individual children.

Experience has shown that itis essential to set up machinery
for such involvement of the faculty, as partners with the school
administration in developing an etfective educational

program for the children. The assumption of such a role
would act as a major instrument in further identifying

teachers with the school, resulting in even greater loyalty

and creativity.

)

recommendations

1) Teachers in each school should be invited to work closely
with the principal in formulating school policy.

2) Provide time during the school day for conference of
teachers with other teachers, with administrators,
and with specialized personnel.

3) The ratio of professional personnel to children should be
adequate to permit such conferences without depriving
the children of instructional time
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furnishing necessary tools

Our schools have been on a starvation diet of few books
and fewer supplies. The lack of books, supplies, and other
curriculum materials has been a major factor in the steady
erosion of both teacher and pupit morale. In the schools in
di ighb thei fade while
the learning deficit pites up.

If we are to reverse this process, we must ifcrease

the budget to meet unfilled needs, so as to create conditions
which will stimulate learning and attract faculty. There
should also be an all for use in g .

at the discretion of the principal, similar to sums contributed
by parents associations in more favored areas.

Exploratory teaching materials should be made avaitable

to the schools, and curriculum assistants should be assigned.
Moreover, an orderly flow of supplies to the school, and
within the school, must be insured. These should be

readily available to teachers upon request.

relationship of teachers
and specialized personnel

It is suggested that the "‘team approach" be applied to the
consideration of the relationship batween the teacher and
specialized personnel. The team concept requires the
bringing together of repr of related discipli

in a peer relationship, meeting on a regular basis,

around common problems, with similar goals.

Thus, lized p | (curriculum dii s,

psychologists, counselors, social workers, psychiatrists, et al.)
should work on a sustained team basis with the teacher,
focusing on the potential of the group as well as the

child for # ing the i goals.

Moreover, instead of the traditi *'face-to-face" rel.

between the individual child and the clinician {psychologist,
social worker, or psychiatrist), the emphasis would be on
meeting the child through the counselor and through the
teacher, in a supportive, peer relationship with both.

The team approach would require time for periodic
conferences. Our program provides sufficient professional
time without depriving the

p 1 to allow

recommendations

1) Make provision in the budget to meet all the needs of
children and teachers for books, suppiies. audio-visual
materials. et cetera

2) Set up a central depot for these schools, with a
to act as expediter,

4 ive of central headq
1o insure a steady flow of supplies to the pilot schools

3) Treat the school allotment as a charge account,
allowing for weekly orders and deliveries, with monthly
statements rendered. to be checked with school records.
This will eliminate the unconsiderable gap which now
exists between order and delivery

4) Set up a center in each school for experimenta! teaching
materials, including paperback books.

5) Assign schoo! aides to make needed supplies available
to teachers at all times during the school day

children of instructional time. It also would require arranging
for supplementary training beyond the professional-competency
tevel of the disciplines involved. (We anticipate that one of

the outcomes of such a training program would be a
“‘crossing” of traditional lines.)

Provisions for the orientation of school aides must be
included in the training program to help insure
y appropriate utili of their skilis.
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recommendations

1) Provide specialized personnet in sufficient numbers.
to give assistance within the classroom, and to participate
as team members in the exploration of curriculum areas.

2) There should be at least one full-time counselor for
each 400 pupits. This is higher than the 250 recommended
by the federal government, but it is a realistic higure
with other aides provided

3) One psychologist-social worker-psychiatrist team for

two schools, with each member of the team being responsibie
for one school. and on call for the other

1) A workshop-type training forall_ inciuding school aides

5) Within the basic structure of the school program.
provision for conference time, including t'me for meetings of
speciatized personnel with teachers

educating the
malfunctioning child

The malfunctioning pupil is one of the major factors
responsible for the inexperienced and transient character
of the staff in the “difficult'" school. By the malfunctioning
child we mean the educationally disabled, the socially
disruptive, or the emationally disturbed child.

There is reason to believe that the high incidence of these
children in slum area schools is a symptom of the general
tailure to provide an appropriate educational context for
these youngsters.

This is not to ignore, as important causal factors in
maladaptive behavior, the non-school determinants,

but to reorient our expectancies of the schools as our
most viable instrument in the lives of these chiidren.

The primary aim, therefore, of our program for the
malfunctioning child is to place the necessary means

for working with these youngsters in the hands of the local
school, where contact with a normal situation would be
maintained, and where sacial ties based on mutual
responsibility are strengthened.

recommendations

1) Provide effective clinical and guidance support,
with emphasis on setting up an educational program
for the school staff.

2) Provide a therapeutic program for the malfunctioning child,
resting on an individual case study, based on a pool‘ng of

ion g from I, clinical,
| sources.

guidance, and fam

3) Provide,a hospital-connected pediatric service with
opportunity for a thorough physical examination for each

child and provision for P

4) Set up a “'Junior Guidance Track' (small special classes
of di children ized on a ic ba
in each of these échools.

linical-guid services

5) Plan for greater i of
in existing classes for the exceptional child, the mentally
retarded, the visually impaired, the physically limited,

et cetera, since the overwheiming majority of children

in this category suffér from associated emotional problems.
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6) lasure more extensive educational opportunities by
providing after-school and evening recreation pragrams,
supervised after-school study and remedial facilities,
weekend activities, and summer camp experiences for both
children and parents.

7) Make a clinical and counseling program mandatory for
state hospital returnees, designed to provide appropriate
screening and placement befare return to school,

and sustained follow-up.

8) Provide other placement facilities for those children who
are found, after a careful evaluation by clinicians and
educators, 1o be so disturbed and damaged as 10 be unable
to profit from a regular school program

involving the community
and its resources

Schools must guard against isolation from the community.
We dare not encourage the cultural alienation which has
created, between disadvantaged children and their parents,
such tragic hostility, directed both at themselves and society.

The i iate school ity must be itized for a
bootstrap operation. This entails using federal, state, municipal,
and neighborhaod resources to provide for satistying

patterns of life and work.

More i pportunities for parents, neig s,

and school personnel to meet at home and in school,

to be exposed to each other's personalities and aspirations,
might lead to a mutuality of understanding and trust which is
basic tfor effective education.

Every neighborhood now has social agencies of all kinds
that are working in isolation and even, perhaps, at cross-
purposes with one another. These agencies, including
the public school, should be coordinated into a
comprehensive neighborhood plan.

Local leadership groups, especially the local school board,

should be intimately involved in the development and
implementation of the plan.

Unless the school and the school board are not only witling
to accept criticism without becoming defensive, but even

to take the lead in exposing the inadequacies of our

school system, there will be no genuine involvement

on the part of the parents and the community.




recommendations

1) The school should facilitate frequent meetings of parents
and school personnel, individually and in small groups.

2) The school should take the lead in developing a
comprehensive neighborhood plan. involving the entire
community and the social agencies serving it

3) The board of education should assume leadership on probhing
the inequities of our schoo!s. It should welcome the
cooperation of teacher and community groups and

thewr constant critical evaluation

4) The board of education should encourage the search for
additional funds from the federal. state. and mumcipal
governments, and from private foundations

integrating effective schools

In approaching the question of the so-called "difficult to staff"
schools, we must recognize that most of them fall into this
category because they are de facto segregated schools,
reflacting the probiems and evils of the ghetto that feeds them
As we work toward upgrading these schools, we must,
simultaneously, work toward integrating them. Otherwise,

wae are working toward the creation of good segregated schools.

Such schools, however successful, are still handicapped

by the problems inherent in segregation, and the results,

for teacher and pupil alike, are never as great as they would be
without the handicap of segregation.
Therefore, the foll

in the subject under

ions are

recommendations

1) As redist q. g. and new proceed.
under this plan, priority consideration must be given

to the possibilities of achieving the greatest possible degree
of physical desegregation of the student bodies of

alt the schools affected.

2) One of the serious problems of our segregated system
today is that children seldom have the opportunity to see
members of minority groups in socially acceptable
positions of authority. The minority group child needs this
experience to aid in the creation of feelings of self-worth,
and the identification with authority figures. The child of the
so-called majority must have such exposure to serve as

an important ingredient in the formation of positive rather
than negative attitudes toward those who are different
from himself. Therefare. it is important that a conscious
effort be made to integrate the statf at all levels.

3) The desegrated student body and staff will not produce
the desired result in terms of an integrated educational
experience unless the curriculum and teaching materials
reflect both the historical contributions and the day-to-day
participation in our society of all groups. Such materials
are available, and the necessary extra effort must be
expended to acquire them. It may be advisable to set up a
special curriculum committce, which will include teachers,
similar to the committee on staffing, to recommend and

supervise the required changes.




4) In view of past alienation of school and community

in minority group areas, this is an especially important and
sensitive area of concern. It will be important to

guarantee that those people on the statf who are involved

in any way in community contact be properly and thoroughly
prepared, through in-service training courses, special workshops
in human relations, et cetera, prior to assuming their duties.
Itis important, also, that the community be well-informed
and i from the beginning in the ch being

made and the reasons for them. Such efforts to inform

and prepare teachers, supervisars, and the community should
also be inaugurated in those as in which schools

with fewer problems are located.

providing for on-going evaluation
and adjustment of the program

As in the case of any responsible part of the school system,
it is reasonable to expect that there will be periodic
evaluations of the curriculum, program, methods, relation to
other parts of the school system, et cetera.

We recognize the necessity for building into these schools,
from their inception, the personnel and funds needed

for the continuous study and evaluation of the entire program
by a body other than the one administering the program.

This is an essential prerequisite for the careful accumulation
of the materials necessary for a sound evaluation.

It is essential that what is done here should be reported

to the appropriate professional and official bodies.

recommendations

1) Provide research specialists from an outside agency
for the schaols, to formulate and apply appropriate
research criteria for the evaluation of the program.
2) Make appropriate adjustments based upon these evaluations.
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estimate of addi
for the first step

Budgetary appropriations have been far below

the minimum needs of our school systems year after year,
In order to make up the backiog and make a new start in
our blighted urban education areas, we must recognize
that dously i d efforts and di

will be necessary.

The budget must make adequate provision for teachers,

| , books, lies, and the
of know-how.

Additi |

structural changes in the buildings selected for the program,
costs of bussing children to underutilized schools,

all of which measures may be necessary to reduce the
populations of the selected schools to feasible proportions,
would have to be provided for from the capital budget

or bther sources.

There are too many variables to permit an estimate.
Itis possible that in some schools no additional costs for
these purposes would arise.

concluding statement

This design for Effective Schools should be considered
tentative and minimal. There are important areas left out:

units, temporary housing,

early childhood ed: the new

in pre-kindergarten and kindergarten education; teacher
training for urban ion; an going statf
program; orientation of staff; recruitment: use of staff,
evaluation, financing, et cetera.

it is the hope of the committee, some of whose members
helped to design the basic New York City Plan,

that each school system may find the proposed AFT design
of some value in developing its own program to fit its
specific local needs.

One fact must be recognized by all concerned with

the plight of American urban education: the time for
carefully planned and asserted action to improve our urban
schools is now. We cannot and dare not wait.

The tentative summary report is based largely on the plan
drawn up by the United Federation of Teachers and which was
the prototype for the More Effective Schools program

now in operation in New York City in 21 elementary schools.
Additional elementary schools will use this

program in future years.

The New York City program for More Etective Schools
was drawn up by a joint committee consisting of an
equal number of representatives from the Office of the
Superintendent of Schools, the United Federation of Teachers
(AFT), and the Council of Supervisory Associations.
This i was ici by the school
super to study the made by the UFT.
All changes, imp| ion of many
ignifi to ail three

and the i
had to be

cooperating groups. The committee consulted with and sought
advice from many organizations and |
in the areas under consideration.

ers




The Effective Schools Program is a specific, school-by-school approach to the
problem of providing schools which can really educate children in spite of any
environmental handicaps they may bring to school with them.

We favor district-wide improvements in the quality of education, of course,

but these improvements come so gradually that their impact is lost. In addition to
these over-allimprovements, a specific number of schools should be singled out
each year for drastic, total improvement

The Effectiye Schools Program is compensatory education, but not all
compensatory education should be included under this heading. The Effective Schools
Program is @ot a pilot or an experiment. At present it is limited to elementary schools.
The Effective Schools Program should be initiated in the areas of a district

which need it most, but we look forward to the time when ALL schools

wilt be truly effective.

—Simon Beagle, Chairman
National Council for Effective Schools

75-492 O—67—pt. 2——36




THE QUALITIES OF A

MORE EFFECTIVE SCHOOL |

‘In New York City)

A More Effective School is
qualitatively ditterent from other
comparable schools because it
contains the following teaching
and learning conditions:

» A school register of 1,000

or less.

o Class registers with a
maximum of 22. Kindergarten
and pre-kindergarten classes
have a maximum of 15 with two
licensed teachers available.

« Each group of three classes
has an additional teacher who
is part of the cluster of the
three classes (Cluster Teacher)
She is a classroom teacher
who shares equally in the
responsibilities of the cluster
and provides the coverage so
that each teacher in the cluster
may have & daliy preparation
period. She is an organic part
of the cluster team, frequently
teaching in the classroom with
one of the other teachers.

* School secretaries are
provided on the ratio of one
full-time secretary for every

250 children

« School guidance counselors
are provided on the ratio of

one for every 350 children.

+ OTPs (Other Teaching
Positions) are provided, mainly
to train and work team with
classroom teachers. The

OTP teacher is programmed

to work with individual children
or small groups, to assist the
classroom teacher by providing
the services and the techniques
as such may be needed and to
carry out other functions as
outlined in their job analysis
programs.

« Teacher Aide time by parents
is provided on the ratio of one
hour per day per 20 children to
hers from non-teaching

« Special tunds for additional
supplies, above what is
budgeted for the regular
schools Itowed on the
ratio of $25 for each child.

« A yearly special contingency
tund is provided on the ratio
of $2.50 per pupii. This fund
may be used as the needs of
the school develop.

» A full-time psychologist,
social worker, attendance

good Intentlons are not enough

Neither is a mere recognition of the problems

tacing our deteriorating public schooi systems. There

teacher, health counselor,
community coordinatar, and
speech therapist are assigned
to each More Etfective School.
« A psychiatrist is provided on
the same basis of one for each
four ME Schools.

« Additional medical and dental
services are provided. The

MES Program |s trying to obtain
trom the Health Department a
full-time medical and denta!
team.

« Money has been set aside

for teacher orientation before
the opening of an MES school.
Such training Is also provided
during the school year.

o Weekly conference time is
provided, during school hours,
for cluster and grade mestings.
« Supervisors are offered
special seminars (during school
hours) by colleges as oppor-
tunities to exchange ideas,
evaluate practices, and evolve
new approaches to supervision
and teaching in More Effective
Schools.

s The principals of tha ME
Schools mest monthly, on a
seminar basis, so that some
rangs of acceptable over-all

must be a collective will to do something to solve our educational

probeims. Such collective will must be ted ganized, vitalized
and directed by concerned, k ledgeable dedicat it
leaders rep ting all seg ts of the ity. Such event must

take place to the end that Effective Schools will exist for all
children, especially for the underprivileged.

Now is the time to organize and fight for such schools. Delay

is unthinkable

THE NATIONAL COUNCIL FOR EFFECTIVE SCHOOLS

Simon Beagle. Chaiiran
New York City

Louis Hay
New Yok C ty

Gary

Charles ©. Smith. Jr.

Mary Herrick. Secretary Ralph Lioyd Alfred J. Tapson
Chicago Derver San Francisco
Milton Gotdberg Marian Oldham Leo Wolt
Baiumore St Lows Detrornt

Jerty Green
Newars

William H. Simons
Wash rgien. D C

Los Argeles

Evelyn Zivetz
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school management, super-
vision, and administration
guidelines may be developed
for such ME Schools, based on
honest democratic involvement
of the total staft as outlined in
the original plan.

« Each ME School is permitted
a great deal of latitude and
opportunity for a fluid flexible
approach to school and class
organization, largely to be
determined by the specific
needs and development in each
of the schools.

« The totai cost per child for
the above improvements is.
estimated to be about $218.

115 to the credit of

New York City that its educational
authorities adopled the above
plan in 1964 There are now
enough indices to point to the
success of this program in
terms of pupil achievement
reduction in school and
classroom tensions. in an
increase in teacher, pupil, and
parent morale; and in greater
community interest and
participation




ELEMENTARY AND SECONDARY EDUCATION AMENDMENTS 1385




1386 ELEMENTARY AND SECONDARY EDUCATION AMENDMENTS

Mr. Biearner. We very much appreciate again the opportunity to
come and consult with this committee. We have long admired the
work of this committee in which you have made a significant role, Mr.
Chairman, and I want to emphasize for the newer members, our staff
people in either our educational or legislative departments are always
available for either consultation with committee staff, with individual
members, or in any way we can be helpful.

Chairman Perxizs. Thank you very much. You have been very
helpful to many of the members and to the staff who have called on
vour people for technical assistance.

We thank you.

Our next witnesses are rather well-known witnesses who have been
here over a period of years on behalf of impacted legislation.

Our panel witnesses are : Oscar Rose, superintendent of schools, Mid-
west City, Okla.: R. E. Hood, superintendent of schools, Brunswick,
Ga.: Richard Taylor, superintendent, Widefield School, Colorado
Springs, Colo.: John W. Eater, superintendent of schools, Rantoul,
Til.: T. Olai Hageness, superintendent, Clover Park schools, Tacoma,
Wash.: William Simmons, deputy, superintendent of schools, Detroit,
Mich.: .J. M. Hanks, superintendent, Ysleta School District, El Paso,
Tex.

Do we have all vou gentlemen present ?

Mr. Rose. Yes, sir.

STATEMENTS OF O0SCAR ROSE, SUPERINTENDENT OF SCHOOLS, MID-
WEST CITY, OKLA.; R. E. HOOD, SUPERINTENDENT OF SCHOOLS,
BRUNSWICK, GA.; RICHARD TAYLOR, SUPERINTENDENT, WIDE-
FIELD SCHOOL, COLORADO SPRINGS, COLO.; JOHN W. EATER,
SUPERINTENDENT OF SCHOOLS, RANTOUL, ILL.; T. OLAI
HAGENESS, SUPERINTENDENT, CLOVER PARK SCHOOLS, TACOMA,
WASH.; WILLIAM SIMMONS, DEPUTY SUPERINTENDENT OF
SCHOOLS, DETROIT, MICH.; J. M. HANKS, SUPERINTENDENT,
YSLETA SCHOOL DISTRICT, EL PASO, TEX.

Chairman Perxixs. I notice, Mr. Ford, Mr. Meeds and any other
gentlemen who have a superintendent here can introduce these various
members, but in my judgment we will be real late this afternoon before
we receive the testimony of all witnesses.

Don't anybody get discouraged and leave because we are going to
hear the National School Board Association and the American Book
Publishers, the commissioner of education from the State of Michi-
gan, the chairman for Manchester, Mass.

We are going to hear all of the witnesses today and other witnesses
who are present even though we may run until 7 or 8 o'clock tonight,
<o stay with us and bear with us.

Do all of the gentlemen who accompany you have statements?

Mr. Rose. All but one and his is in the mail coming up here.

Chairman Perg1xs. Without objection, all of those statements will
be inserted in the record and, in order to expedite the hearing, I hope
that we can refrain from questioning until all members of this panel
make their statements and then we will recess about 12:30 or 12:40
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and come back about 1:30 at which time we will call on Mr. Ford to
come up here and preside. T think we can get through without any
difficulty this afternoon, but there will be no limiting of anyone in
their questioning. Just bear with us and after we get around the
5-minute rule, there will be no limitation. I will stay with you until
late in the afternoon.

Mr. Rose. Mr. Chairman, I was going to make this comment. As I
look at all of the names up here, I believe there are only three gentle-
men here who were here when I first testified before this particular
committee of the Congress, and that is you, Mr. Ayres, and I.

Chairman Perkixs.” Did I see Mr. Hood here?

Mr. Rose. Yes, he is here, Mr. Chairman.

I might say, Mr. Chairman, I appreciate too, Mr. Ford, that we will
be permitted to come back this afternoon and subject ourselves to any
questions that our testimony might have raised before the distin-
guished members of this committee. I probably will not read all of
my testimony because I am certain that you can do it. I only hope that
you will,

With reference to the distribtuion of the panel, you can see from
the identification where they come from and the jobs in which they
are engaged.

In selecting the panel members to appear before your committee,
Mr. Chairman, I have tried to get superintendents from different
States rather widely distributed throughout the Nation in order that
our total presentation might be national in scope and that we might
be able to give more satisfactory answers to questions concerning edu-
cational needs within the several States. This will in turn give some
realistic idea of how various Federal funds fit into the total educa-
tional budgets necesary in the federally impacted school districts.

The Oklahoma per capita cost. for operation according to the State
department of education was $411.61 fiscal year 1966. Without
Public Law 874 funds the Midwest City School District, which is the
fourth largest school program in the State, had a maximum of only
$310 per pupil with which to purchase an education. Knowing that
this financial disparity exists in many, many schools heavily impacted
by Federal activity has motivated my interest throughout the years in
this legislation. Certainly it has ben a rewarding experience to have
the privilege of appearing before the House Education Committee in
support of legislation every year for almost 20 years. You have been
most kind and considerate toward this problem, and your action has
resulted in the impact area schoolchildren having a decent educational
opgortunity.

ome fundamental principles with which I believe every super-
intendent appearing here this morning would agree are as follows:

1. The children in impact area schools are entitled to an educa-
tional program comparable to that in other schools within the State or
area, provided the local citizens assume a maximum local tax effort in
order to maintain such an educational program. Further, they are
opposed to the use of Public Law 87+ funds for the purpose of re-
ducing the effort necessary by the local citizens within the tax pattern
of the State.

2. They believe that the local educational program has a direct
value in accomplishing the objectives and goals of the various Federal
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activities which cause the problem the same as in the case of privately
owned taxable industries. Since it has been in the Federal Govern-
ment’s interest, as well as essential to the national economy to dis-
tribute its activities throughout all States of the Nation, the educa-
tional programs of the schools serving them should have at least some
national aspect rather than being completely limited by State or local
educational standards.

3. We stand ready to assist in accomplishing any modifications of
this legislation which will help it do a better job without doing vio-
lence to these fundamental principles.

The following tabulations of 1966 fiscal data from the 10 largest
city school districts in Oklahoma which educate approximately 40 per-
cent of the pupils in the State will serve to illustrate the application
of these principles in actual operation.

One of the gentlemen here this morning mentioned the tremendous
turnover in the school system heavily impacted with Federal activities.

Therefore, children coming from many States of the Union are
necessary to carry on the work of the Federal activity. They have to
have a feeling that their children are going to have at least a minimum
standard of education that the Federal Government would be in
favor of.

I mention these fundamental principles because the impact area
legislation in some quarters has been somewhat criticized, and with
these I don't think anyone can disagree and we stand ready to help
establish them in support of this program that has done so much.

Now, I give you a tabulation here which T will mention which
<hows these 10 largest city school distriets in Oklahoma.

(The tabulation follows:)

TABULATION I

Warimum operating funds available from high to low without Public Law 874

funds
Funds per Funds per Normal
2chools ! pupil with- } pupil from total ESEA funds
© out Public | Public Law | maximum per pupil
j Law 874 874 funds
1. Ponca City. ..o ... .. : £460. 35 0 $460. 35 $18.97
2, Bartlesville_ .. R N 438. 33 0 438.33 11.82
3. Enid_._____ . 434.28 20. 56 455. 48 21. 40
4. Tulsa...... _. 431. 04 8.28 439. 32 20.27
5 Norman._.. 399. 09 15.61 417.70 16. 81
6. Oklahoma Cit 391.92 17.33 409. 26 28. 81
7. Putnam city. 386. 88 10.74 397.62 2.15
X, Lawton.. 382.41 77.34 459. 75 22.99
9. Muskogee. - . 373.85 11. 30 385.15 55. 14
10, Midwest City_ . ... . 310. 00 J 79.91 389.91 4.75

Now, as vou can see, I ask the question: Can the school children of
the impact area school districts expect an educational program com-
parable to other schools within the State without the continuation of
Public Law 874/

It will be noted that the two most heavily impact aided schools in
this group are in sth and 10th place as far as funds available per
pupil without Public Law 874 funds are concerned. Thus, the only
conclusion is to answer the above question in the negative with refer-
ence to a large segment of the school children in Oklahoma. While
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all but two of these schools receive some Public Law 874 funds, it is
obvious that the percentage varies materially. The two which do not
receive Public Law 874 funds are Nos. 1 and 2 in total local revenues
available with which to purchase an education program.

The Elementary and Secondary Education Act of 1965 contemplates
that the funds provided under 1t will be used to improve the educa-
tional opportunity for disadvantaged children. Thus, it cannot be
thought of as taking the place of other available funds such as those
received under Public Law 874, This tabulation showing ESEA
funds along with total other local, State, and Federal will serve to
indicate the result should Public Law 874 be discontinued because of
enaction and funding of ESEA.

2. Does Federal activity effect the educational tax base (value of
taxable property per pupil) of the impact area school district.

(Tabulation IT follows:)

TaBvLATION II.—Assecssed valuation per pupil in each school district

Valuation Valuation

School per pupil School per pupil
Ponca City___________________ $7,031 | Putnam City__________________ $4, 927
Bartlesville ______.____________ D, 723 |Lawton _______ . ____________ 2, 530
Enid - _________ ___________ 5,052 | Muskogee ____________________ 3, 830
Tulsa - ___ . ____________ 6, 845 [ Midwest City_________________ 2, 246
Norman ______________________ 4,372 | Aggregate 10 schools__________ 5, 388
Oklahoma City________________ 5,555 | Aggregate Oklahoma__________ 3, 596

Again we find the taxable value per pupil to support education
locally places these schools in almost the reverse order as the Federal
funds received under tabulation I. The most heavily impact area
schools, Lawton and Midwest City, have by far the least taxable value
per pupil of the 10-school group. This directly results from the tax-
exempt value within the respective school districts.

It has been raised that ESA funds could take the place of the im-
pacted area funds. T threw in that column and T am sure you can find
that each of these two wonderful pieces of legislation do and are de-
signed to do a different job.

Mr. Arperr. May I interrupt just a minute, Mr. Chairman. This
Is my first appearance as a member of this committee. I had hopexl
I would get here in time to present Mr. Rose. I do want to say
he is one of the distinguished leaders in the education world in my
State. He comes from a Midwest City school that has probably had
more growing pains with education problems than any school in
our part of the country. Right now he i1s Congressman John Jarman’s
constituent.

I do not have the honor of representing him but he has done a great
job for all of the school districts of Oklahoma and particularly those in
every district of our State that has had difficulties due to expansions
resulting from military and other governmental activities. T am very
pleased to see him here. He is a friend of mine and has been for many
years, is well informed on the issues in which he is interested, and I
know that the committee will receive a lot of valuable information from
his testimony. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, for recognizing me.

Mr. Foro. Thank you, Mr. Albert. 1 have enjoved no end the honor
of being in the chair when the distinguished majority leader has made
his appearance on the floor, as he announced as he was introducing
Mr. Rose, he is the newest member of this committee and will be

N
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sitting with this committee in consideration of the legislation that is
now before us.

We on the committee are, of course, honored by his presence not
only because he is the majority leader, but also, as those of us who
have had a chance to work with him know, because he is a strong
supporter of education. I can only say with the combination of
Oscar Rose and the majority leader working on this legislation,
education in Oklahicma has no problem.

Mr. Rose. Thank you.

Mr. Aveerr. Ithank my distinguished colleague.

Mr. Forn. T have been keeping my eye on you since you have been
working around the Hill, but T did not think you were going to start
packing this committee.

Mr. Rose. I will do anything to help education. Let's put it that
\\"dy.

1 also have a tabulation there which shows the valuation per pupil in
each of these 10 districts. _Again, it shows for the tax-exempt Federal
property which, in a sense, is a primary basis for the original enact-
ment of this legislation and also for its continuation it will show that
two impact area school districts are far below the others and T will
hasten to say this is not because of low assessments in those two places
because they have nothing to do with their assessments in the State of
Oklahoma.

Oklahoma has a State equalization board and, therefore, the percent-
age of assessment is very uniform. It may be too low and our levies
may be too high. Frankly, we do have a policy of low assessments and
high levies but it gets the same amount of money if you had high
assessments and low levies,

T will now refer you to the tabulation on page 5.

(Tabulation ITT follows:)

TasuvratioN III

Since the tax levied represents the only factor over which local citizens have

control it is a direct index to the effort made at the local level.
Total tar levied
for educational

purposes

Schools : (in mills)
Ponea City - - oo 38. 22
Bartlesville - e 49. 37
Enid o oo e 37. 00
TS e e e 39. 92
NOPIAD o e e e e e 47.26
Oklahoma City_ e 38.43
Putnam Cit¥ e 43.70
LawWton o o 31. 96
MuSKogee o e 38. 60
Midwest City o 53.79

It will be noted that the total effort. (tax levy) ranges from 31.96
mills to 53.79 mills for educational purposes. Again we find tremen-
dous variation in the effort made among these 10 large school districts.
However, it is pointed out that the school district receiving the
greatest percentage from Public Law 874 funds makes the greatest
effort. Thus we find little or no evidence that the receipt of Public
Law 874 funds by school districts reduces its local effort in support of
its school program.

On September 30, less than 3 weeks after it was proposed, this im-
pacted area school voted that 10 mills and used it and still had consid-
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erably less funds with which to buy an education than the schools not
federally impacted.

I will turn over then to one other statement which I think is worthy
of my emphasizing. It is my understanding that each time the Con-
gress has authorized its membership, and it has done that a number
of times during the 17 years of this legislation, to make a task force
study or to observe on-the-spot conditions they have found the im-
pact area schools not only needed the funds presently provided under
Public Law 874 but in many instances they find that even with them
these school districts are financed on a basis far below the school dis-
tricts not affected by tax-exempt Federal activities.

Due to spiraling costs and other Federal assistance, very little of
which goes to the heavily impacted school district, I believe that if
this legislation is not extende%l or if the funds from it are reduced it
will result in the deterioration of the present school programs to a
disparity greater than that which they faced prior to 1950. This fact
which is well known by the Congressmen regarding the schools in their
own congressional districts has had much more influence in establish-
ng their position in support of this legislation with full funding than
what might be termed political pressures applied by the local school
superintendents or citizens. They know first hand that any other
course of action will result only in a poorer educational opportunity
for the children in these school districts located within their own
congressional districts.

Since the school district in which I administer an educational pro-
gram received an average of only $51,445 under title I and an average
of only $36,087 under title IT of the Elementary and Secondary Edu-
cation Act of 1965, I cannot speak from much experience with ref-
erence to the value of this legislation during these 2 years. However,
I have read with a great deal of interest and pride the testimony of the
Commissioner of Education presented to vou on last March 2. I
think it was a very fine progress report on the accomplishments
achieved through legislation designed to improve the educational
program for the disadvantaged child as well as to encourage a more
daring approach in attacking other educational problems for all the
children of both the public and private schools of America.

I testified before this committee supporting this bold and innovat-
Ing approach to improve American education each of the last 2 years,
and I am especially proud that the favorable experience of “Impact
Area Legislation™ which I had worked for during the preivous 15
vears could make a contribution to this massive infusion of Federal
funds into another area of dire need in the total educational respon-
sibility to all children. However, I was disappointed that his testi-
mony did not likewise mention the continued progress and contribu-
tion to the education program of over one-third of the children of
America through Public Law 874 and 815.

I feel these public laws are due much credit for their own accomp-
lishment as well as serving as a vehicle for the Elementary and
Secondary Education Act of 1965.

I also want to commend the Commissioner for offering amend-
ments to further perfect the operation of the six titles of the Ele-
mentary and Secondary Education Act title of this legislation. I can
find no fault with his proposed amendments as embodied in H.R. 6230.
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However, I would propose additional amendments to Public Law 874
and Public Law 815 titles of thislegislation as follows:

1. The extension of Public Law 815 for either 1 or 2 years as intro-
duced respectively by Mr. Perkins, chairman of this committee under
H.R. 3649, and by Mr. William P. Ford, a member of this committee,
under H.R. 6118, As evidence of the need for a further extension of
Public Law 815 I am including a tabulation showing the applica-
tions filed by States as of the first cutoff date—February 20, 1967—
under the 1-year extension of this legislation approved by the 89th
Congress. This information was received from the State departments
of education of all 50 States and shows that 329 applications were filed
from 43 States of the 50 States with a total Federal funds requested
in the amount of §176,929,000. T dealt with the various State depart-
ments of education and had excellent cooperation. The T.S. Office
of Education will have one more cutoff date, June 30, 1967, under this
extension, and I am sure thata great number of other applicants will
at that time establish entitlements in addition to those shown in this
tabulation.

Certainly we can expect that if the entitlements under Public Law
815 have reached this extent during the current fiscal year that there

will be a further continuing justifiable need in the 1 or 2 years im-
mediately following. Unless this legislation is extended for another
1 or 2 years, the Federal Government, will have no legislation under
which it can meet its responsibility for constructing facilities in the
impact area school districts.

Then T have a tabulation showing the number of applicants and
the Federal funds requested.

(Tabulation referred to follows:)

The following is a tabulation of the applications under Public Law 815
(school construction) filed in the various States as of the recent cutoff date,
February 20, 1967. This information was sent to me at my request from the
various State departments of education.

States reporting. 50: States filing applications, 43; States without applica-
tions, 7.

. i |
' Number Federal | Number Federal
State of funds ‘ State of funds
" applicants ' requested applicants | requested
I
Alabama. ... 5 £2,555900 . Nevada.. .. ... 2| $2,832,500
Alaska. .. ... . 5 73,664 | New Hampshire . ._____. 1 50, 000
Arizona_ _._...- - 11 841 | New Jersey.....____.___-- 6 3,625,673
Arkansas. .. 2 M0 | New Mexico. 10 8, 533, 044
California. _ 63 680 " New York ____________... 1 150, 000
Colorado. _. 10 717.360 || North Carolina......__... 2 2, 050, 640
Connecticut 0 0 || North Dakota_.__......_. 4 1, 250, 000
Delaware 0 0|t Ohio. .. . 7 1, 660, 000
Florida 4 4,357,000 || Oklahoma____ . ... ... 24 5,023, 306
Georgia 8 7,726,805 || Oregon. ... ..o_.o-o.- 0 0
Hawaii-........_ 3. 10,330,928 || Pennsylvania__... ... 0 0
Idaho__ ... ... R 6! ,812 || RhodeIsland.........__.- 2 726, 000
Ilinois. .. .. ... . . 17 3,615,408 || South Carolina..__....... 4 1, 451, 356
Indiana. ... .. . 21 260, 000 || South Dakota. ... 4 1, 756, 500
Towa__ .. ... [ 86‘2.950‘ Tennessee 3 154, 000
Kansas._ - 7 1,323,780 || TeXaS. . oo ooaoooon 37 | 12,140,000
Kentucky 3 1,260, 450 1 Utah - 4 3, 516, 000
Louisiana. .. 4 2,349,760 | Vermont 0 0
Maine. _.ooooo.o.ooo. 3 107,000 ' Virginia. .. - 9| 9,240,350
Maryland. ... 5 15,140, 600 ;| Washington. . ! 13 3,382,833
Massachusett 1 2,000,000 | West Virginia_. ,? 0
Michigan.. ... ... 5 1, 235, 000 M Wisconsin. . - o 4 488, 950
Minnesota- - ... 0 0! Wyoming. .. ...oo-oooean ; 3 193, 835
Mississippi. oo oooooooo-- 6 2,500, 000 i
Missouri. . oo 11 1,932,580 | Total, 50 States |
Montana. ... : 1 34,000 (43 with appli- |
1 815,455 | Cations)...._..“.i 329 | 176,929, 000

Nebraska. ... ____._._. '
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Mr. Rose. Mr. Albert, and members of this committee, I am in-
trigued to find out because T think if T made a contribution to edu-
cation it has been by informing the various Congressmen through
their constituents of just what the need is in education. It is their
responsibility then to decide what they want to do about it, but I plan
in the next 2 weeks to be able to tell any Congressman on this committee
or in the Congress how much of this construction is in his own con-
gressional district.  Then when he has that information he may choose
to support a supplemental appropriation or next year'’s appropriation,
or whatever he wishes to do about it. It is not a pressure operation
whatever: it is an information operation.

While T recognize this committee has no direct responsibility for
appropriations I would like to call your attention to the fact that only
approximately $23 million was appropriated by the 89th Congress
to fund the applications under the 1-year extension enacted through
the efforts of this committee. Thus, I would encourage you to use
any influence you may have to prevail on the members of the Health,
Education, and Welfare Appropriations Subcommittee, urging them
to give careful consideration to financing a substantial part of the
present entitlements under the extension of Public Law 815 as enacted
by the Congress under your leadership.

School facilities are absolutely essential if the legislation being
considered here today is to make the maximum contribution possible to
the educational programs in the immediate future. The school admin-
istrators of the schools filing applications hope to appear before this
subcommittee in behalf of a supplemental appropriation for Public
Law 815 at an early date in order that the construction of the most
urgently needed and planned facilities may be completed early in
fiscal year 1968. Likewise a supplemental appropriation is necessary
if those applicants who became eligible for entitlements due to this
committee reducing the qualifying requirements of Public Law 874
during the 89th Congress. We solicit your help for supplemental
appropriations in both of these areas.

In support of amendments to “Disaster authority in Public Law
871 and 815" the Commissioner made two suggestions in appendix H,
which T think might be applicable in a more general way to these two
public Iaws as follows:

With reference to extension of this authority he said:

Authority to provide disaster assistance under Public Laws 815 and 874 should
be extended until June 30, 1972. The 3-vear extension is necessary in order to
give continuity to the program.

He did not meuntion anything about Mr. Perkins’ suggestion to
extend Public Law 874 itself until 1972,

While T agree with the Commissioner’s suggestion, I seriously doubt
that this particular provision of this legislation is more important
to American education than Public Law 815 and 874, Thus, I would
not only favor the Commissioner’s recommendation but strongly urge
the committee to give serious consideration to extending both public
laws even longer than the 1 or 2 years suggested previously n my
testimony.
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Regarding the present level and limitations of disaster assistance
under Public Law 874, the Commissioner says—

The phrase “during the last full fiscal year” would be eliminated from section
7 of Public Law ST4. This section authorized Federal assistance on a continuing
basis to finance a school program equivalent to that maintained the last full
vear prior to the disaster. This is not practical, because school programs are
improving each year.

I totally agree to the elimination of this restrictive level of assistance.
Likewise, I would ask that the committee consider removing or chang-
ing a similar but much more damaging and limiting provision for
determining the rate of payment under section 3 of Public Law 874.
The rate under this section is presently determined from fiscal data
of the second preceding vear, wlhich is even more inequitable than the
restriction, “during the last full year™ in section 7 of the law.

Fifteen vears ago when the education for a pupil was being pur-
chased for approximately %100 in many States, and even less than $100
in many States. and was not increasing at any rapid pace this restrie-
tion to section 3 pavments under Public Law 874 pose no particular
problem. However, when education is now averaging over $400 per
pupil and increasing by %15 or £20 per year in many States, a 2-year
lag in the fiscal data used in determining funds available places the
=chools depending on Federal impact money in a very disadvantageous
position insofar as providing a normal education is concerned.

A great many of the schools of Oklahoma voted the extra 10 mils last
vear and many voted this year: yet it will be 2 years before that figure
will be involved in what part the local contribution rate the Federal
(overnment will pay because of this 2-year lag.

When the “second previous year™ restriction was included in Public
Law 874, it was thought that the fiscal data would not be available
for use the vear following which is not the case at the present time
with the present methods of accounting. I believe all fiscal data for
the previous vear is available well in advance of final payment for
the current year.

The U.S. Office of Education regulation permits applications to be
filed prior to March 30 of the current year which is 9 months after
the close of the previous year.

Certainly this fiscal data is available in all cases prior to final pay-
ments which is well over a year from the beginning date of the cur-
rent vear. I would certainly suggest that the Commissioner’s con-
¢lusion “that this is not practicable because school programs are im-
proving each year™ is just as basically sound for section 3 in Public
Law 874 asitistosectionT. _

Especially do I urge consideration of an amendment of Public
Law 874 modifying the plan of determining the rate of payment since
the adoption of the amendment by the 89th Congress which determines
the rate of payment by “school grouping”™ within a State rather than
by comparable schools. I believe that the most equitable correction
of this inequity in determining rates is to eliminate the 1-year lag in
the fiscal data used. However, if this cannot be done, I would suggest
that the effective date of the amendment enacted during the 89th Con-
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gress, requiring that rate of payments be based upon grouping similar
schools within a State, be either eliminated or further deferred until
June 30, 1968.

I think some real work should be done in this rate of payment part
of the legislation. I do not think there is only one way of doing it,
but I think it should have a real good look at it by the Congress.

Another way that impact area schools might avoid serious loss of
funds under Public Law 874 which are absolutely essential might be
through providing that no applicant would receive a lower rate of
payment under section 3 than it had received the previous year. This
would allow for an orderly adjustment to any new method of cal-
culating the rate of payment without seriously reducing the funds
available to purchase an educational program.

In conclusion, I would like to offer my support to Mr. Pucinski’s
bill H.R. 6558—

To consider children living in federally assisted public housing as federally
connected children for purposes of educational assistance to federally impacted
areacg.

Under many of the low-rent housing programs financed under the
Federal Housing Act of 1937, a school district can be completely
overrun with children in a very short time with no compensating tax
base to provide for their education. Such low-rent housing is badly
needed, and yet if it must be obtained through sacrificing the educa-
tion of the children involved, there is a grave question as to its ultimate
value.

After long years of experience with this committee, I have every
confidence that the legislation you report to the Congress will be well
thought out and ultimately enacted by the U.S. Congress. I thank
you for the opportunity of being a part of this effort to improve Ameri-
can education in both public and private schools.

Do you want me to present the other witnesses, Mr. Ford?

Mr. Forn. Thank you, Mr. Rose.

Before you do that, I would like to afford the gentleman from
Washington the opportunity of introducing a guest he noted in the
group.

Mr. Meeps. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Tt is a real pleasure to
welcome before this committee again and to commend to this com-
mittee’s consideration one of our very, very capable school adminis-
trators from the State of Washington, Mr. T. Olai Hageness, who
1s superintendent of a heavy impact district.

Mr. Hageness has been in that district for a number of years, has
met the problems which confront educators in his position in a heavily
impacted area with its high turnover rate and low tax valuation rate,
has met the challenges of education in that district as well if not bet-
ter than any person in the State of Washington. He has done a tre-
mendous job with the school district under some very adverse cir-
cumstances and has become a real expert, like Oscar Rose, on Public
Law 874 because it is almost his bread and butter.

It is a pleasure for me as a Member of Congress to have been asso-
ciated with Mr. Hageness on this committee before concerning this
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type of legislation, and I am sure that his testimony will bear great
weight with us because he speaks with the voice of considerable
experience.

Mr. Hacexess. Thank you, Congressman Meeds for those kind
words. 1 am honored, too, to be classed with Mr. Rose here in my
knowledge of this subject.

I am T. Olai Hageness, superintendent of Clover Park School Dis-
trict No. 400, Pierce County, Wash.

It is a privilege to appear before your committee to testify 1 be-
half of Public Law 89-10. The several provisions of that law are
doing much to upgrade education and to alleviate educational de-
ficiencies of many underprivileged yvouth. Clover Park School Dis-
trict is participating in the program to the extent eligible. In 1965-
66 the district received £121,861 under titles I and II, and in the cur-
rent vear, 1966-67, anticipates about $105,433.

Taluable as these grants are in enriching the district’s educational
program, much more vital to the district’s basic operation is Public
Law 87+, providing operational assistance to federally impacted
districts.

(lover Park School District, located in a prime Federal impact area
has received such Federal impact funds for 25 years. Within or
adjacent to the district are Fort Lewis, McChord Air Force Base, U.S.
Veterans Hospital at American Lake, Madigan General Hospital,
and the U.S. Penitentiary on McNeil Island. In addition, there are
other Federal activities farther removed but employing residents of
the district.

School enrollment is 14,500 in grades kindergarten through 12, of
which 8,932 (62 percent) are federally connected—3,961 living on
Federal property and 4,971 living oft Federal property with parents
employed on Federal property. Enrollment is growing rapidly, up
from 3,100 in 1950. Present growth is about a classroom per week.

The district is primarily a suburban, residential area with little
industry. About one-half of the district lies within Fort Lewis and
McChord Air Base and is not taxable. As a result, the school dis-
trict’s per pupil valuation for tax purposes is less than half the state-
wide average for first-class districts. 'Therefore, in spite of consistent
support from the district’s voters—they have never voted down a
«chool tax—there is no way the district can maintain a comparable
program with its neighbors without. additional help. That the dis-
trict enjoys a good reputation for basic academic excellence is in large
part due to Federal assistance received over the years beginning m
1941 and continuing since then.

The distriet’s 1966-67 entitlement is $1,510,486 under Public Law
874 and 1,933,500 under Public Law 815.

Chart I shows enrollment growth from 1950 to the present and
estimated to 1970 and the corresponding degree of Federal impact.

(The chart follows:)
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Chart I shows enrollment growth from 1959 to the prescnt and estimated to
1970 and the corresponding degree of Federal impact.

CHART T |
CLOVER PARK ENROLLMENT SHOWING FEDERAL IMPACT
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The financial burden such enrollment growth places on a district is
easy to understand. Not so easily understood except by those immedi-
ately involved in administering federally impacted districts are the
special problems impact enrollments pose. The extent of these prob-
lems generally varies in proportion to the degree of impact enroll-
ments, particularly of military enrollments.

In looking at Clover Park’s situation, we will consider the operating
(Public Law 874) and capital outlay (Public Law 815) programs
separately.

PUBLIC LAW 874—OPERATING

To repeat, certain characteristics typify a heavy Federal impact
district.

Out of an average 1966-67 enrollment of 14,500, Clover Park will
have a turnover of 25 to 30 percent. This means that about 8,700
students will be with us for less than the full school term, about 4,350
moving out and 4,350 moving in during the year.

What this implies in program dislocations needs no amplification
here. The school must continually adjust and readjust courses, class-
rooms, teachers, and materials to the needs of those coming and those
coing. That this turnover is in direct ratio to a district’s proximity
to a Federal activity is indicated by a survey in 1965 of school districts
at varving distances from the impact center.

(The chart follows:)

Chart [T—Pupil turnover as related to proximity to Federal impact areca

Turnover—
Excess of
enrollment
District Distance from impact | over average
area number
belonging
(percent)

Qoo
pos©

1 5-year average.

“Depressed area™ is a term commonly associated with teeming
metropolitan tenants, or with Appalachia. It is not the usual nomen-
clature of suburbia. Yet “impact” suburbia can be a “depressed area,”
educationally speaking. The culprit is not poverty but transience,
and in Clover Park's case, linguistics (non-English-speaking
enrollees.)

The Towa tests of basic skills administered to Clover Park pupils
in the fall of 1965 showed mean performance of sixth-grade classes
in the district’s highest elementary school at the 92d percentile com-
pared with the national mean of 50. However, in the lowest school
the sixth graders were achieving only at the 38th percentile.

This 300-percent range from low to high means very expensive
adjustments in the elementary grades, staffwise. It means even more
difficult and expensive program adjustments in the junior high schools
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which these students enter and in which the school must offer
programs,

(The chart follows:)
CHART III

RANGE OF STUDENT MEAN PERFORMANCE OF SIXTH GRADE CLASSES
IOWA TESTS OF BASIC SKILLS - CLOVER PARK SCHOOLS -

Highest School 92%

|
1

Lowest School 38%

National Mean 50%
1
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Mr. Hacexess. Lower per pupil valuation, characteristic of the
Federal impact district, is a big handicap in today’s special levy econ-
omy when schools depend so heavily on local property taxes. Wash-
ington State valuations for 1965 in first-class districts (districts in
excess of 10,000 population) range from a low of $2,530 (a heavy
impact district) per pupil to a high of $11,220. The State average
for such districts is $6,119. Clover Park’s is only $3,426. Chart IV
shows graphically what this means in comparative ability to finance
education through local effort.

(The chart follows:)

CHART IV

CLOVER PARK PER PUPIL VALUATION COMPARED WITH OTHER FIRST-CLASS DISTRICTS
WASHINGTON STATE

State Low-$2530
( 2tat€ Low-vco3l

Clover Park $3u26

State Average $6119
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The four lowest valuation districts (first class) are all Public Law
874 recipients, three of them heavily impacted. The chief reason
for their low valuations is the large proportion of tax-exempt
property they embrace.

Clover park must compete for staff with a district near the top
in per pupil valuation. In order to support a comparable program,
it would be necessary for Clover Park to vote 314 times the millage
levied in the other district.

The is an impossible situation. Impact funds enable Clover Park
to maintain a comparable program on tax rates comparable with those
of other first-class districts.

Public Law 874 is the only source of Federal funds that keeps
impacted districts on a par with the others in the State.

75-492 0—67—pt. 237
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This program of support is so well established, so well administered,
and allows such flexibility to local boards in meeting local needs,
that we respectively ask the Congress to consider giving Public Law
874 a bit more permanence than it now enjoys. We say this not out
of ingratitude but because of the continual uneasiness besetting dis-
tricts such as ours that this is for 1 vear only and next year something
could go wrong.

Though the number of districts cligible for impact aid is not as
great as those eligible under other portions of Public Law 89-10,
mpact. districts have particular problems that can be met only by
the basic support provided by these impact funds.

The capital outlay companion law to Public Law 874 is Public Law
815. As with Public Law 874, it has been a real boon to Clover Park
District. Clover Park presently operates five elementary schools on
Federal property, three on Fort Lewis and two on McChord Air
Force Base constructed under section 10 of Public Law 815. Pres-
ently the district has applications pending with the U.S. Office of
Education in the amount of $1,933,500 for two more projects on Fort
Lewis and for an additional building off post.

It is our understanding that funds are sufficient to pay only 21
percent of applications now filed with the U.S. Office of Education.
At this time we do not know Clover Park’s priority but, should the
funds be prorated, it would mean that, of the $1,933,500 we would
receive only $106,035. Meanwhile, the district has 609 elementary
(kindergarten through grade 6) “A™ category students unhoused on
military reservations. By June 30, 1969, the target date for facili-
ties pending in present applications, the total number for which
classrooms are needed will be 1,440.

Under Washington State’s support formula, Clover Park District
buys the site and received about $1 in State money for every $1 which
the district invests in buildings and equipment. However, Clover
Park’s low valuation (explained earlier) makes it impossible for the
district to raise enough local tax funds for matching purposes to
build needed classrooms even with this State help. It is extremely
urgent, therefore. that Public Law 815 entitlements be available to
take up the slack particularly so when 62 percent of the students
have Federal connection.

The board and administration of Clover Park School District
appreciate the concern Congress has shown toward Federal impact
districts over the vears and appreciate, too, the very excellent man-
ner in which Public Laws 874 and 815 funds have been administered
by the governmental agencies concerned. Certainly there has been a
minimum of “redtape” and boards have been able to apply the funds
to existing emergencies.

Clover Park School District is not relying on Federal funds with-
out effort of its own. This vear the total tax levy for school purposes
is 46 mils. Only 14 mils of that amount is the basic school tax. The
32 additional mils were voted on themselves by the residents of the
district. As explained before, the fine local effort is not enough in
view of this district’s particular problems. That is where the impact
aid fits in.
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We respectfully urge that both Public Laws 874 and 815 be ex-
tended for several years in order that the school district may experi-
ence continuing stability in its general operations and building pro-
gram.  We hope, too, that funds may be available soon to start badly
needed facilities eligible for reimbursement under Public Law 815.

A matter of concern to Clover Park is the need to extend Public
Law 815 at it applies to the “B™ category pupil, living off military
property with a parent employed on a military property.

Of Clover Park’s 8932 federally connected ‘out of a total enroll-
ment of 14,500. 3961 are “A” category and 4971 are “B” category
enrollees. While “A™ category legislation is permanent, the “B™
category provision expires June 30, 1967.

“B" students, whose parents work in tax-exempt facilities do con-
tribute an extra cost load on the school district.  Though the home
i which the student lives may contribute taxes, probabilities are
particularly if there are several brothers and sisters of school age, that
the house cannot provide sufficient taxes to make up for the school
costs incurred from enrollment of the several children. Adequate
local school tax revenues depend on privately owned, nonresidential
property, industrial, retail, or other, not housing children.

I thank you very much, Mr. Ford and other members of the com-
mittee, for this opportunity to testify.

Mr. Rose. Mr. Ford, I would like to defer to you to present the
gentleman from your great State of Michigan.

I might say that Dr. Simmons once was not in the position he is
now in as deputy superintendent of one of the largest school systems in
the United States but he was in school systems similar to ours and it
has been very fine that he could have the tie-in with the other types of
schools that now Mr. Simmons can give and we are very happy to have
him with this group here.

Mr. Forp. I am very happy to welcome Dr. Simmons here and
add when he was in the small but honest school districts, it was in my
congressional district. Now that he has gone to the big city he has
displayed a continuing interest in the neighboring small schools.

I might say that in my area it is not always popular to be cooperat-
ing with the big city of Detroit but in relation to schools, our coopera-
tion has been excellent. This is largely because Dr. Simmons has
taken to the Detroit school system an understanding of the smaller
schools and suburban and rural areas surrounding a big city. We
have a dialog established as a result of his efforts that leads us to
support common causes. Sometimes I wonder how common they are
when we get $12 million for Wayne County and his school district
gets $11 million, and the other school district gets what is left over,
but we are very happy to have Dr. Simmons back here.

He was with Dr. Drexler, our new superintendent, a few weeks ago
and did not get the chance to testify.

Your statement is now being placed in the record by the unanimous
consent of the members of the committee. T wonder if you would sum-
marize it for us as quickly as possible because we want to adjourn in
about 10 minutes.

(Dr. Simmons’ statement follows:)
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TESTIMONY OF WILLIAM SIMMONS, DEPUTY SUPERINTENDENT,
DETROIT PUBLIC SCHOOLS

Mr. Chairman and Members of the Subcommittee: I am William Simmons,
Deputy Superintendent of Schools in Detroit, Michigan. I also serve as the staff
chairman of the fifteen largest school districts in the nation. I appreciate very
much this opportunity to join with my long-time colleagues from the Impacted
Areas Districts to discuss the amendment and extension of Public Laws 815
and §74. While my viewpoint today will reflect the position of the largest cities
receiving financial assistance under the impacted area legislation, my former
involvement in the program, when superintendent of schools in a rural suburban
school district, makes it possible for me to understand and support the unique
problems of my fellow panelists. Since the Great Cities Superintendents have
discussed in full the amendments to the Elementary and Secondary Education
Act of 1965, I will make specific reference to H.R. 5471, H.R. 6118, and H.R. 6558.

The school districts of the Great Cities are now active participants in the
impacted area assistance programs. Prior to the adoption of the new uniform
eligibility requirements by the 89th Congress for P.L. 874, only three of these
districts received assistance: Philadelphia, San Francisco, and San Diego. This
vear all the large school districts and many in between will be eligible for assist-
ance under P.L. 874. The major problem in this regard is the lack of an appro-
priation to fund the most recent amendments to the law. San Diego has
received construction aid and is a current applicant under the most recent
filing date.

Each year since 1950 I have followed with great interest the extension and
exansion of these two laws by the Congress through the efforts of this Com-
mittee. On several occasions I have had the pleasure of appearing before this
Committee to discuss such proposals. A review of a few notes from the histori-
cal record relating to these two laws seems pertinent at this time because of the
similarity of the questions that seem to reappear with each annual congressional
appraisal of the two laws in both the authorization and appropriation process.

A summary of the arguments, pro and con, summarized from the records of
the 19533 and 1956 debates include the following points:

The arguments against the legislation were directed toward: (1) the need
for a balanced federal budget. (2) the increased wealth of local communities,
(3) the inherent autonomy of local communities. (4) the varied degrees of
federal responsibility, (5) the real benefits of widespread federal activities,
(6) the inconsistent features of federal support programs, (7) the liberal admin-
istration of grant-in-aid programs, (S) the emergency nature of Public Law 815
and Public Law 874, (9) the unrealistic requirements of the program, (10) the
support of segregated school systems. (11) the welfare state philosophy of all
federal programs. and (12) the limited relief offered under any federal program.

Arguments supporting the program of federal assistance offered under Public
Law K15 and Public Law 874 include: (1) the vital role of education in national
defense, (2) the nationwide scope of the problem of impacted school districts,
(3) the bipartisan support of defense programs, (4) the excellent administra-
tion of the impact program. (35) the efficiency of the federal government as a tax
collection agency. (6) the inadequacy of the local property tax. (7) the com-
plete absence of federal interference, (&) the need for good schools in defense
areax, (9) the unfairness of federal property tax exemption, (10) the adequate
eligibility requirements found in Public Law 815 and Public Law 874, (11) the
lasting nature of federal impact programs. and (12) the unfairness of the
unequal educational opportunities created by federal activities.

Now, of course, there has been added a new, forceful dimension, the federal
educational programs authorized under the Elementary and Secondary Educa-
tion Act, the National Defense Education, the Economic Opportunity Act, the
Vocational Education Act, and several other programs with widespread applica-
tion. These programs are making tremendous changes in the educational
process, as the record of these hearings will show, and require appropriations far
beyrond the requirements of P.I. 815 and P.L. 874, While the enactment of
these laws would seem to indicate a broadening in the congressional viewpoint in
regard to federal financial assistance programs, I am realistically aware that
the debatable points mentioned will. once again, be part of the congressional
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record during this session. Hopefully, the many educational gains made na-
tionwide through the several programs will rally greater congressional sup-
port with each annual reappraisal and tend to make the arguments of the past
milestones that had to be passed in meeting the socio-economic needs of our
constantly changing society.

The points I would make here are (1) federal educational legislation, to in-
clude these two laws, has been expanded and funded each year, the arguments
notwithstanding, (2) the new programs enacted have not replaced the need for
the continued extension and expansion of P.L. 815 and P.L. 874. and (3) had
revenues been possible from local sources or from state grants, it must be as-
sumed that the several federally supported programs would not have reached
their present dimensions.

H.R. 5471 and H.R. 6118 propose a simple extension of P.L. 815. I concur
with this extension because of the great need for school construction in the im-
pacted school districts. The simple fact that application requirements for this
vear alone will total in excess of $100,000,000 supports this position. It would
seem appropriate that this legislation be continued and financed as long as the
eligibility requirements can be met by the participating school districts. Indeed,
I would suggest that this basic legislation could be a vehicle for an expanded
school construction program that would provide classrooms wherever they are
needed. The use of P.L. 874 as such a vehicle for the Elementary and Secondary
Education Act provides adequate precedent.

H.R. 6558 would add a new category of eligible pupils to P.L. 874, pupils
living in low cost housing. Such an amendment would provide general fund
monies to both the large cities, the nearby suburbs, and. possibly, to those im-
pacted districts whose housing has been sold or assigned to a muncipality.

Prior to the introduction of this proposal. I had circulated a questionnaire
to each of the Great Cities and to the suburban school districts in Wayne,
Macomb, and Oakland Counties in Michigan to determine the number of pupils
living in housing units built with federal funds. The rationale behind the survey
was (1) pupils living in federal housing projects were eligible pupils during the
period of federal ownership, (2) the pupils now in school were there as a direct
result of the federal project, (3) the transfer of title to another unit of govern-
ment did not lessen the cost to the local school district of educating the pupils
living therein, (4) the payment-in-lieu-of-taxes does not meet the per pupil
costs of the school district, (5) where private ownership occurred, the taxable
value of the units was so low that costs were not met. (6) many of these units
become centers for the educationally and economically deprived pupil.

A summary of the questionnaire for twelve of the Great Cities is attached.
The magnitude of the problem is reflected in the number of pupils reported as
living in such units, 284, 760. These pupils are, for the most part. living in
areas designated as eligible for project allotments under Title I of the Elementary
and Secondary Education Act. The very small per pupil allocation from pay-
ments in lieu of taxes in almost every city is so small that the allocations under
Title I are, in effect. diluted. since the local contribution rate for the entire
district is drastically reduced by including these pupils from units with such
limited tax potential. Every dollar received by a district that could qualify
pupils in such units for payments under P.L. 874 would be providing a higher
local base which still provides the greatest financial share of all programs.

An additional summary of the effect of such legislation on certain metro-
politan communities will be sent to the Committee as soon as the tabulation
is completed. The possibility of such aid to the suburban school districts would
help substantially in providing educational programs that might very well fore-
stall a repetition of the problems now being experienced in the center city.

I would be remiss if I did not speak of the need for a supplemental appropria-
tion to meet the needs of the new educational legislation enacted by the Con-
gress since July 1. 1966. Briefly summarized. in addition to those amounts
necessary to meet the appropriations requirements of the acts mentioned above,
the new authorizations would require for (1) the new provisions of Public Law
874, approximately $31 million: (2) the Adult Education Program (Title I of
the Elementary and Secondary Education Act). approximately $40 million.
(3) Education of the Handicapped (new Title VI, ESEA), approximately {30
million: and (4) Public Law 815, approximately $100 million.
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The Detroit Public Schools will qualify for approximately $800,000 under the
new amendments to P.I.. 874, which will not be forthcoming without a supple-
mental appropriation. I would also point out that the level of funds included
in the Administration's budget for P.I.. S74 for fiscal 1968 will mean proration
for all impacted districts, since the new group of school districts qualifying
under P.L. 874 was not included in the 1968 estimates.

In summary, I would make these points: (1) the historical arguments against
the federal assistance programs now under review by this Committee have been
skillfully submerged through bipartisan support, often formed within this
Committee, that recognized and dealt with the ever-changing socio-economic
needs of our dynamic society; (2) federal assistance programs which provide
educational dollars cannot be withdrawn, nor even curtailed, because of the
present revenue structure of state and local units, without directly affecting the
welfare of the children involved; (3) federal responsibility or impact does not
cease when direct federal relationships with local units end; (4) federal pro-
grams to assist in the education of the economically and educationally deprived
voungster must be buttressed wherever possible by state and local funds, these
locking with federal funds; (5) Public Laws 815 and 874 must be continued
and expanded to meet the needs of the impacted districts; (6) impact legislation
can be broadened to provide assistance in areas of density and sparsity; (7)
regardless of the fine points of questions that can be raised in regard to basic
rationals. all money expanded in these programs has provided a direct benefit
to children. the future citizens of the United States; and, finally, (8) it must
bhe said that programs authorized must be fully funded.

I have enjoved appearing once again before this Committee. Finally, I must
say that this Committee has caused many changes in the provision of education
at the elementary and secondary level, and, without these changes, the chang-
ing needs could well have left our vaunted public educational system a far less
useful instrument of progress.
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Mr. Somoxs. Thank you very much, Mr. Ford. I am delighted
to be here with my colleagues.

I will go directly to the point of the impact legislation rather than
spending any time discussing the amendments of the Elementary and
Secondary Education Act, and I am sure these were conducted in great
detail on last Wednesday when our great city school superintendent
attended here and stayed with this committee until almost 6 o’clock
in the evening.

My interest in Public Laws 874 an 815 go back over the years when
I was an impacted school district in Congressman Ford’s congres-
sional district. More recently, through the action of this committee
last year, vour liberalizing amendments, now all of our great cities—
and when I speak of the great cities’ organization, I am speaking of
those 17 school districts that have the largest school populations in
the country—I might say I am staff chairman of their Federal legis-
lative program, so I am 1n the business of collecting the statistics that
relate to the effect of your liberalizing amendments on those districts
during the past 2 years.

1 would point out that this legislation, though, before I discuss any-
thing specific, seems to me to have developed some real merit over the
vears as time has gone on. It has been my observation and it was one
of the reasons why I worked considerably with the Congress in trying
to see all of the school districts of this Nation qualify.

I would say, Mr. Meeds, your question concerning general aid to
education, I think Public Law 874 does indeed provide a real con-
veyance for a wider application of the general fund moneys that flow
from that. I would say also that Public Law 815 could certainly be
expanded to take care of many needs we had.

Mr. Mzeps. If T may interrupt, I would suggest you press this
strongly with Congressman Ford and the problem you have.

Mr. Staaroxns. I can assure you this will not be my last discussion
with Mr. Ford concerning this particular matter. I think Public Law
815 provides an excellent possibility for providing construction funds
that are badly needed in the metropolitan areas.

1 speak also of many of the suburbs also that many of you gentlemen
here serve.

T want to say I am completely in agreement with the need for an
extension of Public Law 815, of course. I would say in that regard
that we cannot ignore this need for appropriations for this particular
piece of legislation.

Mr. Rose indicated that scaling down even the bearest requirements
of his survey it would be difficult to fund those construction needs
that have all of the elements of eligibility for less than $100 million.

Even though there is only going to be one large city, that of San
Diego qualifying for funds, should the Congress see fit to make full
appropriations, we certainly are in favor of this kind of money going
to construct needed school facilities for boys and girls.

There is a proposal in by Representative Pucinski of this committee
that T am particularly interested in. That is one that adds a new
category of eligible pupils to Public Law 874 and these would be pupils
living in low-cost housing.
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I do think that we must make some observations concerning the pro-
posal that we have before us, which is H.R. 6558. He has directed his
legislation at low-cost housing under the Housing Act of 1937 and
Iam in complete agreement with this.

However, I would say just prior to the introduction of his bill, T
did a survey of the Federal housing in the large cities of this Nation
for which funds had never been received under Public Law 874 with
the exception of the three cities that have qualified at different times.
Large numbers of housing construction projects start as Federal pro-
jects but are later turned over to the municipalities.

This housing remains, no tax base, the boys and girls are there, and
the Federal Government withdraws. I think that the proposal that
this be reinstated—and, by the way, this would not only apply to large
city districts. Take, for example, in Mr. Ford’s district where there
are a number of school districts which are underway. With Mr. Ford’s
permission, I will send him a complete report on the number of hous-
Ing units that still remain and create problems in those school districts.
Mr. O’'Hara’s district has a number of the same problems and, indeed,
many of these gentlemen here at the table still face some housing that
has been vacated by the Federal Government, and it is partly the rea-
son that they are faced with this business of low per-pupil valuation
because the Federal Government did indeed bring these facilities
there; the kids are there, with no tax base and, as a result, that is
why they are forced to report this type of low valuation.

I would call to your attention the public housing survey that is at-
tached to my testimony. There is the report on 12 of our cities. It
seems to me that it is something that deserves some consideration when
we take a look at the number of units built as Federal projects—
136,434. These are units for which, in most instances, with the excep-
tion of San Diego, any funds were ever flowing from Public Law 874.
This would be translated at the rate of 1.43 pupils if you analyze the
other columns there, and it would show you the tremendous number
of boys and girls who are living in these metropolitan areas that are
not receiving any kind of assistance except that under the title 1 of
the Elementary and Secondary Act.

I would say that the funds are directed into those communities
where the housing projects are: namely, because the housing projects
have become this kind of center where the low-income family is found.
In reality, without some way to buttress the tax base that we do not
have for those people in the houses, we are actually diluting the amount
of money we are receiving under the bill for special project areas.

I believe you indicated a 10-minute time limit, Mr. Ford. I will
close at this particular time and be ready to answer any questions
when you get to that stage later today.

Mr. Forp. Thank you.

Before leaving, the chairman asked me to recess the meeting until
this afternoon, so we will continue with this panel when we reconvene,
with the next panel immediately behind them.

I see Mr. Lillywhite here and although we do not have your name
on the schedule, Mr. Lillywhite, we had testimony from the Commis-
sioner of Education the other day that he has some prospective amend-
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ments to 815 that will be presented. and I wonder if you could possibly
return this afternoon.

Mr. LiLLYywHITE. Yes, Sir.

Mr. Forp. Would you be prepared to discuss those briefly while we
have this panel of impacted aid people available because it might be
more productive to have it at this point in the record than separated
by several days of testimony at some later date or some later point in
the record.

With that, we will recess until 2 o'clock this afternoon.

(Whereupon, at 12:30, the committee recessed to reconvene at 2 of
the same day.)

Arrer RECESs

(The committee reconvened at 2 p.m., Hon. Carl D. Perkins, chair-
man of the committee, presiding.)
Chairman Pergrxs. Identify vourself for the record, please.

STATEMENT OF JOHN W. EATER, SUPERINTENDENT OF SCHOOLS,
RANTOUL, ILL.

Mr. Eater. Mr. Chairman and distinguished members of the com-
mittee, my name is J. W. Eater, superintendent of Rantoul city schools,
Rantoul, Il1I. I wish to thank you for this opportunity to present
certain facts and my views on H.R. 6230 and the extension of Public
Law 81-874 and Public Law 81-815.

Having served as superintendent of the Rantoul city schools for
22 years, I have been fully aware of the financial burden encountered
by ‘the Rantoul public schools due to Federal impact even before the
enactment of Public Laws 81-874 and 81-815 in 1950.

Since Public Law 89-10 the Elementary and Secondary Education
Act of 1965 has been in effect in Illinois for the school year 1965-66
and a portion of 1966-67 it has given me an opportunity to study the
opportunities offered to the educationally disadvantaged children in
our State. In general I endorse the philosophy of the act and believe
that considerable gain has been made and will continue to be made to
provide some of the necessary opportunities for these children.

However. my study of the Federal impact program and the title I
and title IT programs clearly indicate that we must not confuse our
thinking relative to the needs as we find them under Public Law 81-874
and titles T and IT of the ESEA.

The conditions of impact which cause need for financial assistance
to local districts in federally affected areas are not contingent on low
income factors since the families of the students who impact the schools
are employed on or assigned to military installations.

If low income factors exist, they would follow rather than create
the impact. We seem to be dealing with two conditions (1) pockets
of impact, and (2) pockets of poverty and in my opinion they are two
completely diverse situations.

In order to clearly show the substantial and continuing impact in
the Rantoul city schools on an enrollment basis rather than an ADA
basig, I would like to submit table I which will spread the total en-
rollment by categories.

(The table referred to follows:)
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TABLE 1.—Percentage of Federal impact, current school year. 1965-66

Percent of Non-Federal

total

Total enrollment 3(a) Percent of

total

3(bh) Percent of
total

1,772 38

730 I 15

4646 ______. ‘ 2,144 I 47

To show the Federal impact which Chanute Air Force Base has

placed on Rantoul city schools since 1950, I would like to submit
table I1.
('The table referred to follows:)

TABLE IL—Federal impact in Rantoul city schools (elementary only)

Federally Percent of | Non-Federal | Percent of
Year Total ADA connected total, ADA students total, ADA
students

693.17 392.93 56. 68 300. 24 43.32
1,058.47 785.97 74.25 272, 50 25.75
1,131.00 917. 00 81.07 214. 00 18.93
1,325.74 1,097. 38 82.77 228.36 17.23
1, 565. 62 1,287.43 82.23 278.19 17.77
1,690.77 1,392.82 82.37 297.75 17.63
1,827.64 1, 500. 68 82.11 324.04 17.89
2,087.12 1,707.83 81.82 379.29 18.18
2,078.89 1, 679. 62 80. 7! 399. 27 19.21
2,247.38 1, 836. 28 81.70 411.10 18.30
2,481. 51 2,029. 60 81.78 451.90 18.22
2,934.95 2,427.80 82.72 507.15 17.28
3,102. 64 2,537.28 81.77 565. 36 18.23
3,127.27 2,574.77 82,33 562. 50 17.67
3,298.22 2,711.31 82.20 586.10 17.80
3,732.89 3,080.00 82,50 652.89 17.50
3, 861. 56 3,185.15 82.48 676. 41 17. 52
4,183.28 3,526.00 84.28 657.28 15.72
4, 603. 00 3,958. 00 86. 00 645. 00 14.00

Mr. Eater. The above tables clearly show the increases in our dis-
trict and the relationship of federally connected students to the total
ADA. During 1949-50 the percent of federally connected students
was 56.68 percent of the total ADA. whereas m 1966-67 the current
school year, it is 84.28 percent.

As you scan the growth pattern of the tables, yvou will note a steady
increase in both total ADA and federally comlected ADA each year.

Table III below will give the grow th comparisons by percentage of
increase since 1949-50.
(The table referred to follows:)

TABLE IIL.—Growth comparison—Rantoul city schools—19-year period

e
1 Gain in Projected Gain in
1949-50 1966-67 ADA | Percent of ADA ADA Percent of
| since | gain 1967-68 since gain
i 1949-50 ‘ 1949-50
|
ADA federally |
connected.______ 392.93 3,526, 00 3,133.07 1 797.36 3,958 3,565. 07 907. 30
ADA nonfeder- i
ally connected.. 300. 24 657.28 | 357. 04 | 118.91 645 344,76 114. 82
Total ADA__ 693. 17 4,183.28 | 3,490. 11 I 503. 49 4,603 3,909. 83 564. 05

Mr. Eater. The 1967-68 figures on the above tables are calculations
based on current developments in the Rantoul Chanute community.
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I could project enrollment figures considering the programed ac-
tivities in this community to include the school year 1968-69 and 1969-
70. But I believe that by careful consideration of these prior com-
parisons I have shown that the impact of federally connected students
has been, is, and will continue to be extremely heavy.

Therefore, I feel it would be needless to belabor these growth com-
parisons further.

These steady, but substantial, increases in ADA of both the total and
the Federal impact have been due to Chanute Air Force Base, which
is now known to be the third largest airbase in the United States, and
which is currently increasing its technical student load and capacity.

These increases are placing great demands on the Rantoul City
schools, Distriet No. 137 to provide additional school facilities and
educational opportunities for Chanute Air Force Base dependents.

Chanute Alr Force Base is a technical training center offering ap-
proximately 200 courses in aircraft maintenance and control, as well
as technical training for the missile weapons and the firefighting
school.

We must realize the apparent effect such activities would have on
the demand for homes within the boundaries of District No. 137.
Some knowing conditions in Rantoul, have rented or purchased
trailers and parked them in numerous instances, in temporary loca-
tions waiting their turn to put their trailer in one of the many trailer
parks either in Rantoul or on the base.

Many families upon being assigned to Chanute Air Force Base finds
there are no quarters available when they arrive. In the majority of
cases they are provided with temporary housing facilities either on the
base or in the community. In many instances they are forced to find
residence in a neighboring rown and commute to the airbase.

According to the authorities on Chanute Air Force Base there are
more than 1,300 employees currently commuting to and from the base.
These employees are seeking housing in the Rantoul area since they
are subject to call on a 24-hour basis or would prefer to live closer to
their employment.

Very little, if any. tax revenue for schools is paid by the occupants
and owners of trailers in the various trailer camps located within the
district since personal property tax is either paid in their home State
or the owners usually move before the tax payments are due.

Although the population of the village of Rantoul has increased
from 2,400 in 1940 to over 27,500 in 1966, the assessed valuation has
only increased from $4,031.350 in 1940 to $33,715,682 in 1966. From
these facts it is readily seen that the population has inereased 1,045
percent in the 26-year period.

All this increase in population is directly or indirectly attributable
to the Federal activities of Chanute Air Force Base since there are no
factories or other industries other than stores, service stations, garages,
ete. within the boundaries of the district or in adjacent communities.

Most of the working population therefore are employed on a tax-
free Federal installation. The estimated taxable value of Chanute
Air Foree Base is $500,000,000. Then if the place of employment of
85 percent of our school population plus the valuation of the re-
mainder of the District No. 137 were taxable at the present current
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operating rate, no difficulty would be experienced in financing either
construction of bulidings or the operation and maintenance of our
schools.

(The table referred to follows:)

Comparison of growth percentages in Rantoul

| 1939 | 1966 Percent

‘ increase
Population. ... 2,400 27,500 1,045
Assessed valuation___ 4,031, 350 33,715, 682 736
Student population_ ______________ ... 271 5,146 1799

Mr. Eater. When Congress enacted Public Law 81-874 and Public
Law 81-815 in 1950, it was prompted by the need to provide funds so
that children of the members of the great American defense team
could have a decent educational program. This program should at
least be comparable in quality and quantity to that provided other
children in the area or political subdivision where they might be com-
pelled by the U.S. Government to reside.

The funds under Public Law 81-874 and Public Law 81-815 have
done this for this past 17 years with a remarkable degree of equity.
Payments to the Rantoul city schools, as provided by applications
under Public Law 81-874 as amended, have constituted on an average
45 percent of the total operating expenditures during the past 17 years.

Without these payments it would have been impossible for the local
district to provide educational opportunities to the dependents of per-
sonnel employed on CChanute .\ir Force Base.

I realize it would be practically impossible to eiact legislation which
would solve all the financial problems in all the federally impacted dis-
tricts in all the States of the United States with the many patterns of
State finance, State school laws and the other variables of one kind or
another.

However, I am sure all of you have been proud of those pieces of
legislation known as Public Law 81-87+4 and Public Law 81-815 which
have been applicable for 17 years and has provided educational op-
portunities and school facilities to millions of students.

I am sure, too, that you are aware that no serious justifiable criti-
cisms have been made in connection with Public Law 81-874 and Pub-
lic Law 81-815 or the administration of the acts by the Commissioner
of Education.

The facts just presented to you relate to the Federal impact on the
Rantoul city schools. Although the Federal impact in 175 other dis-
tricts in Illinois varies somewhat, I believe the information I have
just given on my own district shows the characteristics of Federal
impact in Illinois.

Next T would like to present some extracts of a report to the Ninth
School Problems Commission, February 20, 1967, by Noah S. Neace,
director of title I, Public Law 89-10, for Illinois, on poverty impact.

This report attempts to summarize the efforts of the Office of Superintendent
of Public Instructions in providing genuine assistance to culturally disadvan-

taged youth within the framework of the intent of Title I, Public Law 83-10—
In Illinois the Title I staff approved a total of 952 projects from 866 school dis-
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tricts for the school year 1965-66. Over 500.000 students participated in these
compensatory education programs.

The administrative costs. at the state level. were $404,846.92. This cost repre-
sents less than one percent of the funds allotted for Title I, Public Law 89-10—
according to the budgeted funds for the school year 1966-67 we feel that better
utilization of the funds will be made for the education of the disadvantaged
children.

Undoubtedly the most serious deterrent in the development of effective and
efficient programs for the utilization of Title I funds was the acute shortage
of personnel; administrative, general teaching, and specialists. With the severe
curtailment of funds at the federal level, it appears that very little can be done
to help the local educational agencies in their efforts to retrain teachers and
specialized personnel.

The impact of the Title I program on students is yet to be measured, the long
range index probably being best discerned through an increasing index of con-
tinuing education and a reduction in dropout rate.

It is evident from local educational agency reports, verbal reports, and inter-
views. that the educational programs developed in behalf of disadvantaged
children have proved to many of them and their parents. that the school is an
agency which genuinely cares about them.

The advent of Title I has given to teachers, parents, and children a new hope
and way of expressing hope through educational action. Should Title I funds be
curtailed or restricted, these teachers, parents and children will fall victims to
an overwhelming sense of frustration. It would have been better that they had
never gained this hope than it should be wrested from them.

We in Illinois must not only carry forward witn the federal funds provided.
we must provide the necessary funds to help retrain the teachers and specialists
that are needed by the educationally disadvantaged.

To further substantiate the difference between the impact pocket and
the poverty pocket I have prepared a table showing the funds received
by 12 of the most heavily federally impacted districts in Illinois and
showing the amount of entitlements in 1965-66 under Public Law 81-
874 and the corresponding entitlements under title I and title IT of
ESEA. —

(The table referred to follows:)

TAaBLE IV.—Thwelve heaviest federally impactcd districts in Illinois

School district } Title I Title IT Public Law

i 81-874
|
Belleville Township High School . $55,794.90 $10, 062. 30 $107, 843
Glenview C.C. District No. 34.___ N 19, 799. 22 12, 573. 00 135, 618
Highland Park. High School Dist 14,878. 64 7,104. 60 109, 047
Highwood-Highland School District N 10, &61. 91 3, 889.40 144, 396
Mascoutah C.C. District No. 10.. 18, (66. 92 4, 788.80 , 596
North Chicago District No, 64~ S 20, 989. 51 5, 960. 20 776, 241
North Chicago High School Distri 14,878. 64 2, 046. 60 234, 906
Northfield Township High School District No. 2 11, 233. 85 5, 666. 40 68, 637
Rantoul City Schools, District No. 137_.________ T, 15, 416. 02 7,462. 40 864, 629
Rantoul Township High School District No. 193 ... ... | 11, 690. 36 1,995.20 266, 911
Waukegan School Distriet No. 61 ... IR ’ 91,928. 74 21, 339. 00 170, 765
Waukegan Township High School District No. 119 ... __. i 36, 665. 22 6,776.20 135, 698
Total .. .. S Lo b 321,747.93 89, 574.10 3,461, 287

Mr. Ester. By comparing the amounts of funds received by these
12 districts under title I, title IT and Public Law 81-874 it is obvious
that the funds received under Public Law 81-874 greatly exceed the
funds from the other two. This alone would indicate that title I and
title II could never replace Public Law 81-874 funds but that is not
the entire story.

The purposes of these funds are entirely different. Title I funds
are provided to establish additional programs for the educationally
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disadvantaged students in the community, or in other words, programs
that were not being offered by the school district.

Therefore, none of these funds can be used for the general operating
expenditures.

Title IT funds are provided only for the upgrading of library re-
source materials in all districts in all the States. These funds are
allocated on a per pupil basis varying from $1.40 to $1.90 per student
enrolled in both the public and nonpublic schools. None of the funds
under this title can be used for salaries.

The philosophy of the Federal impact legislation or Public Law
81-874 is basically that the U.S. Government is to provide its propor-
tionate share of the local revenue, or in other words, this revenue is
in a sense in lieu of tax payments.

The moneys under this category. therefore, may be used for the gen-
cral operating costs of the district in the same manner as those received
from local taxation. As I mentioned before, it is evident that the
funds are not provided for the same purposes and Congress should
constantly keep this fact clearly in mind in all future legislation.

Another Public Law that was enacted in 1950 along with Public
Law 81-874 expires June 30, 1967. This is Public Law 81-815, as
amended, which provides for construction of minimum school facili-
ties in federally impacted areas. Originally this legislation was de-
signed to be of a temporary nature, however, the burden imposed on
local communities has proven to be permanent. I am sure there will
continue to be a progressive need for greater funds under this legisla-
tion. Tt is a must that this construction act be made permanent.

The immediate problem facing the 90th Congress is to provide
funds to finance the construction projects currently pending in these
impacted areas across the United States. Table V shows the 17 school
districts in Tllinois who have applied for constructions funds prior to
the cutoff date of February 20, 1967. Unless funds are provided by
a supplemental appropriation, very few, if any of these construction
projects in Illinois can be approved. This is a serious situation and
must have immediate consideration by the 90th Congress.

(The document referred to follows:) >
TanLk V.—Construction projects in Illinois filed prior to cutoff date of Feb. 20.
1967

J— S e — R
' Congres- Federal
Scliool District County sional Congressman funds
I District requested

Maywood-Melrose Park_ .. __...__ e —-----| D.J. Ronan . $183, 338
Highwood-Highland Park__ .. ____ ~.| 1200 ..t R. McClory . 289, 000
North Chicago High School.._._.. - R - 300, 000
Zion Public School District________ 297,255
Wilmington C.U____________.____. 500, 000
Manhattan School District. ... __ 17,250
Coal City C.C__... ... .. ... 107,200
Paxton Unit D___ . 102, 000
Manteno C.U___. 48, 600
Gifford C.C.._._. 20,300
Penfleld C.C..... 22, 400
Rantoul High Sch . 400, 000
Thomasboro C.C_....___.... .. . 30,745
Mascoutah ITigh School District_ _ 50, 000
O’Fallon Township High School. . 60, 000
O'FallonC.C__.__. ... _. | 200, 000
Mascoutah C.C___. . _._____.____ 978, 320

Total ... ... ... .. frooee R O 3, 606, 408
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To summarize the facts presented, we must first of all recognize that
Public Law 81-874 and Public Law 81-815 are to assist in financing
educational services and facilities for all pupils in federally impacted
areas, and title T and title II of Public Law 89-10, ESEA, are to
compensate for deficiencies within only a portion of the school’s total
pupils. Funds for the ESEA are for an entirely different purpose
and cannot be substituted for impact funds.

Next we are faced with the emergency situation of the supplemental
appropriation under the present Public Law 81-815. Many urgently
needed classrooms cannot be constructed unless action is taken
immediately.

Although Federal assistance under Public Law 89-10 is essential
to fill the gaps in the experience and skills of many children from
disadvantaged backgrounds, the consensus of opinion of all school ad-
ministrators in federally impacted school distriets is that Public Law
81-874 and Public Law 81-815 should become permanent legislation
since this is a continuing and progressive problem.

Why face this problem every 2 years or so, when action by the 96th
Congress could alleviate such situations for the future?

If this cannot be accomplished during this session of Congress my
recommendation would then be that the expiration of Public Law
81-874 and Public Law 81-815 coincide with the expiration date of
Public Law 89-10, ESEA.

It has indeed been a pleasure to present my views on this very criti-
cal sitnation which affects the Rantoul City schools as well as hundreds
of school districts throughout the United States.

Chairman Perkixs. Thank you very much for an excellent state-
ment, Professor Eater. How many have not yet made a statement,
Mzr. Rose?

Mr. Rose. Mr. Hood does not have a statement but he will make
some verbal comments.

Chairman Prrrixs. We are always glad to see you back.

STATEMENT OF R. E. HOOD, SUPERINTENDENT OF SCHOOLS,
BRUNSWICK, GA.

Mr. Hoop. I am Ralph E. Hood, retired superintendent of schools
of Brunswick, Ga.. and a representative of a number of schools
throughout the South working on rhis problem.

Chairman Perrixs. How long were you the superintendent at
Brunswick, Mr. Hood ?

Mr. Hoop. 25 vears and 14 days and I enjoyed coming up here
most of those 23 vears and we would never have survived if there
had not been an “up here.”

I want to apologize to the committe for not having copies of my
testimony. My testimony is resting comfortably somewhere in an
airport, I don’t know which airport yet.

I will just hurry along and make a few statements and bring out
about two points which I think should be brought out.

First T want to congratulate this committee and the Congress and
the Nation upon the excellent law, Elementary and Secondary School
Act. Ttisagreatlaw.
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Make no mistake about that. If it is financed properly it is going to
make a remarkable impact not only on the health and happiness of
the people of the United States but upon the economy. My very
conservative figures, if this bill is continued in operation and ade-
quately financed the 8 million children thereby involved will, in a
few years when they get on to the working market, earn about $20
billion a year more than they would have if this bill had not come
along. That $20 billion will give a considerable boon to the economy
of the United States of America. It wasa greatlaw.

I want to congratulate and thank Mr. Perkins’ committee through
the years for his unusual patience in letting the school people come in
here and tell their story. No matter how many of the great and
alleged and actual acclaimed experts come along, he has always
listened and listened and listened and given the school superintendents
of the United States a great deal of time to come here and discuss
things, and we appreciate it.

Last year was a very good example of the functions of democracy
along those very lines. A group that I will refer to as noneducating
educators recommended to the people of the United States and the
Congress that they more or less chop up this impact aid substantially.

Well, chop it in two, you might say, and Mr. Perkins heard the
testimony of all of the people involved at great length night and day.
He allowed us to bring forth the fact that that law would have caused
millions of children to suffer, many of them with a curtailed school
vear, not even having a 9-month school.

The Congress, therefore, listened and corrected the recommenda-
tions of some of these noneducating educators and I am not reflecting
on them for being that. It just shows in a democracy you have to
have a governing body to ride herd on the experts. Mr. Churchill
said democracy 1s the worst form of government in the world, un-
fortunately there are no alternatives. I want to point out one thing
that might turn out to be serious if things like this go on througﬁ
the years. The Office of Education hired the Stanford Research In-
stitute to go in and study this law and they came out with some strange
doctrines.

Research is research. They came out with this doctrine that they
were expressing opinion in there, that the dollars in Public Law 874,
not just these words, had not increased the amount of learning in the
United States as much as these other laws would or might.

To my consternation I went to San Francisco to talk to these people.
I got hold of the head man who directed the study and I asked him
“Do you justify what you have done in here in expressing these
opinions?”

He said, “The Office of Education told us to express opinions.”

I said, “Dr. Spiegelman, didn’t you just tell me you did not know
anything about education?” He said, “Yes, I did. I don’t know any-
thing about it.” I said, “Wouldn’t it seem a little more plausible
and feasible to give opinions they would hire somebody who knew
something about education ¢”

He said “that is right” and he made no bones about it. I said we
could hire his outfit to come into Georgia to make a study of the amount
of learning that the State was getting out of their money, and he said,
“No, we are not equipped to do that.”

T5-492—067—pt. 2 38
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First he was mad because T didn’t bring Oscar Rose with me but he
just admitted they were out of place he thought in expressing opinions
about education. I spent a lot of time in my life studying research
and that is an old problem. and old trick if you will allow me to say
for a research outfit to do 100 or 1,000 pages of research and slip in a
few opinions and the man assumes that is all research and they grab
and run with it.

Another very serious thing some people at the Office of Education,
a great many of them in fact T have heard make a statement that this
89-10 would do the same thing as 874 and take the place of it. Now,
gentlemen, that is a serious accusation. I mean it is serious and I
don’t see how they can bring themselves around to that because their
own ruizos in the Office of Education make it impossible to take the

lace of it.
P We spent $30.000 in my school trying to get some 89-10 money and
we got it and it is great and it is grand, but a lot of those that sit in
the seats of the mighty have made that statement all over the United
Shtates and nobody has ever given me any evidence after you tell them
that.

T was disappointed and I noticed that the Commissioner of Educa-
tion did not call attention to the fact that—did not mention 874 which
was a law which did great things and resulted in great things being
done for an enormous number of children throughout this country.
According to my very conservative arithmetic Public Law 874 has
actually made it possible for 42 million children to get more education
and better education than they would have down through the years.

It is a great law and it was not even mentioned at all. Had it not
been for that law. those 42 million children would have received a
watered down reduced education. some more and some less.

T also urge the full financing of 815 and 874. Tt has already been
touched on by the other gentlemen. I appreciate the opportunity to
come back, Mr. Perkins.

Chairman Pergixs. Thank you very much, Mr. Hood. You have
made a good statement just as you have always done in the past.

Our next witness is Mr. Rose.

Mr. Rose. Mr. Richard Tayvlor from Widefield District of Colorado.

STATEMENT OF RICHARD TAYLOR, SUPERINTENDENT, WIDEFIELD
SCHOOL, COLORADO SPRINGS, COLO.

Mr. Tavyror. Mr. Chairman and members of the committee, I am
Richard Taylor, superintendent of Widefield-Security Schools, sub-
urban Colorado Springs, Colo.

By way of some of the history of the school district which T believe
in the past I presented to Mr. Perkins and this committee I would like
to say the Security School District was 12 years ago a one room coun-
try school with 24 students.

Last week it passed 6.200 students and is growing at the rate of 40
some per week. With about 60 percent of the students being federally
connected, so we owe the existence of our educational programs to
Public Law 874 and 815.
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To avoid repetition, I would prefer not to read my testimony as
many of the things covered in it have been covered by the people who
preceded me and perhaps I could refer to about five points.

No. 1 is where I relate to the various shortages of qualified teachers
of mathematics and science. As it is necessary in the national interest
to provide a Teacher Corps to work in areas of the underprivileged,
it is also necessary to insure the adequate instruction of the future
leaders of industry and science.

The competition from industry for trained teachers must be met
if schools are to continue to meet this challenge.

I believe that funds that would allow school districts to pay for a
full year’s employment of teachers in critical subject areas such as
mathematics, physics, and chemistry would provide an incentive for
college students to enter the teaching profession.

Item No. 2, T believe it should be clearly stated that ESEA programs
do not replace impacted area needs and certainly we have heard this
mentioned before. In fact, if funds are decreased to schools which
are so dependent on 874 the funds as the district I represent it would
mean a decrease in the expenditure per pupil and thereby eliminate
us from the eligibility of title I, title IT of ESEA and as I read the
interpretation of the act.

A heavy impacted district such as the Security Schools then would
become completely ineligible because we would not have the sources
to raise the money and continue the per pupil costs therehy again we
would be ineligible for ESEA programs. )

The build up of Federal activities to meet the national emergency
has created an ever increasing burden on other schools near military
bases. Because of this I have suggested that a plan for payment of
the Federal Government obligation to aid in the education of children
in these areas be based on a formula that will more nearly reflect the
true cost of education and will allow for an adequate and acceptable
educational program.

I would propose as a_just method of determining support a base
such as one similar to the one that all impacted districts now have
and work under and this is determined by arbitration with the TU.S.
Office of Education and that this base be either increased or decreased
vearly according to the average cost of education within a given State.

Thereby, we who operate so entirely on impacted funds could keep
our programs during recent periods of time the costs have increased
yearly, the Federal payments have not kept up with the costs. so we
must find some manner to cap up our expenditures if we are going to
keep even.

I believe that the decrease in the quality of education being offered
in heavy impacted districts is not being fair to the students of the
military people particularly when their fathers are fighting to pre-
serve equality and freedom in other places.

Ttem No. 3 I should refer to is part B of title V of the amended act.
This does not, to my point of view. aid in the strengthening of State
departments of education. Instead it would create another agency to
do those duties which are the function of good State departments of
education.
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I find it inconsistent in the action again as I read that title it was
initially to strengthen State departments of education. Now we have
an amendment that would seem to create another agency to perform
those duties. If in the State of Colorado the Governor were giver
the opportunity to appoint another agency, I believe it would be
undermining the State department of education and reducing the
effectiveness that it has gained during the past year by operating
under the previous title V.

Ttem No. 4. I should like to present the idea that the present forms
of categorical aid have been successful in meeting identified educa-
tional needs. While some school administrators voice approval for
general Federal aid, we also recognize that it would not permit the
direct attack on the serious educational problems that we have had
to face.

T believe that the Federal Government, committees such as this meet-
ing with working superintendents such as we are gathered here in the
identification of the needs have an obligation to work to appropriate
funds to then attack those needs as they exist in a specific manner and
not by working through a district and saying here are increased gen-
eral funds, do with them as you will.

Many, many local boards of education would find it very impractical
or practically impossible to attack some of the major problems that
we have been able to do by having categorical aid.

My last item, No. 5, when the committee considers the extension

of section five for the buildings for impacted districts, T would request
that serious consideration be given to the term minimum facilities.
T believe that this term and its interpretation has kept the children
in heavy impacted districts from having an education that is compara-
ble to those in nonimpacted districts.

T was certainly very happy last vear to see that esthetics and estheti-
cal values should be a determining factor and looked at when these
funds are allocated.

If T could relate to a particular district in the Whitefield school
district we have eligibility for about 650 students at the present time.
We have over 900 students attending part day or half day sessions.
So we have the eligibility for the funds but since the funding has not
been made, the children are suffering.

They are being shortened in their educational opportunities because
here is the eligibility and yet there are no dollars to carry it out.

T should like to thank the committe again for listening to me, for
the opportunity to present these and would certainly hope that you
might later have some questioning further on some of my ideas.

Chairman Prrrrxs. Thank you very much.

Mr. Rose. Mr. Chairman, our final person to testify is Mr. Hanks
from the Ysleta School District in El Paso, Texas.

Chairman Pererxs. Mr. Taylor’s complete statement will be placed
in the record at this point.

(The document referred to follows:)

TesTIMONY OF Ricmarp D. TAYLOR. SUPERINTENDENT OF ‘WIDEFIELD-SECURITY
ScHOOLS

AMr. Chairman and Members of the Commitfee: I am Richard Taylor, Super-
intendent of Widefield-Security Schools, suburban Colorado Springs. Colorado.
[ wish to express appreciation for the opportunity to respond to H.R. 6230. I
also will discuss some of the needs of Federally impacted school districts.
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The National Teacher Corps should become a part of the Elementary and
Secondary Education Act with advance funding to enhance the necessary plan-
ning for continuing programs. This program to aid the impoverished schools
is necessary in the attempt to equalize opportunities for all American youth.

As a counter-part, I would suggest an extension of the National Defense
Education Act to allow for the funding necessary for lengthening the employment
of teachers in critical subject areas such as mathematics and science. The
trained teachers in these fields are becoming more acute due to the inability of
schools to compete with industry. By making a part of the teacher’s salary
eligible under Title 111, N.D.E.A., schools could offer employment on a twelve
month basis at a salary that would enhance teaching to the more capable college
graduate. The extra time would be well used in developing programs for both
teacher in-service and student subjects.

Part B, the new proposed addition to Title V, “Grants for Comprehensive Edu-
cational Planning and Evaluation”, appears to be inconsistent with the original
law. Title V has done much to add needed strength to State Departments of
Education. It provides funds to improve educational planning, identify edu-
cational problems, evaluate programs, record and store data, engage in research,
and other activities that provide for more effective State Education Departments.
Education in general has been advanced because of the leadership made available
by this worthwhile legislation.

Now the amendment is proposed that will require the State to designate a
“State Educational Planning Agency” which shall set forth a statewide program
of systematic planning and evaluation, including such activities as goals and
priorities, means of accomplishing educational objectives, planning new programs
and improving existing ones, collecting and cataloging information. This
planning agency would, therefore, be duplicating the functions of the State De-
partments of Education and quite possibly create dissention among both.

It is further provided that grant applications must be recommended by the
State Governor. This is not in keeping with the desirable sound practice of
many states to keep education separate from political functions.

The State of Colorado is not alone, in that it does not consider knowledge or
ability in educational matters as being a requisite for the office of Governor.

The other provisions of H.R. 6230 are examples of the creativity and imagina-
tion that have been so prevalent in recent educational legislation. They would
certainly improve programs that are even now doing a tremendous job toward
the elimination of ignorance and poverty from the American scene.

The categorical aid that has been provided by the Elementary and Secondary
Education Act of 1965, has served a purpose that would not have been achieved
by a general aid program. FEach Title has identified a specific need and made
the school public aware of problems that previously had been the concern of
educators. This total approach to a Nation’s problems must continue if we are
to gain the support needed to correct the educational deficiencies.

The ESEA programs do not replace the need for Impacted Area support.
Both programs relate to different problems. The present urgent need of impact
distriets is for the funding of P.L. 815.

In the Security School District there is an eligibility for funds to house six
hundred students. Since the funds have not been made available, nearly nine
hundred students are attending school in half-day sessions. The school district
bas 80% of its students from parents employed on Federal property. This high
percentage places the district greatly dependent on P.L. 816 and 874 funds.
Because of the failure of P.L. 874 funds to increase with the costs, the local
property tax rate has increased 239, in the present year.

The military build up to meet the National Emergency is creating an ever
increasing burden on the local school districts with Federal installations in their
locality. I sincerely urge that the provision to adopt “group rates” be replaced
with a system that will more readily increase or decrease with the average cost
of education in a given state.

The threeway partnership that is referred to regarding the education of chil-
dren of employees on Federal tax exempt property, should become one of equal
sharing of financial responsibility. Then heavy impact school districts could
become leaders part of the time rather than always being behind.

I wish to thank the Committee for inviting me to appear and present these
points of concern. Your accomplishments of the past have had a marked in-
fluence on the education of this Nation, and I am sure the future efforts of this
committee will be for continued improvement.
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Mr. Rose. Mr. Hanks is from El Paso but city limits and school
districts do not coincide so he represents the Ysleta School District and
he has been there for a great many years and I think he will give you
something about the growth of those schools in that area since he
came from there many years ago.

STATEMENT OF J. M. HANKS, SUPERINTENDENT, YSLETA SCHOOL
DISTRICT, EL PASO, TEX.

Mr. Haxks. Mr. Chairman and members of the committee, I am
J. M. Hanks, superintendent of schools, Ysleta Independent School
District, and have held this position for a number of years during
which time it has been my privilege to file statements with this com-
mittee regarding what has come to be known as Federal impact legis-
lation. It is my understanding that this committee is considering
amendments to the ESEA of 1965, under H.R. 6230, and the ESEA of
1967.

This bill, introduced by the honorable chairman of the Committee
on Education and Labor, amends the Elementary and Secondary Edu-
cation Act of 1965 and again makes some changes in Public Law 874
and Public Law 815, as amended.

In addressing my comments to the Elementary and Secondary Edu-
cation Amendments of 1967, I do not care to raise any objections to
these amendments. This act is a good approach to problems in cer-
tain areas, and the Ysleta Independent School District would qualify
for aid under these sections of the present law, as amended.

In addressing my comments to the Elementary and Secondary Edu-
cation Amendments of 1967, 1 do not care to raise any objections to
these amendments. This act is a good approach to problems in cer-
tain aveas and the Ysleta Independent School District should qualify
for aid under these sections of the present law as amended; but this
aid certainly would not take the place of assistance presently secured
under Public Law 875 and Public Law 813, 81st Congress, as amended.

Tt is to the miscellaneous amendments to the Elementary and
Secondary Education Act and the federally impacted areas program
that I shall address my remarks.

You will note that the temporary provision of Public Law 815,
which affects students whose parents live off and work on Federal
property expires June 30, 1967, and the same section of Public Law
874 expires June 30,1963,

These sections should be extended to expire June 30, 1972, the same
date as the proposed amendments to Public Law 815 and Public Law
871 under HLR. 6230 to protect school districts like the Ysleta In-
dependent School District where a large part of the Federal impact
comes from families living off the property and stationed on or work-
ing on Federal property. ) ]

In asking for these changes in FLRR. 6230 T would like to furnish re-
cent information on the school district T now serve, commenting briefly
on the Federal impact along with the non-Federal pupil growth.
The Ysleta Independent School District is one of the more heavily
impacted districts in this area receiving aid under Public Law 874.

Tor instance. in the school year 1951-52 there was a total of 728
federally connected students in attendance in the Ysleta Independent
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School District with a total of 4737 students in membership at the end
of the school vear. This means that 15 percent of the students were
federally connected.

In the school year 1965-66 there were 5,216 students federally con-
nected out of a total membership of 25,307 or 21 percent federally con-
nected. In the current year, 196667 there are 7,099 stndents federvally
connected, with a membership at present of 27,223 students, showing
26 percent. federally connected.

This means that the membership in the Ysleta Independent School
District has increased 1,916 students since the school year 1965-66 or
1 year ago. Also during this same time the increase in Federal
students in the district for the year has been 1,883, or almost as much
as the increase of all students 1n the district for the past year. The
impact has grown not only in numbers but percentage wise as well.

This legislation has been commonly referred to as impact legisla-
tion. May I point out that the impact of federally connected students
in the Ysleta Independent School District for the school year 1966-67
is approximately 26 percent of the membership, while the estimated
entitlement of all sections of Public Law 874 is only 9 percent of the
current budget.

This silply means that the local district is putting forth a great
effort to meet this problem.

The continuation in its present form of Public Law 874 would
protect the school districts in federally impacted areas in planning
their budgets for the school vear 1968-69 and this information is
needed early in 1968 so that school officials may plan to meet the impact
area problems.

Present legislation would allow the temporary provision of Public
Law 815, which affects students whose parents live off and work on
Federal property, to expire June 30, 1967. This section would be ex-
tended to expire June 30, 1972, the same as other proposed amendments,
to protect school districts like the Ysleta Independent School District
where a large part of the Federal impact comes from families living
off the property and stationed or working on Federal property.

For instance, a growth in number of Federal students would require
building aid. The continued increase in federal activity in this area
would certainly create a problem if this section of Public Law 815 were
to expire June 1967.

Since the school year 196061 the Ysleta Independent School Dis-
trict has provided more than $15 million from local funds in an etfort
to house students in this fast growing impacted school district.

This shows that a great effort is being made to provide facilities for
all students in the district. It can easily be seen that over a period of
years there is a direct relation between the Federal growth and non-
Federal growth.

In conclusion, I wish to thank the committee for the privilege of
appearing before it in behalf of the proposed Federal impact program
amendments under H.R. 6230. I sincerely urge that this committee

ass H.R. 6230 at an early date and that the expiration dates of Public

aw 874 and Public Law 815, which affect students whose parents
live off and work on Federal propertv, be extended to June 30, 1972,
so that these laws will continue to render service to thosuands of school-
children over this Nation.
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Chairman Perkixs. Thank you very much, Mr. Hanks. As usual
Oscar Rose for many, many vears has spearheaded the drive to make
sure that the Congress did not destroy the impacted legislation.

You are here with a most outstanding panel and I appreciate the
statements of all of you distinguished educators. I regret that I did
not hear all of these statements but I have tried to glance through all of
the statements here on my desk. Your contributions have been great
and your contributions have been great throughout the years in assist-
ing this committee in writing this legislation and helping to keep us
on the right track.

Mzr. Rose. Thank you, Mr. Perkins.

Chairman Pergixs. Mr. Rose, we have a situation at Fort Knox,
Ky., Commonwealth of Kentucky states that they do not have the
authority to participate in the education of any of the children on
Government property and the legislation that is now proposed pro-
vides that if the State does not participate by June 30, 1969, that there
will be no Federal assistance.

I am wondering whether you have had complaints of a similar
nature from different States?

Or is it only peculiar to Kentucky? I certainly have not heard of
any other complaints.

Mr. Rose. There are no other States which have a similar restriction
in connection with this matter. Towever I am not completely familiar
with it. Last year I testified and I mentioned again in my testimony
this morning, I believe after all I left, that the impact area schools of
any State should not be saddled with or required to modify the normal
State taxes within a State.

After all we are only 4,000 districts and a great many more than that
in the United States and in the various States we only represent a few,
so our political influence within a State is not only always sufficient
to protect ourselves.

go I think that the State law is not of our making as the impact area
people. Thus we should be very careful in eliminating funds within
a State under the impacted area legislation, 874, in particular, prior
to the State having an opportunity and a rather lengthy opportunity
to modify its laws so that the Federal Government’s intent would not
be abrogated or would not be eliminated.

Chairman Pergr~s. It is common knowledge that in this particular
area that the Harding County School Board could not take over Fort
Knox without many years of planning and Fort Knox after many
years of planning, undoubtedly the Hardin County school district
would lose money.

But assuming Kentucky did participate and assuming they did par-
ticipate only to a limited degree and the Government would continue
to operate the school at Fort Knox, then would the State lose any
money under this statute?

Mr. Rose. I do not think they would. T think there is a rather
liberal interpretation of just how this particular amendment would be
apElied.

Chairman Perrins. I would like to ask Mr. Lillywhite to comment
on the question. Assuming Kentucky participated and recognized
in the education to a limited degree on the Federal property in the




